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“And
in those days men will seek death and will not find it; they will long to die,
and death flees from them.” – Revelation 9:6


 


 
















 


 


 


CHAPTER ONE


 


 


 


The end was in
the beginning.


Put three
paleovirologists in a room and they’d argue about the human genome, protein
folding structures, and molecular clocks. Give them an audience and they’d
generally agree that viruses may not have been the origin of life but hijacked
it as soon as possible. Get them drunk and none of their knowledge would
protect them from the behaviors that helped viruses thrive. 


Get Dr. Meg
Perriman drunk and she’d tell you the human race was already dead and just
didn’t know it yet.


Peering at the
sample in her electron microscope, she’d tell you the same thing sober.


“Any news?” Werner
Lang asked, leaning over her shoulder, his breath smelling of sauerkraut and
old coffee.


She jumped,
nearly bonking him in the nose with the back of her head. She spun away from
the workstation to face him. “You jerk. Have you ever heard of ‘personal
space’?”


He smirked,
arrogant in his Teutonic good looks and genius. “At Toolik, we all learn to
work in tight quarters, Dr. Perriman.”


His use of her
professional title was just another affectation designed to annoy her. True,
Toolik Field Station was a small settlement of research facilities 370 miles
north of Fairbanks, Alaska, and their lab barely afforded room for three
people. But she was mostly annoyed that she hadn’t noticed him enter. She’d
been too consumed by her discovery.


Meg responded by
referring to him by last name only, maintaining aloofness. “I can adapt to any
environment, Lang. But conditions are most favorable when I’m not invaded by
foreign bodies.”


She stepped
aside to put some distance between them, which was apparently his goal. He bent
toward the microscope to see her sample. She darted to block his path, nearly
bumping into him again.


“Dr. Perriman,”
he said. “If I didn’t know better, I’d think you like me in your personal
space.”


“I’m married,
and you’re…” She waved a dismissive hand. “…whatever you are. There’s nothing
personal about this.”


“Except your
need to win.”


“I read your
preliminary report, of course,” Meg said. “But this isn’t a plant virus. This
discovery doesn’t support your theory.”


“You’re looking for
the most complex answer when simplicity is staring you in the face.”


“The truth
doesn’t care who wins or loses.”


“The animal died
of natural causes, as the evidence clearly demonstrates. That only confirms my
wider theory regarding the Pleistocene extinctions. Besides, my theory also
benefits from contemporary political beliefs and the current zeitgeist
of human self-loathing.”


“Either your
imaging was wrong, or the sample has mutated since last night.”


“Impossible,”
Lang said, defiance and anger creeping into his voice. “You just hate being
wrong, don’t you?”


She studied his
cold blue eyes, which were bloodshot and watery from lack of sleep. Did he read
her ambition that easily? But it wasn’t exactly a secret. She’d compiled a
number of publications in her brief career and received several prominent
grants. The field was small enough that all the scientists were able to keep
tabs on one another.


And they all
raced for answers to the same questions.


When humans
crossed the Bering Land Bridge more than sixteen centuries ago, the Pleistocene
Epoch was drawing to an end. Their arrival coincided with the extinction of
large mammals. Lang backed the conventional theory that hunting and climate
change caused the wave of extinctions. Meg accepted those factors but also
believed migrating humans carried deadly infections that spread among the
vulnerable fauna of what later became North America. Both doctors now focused
on a pristine specimen that might provide the final clue to the mystery.


A giant ground
sloth carcass had been discovered in a glacial crevasse in the Brooks Range,
and though much of its upper body had been exposed, thawed, and decomposed,
field researchers had recovered several mounds of its dung still preserved in
ice.


Lang had first
crack at the analysis because he was in the lab when the researchers brought in
the samples. Instead of summoning Meg, he’d compiled profiles of the organic
matter and estimated the dung was ten centuries old. He’d filed a draft report
of his findings, pulling an all-nighter while Meg slept through the initial
discovery.


He’d left some
prepped material for her along with a note saying he didn’t want to wake her.
Worst of all, he’d signed off with a smiley-face drawing.


“This isn’t a
virus,” Meg said. “It’s a bacteriophage. But there’s something strange about
it.”


Did he pick up
on her subtext of doubt? Like a wolf sniffing weakness in prey?


“Nonsense. Just
because dung is loaded with bacterium doesn’t mean the virus infected it and
reproduced inside the bacterial cells.”


“This DNA
sample,” she said. “It’s double-stranded and has circular genomes. It’s
definitely a bacteriophage, but there’s something peculiar about the
morphology.”


She motioned for
him to look, and he studied the sample for a full minute without speaking. Still
glued to the scope, he said, “This isn’t what I saw earlier. This looks like
two tails and a third strand. Must be a flaw in the optics, because this can’t
exist.”


“Can’t exist, or
just hasn’t been discovered yet?”


Lang looked up from
the scope. “There is no genesis virus that sparked all life on Earth. If
anything, viruses co-evolved with other forms of cellular life. The finest
research facilities in the world haven’t been able to confirm what you think
you’ve found in the scientific equivalent of a broom closet.”


“That’s why I’m
having samples shipped to RTP,” she said, employing the acronym for Research
Triangle Park in North Carolina.


The Alaska lab
lacked some of the more sophisticated equipment Perriman would need for a full analysis.
She worked as an adjunct professor at North Carolina State while conducting
private research with several local firms. She could work close to home for a
few days to confirm her discovery. And hope Lang didn’t revise his report in
the meantime.


“And it’s Easter
Break at grade school,” Lang said. “How convenient.”


“Some of us have
families and can’t devote all our energy to work.” She was more defensive than
she wanted to be and wondered if she resented his freedom. But after six weeks
at the remote station, she missed her husband and two children.


“The images are
recorded,” Lang said. “My data stands. Maybe you’ll get lucky, find something
on the nucleic-acid profile, and get a virus named after you. In the meantime,
I’ll just keep testing more samples and building a case study to support my
theory.”


“Plenty of sloth
crap to go around. Knock yourself out.”


She removed the
sample from the microscope, made sure the vial was properly marked, and
returned the collection of vials to cold storage. She didn’t think Lang would
stoop so low as to contaminate or switch her sample. Because DNA didn’t
fossilize, finds like the Brooks Range sloth were rare opportunities to trace
the virology of a different era. Lang would respect that, even if he didn’t
respect her.


But he had a
stake in this, too.


“Your genesis
theory has a certain philosophical appeal, but it’s far too complex,” Lang
said. “Life is simple.”


“Giant sloths
were around for ten million years, and they just happened to die out shortly
after encountering humans for the first time. Seems pretty simple to me.”


“Hunting,
climate change, migration disruptions, food shortages, a plethora of other apex
predators like the saber-toothed cat—”


“—which also
died out after human contact.”


Lang arranged
his own samples across the workstation bench. “A theory is just a theory until
it’s proven as fact. I’ll admit this is a bit unusual, but I see nothing here
that changes my mind.”


Meg peeled off
her latex gloves and safety goggles. “If you prove your theory, I’ll be the
first to offer congratulations. It’s not like either of us will run out of
things to argue about. Now if you’ll excuse me, I’ve got a shuttle to catch.”


“I’ll make sure
your sample goes out on the truck. It’ll probably beat you to North Carolina
since it will route through Anchorage. Enjoy your vacation,” he added, already
dismissing her and submerging himself in his work.


Meg entered the
decontamination booth, underwent the protocols, and then quickly showered. She
dried her hair as best she could, donned another layer over her flannel
underwear, and slipped on a parka. Even though it was spring in the Northern
Hemisphere, the outdoor temperature at the field station was in the teens. The
sun was setting early, and she wanted a good night’s sleep before tomorrow’s
eight-hour truck ride back to Fairbanks. From there, she’d catch a flight to
Seattle with a layover in Chicago and be home for Good Friday.


She smiled to
herself as she crunched through the snow. She pictured the faces of Jacob and
Ramona as they decorated their Easter baskets and Ian’s half-lidded gaze of
desire. She wiped at the slick drop of mucus that collected on the tip of her
nose.


The cramped
common areas of the field station meant that the various researchers—from
climatologists to geologists—were often in close contact with one another. Meg
knew better than most what a ripe environment they provided for disease. She
hoped she wasn’t catching a cold. That would definitely make the long journey
home even harder than it already was.
















 


 


 


CHAPTER TWO


 


 


 


Jeremiah Drew
was feeling pretty good for a Wednesday night in April, even in dead-as-hell
Anchorage, Alaska.


He passed the
bottle of Old Crow to Freddie Stiller, who was two drinks behind and took the
business of shuffling suitcases far too seriously. “Take it easy, man,”
Jeremiah said. “Those cubes ain’t going nowhere, and we don’t even need ‘em on
the apron for another half hour.”


Freddie took
only a small sip, more to be sociable than to catch a buzz. He was already on
probation for missing a shift without notice, but that was Denita’s fault.
She’d threatened to move out and had even gone so far as to clean out the
closet and throw all her clothes on the bed. Freddie was lucky they were both
broke, or she would’ve been on the next flight out of what she called “The Rape
Capital of the World.”


Freddie was sure
other places had more rapes, especially where they let immigrants swarm the
country, but he didn’t know shit for statistics. All he knew was that half of
Denita’s girlfriends had been assaulted at one time or another, and most of
them ended up leaving for the mainland.


The warehouse
was cavernous and cold, with a brisk breeze blowing through the open bay doors
at each end. The piles of packages were already sorted by country, and the next
task was to get each country’s shipments together so they could be loaded onto
cargo planes.


As their shift
boss, Morton, liked to tell them in his nasally whine, “We’re an equidistant hub
to Frankfurt, Tokyo, and New York City.” While Freddie didn’t know shit for
statistics, Morton could pop them off like farts at a chili-eating contest.
Maybe that’s why Morton was the boss and Freddie was stuck sharing whiskey with
an ex-con.


“You alright,”
Jeremiah said, sitting on a palette of packages bound together by clear plastic
wrap. He extended the bottle again. “Not many white folks would swap slobber
with a brother.”


“I’m not your
brother,” Freddie said, waving the bottle away.


“Bet you’d drink
with an Eskimo.”


“It’s not cool
to call them ‘Eskimos,’” Freddie said. “That’s like calling you the N-word.”


“Well, there’s
more Eskimos than brothers around here,” Jeremiah said, taking another swig. He
wiped his sleeve across his mouth and reached into his shirt pocket for a
smoke.


Freddie read the
manifest on a clipboard hanging from a metal shelf. He checked the lot number
of the packet Jeremiah was sitting on. “That’s bound for New York,” he said.


“Got another one
back there on the same shipment,” Jeremiah said, casually flipping his thumb
over one shoulder. “It’s a doozie.”


“Stack, pack,
and stay on track,” Freddie said, quoting a Morton-ism. “We’d better get this
lot together before Morton shows up.”


“Morton can do
it his own damn self.”


Apparently Jeremiah
didn’t care if the pallets got to the right place or not. He sucked on his
cigarette and released billows of gray smoke in long, leisurely draws. Freddie
hoped there was nothing flammable in any of the shipments. Such material was
technically prohibited from regular ground shipping but Freddie had seen all
kinds of weird stuff in broken packages. To get most banned materials through
the system, basically all you had to do was lie.


A howling gust
blew through the warehouse door at the far end that led to the tarmac. A
commercial airliner taxied down the runway in the distance, its engines revving
for takeoff. Beyond it swam the lights of Anchorage, twinkling in the watery
darkness. Freddie pulled his jacket collar high around his neck. 


He walked down
the open aisle between the rows of pallets until he found the lot with the New
York destination. Jeremiah was right; this one was stacked twelve feet high and
bulged with lots of odd-sized parcels. It was too cumbersome to slide a dolly
underneath. He’d have to use the fork-lift.


It was just as
well that Jeremiah had left the job to Freddie. As drunk as Jeremiah was, he’d
probably drive the fork-lift into a wall. That would really send Morton into a
fit. If he lost this job, Denita would dump him faster than he could say “You
betcha.”


Freddie climbed
into the fork-lift’s cage and triggered the electric engine. He accelerated and
approached the pallet like a crab moving in on a shark carcass. He eased the
forks under the pallet and slowly lifted. The cargo wobbled as he backed up and
turned toward the area where the rest of the Louisville shipment waited.


He strained to
see over the towering stack of cargo, which consisted of cardboard boxes, a few
metal lockers, and one larger wooden crate. 


“Watch it, man!”
Jeremiah shouted. 


Freddie slammed
on the hydraulic brake and the cargo tipped forward, the machine’s rear wheels
lifting in the air. The tips of the forks grated against the concrete floor,
the metallic squeal setting Freddie’s teeth on edge.


Jeremiah appeared
at the side of the cab, cigarette in his mouth as he waved his hands. “Back it
up.”


Freddie geared
it into reverse, but the rear wheels spun uselessly, still suspended in the
air. The load exceeded the machine’s weight limit. Morton was just going to
love this.


“Climb on the
back,” Freddie shouted. Another crew worked at the far end of the warehouse,
and they might come investigate if the commotion grew too noticeable.


Jeremiah jumped
into the cab and crawled behind the seat, giving Freddie an inadvertent kick in
the head. Jeremiah was tall and scrawny, but his weight was just enough to tilt
the fork lift back to level. The only problem was that the load of cargo had
slid so far off the forks that the sudden shift pitched it to the concrete
floor and onto its side.


“Now you done
it,” Jeremiah said, hopping off the back of the fork-lift and strolling around
to inspect the damage.


Freddie put the
fork-lift in neutral and joined him. The load of cargo was so tightly bound
that most of it was still intact, strapped to the pallet. However, a few
smaller boxes had squirted out the top and bounced across the floor. Freddie
didn’t want to think about how much of the merchandise had been damaged. He
only hoped he could get the stack upright again and loaded onto a plane without
anyone catching on.


“S’alright,”
Jeremiah said, slapping one of the packages. “I’ll just scoop it up and push it
straight up again.”


“What’s going on
down there?” came a booming voice from somewhere deep in the warehouse.


“Oh, shit,” Freddie
hissed in a hoarse whisper. “Morton.”


Jeremiah slung
himself into the cab and backed up the fork-lift, the warning beeps piercing
the air. He swerved and lurched forward, scraping the tines across the concrete
and gouging the bottom layer of packages. A snow of Styrofoam flew out. He
lifted until the bundle was nearly upright, and Freddie gave it a shove to
finish the job. Another couple of cardboard boxes tumbled off in the process.


Jeremiah parked
the fork-lift and killed the engine as Freddie scooped up the loose parcels. He
tossed them on top of the bundle. Jeremiah joined him, gathering an
oily-looking box that had been punctured by a fork. Fog drifted from it, which
Freddie recognized as dry ice like they used in rock concerts for a stage effect.


“What’s this
shit?” Jeremiah said.


“Who cares?
Morton will be here any second.”


“It’s got the
hazard label. I got it all over my hands. Probably catch AIDS or something.”


“They can’t ship
AIDS.” Freddie checked the label. “Category B. It’s safe.”


He doubted
Jeremiah would remember the training videos all employers had to watch. Freddie
was pretty sure Category B meant biological samples that weren’t infectious but
still had to be triple-packed. They’d pounded it pretty hard to break through
all the extra protection. He glanced at the shipping address. Headed for the
Research Triangle Park in North Carolina.


Morton’s
footsteps echoed down a row of pallets, headed their way. Jeremiah tried to
hand off the busted package to Freddie, but Freddie didn’t want anything to do
with it. The liquid was brownish and saturated the corrugated cardboard.


“Get rid of it,”
Freddie whispered.


Jeremiah chucked
it onto a cluster of bundles thirty feet away, drops of liquid flying out. A
pool of it had collected on the floor, flecked with grains of Styrofoam, and
Freddie tried to mop it up with the sole of his shoe.


Morton appeared
around the corner. “What’s going on here?”


“Getting the
Louisville shipment together,” Freddie said before Jeremiah had a chance to say
something stupid.


Morton peered at
the bundle and the fork-lift parked beside it. He tried to adjust the parcels
bulging against the plastic wrap. “Looks like you boys shook it up a little.”


“It’s tighter
than a moose cooze,” Jeremiah said. “No problem, Boss.”


Morton looked at
Freddie’s feet. “What’s that wet spot?”


“Leaked out of
the fork-lift,” Freddie said. “Might need a tune-up.”


Morton stooped
and wiped his finger in it, then sniffed. “Doesn’t smell like hydraulic fluid.
Smells like…”


Freddie thought
it smelled like dookie, but he wasn’t about to volunteer an opinion.


“I don’t know
what it smells like.” Morton wiped the mess onto the thigh of his jeans. He
sported salt-and-pepper hair and wore a dress jacket over his brown uniform to
set him apart from his subordinates. “Quit screwing around. The Louisville
outbound is already taxiing. And we’ve got Dallas right on its heels. We’re
three minutes behind schedule. You’re lucky they’re rerouting some flights
because of tornadoes in Oklahoma.”


“We’ll get it
done, Boss,” Jeremiah said in what Freddie thought of as his “plantation
massah” voice.


Morton didn’t
answer. He was studying the trail of brown drops that led to the cluster of
pallets bound for multiple points across the United States.


Freddie could
hardly wait for midnight and the end of his shift. He wanted to be well away
from work when the graveyard shift discovered the busted packages. With any
luck, Denita would be awake and maybe even in the mood. It was about time
something went his way.


By sunrise, the
contaminated packages were making their way to six different airports on three
continents.
















 


 


 


CHAPTER THREE


 


 


 


Meg Perriman
felt the first stirrings of physical unease just after debarking in Seattle to catch
her three a.m. connecting flight to Raleigh.


After reaching
the departure gate early, she went to the restroom where she relieved herself.
The bowel discomfort had crept up on her in mid-flight, but she didn’t like
those cramped airliner toilets. The loose, watery stool was a disturbing shade
of black. As she washed her hands, the reflection looking back at her bore
flushed cheeks against pallid skin. She didn’t have a fever, but her skin was
clammy even after she patted her face with a wet paper towel.


She wadded up
the paper towel and tossed it at the trash can on her way out. She didn’t
notice that it missed and dropped to the floor. She nearly bumped into the
janitor on her way out. She issued a whispered apology that was lost in the
noise of the SeaTac P.A. system summoning boarders for flight 391 to Los
Angeles.


The janitor,
Valeria Melendez, was used to distracted travelers on the red-eyes. She
could’ve considered the well-dressed woman rude, but everyone was in a hurry
with the holiday approaching. Besides, her job required her to be invisible.
Given the current political mood of the United States, she preferred
invisibility.


Valeria entered
the restroom to give it a quick visual inspection. Despite the common belief
that men were pigs, Valeria found that women left far messier public bathrooms.
Perhaps they ruled their own homes with an iron fist and a bottle of spray
cleanser like in the commercials, but they showed less interest outside their
own territory. It was common to find tiny shreds of toilet paper on the floor
of the stalls, as if rats had sought to make nests.


She was pleased
that the unoccupied stalls were relatively clean. One toilet featured an
unfortunate streak of spattered fecal waste, but it would hold until she made a
full sweep in an hour. That would necessitate the yellow sign warning travelers
of a wet floor, which always drew annoyed glares from people who flew five
hundred miles an hour yet couldn’t be inconvenienced for a few seconds on land.


A toilet flushed
inside one of the stalls, and Valeria politely turned toward the sink, wiping
at water spots on the mirror. A woman emerged, struggling with a comically
oversize purse. She was in her forties, younger than Valeria by a decade, yet
the exhaustion around her eyes aged her with wrinkles. She washed her hands and
pulled eyeliner from the depths of her purse.


“It’s the miles,
not the years,” the woman said without looking at Valeria.


Valeria turned
to see if the woman had a companion with her, but the restroom’s other occupant
silently attended to business.


“You have
traveled far?” Valeria asked, practicing the elimination of Spanish accent.


“On my way to
Hawaii after three weeks in Ontario,” the woman said without enthusiasm.


“Business or
pleasure?” Valeria wasn’t in the habit of chatting, since it made her visible.
She absently scooped up the rumpled wet paper towel from the floor. Ordinarily
she would’ve donned rubber gloves, but she wasn’t going to do any serious
cleaning yet.


“Always
business,” the woman said, dabbing at one eye and squinting at the mirror. She
issued an exasperated gasp and blinked rapidly. “But you take pleasure where
you find it, right?”


Valeria didn’t
know much about pleasure. She’d endured the love of a man, and the temporary
affection of several others, but those experiences fell far short of the
romantic myths in movie and song. These days, pleasure was a weekend free and
forty extra dollars after the bills were paid. Surely this woman in the pants
suit and styled blond hair fully tasted the myths.


The woman, eyes
closed, reached out past Valeria toward the towel dispenser. Valeria peeled one
off for her and stuck it in her hand. As their fingers brushed, Valeria noticed
a diamond ring on the pinkie finger. She might not be engaged, but since she already
had a diamond, perhaps there was no need for it.


“Thanks,” the
woman said, wiping the corners of her eye.


“You are
welcome.” Valeria moved away so the woman wouldn’t hand her the paper towel.
“Have a safe trip.”


The woman gave a
weary smile, glancing past Valeria as if not seeing her. Even blocking the
doorway, Valeria was still invisible. This was another type of pleasure. She
tucked the spray bottle in her apron pouch and left the restroom as a mother
and her young daughter entered.


Valeria returned
in an hour to conduct a thorough cleaning as scheduled, complete with a rolling
mop bucket. Foot traffic had slowed considerably. The restroom was in its
typical state: a snow of shredded paper, unsightly splotches of yellow and
brown, and a vague scent of elimination, illicit cigarette smoke, sweat, and
perfume.


She stood up her
folding sign, turning the Spanish-language side toward the entrance. “Cuidado:
Suelo Mojado,” it said, featuring a stick figure that seemed to be dancing
with joy rather than slipping on a wet floor. She donned her rubber gloves,
conducted her duty, and sprayed a floral-scented aerosol. One traveler used a
stall while she worked, and Valeria mopped up the footprints afterward.


When her shift
ended at six a.m., she caught the 560 Express to Bellevue, paying exact change
as she boarded the bus. She sat next to a long-haired young man with a guitar
case and knapsack. He fidgeted with his phone for the entire forty-minute ride.
He only spoke to her once, asking if she knew the connecting route to Tacoma,
which was in the other direction.


“You wanted
574,” she said. “You’re going the wrong way.”


“I know,” he
said. “I’m lost.”


He shoved the
phone toward her. “Can you show me which highway to take?”


She shook her head,
not wanting to get involved or to risk dropping the expensive technology. “You
would do well to ask at the Kennydale stop.”


He insisted, and
before she could react, she held his phone, staring at the map on the screen.
She swiped wildly at the screen—she used a pay-by-the-minute Tracfone herself,
and these fancy devices intimidated her. The image zoomed out until she saw
Seattle, and then further, until Tacoma showed at the bottom of Puget Sound.


“We are here, and
you want to be here,” she said, pointing.


“I know, but I
don’t know how to get there.” The young man wasn’t angry, but he harbored a
certain annoyed disposition, as if Valeria was responsible for his
circumstances.


“What’s the
problem?” asked a deep-voiced fat man sitting behind them.


Valeria was
relieved when the young man turned to his new target and began his explanation.
The fat man was more than eager to give an opinion. Valeria happily slipped
back into invisibility.


By the time she
exited at the Bellevue Transit Center to catch another bus to Issaquah and her
tiny apartment beside a strip mall, she’d infected three dozen people who even
now were fanning across the Pacific Northwest and beyond.


Not a bad
night’s work, even if she wasn’t compensated for her labor and shared far more
generously than she intended.


The Klondike Flu
virus, like her, was invisible.
















 


 


 


CHAPTER FOUR


 


 


 


Anders
Nordegaard was too wired to sleep.


He rose from his
bunk in the male quarters at Toolik and slipped into his clothes in the dark.
Three other researchers and a technician were sound asleep, a soft chorus of
snores filling the insulated metal hut. He donned a parka and collected a
flashlight, leaving it switched off until he exited the building.


Light snow
drifted sideways through the air, the flakes dancing and swirling in the
flashlight’s beam. Anders blinked against the arctic wind, bleary-eyed and
unsteady. His head throbbed, a condition he ascribed to his long hours in the
lab. A research assistant from the Norwegian Institute of Science and
Technology, he was three weeks into a six-week internship. As a Scandinavian,
he was used to short days and long nights, but he’d been unable to adjust to
the Alaskan climate on the other side of the world.


Or maybe it was the
culture shock of working with a number of different nationalities. Although
most scientists were apolitical, a certain streak of fatalism ran through much
of the work, especially the climatologists. Governments dependent on capitalism
were resistant to bad news that might prove expensive. The few who worked with
the day-to-day data were tempted to quit and live out the dwindling days of the
human race in peace.


As a marine
biologist, he’d noted changes in his own corner of the ecosphere. Rising
acidity and ocean temperatures had forced many aquatic species to move away
from the equator, and Anders was currently tracking haddock, halibut, and snow
crab populations in Prudhoe Bay. He would take the data back to Norway and
compare it to changes in the North Sea. Early results suggested what most
environmental scientists already knew: things were getting weird and fast.


Anders was
young, though, so he still had faith in the future, although he had no idea
what it would look like. But there was more to life than work, such as the
Canadian beer in the dining hall. A couple of Molsons might lull him back to
sleep. The crisp air in the compound was having the opposite effect, though.
His breath plumed out in front of him in a frozen white fog.


An orange
floodlight marked the office and dining hall, which was open around the clock
with a radio operator monitoring the weather and power generators. Anders made
for it, the only movement in the field station at five in the morning. He
switched off his flashlight and let the hazy aura emanating from the office
illuminate his path. A faint, shimmering band of green aurora flickered in the
northern sky. 


He was almost to
the office when he saw a silhouette down by the lake. He wouldn’t have noticed
except the still water was backlit by the reflection of the aurora. So he
wasn’t alone despite the odd hour. He would’ve continued on to the
office—minding his own business given the type of independent people who sought
out the remote field station—but the figure appeared to be walking away from
the shore and into the water.


It was a male,
judging by the bulk inside the dark parka. Anders almost shouted, but he was
still more curious than alarmed. He veered out of the compound toward the man,
who was now knee-deep. The water had to be just above freezing. Slabs of broken
ice floated around him. Even someone deliberately drenching themselves wouldn’t
be able to stand it for more than a handful of seconds.


But the man
didn’t stop. Instead he waded in deeper, water lapping over the furry hemline
of the parka. Since the hood was up and the man was facing away, Anders had no
way of recognizing him even if the scant light allowed it. Only a few dozen
researchers and staff were currently on site, but given their varying schedules
and disciplines, Anders had not met some of them despite the communal setting.


Anders broke
into a jog, sweating now despite the chill. “Hey!” he shouted, loud enough to
be heard but not enough to wake the sleeping people.


The man in the water
didn’t answer. He dipped forward as if reaching into the water, green-hued
ripples expanding outward around him and breaking the glass-like surface of the
lake. Anders was nearly to the shoreline now, debating whether to actually
enter the water himself. He called again and was again ignored.


The man reared
back from the water, lifting his arms in the air. Silver droplets rained from
his parka. He held a glittering, squirming object in his hands that took Anders
a moment to recognize, despite his training. It was a fish, a cutthroat trout
that was easily fifteen inches long.


How had the man
caught such a swift, shy fish with his bare hands?


And why?


Water lapped
against the toes of Anders’ boots as he received a partial answer: the man
shoved the fish toward his face and the fish wriggled in pained panic. The man
yanked the fish away from the parka hood, and its head was gone, blood
dribbling into the water from the ruined creature.


“Dude!” Anders
called, unsure whether to admire the man’s skill or call for the medical staff.


The man finally
turned, his parka soaked. Maroon-colored blood ringed the man’s mouth as his
teeth gnawed and snapped at the fish’s skull. Gore trailed down the man’s
beard, his eyes wide and bright with a manic gleam.


Anders recognized
him now—the German scientist who’d proven to be something of an asshole. Anders
had avoided the man, and not just because of what the Germans had done to his
home country in World War Two. Werner Lang carried himself as if he owned the
field station and everyone else was a servant or bit player. But the haughty,
sneering demeanor had given way to this crazed visage of a nightmare.


“You’re going to
freeze,” Anders said, unable to articulate the thousand questions racing
through his brain.


Lang tossed the
fish carcass over his shoulder as if discarding a broken toy. The fish’s
nervous system gave a final twitching shudder before it hit the water with a
splash.


The German
opened his mouth as if to speak and a bit of red gristle dropped out of it. He
waded toward Anders, and that’s when Anders noticed a couple more bizarre
biological anomalies. The man wasn’t even shivering despite the frigid water,
and his breath wasn’t steaming out as he exhaled.


In fact, the man
wasn’t breathing at all.


“What the hell,
man?” Anders said, frightened for the first time.


Lang kept
coming, now ten feet from shore.


Anders backed up
a couple of steps. “Say something!”


Lang emitted a
low growl that caused even more fish bits to plop from his mouth. From this
distance, Anders could see the man’s eyes—bloodshot and rheumy, glinting with a
mad fever that Anders had no intention of catching.


Or being caught
by.


He turned and
ran even as the German slogged ashore.
















 


 


 


CHAPTER FIVE


 


 


 


“You look like hell,
honey,” Ian Perriman said to his wife as he glanced over from behind the wheel
of his Honda sedan. The morning traffic on I-40 to Raleigh was lighter than
usual, probably because of the upcoming holiday.


“Gee, thanks,”
Meg said. “I love you, too.”


“I mean it with
the greatest affection. Didn’t I kiss you when I picked you up?”


“And twice while
we loaded the luggage.” Meg sagged in the passenger seat, wiping her jacket
sleeve across her sweaty forehead.


“Did you not get
any sleep on the flight?”


“A little. But
the guy next to me smelled like bologna and kept adjusting his seat. If I’m
coming down with something, it’s only fair that he catches it, too.”


“Now, honey,
that’s not very compassionate.”


“I’ve been
flying for sixteen hours. I’d be cranky under the best of circumstances.”


Ian grinned at
her. “You’re still beautiful. And you have a long weekend for me and the kids
to spoil you rotten.”


 “The only
thing rotten will be their teeth after they eat all of that Easter candy.” Meg
peered back at him. “You did go shopping, didn’t you?”


Although they
didn’t attend church, they celebrated the holiday in typical American
fashion—lots of sugar. Jacob was ten and too old for Easter egg hunts, but
Ramona was eight and not as jaded yet. 


“Jelly beans,
robin’s eggs, two chocolate bunnies, and of course those evil yellow Peeps.”


“Nothing says
the resurrection of Christ like stale marshmallow treats.”


“He died for our
sins but came back because we kept on sinning. And I’ve got a few sins in mind
for you. It’s been three weeks.”


She reached over
and squeezed his arm. “Well, don’t get your hopes up. I feel as bad as I look.”


Ian looked at
her with renewed concern. He pressed a wrist to her forehead. “No fever. Do you
think it’s a cold?”


“It started at
the field station. We’re all crammed on top of each other up there. It’s a
breeding ground for bugs and viruses.”


“You could’ve
told me before you let me kiss you.”


“You would’ve
kissed me anyway, you fool.”


He grinned.
“Yeah, probably.”


Meg switched on
the radio, punching over to a news station. She’d felt disconnected from the
real world at Toolik. The initial reprieve from constant strife and tragedy was
welcome, but after a while, she felt left behind and that life was going on
without her. However, the first two stories were about a devastating earthquake
in Chile and problems at the Karachi nuclear power plant in Pakistan. That was
enough to drive her back into blissful ignorance.


After the frigid
weather of the Arctic Circle, Meg welcomed the spring warmth of North Carolina.
But even the bright sun glaring through the windshield couldn’t drive away her
chill. She hugged herself and shivered, anxious to be home. School let out
early because of the holiday, and the kids would step off the bus in an hour.
Just enough time for Meg to change into comfy Mom clothes.


But when they
reached their two-story Colonial on a cul-de-sac just outside the city limits,
Meg’s first task was to call BioGenix to see if her samples had arrived.
According to the tracking data, the shipment wasn’t due until later that
evening. Meg was relieved. Now she didn’t have to feel guilty about putting off
work until tomorrow. She could rest, recover, and enjoy her family time.


“I cleaned the
kitchen,” Ian said.


“That’s better
than sex any day,” she joked.


“We’ll soon find
out. You get to bed and when the kids get home, we’ll wake you up.”


“Deal.”


Meg showered
away the miles, shivering as she toweled herself dry. She wiped the steam from
the mirror with the ball of her fist. She squinted at her reflection and then
pulled down on her eyelids. Spidery red veins blotched the white around her
blue irises.


“You look like
hell, honey,” she said to herself, repeating Ian’s remark. She felt more
flushed than feverish, but she checked her temperature anyway. The thermometer
read only half a degree above normal.


More like a cold
than a flu, at least. She hoped some rest would allow her to enjoy the holiday
with the family.


Her phone on the
bedside table alerted her to a text message. She climbed beneath the sheets and
propped herself up on the pillows before checking it. It was from the general
address of the Toolik Field Station office and was blind carbon-copied.


 


You
are receiving this message because you are currently on the active work roster
of the Toolik Field Station.


We
regret to inform you of a fatality on the station grounds. We’re withholding
the name of the deceased until the next of kin are notified. An investigation
is currently underway by the Major Crimes Unit of the Alaska State Troopers.


Additionally,
the Troopers have organized a search for a missing person. Werner Dietmar Lang,
36, was last seen just before midnight of Wednesday, April 12. If you have any
information regarding Lang’s whereabouts, please contact the field station
office or the Alaska State Troopers.


 


The message
concluded with contact information for the lieutenants handling the cases. Meg
rubbed her mouth and unconsciously chewed the fingernail of her right index
finger, a nervous habit she’d conquered after grad school.


Lang? She’d
talked to him the day of his disappearance and nothing seemed out of the
ordinary. She wondered about the fatality as well. The population of the field
station was transient by nature, but she’d been there nearly two months and
probably knew the victim.


From the way the
text was phrased, the death seemed connected to Lang’s disappearance, but the
scant details offered no insight. The field station was remote and the
conditions harsh, and many of the researchers found themselves exposed to the dangers
of the environment. Even with the risks mitigated by advanced technology and
communications, accidents happened.


Unless this was
no accident.


Lang wasn’t the
type to take reckless actions. He was a creature of habit, setting goals and
pursuing them with a rigid plan. That had led to his success in Meg’s field,
and she harbored a grudging respect for him despite his repellent personality.
Perhaps that very drive and discipline had fueled his advancement. After all,
Meg put her family before her research, while Lang allowed for no other
distractions.


She was here at
home and he was still there, on the job.


She considered
calling the trooper line but decided she had no critical information to offer.
Surely plenty of people had encountered Lang since she’d departed. Instead, she
wrote a brief email to the Toolik office, noting the last time she’d seen Lang.


The words
blurred on her phone screen. Just typing the message made her tired. She sagged
against the pillows and closed her eyes, sweat dotting her eyebrows.


Meg had no
memory of falling asleep. Her turbulent dreams were shot through with red
images. Although she wasn’t aware of it, the sheets knotted around her as she
tossed and turned. Her breaths came in shallow gasps as the long-dormant viral
infection found regeneration and renewal in her bloodstream.


In her dream,
she was running through the snow-crusted tundra beyond the field station,
searching for Lang. Shimmering crimson bands of aurora made a hellscape of the
night sky. Her feet crunched through the frozen ground, fierce wind howling
around her. A dark silhouette stood in the distance, faintly outlined against
the bleak terrain.


She drew closer,
her breath burning in her lungs and her pulse drumming in a wild, staccato
rhythm. The figure waited in the desolate expanse, ice-covered mountains in the
background glinting with the strange light. She needed to reach the figure—she
was sure it was Lang, although the field station was nothing more than a muted
glow behind her. He had no business out here in the harsh wilderness.


But neither did
she.


Meg was gasping
by the time she drew near enough to identify him. Her limbs were numb and she
wanted to collapse, but she couldn’t veer from her mission. At last she reached
him. He stood with his head down, the hood of his parka concealing his face.
His arms hung limp at his sides, something dark dripping from his bare fingers.


She called his
name and he didn’t respond. She drew closer, dragging her exhausted feet, until
she was right in front of him. The wind caught the hood of the parka and lifted
it a little. Something was wrong with Lang’s face.


She reached up
to peel back the hood when he snatched at her with one hand, digging his
fingers into her arm and yanking her against him. He lifted his head and she
saw his mouth and screamed—


“Mom!”


When she opened
her eyes, Jacob and Ramona stood beside the bed, eyes wide in alarm, Ramona
shaking her awake. Ian stood behind them wearing a look of concern.


“Are you okay,
hon?” Ian asked. “You were groaning in your sleep.”


Meg blinked away
her bewilderment and forced herself to smile. “Just a dream.”


She held out her
arms and the kids fell into a hug. She kissed their foreheads in turn and then
reached for the glass of water on her bedside table. Her throat was parched and
the fluid poured down like Clorox.


“I got a bunny,”
Ramona said, thrusting the stuffed pink rabbit at Meg.


The glass eyes
reminded her of Lang’s from her nightmare.


She shook her head
to drive away the lingering cobwebs. This was family time, and damned if she’d
let problems from four thousand miles away follow her home.
















 


 


 


CHAPTER SIX


 


 


 


Captain S.H.
Wilson of the Alaska State Troopers, Detachment D, didn’t know what to make of
the mess that remained of the Norwegian student.


“Grizzly bear,”
said Trooper J.L. Hollifield, pronouncing it “grizzluh bar.”


“The corpse
looks mauled, but a bear usually doesn’t eat the flesh in an aggressive
attack,” Wilson said. “Bears mostly attack when they’re cornered or their cubs
are threatened. Besides, look around. There aren’t any bear tracks.”


“Damned hard to
tell,” Hollifield said, craning his neck in each direction. “Whole place looks
like a cherry slushy to me.”


Wilson would
have to wait for forensics analysis, which meant a chopper ride with a team out
of Fairbanks. That would take at least three hours. They were lucky enough that
Wilson and Hollifield were patrolling the northern section of the district for
stranded motorists on the Dalton Highway. Even though it was spring, a roadside
breakdown could lead to death by exposure.


Poor Mr.
Noordegard probably would’ve preferred such a fate. At least freezing to death
would’ve been a slow ride into sleep rather than whatever carnage he’d endured.


Of course, the
damage could’ve been inflicted while the man was already dead. The blood was
well congealed and what was left of the remains was nearly frozen solid, so it
was difficult to judge the state of rigor mortis.


The sun glinted
off the patchy snow but did little to warm the air. The corpse lay a hundred
yards beyond the field station, away from the lake and the road. The victim’s
boot prints were clearly visible near the office and other buildings behind the
field station, and there appeared to be another set of footprints mingled with
them. The trail ended in a wide swathe of churned snow with the corpse bundled
in the center like a wad of frayed paint rags.


Several of the
field station researchers watched from afar, having been directed by Wilson to
stay away from the possible crime scene. The many footprints had already
disturbed the two sets they were trying to track back to their origin, making
it impossible to tell how far Noordegard had been chased. The definition of the
imprints definitely suggested frantic flight rather than a measured pace.


“Now we just
need to track this other set of footprints,” Hollifield said, looking across
the tundra where the wind had swept any clues into a vast expanse of glistening
white.


“My guess is we
either have a killer on the loose, or maybe a second victim,” Wilson said.
“They could’ve both been running from the same thing.”


“You for sure
it’s this Lang fellow?” Hollifield said.


“As far as we can
tell, he’s the only one unaccounted for,” Wilson said. He dipped the brim of
his Stetson toward the mangled corpse. “I’d be just as happy we don’t find him
like this.” 


“Me, too,
Captain,” Hollifield said. “That’d mean we got us a killer that don’t leave no
footprints.”


“Not much we can
do with this body until Forensics gets here,” Wilson said. “Why don’t you go
back and interview the civilians again? Maybe they will suddenly remember
something that might help us.”


“What are you
going to do?”


“I’m going to
make a sweep and see if I can pick up another set of prints. We’ll conduct air
recon when the chopper gets here.”


“Be careful. If
that Lang fellow did this, he’s liable to try anything.”


Wilson patted
the Glock 22 sidearm in its hip holster. “Our motto is ‘Loyalty, Integrity, and
Courage.’ And this covers the ‘courage’ part.”


As Hollifield
headed back toward the research station, Wilson had to remind him to veer
outside the tracks to preserve the evidence. Hollifield was a solid trooper,
especially in a crisis situation, but he wasn’t much for the finer points of
investigative work. Wilson gave one last look at the corpse—bits of bone
gleamed here and there under the unrelenting sun, huge chunks of flesh missing
from the face, shoulder, and neck—and turned toward the mountains.


If Lang was out
there, he didn’t have anywhere to hide. And he might already be dead from
exposure.


As he walked
across the tundra, he squinted against the wind. Even though the day was
brilliantly clear and the sky was as blue as arctic water, fine needles of snow
and ice blew in the air, stinging his cheeks. He fished his aviator shades from
inside his coat pocket and pegged them into place, keeping one finger on the
nosepiece to prevent the eyewear from whipping aloft.


As he searched,
he reviewed what witnesses had told him about Lang. The man was a German who’d
been granted dual citizenship due to his work as a scientist. Although he’d
been described as aloof and cold—who wouldn’t be cold, working in this
place?—there was nothing to indicate a propensity for violence. As far as
anyone could tell, Lang didn’t even know Noordegard. They worked on separate
research projects and thus studied and lived in quarters at opposite ends of
the field station.


Their paths had
probably crossed in the dining hall, but Lang reportedly liked to eat alone and
usually before regular meal hours. Lang was something of a workaholic, what one
bearded old fellow had dubbed “an arrogant prick,” but no one could remember any
extended interactions between Lang and the young Norwegian. Much less any
hostile encounters.


Wilson had
responded to calls from Toolik before, usually for search-and-rescue missions
when outsiders underestimated the terrain and climate as well as their own
capabilities. His sense of the place was that it was like a college campus to
the people housed there, most on stays of between a few weeks to a few months.
Despite their dedication to the pursuit of knowledge, they were more like
fellow vacationers than co-workers.


Wilson almost
wished the two knew each other, and that maybe they’d had a dispute over a lady
friend. A crime of passion was almost always easy to solve, because passion was
stupid. But Lang would’ve had to muster a lot of passion to yank big hunks of
meat out of the younger and stronger man. And judging from the ragged and
scalloped edges of the flesh, Wilson was pretty sure a knife or ax wasn’t
employed as the murder weapon.


That flesh
hadn’t been cut from the body. It had been torn.


Wilson extended
his search radius as he worked his way back and forth, moving ever closer to
the distant mountains. He would never reach them before the helicopter arrived,
so he contented himself with exploring the dried rills and shallow valleys
where glaciers had long ago carved deep into the soil. He came to a dark
crevasse in the ground where bleached bones lay scattered like tiddlywinks
abandoned by a monstrous child.


This looked to
be an animal den of some kind. He considered Hollifield’s “grizzluh bar” theory
but this didn’t look like a suitable habitat for a large carnivore. Still,
something had left those bones.


He stepped into
the hollow where the rocks leaned together to form the den’s mouth. He hadn’t
seen any need to carry a flashlight, given that it was early afternoon, but now
he wished he’d been better prepared. He knelt and peered into the depths of the
crevasse, then jumped with a start when his walkie-talkie squawked.


“Captain
Wilson, you there?”


Heart pounding,
he fished his walkie-talkie off his belt and keyed the mike. “Copy. What do you
have?”


“A witness
said Lang was acting kind of sick and spaced out last night,” Hollifield
said. “Saw him at the dining hall tearing at his food, wiping sweat off his
face, and generally looking all flushed and puny, over.”


Wilson was
annoyed by his own fright. Courage indeed. “No crime in being sick, is there?
Unless the Russians have crossed the Bering Sea and taken over while I wasn’t
looking.”


“Witness
reported he smelled kind of funny, too, like he’d eaten some spoiled ham or
something.”


“If we don’t
nail him for murder, maybe we can hang a public-nuisance rap on him.”


“Sorry, Captain.
Just thought you’d like to know. Find anything?”


“Nothing so far.
Ten more minutes and I’m coming back in.”


“Copy that. Over
and out.”


Wilson replaced
his walkie-talkie and drew his Glock. If anything was sleeping in that den, the
conversation would’ve awoken it. Wilson knelt again and peered inside.


Two glints of
faint red light flashed and disappeared in the darkness.


Eyes?


Motto or not, he
wasn’t in the mood to crawl into the den and look for Lang’s remains. The snow
and frozen mud was disturbed around the mouth of the den, but he couldn’t tell
how long ago the marks had been made. The erratic weather changes kept the environment
in a constant state of flux.


Wilson debated
backing away and letting the forensics unit turn up some clues. But Lang was
still missing. Whether the man was a victim or a suspect, Wilson had a duty to
find him. It wasn’t a job he would leave to others.


He edged closer
to the fecund, moist air emanating from the den. “Lang?”


If Lang was
armed, Wilson was a sitting duck. But Nordegaard hadn’t died by gunshot wound,
and if Lang possessed some kind of blade or hand weapon, Wilson had the
advantage of firepower. Something rustled inside the den, the noise barely
perceptible over the wind.


“Come on out,”
Wilson said. “I’m with the State Troopers.”


The two eyes
flashed again and moved forward. Wilson could make out the crouching silhouette
of a man just at the border of daylight.


“Nice and slow,”
Wilson said, keeping his Glock lowered by his hip so as not to alarm the man.


Lang came out of
the shadows and Wilson nearly dropped the pistol. The man’s face and parka were
smeared with coagulated blood. His sickly eyes sported jagged red veins and his
skin was sallow beneath the clotted gore that pocked his cheeks and forehead.
Although he tried to stand, he listed to his left in an awkward crouch.


“Keep your hands
where I can see them,” Wilson said, regaining his composure. The man had
obviously suffered a fit or seizure of some kind. Wilson wasn’t eager to brace
the man and wrestle him to the ground, so he tried to enforce compliance with
his tone.


But Lang seemed only
dimly aware of the trooper. His head twitched and then jerked first left and
then right. His cracked lips peeled back in a grimace as if he was going to
howl, but all that came out was a gurgling hiss. A chunk of flesh dangled from
between his two front teeth.


Wilson had
identified the source of Nordegaard’s wounds.


Lang’s nostrils
flared and relaxed, as if sniffing the air. It was only then that Wilson
noticed the man’s breath wasn’t pluming out in the cold. He started to reach
for his walkie-talkie and call for backup—which he should’ve done in the first
place if not for his fear of embarrassment—but instead pulled out a pair of
cuffs.


“You’re under
arrest for suspicion of murder,” Wilson said, his voice faltering a little as
Lang lurched forward.


Wilson aimed his
Glock at the man’s chest. “Don’t come any closer.”


Lang ignored the
command and stumbled forward another couple of steps, closing the distance
between them to ten feet. Although Lang had no weapon—if you didn’t count those
cannibalistic teeth—Wilson sensed danger as the situation spiraled out of
control. Lang issued a growl from deep in his chest, an ancient, primal sound
that caused Wilson’s close-shaven scalp to tingle beneath his Stetson.


Lang shot
forward with a speed that caught Wilson by surprise. He reacted by unleashing
two quick shots to the suspect’s chest. The rounds punched through Lang’s rib
cage and the percussion echoed across the tundra.


But Lang didn’t
fall, even as gelid blood oozed from the holes in his parka. Wilson knew that
people fueled by psychosis or drugs could defy the normal laws of science, but
he waited a split-second too long before firing a third time.


By then, Lang
was on him.


Wet, slick
fingers grappled at his throat as the force of Lang’s assault knocked Wilson
onto his back. Wilson somehow maintained his grip on the Glock, but Lang’s
weight made it impossible to wield the weapon. The German writhed and growled
atop him, and as the gruesome mouth drew nearer, Lang could smell a sweetly
foul rot rising from its depths.


Wilson thrust
with his legs, trying to buck off his attacker, but Lang had latched onto him.
The walkie-talkie squawked, and Hollifield’s voice came out. White noise broke
up the words, but Wilson clearly heard “shots” and “okay.”


No, Wilson was
definitely not okay. Lang’s teeth grazed his chin and Wilson twisted wildly,
images of Nordegaard’s ruined body driving him to desperation. His aviator
glasses were flung to one side and he got an even clearer look at Lang’s
diseased features.


He tried to roll,
but Lang seemed to possess the strength of five men, or even a grizzly bear.
Then the teeth found purchase and Lang felt a red-hot flare of agony along his
cheek. He swallowed a scream. Lang was so intent on his newfound taste that his
coiled muscles relaxed for a moment, and Wilson was able to drive the barrel of
the Glock into the man’s stomach and squeeze off three more muffled rounds.


Still the man
held on, yanking back his head and ripping a quarter-pound of raw meat from
Wilson’s face. Blood and tears filled his eyes, blinding him, and Lang shifted
before Wilson could empty the rest of his magazine into the murderer. He
expected Lang to fall away and bleed to death, but the crazed man merely
squirmed atop Wilson as if they were lovers cuddling for warmth against the
cold.


But Lang
radiated no warmth. He was as cool as a corpse. And when the mouth swooped down
again, Wilson registered no breath, either. He reached up with his free
hand—the one that had previously held the cuffs—and grabbed for the back of
Lang’s head. But all he got was the slick fabric of the parka, and the teeth
dug into his neck, gnawing at his jugular.


This time Wilson
let his scream escape, as brisk and brittle as the fiercest arctic wind.


His dying breath
escaped with it.
















 


 


 


CHAPTER SEVEN


 


 


 


Freddie Stiller
felt like refried shit.


He could smell
bacon in the air, which meant Denita was home and hadn’t waited for him, as
usual. She hadn’t waited for him last night, either, snoring away when he’d
gotten home after his late shift. That was fine with him, since he’d been too
tired to do anything, but at least she could’ve offered him some lunch. He felt
around him in the dark bed and found that the sheets were soaked.


“Denita?” he
called, his voice raspy.


The door opened,
and the sudden light jabbed Freddie like an ice pick. He put his forearm over
his eyes and groaned. The TV was playing in the background.


“Yeah, baby?”
Denita said, not coming into the room.


“Why didn’t you
wake me up?”


“You was passed
out hard, baby. It’s almost one o’clock.”


“I don’t feel so
good.”


“You sweated
like a hog all night. I barely got a wink of sleep.”


Freddie didn’t
believe that for a second. Denita always took care of Denita, one way or
another. “Bring me a drink.”


“I got coffee
on.”


“I don’t want
something hot.”


“It’s too early
for a beer.”


“Don’t we got
some Pepsi?”


“Doris was over
and she drank them all.”


Doris was one of
those friends who kept putting big ideas into Denita’s tiny head, such as
Anchorage being no place for a woman to settle down for the long haul. What
Doris never explained was why she hadn’t yet left herself. It’s not like her
waitress shifts at the Waffle Express, where Denita also worked, were building
toward a career.


“How about some
ice water, then?” Freddie asked, wondering why Denita was standing way over
there.


“You want some
aspirin?”


“Do we have any
Oxy, or did Doris take all of that, too?”


“I got two left,
but I was saving them for Friday when we’re both off all day.”


“Well, I can’t
go into work feeling like this.” He hated wasting the painkillers when he was
actually in pain. He would rather enjoy the buzz. But the ache was not just in
his head. It spread through his limbs like frozen fire.


“Make sure to
let them to know ahead of time,” Denita said. “I gotta check on my bacon.”


Freddie didn’t
know why Denita ate bacon at home when she had a buffet of it five days a week
at the waffle joint. Bacon was good stuff, but there was such a thing as too
much of a good thing. Her rump was getting past the juicy stage and going a
little wobbly, not that he had much room to talk. His beer belly kept growing
even when he switched to whiskey for a while.


He sensed her
silhouette moving from the doorway. He rolled into the pillow and squeezed it.
He’d have to call Morton soon and ask for the day off. Morton would probably
grill him about those busted packages. Freddie would plead ignorance, but if
that didn’t work, he’d put all the blame on Jeremiah. He didn’t like to rat out
his co-workers, but he wasn’t going to lose his job just because Jeremiah was a
drunken idiot.


Denita was back
in a minute, and he heard the clink of glass on the nightstand. She hustled
back to the doorway and asked, “Need anything else, baby?”


“Why are you way
over there?”


“Whatever you
got, I don’t want to catch it.”


He wondered if
he looked as bad as he felt. “It came on all of a sudden. I can’t afford to go
to no doctor.”


“You’re a little
green around the gills. Drink your water. I gotta eat my lunch while it’s still
warm.” She left again.


The greasy air
made Freddie’s stomach clench and roil. He didn’t want to take the Oxy if he
might throw it up. At fifty bucks a pill, he couldn’t afford to flush it down
the toilet. And no telling when Slick Ricky would be able to score some more,
since he stole them from his cancer-ridden grandmother.


Despite his
weakness, he had to take a leak, and he didn’t want to wait until the last
minute. Denita already gave him hell about the skid marks in his underwear. A
few yellow drops up front would set her off even more. Sometimes he wondered
why he even bothered with her.


Freddie rolled
out of bed, groaning as the blood rushed from his head. He staggered to the
bathroom on watery legs, the noise from the TV pounding against his temples.
Why couldn’t she turn that damn thing down? Quiz shows and news, making her mad
over all the stuff she didn’t know and all the things she couldn’t do anything
about.


After relieving
himself, he splashed water on his face and walked into the kitchen to find
Denita at the little bar, chopping at her eggs and nibbling on bacon and toast.
She didn’t even notice he’d entered. Her attention was fixated on the little
screen in front of her. Some cop was talking to a reporter, the typical
sensationalist bullshit that danced all around the truth.


He wheezed and
she jumped, dropping her fork onto her plate with a clatter. “Damn, baby. You
spooked me.”


“Who else would
be coming out of the bedroom?”


She glanced at
his face and couldn’t hold his gaze. She returned her attention to her food and
then the television. “Something weird happened.”


“Something
weird’s always happening.” Freddie felt lightheaded but Denita made no move to
let him sit beside her.


“Right here. In
Alaska.”


Freddie glanced
at the screen again. His vision swam but he saw the “Fairbanks” tagline in the
lower portion of the screen. “That’s way north of here.”


“They got some
crazy murderer on the loose. Three people dead already, and one of them’s a
cop.”


“Let’s hope they
stay up there.”


Denita waved the
fork at him. “Shh. I want to hear.”


The screen cut
to a newscaster with a short, blond haircut who looked barely out of high
school. He spoke with the kind of earnest, know-it-all tone that made Freddie
want to put his foot through the screen.


“Authorities
are searching for Werner Lang, a thirty-six-year-old German scientist who was
conducting research at the Toolik Field Station near Prudhoe Bay. He’s
currently described as a ‘person of interest’ in connection with the
deaths—”


Lang’s mug shot
appeared on the screen, a middle-aged man with gaunt cheeks, trimmed beard, and
piercing blue eyes.


“At least it’s
not a Russian or a terrorist,” Freddie said, and Denita shushed him again.


Freddie tuned
out the newscaster’s monologue. Now that he was up, he felt a little better. He
decided to go into work after all. That was better than dealing with Morton.


He showered and
shaved, pulling down his eyelids to look at his jaundiced, bloodshot eyeballs.
His skin harbored a sickly green shade, but he didn’t feel like throwing up
anymore. He was weak and slightly feverish, but he figured he’d be able to
coast through the shift if he didn’t push too hard.


Denita was
surprised when he came back into the kitchen completely dressed. She drew back
when he leaned in to kiss her.


She squinted at
him. “You brush your teeth?” 


“Yeah.” He
picked up her coffee cup and took a sip before she could stop him.


“Well, your
breath smells like a straight-up maggot mess, baby.”


“Yours ain’t so
great, either.”


“I can’t kiss
you until I know you’re not sick.”


“I’m better
enough to go in to work.”


Denita kept her
distance, wary. “You sure about that?”


“I don’t have any
sick days left, and I can’t ask Morton for any extra. He’s already been riding
my ass about the last time.”


Denita wasn’t
listening. She’d turned her attention back to the TV, sopping up the last of
her egg yolks with a piece of toast. He put on his jacket and checked to make
sure the car keys were in the pocket. “Bye, honey.”


“Love you,” she
said without turning around.


He drove his
Ford pickup through the early-afternoon traffic. The Ted Stevens Anchorage
International Airport was only five miles from the apartment, and Freddie was
able to avoid most of the city traffic by keeping south on the secondary roads.
Despite feeling a little woozy, this was no worse than driving drunk, and he
managed to keep the truck between the lines and just above the speed limit. By
the time he parked in the employee satellite lot and caught a shuttle into the
baggage area, he was fairly confident he could fake it through the shift.


At least until
Morton met him as he put on his safety vest and hard hat in the locker room.
The floor manager looked as flushed and ill as Freddie, with red-rimmed eyes
and beads of sweat dotting the closely-shaven skin above his lip.


“Stiller, you’re
late,” Morton said, posing neither a question nor a command, just a fact.
Morton was lucky enough to determine facts. The truth was whatever he said it
was.


“Yeah?” Freddie
sat on a bench so that Morton wouldn’t see him swaying and assume he was drunk
or drugged.


“We had some broken
packages reported last night. You wouldn’t know anything about that, would
you?”


“No, sir. We’re
supposed to file a report if we observe damaged packages.”


“Exactly. You
and Jeremiah were the only ones working in that area last night.”


A couple of baggage
handlers who’d just finished their shift left in a hurry, talking loudly so
they wouldn’t overhear the lecture. The door to the locker room swung shut with
a squeak.


“I didn’t see
anything damaged,” Freddie said, rubbing at a stabbing pain in his temple.


“You and
Jeremiah were dicking around with the fork lift. And I haven’t forgotten that
stain on the floor, either.”


“Check the
security cameras,” Freddie said. No doubt Morton had already done so and failed
to come up with any solid evidence, or he wouldn’t be grilling Freddie like
this.


“I can’t have
you screwing up my numbers,” Morton said, sniffing loose mucus back up one
nostril. “Our shift has the lowest damage rate in the whole terminal, and I
intend to keep it that way.”


“If anything got
damaged, it was probably Jeremiah,” Freddie said, omitting the fact that
Jeremiah had drunk most of a pint of whiskey. “He was sick last night and he
might’ve been a little sloppy.”


“You’re not
looking so good yourself,” Morton said, easing up a little as he sighed in
misery. “I can’t send you home, though. Half the shift’s off sick.”


“What about
Jeremiah?”


As if in answer,
a low groan came from the restroom. A stall door banged, and Jeremiah lurched
into the locker room. Freddie wondered for a moment if Jeremiah had stayed here
after their shift, drinking himself into a stupor instead of heading home. It
wouldn’t be the first time.


Morton called
his name but Jeremiah’s only response was to shuffle toward them, fighting for
balance and staring past them with watery eyes. He sure looked hung over, his
skin blotchy and one eyelid twitching. Freddie stood, his head swimming, as he
waited for Morton to chew out his friend. But it turned out Jeremiah was the
one who did the chewing.


“What’s wrong
with you?” Morton asked, his voice rising in whiny petulance.


Freddie thought
Jeremiah was just going to shuffle right on past them, or maybe flop forward
onto his face. But when he reached the floor manager, he suddenly jerked up his
head as if noticing them for the first time. A phlegmy growl emerged from deep
in Jeremiah’s chest and his lips peeled back in a sneer.


Jeremiah reached
out for Morton, clawing at his shoulders. Morton stepped back but stumbled,
slamming into a row of lockers and trying to slide away from the crazed man.
Freddie was frozen in place, unable to process what he was seeing. They all
hated Morton, but he never thought Jeremiah would actually beat the shit out of
him. Going postal was for mail carriers, not baggage mules.


Jeremiah, who
was a couple of inches taller and thirty pounds heavier, pinned Morton against
the lockers. But he still didn’t quite have his balance, and he seemed to latch
onto Morton to keep from falling. Morton flailed and slapped at the larger man,
squealing in panic. Freddie grabbed the back of Jeremiah’s shirt and tried to
yank him away, but he was too weak to budge him.


He caught a
glimpse of Jeremiah’s uneven yellow teeth opening wide and had just enough time
to think He’s not going to actually BITE him, is he? before Jeremiah did
just that.


The teeth
clamped on Morton’s nose and ripped. Morton’s squeal rose into a gurgling
shriek. Jeremiah turned toward Freddie and almost seemed to grin, the nub of
flesh hanging there like a sausage. Blood dribbled down both Morton’s face and
Jeremiah’s chin, glistening under the greenish fluorescent lights of the room.


Morton gained
strength from his pain and fear, breaking free of Jeremiah’s grip. “You’re
fired!” he bellowed, using the only weapon in his arsenal. But with one hand
cupping his torn nose, it came out as “Murr furred.”


Freddie yelled
for help. The other baggage handlers who were out on the floor wouldn’t be able
to hear them over the jets, forklifts, and tankers operating all around them.
He held up his hands, trying to reason with Jeremiah, but the dark-skinned man
just chewed the morsel with great slobbery smacks.


Morton clamped
both hands over his wound, blood dribbling from between his fingers. Jeremiah
spun away from Freddie, listing heavily to his left, and made for Morton again.
The manager took two steps, breaking into a sprint, but he tripped over the
bench that ran between the rows of lockers. As his knees and elbows banged
against the tiled floor, Jeremiah lunged and flopped onto his victim like a
wrestler coming off the top rope.


“Get off him,
man,” Freddie shouted. “You want to go to jail?”


Morton crawled
forward and Jeremiah clung to him, biting at the back of his neck. Freddie was
afraid to get close to Jeremiah. He didn’t want to get bitten. Freddie looked
around for a weapon. A mop stood in the corner, its strings nappy and gray. He
hurried for the mop, sizing up the wooden handle.


Morton grunted
and whimpered as he tried to wriggle free, squirming enough that Jeremiah’s
teeth couldn’t gain purchase. Freddie held the mop near the head and swung it
in the air like a baseball ball, testing its heft. Even in his weakened state,
he should be able to knock some sense into Jeremiah. He stood over the
struggling men and brought the mop handle over his head, whipping it into a descending
arc.


The wood cracked
off the back of Jeremiah’s skull. The thunk echoed off the cinder block
walls and metal lockers. Jeremiah went limp, sprawling across Morton’s body.


Oh God, I didn’t
kill him, did I?


Freddie flung
away the mop as if it were an electric cable. Morton rolled to one side,
shucking his attacker.


“Are you okay?”
Freddie asked, bending over to help the man up.


Morton glared at
him with fiercely burning eyes, veins standing out in his forehead, blood
seeping from the rips on his face and neck.


Jeremiah lay on
his side, eyes closed. Freddie put a hand over his mouth.


“Is he
breathing?” Morton asked.


“No. God, no.”


Jeremiah’s eyes
snapped open and his teeth clamped down on Freddie’s fingers.
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That evening, Twitter,
Facebook, and cable news networks lit up with chatter about the mass murders at
the Ted Stevens airport.


Eight people
were dead, and everyone braced for news of the expected lone gunman—the
paranoid white male who would be studied for clues that revealed nothing but
everyday sociopathy. A few hoped for an honest-to-God foreign terrorist, which
would fuel massive tax spending for national security and the military while
also opening the door for more government limits on civil rights. But as details
leaked out, the gun-control advocates and thoughts-and-prayers crowd were both
left shaking their heads in confusion.


Because there
was no murder weapon.


Law enforcement
officials at the scene said the initial assailant was a disgruntled employee
who attacked his boss and a second employee, but then the boss had killed two
people while the second employee wandered into the passenger terminal and
killed a traveler before being shot in the head by TSA agents. The prevailing
theory was that the three men had formed a murder-suicide pact, but that didn’t
explain why they’d also attacked each other.


Even though
Robert Morton was ranking supervisor of the three men, the criminal
investigation currently centered on Jeremiah Drew. He was the only black
suspect. Social media silos divided up by race and ideology, parsing out blame
based on preconceived beliefs. Few people paid attention to the police’s
statement that the assaults were committed with hands instead of guns or
knives, and only the Dark Web wondered why employees at an airport hadn’t
instead opted for high-grade explosives to inflict maximum damage.


The president
made no official statement, being away on a golfing vacation. The
vice-president praised law enforcement and stated it was a terrible tragedy on
the eve of Good Friday, members of Congress expressed their “deep concern,” and
the Alaskan governor pledged to review all hiring practices at the airport.


Then a report
leaked that the two suspects killed by police refused to go down after
suffering multiple gunshots. An Alaskan State Trooper noted the attacks were
similar to those occurring that morning at an upstate research station, where a
scientist had apparently mauled two men before being shot to death. However,
authorities saw no connection between the two incidents.


Then Fox News
broke the story that the murderers had used their teeth during the assaults,
leading to a “Cannibal Killers?” tagline in garish red as talking heads traded bizarre
speculation. CNN countered with a panel discussion about copycat killers while
MSNBC blamed the deregulation of workplace rules creating stress on the job.


The first use of
the word “zombie” in connection with the attacks originated from a twelve-year-old
comic book fan at around 5 p.m. The sarcastic hashtag #EatMe quickly blossomed
as a trending topic on Twitter. Cynics delighted in mocking the absurdity of
the moment, claiming Congress would soon label teeth as weapons of mass
destruction and eradicate the few remaining public health dental programs.
Slightly more serious people said it was #TooSoon for macabre jokes.


The twitterati
were still volleying over the airport murders when another gruesome report came
from Seattle. A rash of killings erupted in the metro area, all apparently
unconnected except for the mode of attack—physical assaults with no weapons
involved. The various news outlets switched over to the “developing story,”
since the airport massacre was apparently over. Before the police could get a
spokesperson on camera, another fatal assault occurred back at the airport.


At 6:47 p.m., an
officer responding to an apparent riot in Los Angeles opened fire and killed
three people. A bystander recorded a cellphone video of the incident, which
showed two suspects attacking victims on Wilshire Boulevard. The shaky video
footage wasn’t definitive, but it appeared to show a third man being attacked
and then in turn charging the policeman. The policeman then opened fire after
the suspects didn’t respond to his commands. The bystander uploaded the video
to Facebook, posting that she’d seen two men biting the third.


Chaos erupted as
Internet, radio, and television channels were overwhelmed with reports of more
assaults across the country. Speculation centered on a coordinated terrorist
attack and several radical groups immediately claimed responsibility, but with
no common nationality or race among the suspects, the theory stayed down the
alt-right rabbit hole. The first Canadian attack was reported shortly before
eight, and fifteen minutes later came mass murders in Osaka, Japan.


Bites were the
primary cause of death in all cases.


The president
reluctantly put away his golf clubs and declared a state of emergency,
activating the National Guard in all fifty states. Members of the opposition
party initially questioned the president’s legal authority for the order but
were ignored. The White House press secretary appeared in a hastily arranged
press conference, assuring the pool of reporters that the president was taking
the situation seriously, personally overseeing all emergency response, and
urging everyone to stay calm.


CBS interrupted
its regularly scheduled sitcom to broadcast a map of the United States,
digitally marking the locations of attacks as they were reported. Although the
first outbreaks occurred in Alaska and the West Coast, soon a cluster appeared
around Louisville and Indianapolis.


CNN interviewed
retired Brigadier General Davis McKinley about possible defensive strategies
against such random civilian assaults. McKinley engaged in a rambling discourse
on the Iraqi War and how the Sunnis and Kurds fought one another even while
American troops invaded their country, proof that you couldn’t fight the enemy
within. He was cut off midway with a remote feed from New York City, where a
field anchor in a windbreaker reported on a mass attack in Central Park. The
camera operator provided live footage of a woman leaping atop a fleeing man and
dragging him to the ground while biting at his arms and shoulders.


The terrifying
phenomenon was now undeniable and widespread, and all that remained was to give
it a brand name. Facebook unfolded the drama with viral speed, featuring zombie
memes from The Walking Dead television show; classic movies like
Night of the Living Dead, 28 Days Later, and World War Z; and the Left
4 Dead videogame. Humor gave way to horror as people named the attackers
“feeders,” “eaters,” “biters,” and “hungries,” but nobody believed the feeders
were actually animated corpses. Of all the ways for the world to end, nobody
expected this because it was so firmly rooted in the realm of fiction.


Forensics
studies and preliminary autopsies on the perceived “Patient Zero,” Werner Lang,
revealed an advanced stage of necrosis that didn’t match the recent time of
death. The gunshot wound to his head damaged the brain, but tissue samples
suggested unknown cellular mutations consistent with a rapidly evolving
bacteriophage. The Centers for Disease Control coordinated the collection of
samples from different geographic areas, hoping to isolate a cause.


Concurrently,
clinics and hospital emergency rooms were swamped with people complaining of
nausea, severe headaches, and muscular spasms. Most cases were dismissed as
viral infections that would soon pass. Some doctors prescribed antibiotics
primarily as a placebo. Local health departments soon noted the number of cases
amounted to the beginning of an epidemic. The illness was dubbed the “Klondike
Flu” because of its Alaskan origins.


Dow futures on
the New York Stock Exchange dropped by more than twenty percent in an hour.
Heads of the Department of Homeland Security, ICE, the FBI, and Department of
Defense held a joint meeting in Washington, D.C. The president proposed an
executive order to activate the military in circumvention of the law. State and
local law enforcement agencies called in off duty officers to help with the
crisis. But there was no identifiable enemy to combat and no border to protect,
so conventional strategies were useless.


Shortly after 11
p.m., the first deaths occurred in England, Germany, South Korea, and Brazil.
China and Russia refused to officially acknowledge the crisis, and the United
Nations Security Council was unable to convene a special meeting. All fifty
governors declared martial law and imposed a curfew, requiring all citizens to
stay indoors from midnight until dawn. Armed vigilantes gathered in bands and
took the law into their own hands, opening fire on anyone they suspected of
being a feeder. In Texas, some people were shot just for exhibiting symptoms of
the Klondike Flu.


A radical
sheriff in Kentucky explained his process for dealing with suspected flu
victims. “First they’re dead,” he said to the eagerly rolling cameras. “Then
they come back deader. And you got to shoot them in the head to make them
deadest.”


“Dead, deader,
deadest” went viral, and soon most newscasters were referring to the zombies as
“deaders” because “zombies” sounded too impossible. Just as many people called
them zombies while others described them as fallen angels from the Book of
Revelation.


Apocalyptic
fever wasn’t the sole domain of the religious. Survivalists who’d been
disappointed by Y2K, 9/11, Brexit, and every divisive presidential election
believed their time had come at last. Crowds defied curfew and broke into
grocery stores and ransacked grocery stores. Urban areas were awash in sirens
and strobing emergency lights, and sporadic fires broke out amid the riots.
Those who remained behind closed doors weren’t safe, either—some of the sick
turned on their families and left visceral reminders that love didn’t last
forever.


A series of
unusual natural disasters compounded the problems. A series of tornadoes cut a
swathe from Texas to Missouri, a wildfire in the Eldorado National Forest threatened
evacuations in Reno and Carson City, and the Chilean earthquake had been
followed by a tsunami that claimed an estimated seven thousand lives. A
triple-digit-heat wave in Australia shut down parts of the power grid as people
huddled in air-conditioned buildings.


Manmade
disasters joined in on the fun. Refugees from the Karachi meltdown flooded into
India, creating international tension. Riots in Greece set a third of
Thessaloniki ablaze. Syria launched Russian-supplied missiles into Turkey, with
four U.S. soldiers included in the death toll. A Neo Nazi terrorist cell in
Germany assassinated a vice-president of the Bundesrat, sending the legislative
chamber into an emergency session.


By the time the
sun rose on Good Friday, the world had become the bloody hellscape it was
always destined to be.
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Cameron Ingram
checked the hand mirror one last time before passing it to his personal
assistant.


His hair was
perfect. The upswept curl over his forehead added just enough of a youthful
touch to offset the mature gray at his temples. No one could tell that most of
his hair was dyed a darker shade, certainly not via a television camera. The
pancake makeup and eyeliner were so familiar to him now that they were a second
skin.


He’d been
scheduled for a live service at his 10,000-seat Promiseland megachurch in
downtown Raleigh, where his prosperity gospel found a fervent following among
the local bankers, government employees, and real-estate developers. But once
news of the outbreak spread, he recognized the opportunity the Lord had
provided.


The Lord had
even told him as much. Not directly—he certainly didn’t believe in hearing
voices, because that only happened to crazy people—but in a bone-deep certainty
that the Time was near. So instead of delivering a ten-minute sermon in a
church service resplendent with music and well-polished pageantry, he opted for
a personal message broadcast live from his on-site television studio.


“Two minutes
until air time, Mr. Ingram,” another assistant said. The assistant, Candace,
was young enough to be his daughter. Her modest skirt and blouse did nothing to
stifle the lust she evoked. He made a mental note to have her transferred to
another department, perhaps staffing the phones for love offerings. That seemed
appropriate and would remove temptation from Ingram’s eyes.


That was how the
Lord worked: He gave you the free choice to save yourself, if only you called
upon Him for help.


He smiled with
gleaming, capped teeth. “Thank you, Candace.”


His makeup
artist moved in for a final tweaking based on the director’s command. The brush
danced delicately across his cheeks. Such a soft, sensual pleasure, with the
warm lights shining down from above.


The Lord was
good, despite the suffering all around. Or perhaps because of it.


“Mic check,
please,” said the sound engineer, which was repeated by the director. All told,
the crew consisted of eight people. They were nervous not only due to the live
broadcast, which required technical precision, but also the deep trials
sweeping across the world. Ingram considered their fear a lack of faith.


When the hour
came, the faithful would not only be saved but rewarded.


Which reminded
him of a verse from Matthew 24, with which he tested the microphone’s sound
level: “But of that day and hour knoweth no man, no, not the angels of heaven,
but my Father only.”


The technical
director gave a thumb’s up and the three camera operators checked their focus.
The crew would mix the different angles to heighten drama and add power to his
image and words. Ingram was comfortable under the lights. After twenty-three
years as an evangelist, he’d embraced the persuasive talents the Lord had
blessed him with.


The surrounding studio
lights dimmed, which isolated him under the spotlights.


“Rolling in
ten,” the director intoned, and Ingram drew in a meditative breath and closed
his eyes for a moment as the countdown continued. “…three…two…one…action.”


He stared
directly at the tiny red light on the camera in front of him, which informed
him the lens was live. He imagined a face behind the lens, a frightened sinner
who meant well but was faced with so many challenges in these uncertain times.
The face morphed from his grandmother to his father, and Ingram forced himself
to remain calm.


His father
Luther was a Southern Baptist legendary for small rural revivals that
eventually grew into stadium-sized multimedia extravaganzas. He’d served as
spiritual advisor to several conservative presidents. Ingram initially rebelled
against the constraints of the “family business,” preferring fornication and
drink, but eventually he saw the error of his ways and came home to Christ. At
his father’s deathbed, Ingram vowed to carry on the old man’s ministry.


But he still
doubted he’d ever please the father looking down on him from above. So he
changed the channel like he always did—he moved Luther Ingram out of his
thoughts and let God move into his heart.


“Hello, brothers
and sisters in Christ,” he began, his standard opening, but he delivered the
next lines with grave solemnity. “This is a time of great troubles. Satan has
been set loose upon the world. His hand is evident in these reports of murder,
obscenity, and chaos. Satan chose Easter weekend to mark his return to the
Earth because blasphemy is one of his favorite tools. 


“We are weak in
our faith, because we all tremble before the unknown. But if we trust in the
Lord, we know He has foretold all of this and more.”


The camera
switched to the left. The lens was positioned at a slight upward angle to
subtly imply power. Ingram modulated his voice to suggest empathy for his
viewers, which likely measured several million on three Christian television
networks, as well as an additional five million radio listeners worldwide. His
message would reach millions more when clips were played on regional and
national newscasts and spread on YouTube.


Ingram had
become a familiar spokesperson for religious conservatives. Ingram’s stances on
sociopolitical issues made him a lightning rod for criticism, but it was all
part of serving the Lord. Jesus faced much worse. Instead of harsh words, Jesus
took nails to the flesh.


“The Bible
warned us of these dark days. Indeed, the Book of Matthew tells of false
prophets and wars and pestilence, and how we all shall face great tribulation
before the Lord’s return.”


Ingram avoided
the eschatological minefield of parsing the differences between Rapture, the
Great Tribulation, and Revelation. This wasn’t a time for intellectual nuance.
This was a time for emotion. Souls were at stake.


“No man knows
the hour, but what else are these murderers but servants of Satan? What other
force could summon such sheer evil?”


He raised his
voice, careful not to sound shrill. His face contorted according to his whim.
“They eat flesh!”


Ingram gathered
himself, allowing a dramatic pause so the audience could savor the
implications. He then reminded everyone that the horror and pain were
necessary, drawing an allegory using the Lord’s own passage from death to
rebirth. He quoted Thessalonians and obscure fragments from the Book of Daniel,
salting his message with evidence of God’s purpose. Using all his craft and
experience, he oscillated between inspiring and frightening his audience, all
while building toward a climax designed to put the sinners on their knees.


He became swept
up in his own monologue, unashamed to reveal his own visceral fear of the
flesh-eating creatures that once walked among them as humans. He followed each
display of vulnerability with a renewed determination to trust the Lord. At one
point he wept, reminding them all of the tortures the Lord had suffered on
Calvary.


A digital
countdown showed he had three minutes of air-time left to fill. Normally he’d
ease toward a request for donations, but today he would let the on-screen
graphics do the job. If these truly were the End Times, then money might not
matter. But since no one knew the hour, he might as well keep the coffers full.


Besides, blessed
were those who gave, and who was he to deny them of that comfort in this wicked
time?


He concluded
with the Lord’s promise by paraphrasing Matthew, since he couldn’t remember the
exact verses: “The sun will be dark and the moon won’t reveal its light, and the
stars shall fall from the heavens. And then the Son of Man will appear in the
clouds and ride in on great glory. The angels will gather on the sound of a
great trumpet, and the Lord shall gather His people. And we want to be His
people, don’t we?”


Ingram paused to
let each audience member contemplate the return and nod in affirmation. He was
about to wrap up with a fervent plea to those who had not yet been saved, but a
commotion to his right broke his rhythm. He squinted toward the noise, hoping
the gesture would be taken as a frown of concern. But the sudden scream cut off
any pretense and pulled him from the fantasy of prophecy to the reality of hell
on Earth.


A camera
operator staggered into the spotlight, blood pouring from a gash in her arm.
Ingram didn’t know her—the studio employed an ever-revolving cast of artistic
types who probably smirked at his sermons. She looked to be in her thirties,
plump and plain, but the graphic crimson splash on her sleeve was a color that
would look fake in a movie.


A struggle
sounded beyond the circle of lights and a Klieg light crashed to the floor. The
wounded woman staggered toward Ingram, reaching out as if for help. She fell at
Ingram’s feet and then he saw what had ripped her skin open.


The deader was
not a crew member. Probably a janitor or equipment tech. But the pale, feverish
skin and blood-slick lips were the visage of a demon. Satan’s slave shuffled
toward him, live on air.


Ingram glanced
at the camera directly ahead and confirmed from the red indicator that the feed
was going out to the world. He halted his reflexive retreat and let benevolence
wash over his features.


“Come forward,
my child, and be saved,” he said, opening his palm in welcome. “For Satan only
owns this world for a time, but the Lord shall rule forever.”


The deader
growled and shambled toward him, but once it came within reach, its eyes
changed from a glazed longing to blank peace. It seemed to bow a little as if
in prayer, and Ingram was compelled to reach out his palm and rest it on top of
the thing’s sweaty scalp. Mystic energy flowed through Ingram, as if he were a
conduit for a bizarre kind of baptism.


“Let Him in,”
Ingram coaxed.


The deader
murmured in contentment, chewing on the gristle of its victim’s flesh like some
sort of profane sacrament. Its head lifted slightly, and in those cloudy eyes,
Ingram saw a flicker of grace.


Ingram had not
only healed this wayward creature but had saved its eternal soul!


A gunshot
roared—Ingram would later learn that his bodyguard killed the infected attacker—and
the director shouted, “Cut! Cut! Cut!”


Despite the
shock, Ingram couldn’t help but feel the Lord at work here. Satan had jumped
right into Ingram’s face and his faith had proven strong. Millions would now
know that Cameron Ingram was truly a man of God and a mighty prophet.


The next half
hour was a blur as the police responded, broadcasters apologized to the
audience for the graphic imagery, and local reporters gave him even more
publicity. Ingram walked in a daze. The spirit of the Lord had moved within him
in a way he’d never felt before.


By the time his
personal assistant ushered him out to a waiting SUV to drive to his mansion on
the outskirts of the city, he was convinced the Lord had a special role for him
in this time of trials. That was confirmed when his assistant handed him a cell
phone and said, “White House, Mr. Ingram.”


Ingram took the
phone with a steady hand. He’d met the president several times at political
functions and considered the old fool about as spiritual as a stump. But his
personal judgment no longer mattered, and the president had claimed a sudden
religious conversion on the eve of his candidacy. They would sit before the
Judgment of the Most Righteous soon enough, and voters would have no say there.


Right now,
Ingram was called to service.


“Yes, Mr.
President?” he said.
















 


 


 


CHAPTER TEN


 


 


 


“What should we
do?” Meg asked, peering out the shades of the living room window.


The sky in the
east was pinked with the haze of morning. The neighborhood was quiet, but a body
lay sprawled in the center of the cul-de-sac. It was so mangled that she
couldn’t identify the dead person, but those bright nylon pants looked like
something only Diane Ward would wear.


“Stay inside like
we were ordered,” Ian said as he checked the front-door locks for the tenth
time.


“Since when do
you ever follow orders?”


“When I don’t
know what the hell’s going on.”


The tension was
palpable, hanging in the air like an electric current. Meg hated herself for
arguing, but she felt helpless and afraid. The kids were upstairs in Jacob’s
bedroom, which didn’t have a window. She didn’t want them to witness the
horrors erupting around them, but she didn’t know how long she could hide the
truth from them.


At least her
illness had subsided a bit. The media reports of an epidemic alarmed her,
especially when she’d heard the disease was believed to have originated in
Alaska. The radio was on in the kitchen, but the news announcers seemed as
confused as everyone else. Aside from occasional advisories and government
bulletins, the sporadic information did little to calm their nerves.


“It almost looks
normal outside,” Meg said. 


Except for the
dead neighbor in the driveway.


“Sorry I
yelled,” Ian said.


“We’re both jumpy,
honey. But we need to stick together.”


“How are you
feeling?”


“Still a little
woozy, but better.”


They hadn’t
slept much at all. They’d brought the kids into the room with them, where they
slept on the floor in a bundle of blankets. Meg and Ian pretended they were
camping to help allay their anxiety. The kids could sense their worry but
eventually managed to fall asleep while the two parents monitored the radio via
earphones. Ian kept the bedside lamp on and warily eyed his wife, as if
expecting her to attack them all at any moment.


“Maybe you
should try to contact Toolik again,” Ian said. “If this has anything to do with
Lang and those samples you were studying, maybe they can pinpoint the cause.”


She’d tried to
call several times but the main line was busy and none of her personal contacts
there answered their phones. She imagined the field station had been
evacuated—or else everyone there was dead—and the Toolik massacre had faded
from the news in the wake of more widespread carnage. Their Internet connection
had slowed to a crawl, making it even more difficult to determine fact from
fiction.


“I should go
straight to the CDC,” Meg said.


“Even if your
bacteria thing caused this, how come it didn’t kill the people who found it?”


“It’s a
bacteriophage—a parasitic virus that uses bacterium as a host. The samples were
brought in by an archaeology team working a site in the remote mountains.
They’re out of contact, so who knows what happened to them? They might’ve been
the first people to show symptoms.”


Ian joined Meg
at the window. “Surely the state troopers tried to contact them once they
noticed the Toolik connection.”


“They’d have to
travel by either helicopter or sled dog. Things probably fell apart before they
could organize it.”


“Even if it
started there, how could it spread so fast?”


“That’s
something the CDC should be able to figure out, if they have enough time. It
mutated between the time the sample was brought in and I examined it the next
morning. It could be evolving as it goes, getting stronger.”


A siren
interrupted them, pealing down the adjoining street. Meg could imagine the
panic rolling to the horizon, with so many families huddled behind closed
doors. The uncertainty was the worst thing—based on the sketchy details from
news reports and wild speculation on the Internet, the foundation of reality
itself seemed to be cracking apart beneath their feet.


“Try to get
through,” Ian said, pushing her cell phone at her. “They’ll probably think
you’re just another lunatic with a conspiracy theory, if they’re even answering
the phone.”


“I’m going to
try BioGenix first. If they’ve received the sample, maybe they can send it
express to Atlanta to support my story.” Meg began tapping in the number for
the BioGenix office.


“The system’s
broken. I don’t know how you could ship anything right now.”


“If it’s
important enough, the feds could send a helicopter—” She held up her open palm
to pause the conversation while she listened to the dial tone. It rang ten
times with no answer and didn’t kick over to voice mail.


Ian gripped her
shoulder, looking past her out the window. Meg turned in time to see a teenaged
boy running across the lawn of the Peltiers’ house fifty yards away. Someone
followed him, legs jerking awkwardly in chase.


“That’s Danny
Soto,” Meg said, recognizing the boy they sometimes hired to mow the lawn when
Ian was too busy.


“And it looks
like his dad is after him.” Ian headed toward the front door.


Meg grabbed his
arm. “Where are you going?”


“To help.”


“You can’t go out
there. We don’t know what’s going on. We need to stick together.”


Ian tried to
pull away, but Meg tightened her grip. She hated her weakness, but she couldn’t
stand to face this alone.


“Danny can run
faster than his dad, especially if his dad is sick,” Meg added, pulling Ian
toward the window. “Look. He’s already getting away.”


At the end of
the street, Danny turned the corner, leaped a low picket fence, and vanished
from view. Danny’s dad, whom they didn’t know very well, staggered after him,
rapidly falling behind. The man was old and balding, but something in his gait
suggested a coiled strength that didn’t exhibit itself in foot speed. Mister
Soto stopped in the middle of the street, spinning slowly with small, shuffling
steps.


He jerked forward,
heading toward one of the houses whose front door had opened. Ken Dobbins
appeared on his porch, a rifle in hand. Meg wasn’t shocked by the gun—Ken flew
an American flag, sported a Marine Corps sticker on the rear windshield of his
Ford pick-up, and projected a clean-cut, conservative look. Now she wasn’t sure
whether to be grateful or not for their armed neighbor.


She’d never
allow firearms in the house with the kids, and Ian had never expressed interest
in them. Guns were for other people—hunters who lived in rural areas,
criminals, and people who hoped to become crime victims so they could legally
defend themselves.


As Mr. Soto
headed onto the sidewalk and into the Dobbins’ yard, Meg braced for the
inevitable gunshot.


“That idiot,”
Ian said. “Soto wouldn’t have noticed him if he hadn’t gone outside.”


“He’s
dangerous.”


“No, he’s sick.”


Ken raised the
rifle and waited for Soto to come within range. Another siren whooped in the
distance, headed toward downtown.


Ian sprinted for
the door before Meg could react. “Ian!”


“I can’t just
let him murder Soto.” Ian fumbled with the locks and before Meg could reach
him, he was outside, waving his arms and yelling. Soto turned from Ken to Ian.


Soto’s face was
twisted in pain, a pall over his olive complexion. A guttural growl rumbled up
from his chest. Meg urged Ian to get back inside, but Ian called Soto’s name.


“He’s infected!”
Ken shouted.


“We don’t know
that,” Ian replied.


“Just look
at him. He’s got blood on his shirt.” Ken pointed the rifle at Diane Ward’s prone
body. “We’ve already got one down. How many more are you going to let him
kill?”


“If he’s sick,
he can get better. My wife was sick, and she’s fine now.”


Soto couldn’t
seem to decide which of them to pursue, but when Meg stepped outside to join
her husband, he made toward the two of them.


“She’s sick and
you let her in the house with your kids?” Ken asked, stepping off his
porch.


“She’s my wife.”


“I’m fine now,”
Meg added, though in truth she still felt a little woozy and clammy. But that
might’ve been because Soto looked that way now, only worse.


“Whatever. Just
don’t come banging on my door when somebody wants to eat your damned face.” Ken
retreated back inside and slammed his door.


Soto gave a few
juddering steps forward, nearly falling. When he had crossed the street again
and approached their yard, Meg got a closer look at him: the wild, wide eyes
stitched with skeins of red spider webs, dried blood caking the front of his
flannel shirt, and clots of brown matter on his chin. He snarled and showed his
teeth and gums.


“You saved him,”
Meg said to Ian. “Now come back inside.”


She was afraid
for a moment that Ian would actually let Soto in through an insane act of
neighborly charity. But Ian followed her inside and closed and locked the door.
“Go check on the kids,” he said as he took his surveillance post at the window.


Meg hurried up
the stairs, hoping the kids hadn’t disobeyed and witnessed the showdown from an
upstairs window. But she found them in Jacob’s room, watching a Disney animated
feature on DVD. Jacob was propped sitting up in his bed, while Ramona lay in a
pile of pillows and stuffed animals on the floor in front of the television.
Meg let out a breath of relief she’d held so long it was like lava in her
lungs.


“You guys okay?”
she asked.


Jacob grunted
and nodded, annoyed at being confined to his room. He didn’t like being treated
like a kid and not knowing what was going on.


Ramona looked up
from the floor. “I feel a little bit bad,” she said.


Meg’s hand flew
to her mouth in horror before she could stop it.


Ramona was sick.
















 


 


 


CHAPTER ELEVEN


 


 


 


Arjun Sharma
kind of expected all this.


As a videogame
developer, he’d written plenty of scenarios with zombies, religious cults,
fallen civilizations, monsters, and fantastical superheroes. He’d always been
an escapist, doodling cartoons and caricatures for his grade-school classmates.
It had been a way to escape the wrath of the bullies who would taunt him
because of his Indian origins. He was as American as any of them. His grandfather
had settled here shortly after World War Two.


The hobby had
become a passion in high school, by which time he was winning art awards and
learning how to write code. In college he was already fielding job offers and
sold his first gaming script at the age of twenty. Fight 2 Hell was a
fringe hit in the gaming community but it opened doors to Ubisoft and Paradox
Interactive. Seven years later, he was running a writing team and developing
half a dozen projects a year.


He was hot, and
it was a bad time for the shit to hit the fan.


But based on
what he could glean from the Internet, he doubted he’d get Hellbringer
out for Christmas. And reality seemed to be trumping fantasy anyway. Sporadic gunfire
erupted around him, punctuated by occasional screams and sirens. He’d not left
his apartment three blocks from North Carolina State University since first
hearing about the outbreak.


Fearing an
infectious outbreak, he’d fashioned a crude face mask out of a moistened
bandanna. If he went out looking like this—a masked foreigner—he was likely to
be gunned down regardless. So he stuck near his laptop and cell phone, reaching
out to friends and co-workers. Everyone was just as confused as he was, and a general
sense of chaos pervaded their communications. At least his parents were safe in
Charlotte, or as safe as anyone could be under the circumstances.


Someone knocked
on the wall from the apartment next door. He didn’t recognize its source at
first since it was so odd. Then the knock came again, a set of three, followed
by a pause, and then three more like a signal.


He set aside his
laptop and tapped in reply.


The woman next
door was named Sydney and she was maybe a couple of years older than him.
They’d rarely spoken, but once she’d had an embarrassing plumbing problem he’d
helped her out with. All he knew about her was from the occasional TV programs
and music that leaked through the wall: Stranger Things replays,
Beatles, Star Wars, generic pop culture stuff.


From his
fleeting walk through her apartment, he’d formed an impression of a tidiness
that wasn’t fussy, with a couple of modern art prints on the walls and several
shelves of paperback books. No pets, a kitchen that smelled faintly of coffee,
the bathroom uncluttered and appointed with a plunger, toilet brush, and a
seashell soap dish. Her shower stall was cluttered with lots of bottles of
stuff with French names, and he tried not to think of her in there under the
showerhead. He had no idea why she was trying to contact him now


Unless, like
him, she was afraid to set foot outside her door.


He didn’t even
know her cell number or email address. It was like they were miles away from
each other, not even Facebook acquaintances. But right now she was the most
real contact he had with anyone. They were sharing a common nightmare in the
same place at the same time.


He debated going
onto the landing of the second floor where they lived and knocking on her door.
But that would mean direct exposure to whatever was out there. If the infection
was airborne, he might catch it even through his bandanna. Of course, the HVAC
unit might be circulating pathogens even now, but at least the air system was
filtered.


The tapping came
again, a couple of quick ones followed by one louder thump, as if made by the
bottom of her fist. It was closer to the outside wall of the apartment. Then it
repeated, even farther along. He tapped in reply, moving down the wall in
mimicry.


When she reached
the corner of the room, the tapping continued, but grew fainter. It sounded
like she was hitting the outside wall. They each had an open kitchen and living
room with a sliding window, as well as a single bedroom and bath to the
opposite half of the apartment. The floor plans were mirror images, so her
window and his were barely thirty feet apart.


Now she tapped
on glass. Did she want him to open his window and look out at her?


He’d kept the
curtains drawn since his first good look at the insanity below. He’d seen half
a dozen mutilated corpses, and some of the deaders prowled the streets, jerking
and wobbling as if unsure of their destination. He supposed they had no
destination. If they were already dead, where else was there to go?


The tapping on
the glass came again, louder.


Then he heard
her yelling. She’d opened her window.


He debated his
options. Stay indoors, play it safe, keep hiding until things settled down.
Alone.


Or literally
stick his neck out.


“Hey, Arjun!”
Sydney yelled.


She was taking a
risk, drawing attention to herself. And she remembered his name.


Damn it.


He snugged the
bandanna more securely into place over his nose and mouth, slid open his
window, and removed the screen. The faint odor of acrid, chemical smoke drifted
in, evident even through his mask. He glanced down onto the street below. The
number of bodies didn’t appear appreciably greater, and none of the deaders
were in sight. A police cruiser crawled along the street, where cars were
parked haphazardly, but otherwise traffic was non-existent. Maybe everyone was
as afraid as Arjun to leave their homes or else had obeyed the government
mandate to stay indoors.


“Hey!” Sydney
yelled.


Arjun stuck his
head out the window and turned toward her. He tried to keep his breath shallow
in the hope of not inhaling any floating diseases. “Hello,” he said.


“What?”


“Hello!”


“I can’t hear
you with that stupid piece of cloth over your mouth.”


He shook his
head, took a gulp of air, and peeled down the bandanna long enough to say,
“It’s protection.”


“Dude, it’s
already inside you.”


This shook him.
He’d never been much of a science nerd, but in researching various doomsday
scenarios for video games, he discovered a contagious outbreak always took some
time to spread. But this was obviously unlike anything that had ever been
unleashed before. Who knew how long the Klondike Flu had been cooking up and
mutating, just waiting for its chance to descend upon the human race?


“How do you
know?” he shouted through the bandanna.


“You got the
chills? Feel a little shaky?”


“Maybe. I can’t
tell. I thought that was just anxiety.”


A deader
appeared from a scraggly boxwood hedge at the perimeter of the complex parking
lot. At first, Arjun thought it was somebody heading for their car, because the
man was dressed in a business suit. But the shuffling gait wasn’t that of the
executive class at all. It was more like the meandering of a homeless wino.


The police car
had already turned the corner and disappeared from view. Arjun turned to see if
Sydney had spotted the deader. She was looking down at it trekking across the
parking lot, slowly dodging between cars. It came upon a body, paused, and
appeared to sniff the air. Then it continued on its way to nowhere.


“They don’t want
dead meat,” Sydney observed.


“This is silly,”
Arjun replied, pulling down his bandanna. “Want to come over?”


“Do you have
food or a gun?”


“I’ve got some
leftover pizza in the fridge.”


“I’ll bring some
beer.”


“I don’t drink.”
He hoped he didn’t come off as a prude. He just didn’t care for having a cloudy
head. And at the moment, he had bigger concerns.


“What about
pot?”


“Do we have to
have this conversation now?”


She shrugged, or
at least as much as she could, considering her awkward posture from leaning out
the window. “Meet me at your door in case there’s trouble.”


Arjun ducked
inside and looked around for a makeshift weapon. He didn’t golf or play
softball, and a butcher knife would require close contact. He picked up his
skateboard and tested its heft. The wheels spun as he swung it through the air.
It was a little clumsy, but it would have to do.


Seconds later,
Sydney banged on the door. Arjun opened it before she finished knocking, and
she pushed past him, carrying a six-pack as if it were a football and she were
a fullback crossing the goal line. “He’s coming!”


A middle-aged
man teetered toward them from an open apartment three doors down. Even though
he was dark-skinned, his face bore a flushed, twisted aspect that marked him as
infected. He stumbled over a recycling bin and fell, scattering plastic soda
bottles and beer cans across the concrete landing. Arjun recognized him, but as
with his other neighbors, he didn’t know the man’s name.


A deader. He’s a
deader. He has no name anymore.


As the man
clambered to regain his footing, Arjun slammed his door and threw the deadbolt.
He turned and leaned against it, panting.


Sydney nodded at
the skateboard. “What were you going to do? Take him for a ride?”


Arjun held it up
with both hands. “It works as a shield, a club, and an ax. And, yeah, if it
comes to that, I can make a fast getaway.”


“You’re the
expert, Arjun.”


“Why do you say
that?”


“I’ve seen all
those packages at your door. Ubisoft, Konami, EA, Sony. You’re a hardcore
gamer. Why do you think I came to you for help?”


He wanted to
tell her there was a big difference between survival horror as a game and as
real life. But was there, really? The major difference was that in reality, you
didn’t get any extra lives.


Arjun shrugged.
“Maybe if we work together, we can figure out what to do.”


She tugged one
of the beers from its plastic ring and popped the top. “Now you’re talking.”
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Rocky Maldonado
figured out you had to shoot them in the head before anyone told him.


Most of their
Army basic training focused on center mass shots for the kill, but with the
increasing use of body armor by militaries around the world, it never hurt to
make sure. Even better was to use a grenade launcher to take down a target. And
if all else failed, you could resort to calling in a drone strike. The U.S.
Army had taught him two dozen different ways to kill a man, but nothing in the
manual had prepared them for zombies.


Fighting
Al-Qaeda in Afghanistan was difficult enough, since it was nearly impossible to
tell the terrorists from the locals. These zombies—what the upper echelon
referred to as “the enemy threat”—looked very much like people, and from a
distance only their erratic gaits and behavior gave them away. Even then, a
number of innocent bystanders had been taken down by his squad. He might’ve even
engaged in a little friendly fire himself.


But who could
blame them?


Their reserve
unit with the 81st Infantry had been mobilized last night and still wasn’t at
full strength, but they’d been rolled into active duty anyway. By dawn, they were
in position and had been given a briefing on the threat, but Rocky still wasn’t
sure what the hell these things were. Sgt. Marcus Jackson, a fierce, dark-eyed
man with a war record dating back to Desert Storm, had ordered the twelve-man
squad to shoot to kill once an infected case had been verified.


They’d been
assigned a twelve-block perimeter in downtown Raleigh defending the state
government buildings. Much of their immediate territory consisted of the
Bicentennial Plaza, an open space of green lawns, concrete walks, and bricked
pavilions between two museums. From his position behind a parked Hummer,
Maldonado could see the United States and North Carolina flags fluttering on
each side of the capitol rotunda. He supposed that was what they were fighting
for, although the battle lines were ephemeral. Didn’t these flush-faced,
flesh-eating creeps belong to the same country as him?


“Maldonado, get
your head out of four points of contact!” Sgt. Jackson bellowed from the rear
of the Hummer.


Rocky realized he’d
been staring at the dull blue sky with its feathery haze of high, white cirrus
clouds. The gunfire around him was like a hot-air popcorn maker in action, a
dull, distant staccato that had nothing to do with him. He checked the safety
on his M-16—the rifle was hot, as expected—and swung it into firing position.
Grabowski, perched by the front tire, squeezed off a series of three-round
bursts, even though Rocky spied no targets.


“What are you
shooting at?” he asked.


“Whatever,”
Grabowski said, squinting at him beneath a jet-black unibrow. “Thought I saw
something.”


“What if they’re
civilians?”


“It’s martial
law, Rocko. You go out in the street, all bets are off.”


“They all look
alike.”


“I just aim for
the dark ones,” Grabowski said.


That didn’t
comfort Rocky at all, considering he was of Uruguayan descent. He could pass
for a well-tanned Caucasian if you weren’t worldly enough to make the
connection with his last name. Grabowski probably skipped high school history
for weightlifting in the gym with his jock buddies. Now he had an automatic
weapon and the power to decide who lived or died.


Sgt. Jackson was
on the radio, talking with the tactical operations center. Rocky peeked through
the Hummer’s windows but the surrounding streets were populated only by corpses.
A few vehicles crawled through the massive traffic jam, but Jackson had ordered
the unit not to fire on drivers. Based on observation, deaders couldn’t operate
machinery. Even Grabowski understood the panic that would lead people to flee
the city.


Rocky had been
summoned to active duty the previous evening just after supper. He lived in
Smithfield, a small town known for its barbecue that was about an hour from
Raleigh. He’d kissed his wife, given her the Glock and two magazines, and
assured his five-year-old son Nicholas that everything was okay, Daddy just had
to go help with a “big-city problem.” After his tour of Afghanistan, he’d been
reluctant to have a kid, but Lucia’s reproductive drive proved too powerful to
resist. Now he couldn’t even focus on his duty because he wondered if the same
hell was erupting back home.


They’d mobilized
so rapidly that few of them were in regulation shape. Rocky wore Army green ACU
bottoms to go with his brown-patterned camouflage jacket. Grabowski wore tennis
shoes instead of combat boots, and even Sgt. Jackson had on an older uniform
that failed to properly denote his rank of Master Sergeant. They’d gathered at
the armory in Raleigh’s western suburbs and collected weapons and intel. Rocky
couldn’t tell if the brief was intentionally vague or if nobody really knew
what the hell was going on.


Sgt. Jackson
signed off on the radio and made a hand gesture to the three soldiers deployed
farther down the street. They jogged toward him, crouching as if rounds were
flying over their heads, although Rocky had seen no one with weapons besides
the police and army. The deaders themselves exhibited no coordinated strategy
besides chasing the closest fleeing person.


The three men
convened by the Hummer, and Jackson crept over to Rocky and Grabowski. “Our
orders are to clear and secure the legislative building,” he said. “Move out on
my command.”


“What good will
that do?” Grabowski ran a nervous finger under his twitching nose. He’d never
been deployed and didn’t know that objectives didn’t matter to grunts.


“Make
politicians feel better,” Sgt. Jackson said. “Just like in every war.”


“We’ll be
exposed,” Rocky said.


“It’s only a
block. I’ll gather the rest of the squad. Rocky, you take the others and clear
the first floor. We’ll join you as soon ASAP.”


Rocky didn’t
like the responsibility, even though he had the most combat experience. “Hey,
Sarge. What are the rules of engagement? Who do we shoot?”


“Anybody that
doesn’t belong.”


“So everybody
except the suits?”


“Use your discretion.
We’re all pissing up a rope here.” Sgt. Jackson gave a curt nod and took off
down the block to gather the rest of the unit.


“So, Boss Man,”
Grabowski said. “What’s the plan?”


The other three
soldiers, who were all in their early twenties, stared at Rocky and fidgeted.
Their eyes were wide with fear, knuckles white from the tight grip on their
rifles. Rocky wasn’t so sure he wanted to be point man. These kids were just as
likely to shoot him in the back as protect him from an ambush.


“We cross the
street, dodging between those cars,” Rocky said, waving in the general
direction of the building’s entrance. “Grabowski, bring up the rear, but don’t
slow down to take potshots. Only fire if engaged.”


“What if the front
doors are locked?” asked one of the pale recruits.


“We work our way
around the lawn to the left and try the side. And then on to the rear if we
have to.”


Someone
unleashed a short burst down the street, probably from the group Jackson was
gathering. Intel suggested the infected people were sensitive to sound, so
Rocky figured this was as good a time as any. “Lock and load! Let’s move out!”


He sprinted from
the cover of the Hummer, feeling a little sheepish for keeping low, but he
reasoned that friendly fire was his biggest danger. He’d gone a hundred feet
when he glanced behind him and saw the rest of the squad still hunkered down in
their original position. He furiously waved at them to follow, crouching beside
a Dodge sedan with some kind of official emblem on the flank. The three
recruits emerged onto the street, as gawky as newborn foals, while Grabowski
trailed after them, swiveling the barrel of his M-16 back and forth.


Rocky left the
street and hit the broad sidewalk leading to the legislative building, running
between the large concrete planters that had been erected to keep maniacs from
driving into the lobby. He hopped over a series of steps and reached the
portico, peering through the tinted glass for movement inside the building. The
rest of the squad closed the distance as he conducted recon. Grabowski took up
his post at a planter, squeezing off a shot at a target Rocky couldn’t see.


Rocky tried the
double doors to the right and found them unlocked. He held a door open and
motioned for the others. Before they could reach him, a blur of movement on the
lawn caught Rocky’s attention. Judging by the uniform, Rocky guessed it was a
landscaper or service technician, but when he saw the face, such distinctions
no longer mattered.


The man’s skin
bore the telltale flushing and his eyes were ringed with red blotches. He was
already reaching toward them even though he was forty yards away, fingers
curled like talons scooping for fresh meat. Rocky dropped to one knee and
steadied his aim, sighting center mass on the man’s chest. He gently squeezed
off a round and a blossom of blood erupted inches above his heart.


The man
staggered and spun, flinging gouts of blood along the sidewalk. But the kill
shot barely even slowed him. He wobbled and turned toward them, listing heavily
to port as he staggered forward. The recruits froze in panic, but Grabowski
flipped his safety to full auto and sprayed half a clip at the infected man.
Bullets spanged around his feet and stitched their way up his body,
eventually drilling his skull.


As the man
collapsed, Grabowski shouted, “Head shots! Didn’t you listen to the Intel
brief?”


Rocky couldn’t
believe he’d forgotten. What if his life had been on the line, or the lives of
one of the other men?


Rocky didn’t
respond to Grabowski, entering the lobby with his ears ringing from gunfire.
The lobby branched off into hallways, with a wide row of steps leading up to a
gallery. They’d have to clear the offices one by one, but first Rocky planned a
sweep of the entire building. He figured the gallery would give him a quick
overview. He jogged up the steps as the others entered the lobby, his nerves as
taut as mandolin strings. When he reached the gallery, the chamber of the House
of Representatives’ opened up below him.


Assembly was in emergency
session, and it looked like they were all infected.
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“We need to get
her to the hospital,” Meg said.


“We can’t risk
it,” Ian said. “The governor’s advisory said to stay indoors. The streets are
jammed. We can’t even get through on 911. Why do you think the hospitals will
be functioning when nothing else is?”


They’d put
Ramona to bed and now stood outside the door to her room, talking in suppressed
half-whispers that threatened to boil into an argument. Meg didn’t want Jacob
to overhear, so he was currently sequestered with Zelda on his Wii U in his own
room. The vague bells and whistles of his video game leaked through the walls,
a sound that provided an odd domestic reassurance where once the greatest worry
was whether too much gaming was bad for children.


First World
problems.


Now they were
facing Last World problems, because the infection had spread rapidly across the
globe. They were all in it together. Yet she felt like they were on their own,
imprisoned by the loss of everything they had known.


“We have to
try,” Meg said.


Ian grabbed her
gently by the shoulders to stop her restless pacing. “Look. You had it, and you
got better.”


“We don’t know
anything. We can’t even be sure I was a carrier.”


“If the Klondike
Flu started at Toolik, then you brought it home with you. Whatever it is.”


“It looks like
the most rapidly mutating virus ever unleashed. Maybe I got lucky because I was
exposed early, before it had time to leap.” Meg didn’t believe her own impromptu
theory, but she was grasping at any straws she could find.


“Or maybe you’ve
got good genes,’ Ian said. “A natural immunity. And you gave Ramona half of her
genes.”


“So we’re
supposed to just sit and wait until…until she turns?”


Ian flung an
angry hand toward the world outside their windows and walls. “Going out there
where people’s faces are getting eaten is somehow better? And dealing with
idiots like Ken Dobbins running around with high-powered weapons?”


“It’s not just
Ramona,” Meg said, near tears. “I can help. I just feel responsible somehow.”


“You’ve tried.
You can’t get through to Toolik, the CDC, or even the local health department.
Until things settle down a little, we’re better off just waiting it out here.”


“And what if things
never settle down?”


Meg didn’t
realize how much the volume of her voice had increased until Jacob’s door
clicked open. He held the Wii U before him as if it were a talisman that would
make everything normal again.


“Mom?” Jacob
said, plaintive and trying hard to suppress a sniffle.


Meg wiped her
eyes and shifted into “going-to-be-all-right” mothering mode. “Hey, honey. It’s
about time for lunch. What would you like? Maybe some SpaghettiOs?”


“I know you told
me to stay off the computer—”


Meg’s and Ian’s
eyes met. Ian shook his head to keep Meg from saying anything. He turned to his
son. “It’s not as bad as it looks.”


“They’re zombies,
Dad. Why are we all pretending?”


Because that’s
what grownups do,
Meg wanted to say. Children pretend for make-believe, and grownups pretend
for real.


“Honey, nobody
knows what’s happening,” she said instead, moving toward him and opening her
arms for an embrace.


“Is Mona going
to become a zombie?”


Meg almost
offered an automatic “no,” but then remembered what Ian had said. “She caught
my cold, and I got better, didn’t I? She’ll be fine by tomorrow.”


“The Internet
said most people who catch it turn into zombies,” Jacob said, surrendering to
her hug in a way he hadn’t in a long time.


“Whatever
happens, we’ll deal with it together, okay?” She kissed him on the top of his
head. His hair was sandy brown like his father’s, and the clean smell of it
made her heart ache.


“Okay,” he
muttered into her shirt.


She ruffled his
hair and let Ian take him. “I’m going to check on her now. You guys stay out
here so you don’t catch it, okay?”


If the infection
was as virulent as it appeared, they were already exposed. Ian understood this,
but there was no reason to upset Jacob. He was smart, though, and an advanced
reader for his age. He’d probably browsed enough to become as knowledgeable as
the people making decisions on how to address the pandemic.


So far,
government and health officials had avoided using the word “zombie,” despite
the public adoption of the term. Meg wasn’t comfortable accepting it, either.
Even though the virus behaved in ways never before observed, it was still a
natural phenomenon and would eventually be explained. Whether or not humans
could mount a defense was an entirely different question.


The annual
pursuit of a successful flu vaccine revealed just how elusive their enemy was.
Each year, scientists projected which flu strains were the most likely to erupt
and spread. They not only had to guess correctly, they had to hope the targeted
viruses didn’t mutate before reaching the larger population. Such vaccines were
developed through years of research and hard work. Meg couldn’t imagine how a
treatment could be developed during such a widespread, unforeseen outbreak.


Ramona looked
much worse. She tossed in a fitful state of languor that wasn’t quite sleep.
The flesh around her eyes feature mottled swatches of purple amid the red.
Gelid sweat pocked her forehead and cheeks, even though her skin was cool to
the touch. The blankets rose and fell with the uneven rhythm of her breaths.


Ramona’s eyelids
twitched and parted. Her eyes were rheumy and glazed. Her helplessness made her
look far younger than her eight years but her expression was that of an
exhausted centenarian.


“How are you,
honey?” Meg said, brushing sweat from Ramona’s cheeks and forehead.


“Tired.” She
gave a brave smile that she couldn’t maintain for long.


“Here.” Meg gave
her the glass of water sitting on the dresser.


Ramona sat up
and took a sip, choked and sputtered, and then pushed the glass away.


“Does it hurt to
swallow?” Meg asked and Ramona nodded in reply.


Her own illness
had passed within a day, but Ramona’s had already reached a lower nadir than
Meg’s. Perhaps her immunity was lower because of her youth. Or else the virus
could’ve already mutated into something worse over the course of hours.


She checked
Ramona’s temperature again, and it was only half a degree above normal. She
could dispense more liquid Tylenol for the discomfort of a sore throat and
sinus drainage, but no other remedies were possible. Antibiotics might ward off
a secondary bacterial infection but wouldn’t touch a raging virus.


“We might need
to go to the doctor,” Meg said.


“I don’t like
doctors.”


“But you want to
feel better, don’t you?”


Ramona nodded
again, closing her eyes. Meg recalled how she’d been sensitive to light during
her own illness. Even with the shades drawn, the sun worked its way across the
stuffed animals, books, and crayons on Ramona’s floor. The shades also failed
to keep out the distant gunfire and sirens that merged into a constant
background cacophony.


She gave
Ramona’s arm a gentle squeeze. “Rest up, hon, and I’ll talk to Daddy about the
doctor.”


Meg found Ian in
Jacob’s room, both of them reading from the computer screen on Jacob’s desk.
Ian knelt beside their son, who sat on the edge of his chair, bouncing his
heels up and down in anxiety. Meg saw an image of a North American map on the
screen, dotted with red spots where the infection had been reported. No section
of the country had been spared, although the heaviest outbreaks were in the
Pacific Northwest, the Atlantic seaboard, and Florida.


She wanted to
let Ian know about Ramona’s condition without alarming Jacob but decided the
boy was right—they couldn’t keep hiding him from the truth. “Hon, Ramona’s
getting worse. I think we need to try for the hospital.”


She expected him
to argue but he gave a curt nod without looking at her. “WakeMed’s closest but
that new urgent-care clinic might be a better bet. The traffic’s probably not
as bad if we head west.”


“I can take
her,” Meg said. “I’ll be back as fast as we can.”


“No.” Ian stood
and put his hand on Jacob’s shoulder. “We stay together, no matter what.”


“You can’t face
all those zombies alone,” Jacob added. “You need somebody to watch your back.”


“We’ll all watch
each other’s backs, then,” Meg said, a little relieved.


“You get Ramona
ready,” Ian said. “I’ll check out the driveway and make sure the coast is
clear.”


“I’ll help you,”
Jacob said.


“Okay.” Meg
could tell Ian was forcing himself to be even-keeled and casual despite the
fear dancing in his eyes. “Let’s go downstairs and gather what we need.”


Meg could only
imagine what that might be. They owned no guns and the most dangerous weapon in
the house was probably Jacob’s baseball bat. They’d had no reason to prepare
for Doomsday—the world was orderly and life’s necessities were conveniently
located in the neighborhood. She left them to their work and returned to
Ramona’s room.


She left Ramona
in her pajamas but put on her red sneakers, then bundled her up with her
favorite teddy bear Mister Grizz. Ramona mumbled and groaned but didn’t speak.
When Meg lifted her daughter from the bed, wrapped in a thin blanket, she
realized how much Ramona had grown while Meg had been busy with her career and
research.


But she’s still
my baby.


And I’m not
going to let her turn into…one of those THINGS.
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“Holy fuck,”
Grabowski said, with his typical level of insightful commentary. He joined Rocky
at the balcony rail as the congressional representatives milled below them.


Apparently the
chamber doors were locked, probably because the politicians considered
themselves safe from the diseases of the voting public if they remained in the
legislative building. Rocky wasn’t up on his civics lessons, but he believed
only about half the General Assembly was present. He wondered what kind of
legislation they’d been drafting when the infection rolled through them all in
an invisible wave.


“These are the people
we are supposed to be protecting,” Rocky said.


“But we gotta
take ‘em down, right?” Grabowski rocked back and forth, swinging his rifle
barrel around the room. Rocky wondered if the man was amped up on adrenaline or
something stronger and less legal.


“Sarge told us
to clear the building. But I don’t think he was expecting this.”


The politicians
were mostly white males, but two black men and three women milled among the
crowd, all of them bumping into each other and their long desks and upended
chairs. One tripped and fell, causing the others to react as if anticipating
fresh prey. Their soft, guttural rasps seemed to vent their disappointment.


“Look,”
Grabowski said. “A couple of them are chewed all to hell.”


In the sea of
dark suits, a few of the men were drenched in red, raw hunks of meat removed
from their faces. Some jackets were torn, and one of the women had lost much of
her blouse. Her bra dangled limp on one side where a violent mastectomy had
been performed by hungry jaws. Rocky guessed half a dozen of them hadn’t
succumbed to infection but rather the teeth of the dead.


The infection
was apparently bipartisan, colorblind, and swung with both genders.


The three
recruits had glimpsed the horrifying tableau and held back at the landing to
the stairs, unsure of how to respond. Rocky had to act with clear intention
here or this situation would go south in a hurry. But you couldn’t go any
farther south if you were already in hell.


One of the
living dead broke from its milling and lifted its head as if sniffing the air.
Rocky wondered what kind of vestigial senses were at work inside that corrupted
brain. During the debrief, Col. Hayes claimed the infected were in some kind of
walking coma and retained their core humanity. But this animated corpse with a
hunger for flesh seemed the opposite of human.


Before Rocky
could decide on a course of action, Grabowski lowered his weapon toward the
legislative pit. Rocky pushed the barrel aside. “Not yet.”


Grabowski shoved
his way free and banged against the railing. His walkie-talkie tumbled off his
belt and clattered to the carpeted floor below. Several of the deaders turned
at the sound. The chamber grew hushed as the things waited as if not quite sure
how to process this intrusion.


“Up here,
fuckers!” Grabowski shouted.


The entire horde
of deaders lifted their heads toward the balcony. Rocky’s gut clenched at the
watery hunger in their eyes as their mouths fell open in unison. A rasping
groan rose from deep inside their contaminated bodies as they stretched curling
fingers upward.


Then Grabowski
released a full automatic burst that hammered Rocky’s ears and reverberated
like thunder across the chamber. The wave of bullets ripped through the
deaders, flinging a slurry of gore into the air. 


The cavernous
space went silent as Grabowski’s magazine expelled its last round. A
high-pitched whine pierced Rocky’s ears from the concussion. About half the
zombies had fallen, but some twitched and pawed at the air despite the gaping
wounds in their torsos. Those remaining stumbled toward the balcony and the
origin of the noise.


Thank God they
haven’t figured out doors, Rocky thought.


The only way to
access the chamber from the balcony was to retreat down the stairs and go
through the secured entrance. Rocky would’ve preferred to leave the walking
dead where they were until the squad had finished its recon of the building.
But Grabowski had forced his hand.


“Get your asses
in gear and move into position.” Rocky motioned to the three soldiers who had
held back and now cowered at the edge of the steps. They reluctantly moved
forward, faces grim and pale. Grabowski swapped in a fresh magazine while Rocky
raised his own M-16. Instead of switching to full auto, he left the gun in
semi-automatic mode and made each shot count. They’d each packed five
magazines, and if the infection ratio of this group was any indication, they’d
need every round.


“Head shots,” he
said to Grabowski, echoing the man’s earlier admonition.


Grabowski nodded
and knelt in position, using the railing to steady his aim. Rocky centered his
sights on a balding, plump-cheeked man with blood on his chin who looked as if
he’d been feasting on his co-workers. He squeezed off a round and grunted in
satisfaction when the bullet pierced the man’s forehead and exploded the back
of his skull.


The three
soldiers joined Grabowski at the railing, aiming carefully and firing
intermittent shots. Rocky didn’t berate them. They were raw recruits and this
was the closest thing to battle they’d ever experienced. It was easier to kill
targets that didn’t shoot back, even if they’d never been trained for anything
quite like this.


“That’s…that’s a
Republican,” one of the soldiers said. “The senator from my district.”


“These damned
deaders don’t know left from right,” Rocky said. “Just pretend he’s voting to
raise your taxes.”


Grabowski popped
off a few bursts of rounds, burning through his ammo. He whooped with joy, as
if he’d waited all his life for this moment. The squad’s combined firepower cut
a swath through the remaining deaders and only a few of them still stood,
oblivious to both their current condition and their imminent fate.


Rocky aimed at a
woman with a pillowy puff of white hair. She looked like the kind of person who
would scold you in the grocery store for having one item too many in the speed
lane. Well, that, plus she was mottled with infection. Despite the seriousness
of the mission, Rocky couldn’t help but note how the mighty had fallen.


He fired.


Dead deader
deadest.


His aim was off.
The bullet struck her neck and sheared off a clump of flesh. Purple blood oozed
out of the wound. The zombie twisted in a little dance from the impact but
didn’t fall.


Rocky aimed
again. He tried not to think of the human that might’ve once lived inside that
casing of blotched skin. But she’d probably been someone who made his life
worse. The fact that she was now an infectious threat was a bonus. He took his
time and the next round burrowed into her forehead.


The rest of the
squad emptied their magazines, the cacophonous fusillade roaring under the
domed ceiling and the bitter whang of gun smoke filling their lungs. The last
remaining deaders dropped to the carpeted floor, although some of their limbs
still twitched. One persistent old cuss was splayed across the top of a desk,
arms flailing up at them despite the pink-and-gray canyon exposed in his
abdomen. Grabowski unleashed a quick burst that put him down for the third and
final time.


The ensuing
silence felt like it had weight, like water pressing around them. A
high-pitched ringing filled Rocky’s ears in the wake of the noise. Then a few
sounds filtered in: the rustle of a not-yet-deadest zombie below them, the
clack of Grabowski swapping in a fresh magazine, and a distant, muted siren
from the city outside. The rest of the squad looked at him expectantly, as if
Rocky had any idea what the proper protocol was for such a situation.


Grabowski tapped
the knife sheathed on his belt. “Do we go in and finish them off?”


Rocky knew the
look on his comrade’s face. He’d seen it in Afghanistan. Blood lust. The
expression of a killer who wanted permission.


“They’re out of
action,” Rocky said. “Our orders are to sweep the building.”


“Nothing wrong
with a clean sweep.”


“We were told
the building would be unoccupied. Might be dozens more hiding out in offices.”


“Better call it
in, then.”


Rocky worked his
radio, summoning Sgt. Jackson. White noise and static was the only response. He
suspected Sarge had met resistance himself. Just like the G-3 to underestimate
a threat.


But he couldn’t
let his squad know that. Grabowski was fine—more than fine; he was shiny-eyed
with the fever of battle. The other three, though, looked like they were ready
to vomit or go curl in a ball in the corner.


Just before
Rocky had to make a decision, one was made for him. Sgt. Jackson came on the
air and ordered them to relocate to the capitol building two blocks away and
retrieve the governor.
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Ian drove slowly
through the neighborhood, with Meg navigating as best she could while keeping a
worried eye on Ramona bundled in the back seat.


A few other cars
drifted along with them, moving in both directions. According to Meg’s
navigation app, the main thoroughfares were clogged but they’d be able to map a
route skirting the worst of it. Reaching the hospital would be nearly
impossible due to congestion, but the medical clinic was near the outskirts.


The gridlock Ian
had feared had not yet come to pass, at least on the residential streets. But
aside from the motorists, few other people were outside. Judging from the
unusually high numbers of cars in the driveways, even for a weekday holiday,
most people had followed the government’s mandate to stay indoors.


But the relative
calm only heightened the contrast of the bodies sprawled on the pavement,
sidewalks, and lawns. Some were torn to bloody bits, while others looked like
they’d dropped off into a sudden state of sleep. The front door to the Wards’
house was wide open, as well as the garage, and Meg thought she saw a figure
moving inside the shadows.


“It’s a zombie,”
Jacob said, following Meg’s gaze.


“Don’t look,”
Ian said.


“That won’t make
it go away.”


“But it will
help you sleep better. Assuming this nightmare ever ends.”


“You’re going to
upset Ramona,” Meg said.


Ramona’s blonde
head wriggled out from the blankets and pressed against the glass. “Am I going
to turn into one of those things?”


“No, honey,” Meg
added, before Jacob could make a smart-alecky remark. “We’ll get you to the
doctor and they’ll make sure you’re all better.”


“And if I don’t
get better?”


Meg gave her
best fake smile. “Mommy’s a doctor, remember? And I won’t let anything happen
to you.”


They turned onto
Sanders Street, which led to Wade Avenue and downtown. A police cruiser blocked
the exit, its light-bars churning in a wash of blue. A cluster of traffic was
stacked up behind it. The officer was nowhere in sight and the cruiser was
empty.


A gray panel van
had attempted to go around the cruiser and was wedged on the sidewalk, its
front fender crumpled against an oak tree. The van’s engine revved as it
attempted to push through. Then, tires squealing, the driver jammed into
reverse and darted backward, slamming into a Toyota sedan. The Toyota shot
forward to avoid the impact but struck a pick-up truck that sported Confederate
flag decals in the rear windshield.


“I guess that’s
why they said to stay off the roads,” Jacob said.


“We’ll take the
other way out,” Ian said, checking the street behind him.


At the site of
the pile-up, a man leaped out of the truck and headed for the van, shouting and
waving his arms. The chain-reaction accident had enhanced the cruiser’s task of
blocking the street, and other motorists locked down on their horns. As Ian
shifted the car into reverse, the driver in front of them attempted a U-turn,
clipping the Toyota’s bumper.


“This is getting
crazy,” Meg said. “Let’s get out of here.”


Before Ian could
navigate a retreat, a plumbing truck pulled up behind them, its big diesel
engine rumbling and belching black smoke. The way it angled into the
intersection cut off their maneuver. Ian waved at the truck driver to back up,
but the driver’s attention was focused on the pile-up ahead.


“Oh, man,
they’re fighting,” Jacob said.


The driver of
the pick-up truck tilted down the brim of his baseball cap to show he meant
business. He yanked open the driver’s-side door of the van and pulled out a
chubby, middle-aged man. To Meg’s horror, the man in the ball cap delivered a
solid punch to the side of the other man’s head. The victim slammed into the
side of the van and slid into a sitting position on the pavement.


As Ball Cap
hovered over him and delivered a couple of kicks to the ribs, Meg said, “We’ve
got to help him.”


“We can’t go out
there,” Ian said, fists gripping the steering wheel in frustration. The driver
of the plumbing truck blasted his air horn, rattling the cargo of cast-iron
pipes.


The Toyota’s
driver, a young woman in a pink sweater and blue skirt, sprinted over to
interrupt the assault. Ball Cap shoved her aside and delivered another kick to
the fallen man, ranting and cursing with spittle flying from his lips. He’d
cracked under the strain of the unknown.


Meg shook her
head at Ian and opened her door. “Watch the kids.”


She had no idea
how she could help, being five-two and a hundred and twenty pounds and without
a weapon, but she couldn’t sit back and watch this maniac go postal. If only
the officer was still around—but she was growing used to the idea that they’d
now have to take the law into their own hands. She yelled at the brawling man
to get his attention, and he turned to her with a red-faced snarl. She saw
immediately that he was sick.


“Leave him
alone!” Meg shouted.


He muttered and
lurched toward her. He was close enough that she could see the sallow skin and
inflamed eyes. She’d seen that complexion in the mirror the day before. But
something burned beneath his fever like cold fire.


The beaten man
on the ground crawled away, blood leaking from his nose. Ball Cap stepped over
him, dragging a boot across his ribs for good measure. Ian shouted at Meg from
behind, but all her attention was focused on the diseased man.


The diseased thing.


It was turning
before her eyes. Her scientific mind marveled at the transformation but she
dared only a split-second to diagnose the symptoms. It was as if the bacteriophage
mutated in the time it took him to leave his truck and commit assault. And
whereas her own fever had left her weak, this victim seemed to grow in vigor
and strength even as the light shifted in his eyes and his veins bulged with
corruption.


He was dying and
being reborn before her eyes, and all she could do was stand there like a
dime-store mannequin.


Jacob’s shout
broke her from her reverie. “It’s a zombie, Mom!”


The thing swiped
at her with a clawing hand, the skin on the knuckles split and oozing purplish
fluid from the fighting. She dodged to her right and the zombie cut off her
escape back to their car. The thing moved fast despite the sudden mutation
occurring inside its cells.


She fled toward
Ball Cap’s pick-up, leveraging one foot off the rear bumper as she catapulted
into the truck bed. She sprawled among an assortment of tools, tie-down straps,
fishing gear, and trash. As she scrambled for footing, her wrist banged against
hard metal. She shoved a pile of beer cans aside to reveal a rusty lug wrench.
She picked it up and rolled onto her butt just as the zombie reached over the
tailgate for her.


She swung the
wrench, coming up six inches short. The weapon was awkward and had little
weight, but she had no time to look for something better. She scooted backward
as the zombie pulled himself after her. Saliva drooled from his lower lip, the
dead eyes seeming to look past her even as they sized her up like a filet
mignon. She considered jumping onto the top of the cab, but Jacob was running toward
them. Down the street, Ian yelled at him, standing halfway out of the car,
afraid to leave Ramona.


Worried that
Jacob would reach the thing before she did, she launched herself toward the
zombie, driving the lug wrench before her like a four-pointed sword. One end of
the wrench bludgeoned the zombie in the forehead, driving it back so that it
slipped, banging its chin against the edge of the tailgate. Its teeth clacked
together as the tip of its severed tongue bounced into the truck bed.


Meg climbed out
of the truck, clinging to her awkward makeshift weapon. Ball Cap lay on his
back but gave a heaving roll toward her. She moved out of reach just as Jacob
reached her and flung his arms around her.


“You should’ve
stayed with Dad,” she said, standing protectively between her son and the
zombie.


“You have to
kill the brain,” Jacob said. “Like, crush it or stab it.”


“His skull’s too
thick.”


“You need a
hammer or something cool like a machete.”


“This isn’t a
game, honey.” She backed him away from the zombie, whose irises were now shiny
green with fever while the sclera was streaked with red lightning. The blow to
the head had stunned it, and it tottered onto hands and knees. It crawled
toward her like an overgrown toddler, ignoring the rough pavement that scraped
layers of skin from its palms.


“Back to the
car,” she ordered Jacob. “Hurry.”


“I’m not leaving
without you.”


“I’ll be right
behind you. Promise.”


The van driver
had recovered enough to return to his vehicle and close the door, and the
Toyota driver attempted to drive around the police car. It squeezed against a
fire hydrant and utility pole, metal shrieking from the contact. The Toyota,
dented on both flanks, squirted free and merged into the chaotic traffic on
Wade Avenue.


Meg and Jacob
were the only people on the street. Ian yelled at them again, and Meg debated
delivering another blow to the zombie’s head. She drew back the lug wrench but
now that she was out of immediate danger, she couldn’t bring herself to strike.


It was a living
creature, after all.


Or was it?


This was all too
sudden. She flung the wrench to the street and it wheeled away with a clang,
her stomach lurching as she fought down the urge to vomit.


By the time Meg
joined her family back at their Subaru, the plumbing truck had backed up enough
to allow them an escape.


“That was
foolish,” Ian said, shifting the car into gear.


“Those people
needed help.” She glanced at Ramona, who appeared to be drowsing.


“We have to help
ourselves first.”


Meg put her hand
over his and pointed to the street in front of them. “We can’t leave…it…out
here where it might hurt somebody else.” 


Ball Cap
staggered toward them, blood dribbling down his chin. His face twisted with an
obscene hunger. The sickness had spread through him like a biological wildfire.


“You sure?” Ian
asked.


“He’s dead,” Meg
added. “It won’t hurt him.”


“Cover your
eyes,” Ian said to the kids in the backseat, but as he gunned the engine and
accelerated forward, Jacob leaned eagerly over the seat. Meg tried to shield his
eyes but the boy was rapt.


The Subaru
plowed into the zombie with soggy crunch, the body slamming into the hood
before flopping backward onto the pavement. Jacob pumped his fist and let out a
whoop. Ian rolled over the corpse, scraping the undercarriage against meat and
bone. The car dragged the zombie twenty feet before the carrion broke free of
the rear axle. Ian cut a donut in the street and wheeled past the quivering
mass of red ruin.


“That’ll teach
you to mess with us!” Jacob shouted in triumph.


As they pulled
onto a side street looking for another route out of the neighborhood, Meg
wondered how many other dead things they’d have to roll through before this was
over.
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“There goes a
plane,” Arjun said from his post by the window. “At least air traffic’s not
shut down.”


“You thinking of
trying for the airport?” Sydney lay on the couch, propped up on a pillow and
glancing through his video game collection.


“No way. That
plane’s headed east, away from the major airports. The only thing in that
direction is military bases.”


“Maybe we could
go to Canada.”


“If this thing
started in Alaska like they said, it’s probably already crossed to Nova
Scotia.” He sipped at his beer, which had gone lukewarm. He’d only taken it to
impress Sydney. He wasn’t much of a drinker under the best of circumstances,
and right now he needed to keep a clear head.


Sydney had no
such compunction. She was already on her third, and the immediate effect of the
alcohol was to make her chatty. She’d taken off her shoes and made herself at
home, checking her phone every few minutes. The Internet offered no further
insights as traditional news outlets had broken down, the government appeared
to have gone dark, and social media networks devolved into a chaotic mix of
opinions, trolling, and conspiracy theories.


“Does it happen
like this in all the games?” Sydney asked. “You know, turn to shit in a matter
of hours?”


“It’s more
dramatic to reveal the slow collapse of civilization,” Arjun said. “Building
narrative suspense. Because that’s the scary part—watching it slip through your
hands little by little, knowing there’s nothing you can do.”


“But if it
happens all at once, maybe we have a better chance of dealing with it.”


“Only if you
assume ninety percent of everyone dies. Typically you’d think of the loss of
electricity and fuel, and then the disruption of the supply chain. Looks like
some vehicles are still moving, but I doubt anyone’s worried about shipping
food to grocery stores.”


“We still have
power,” Sydney said. “And I checked your cabinets. You’ve got enough ramen
noodles to keep us from eating each other’s livers for at least a week.”


“Once we figure
out the death rate, we can calculate how long we can scavenge from other
apartments. There are about a hundred and twenty units in the complex, judging
by the size of the parking lot. If half the people turn or die, that extends
everyone’s food supply by at least a week.”


“Wow, you’re
really good at this.”


“Too many
unknowns.” Arjun watched a man in a track suit flee a spasmodic figure that
gave unsteady chase. The man dodged between cars and stopped at a building
across the street, pushing at the glass door. When it didn’t yield, he gave it
a kick and ran to the next. Most businesses had closed because of the executive
order, but the man must not have heard the news. Arjun was still wondering
about the man when he turned the corner and disappeared from sight.


The zombie
seemed confused by the disappearance of its prey. It stood on the sidewalk,
jerking from one direction to another. A Jeep roared down the street, not
slowing, its transmission grinding as the driver shifted gears. The zombie
opened its mouth as if to scream, and then set off into a broken jog after it.


Arjun mimed
shooting a pistol at the creature. Bang.


Despite all the
animated avatars he’d obliterated on a screen, he wasn’t sure he could kill
something in real life. Even if that thing was a true monster. But Sydney
thought he offered some sort of protective power, and he wasn’t about to
disappoint her. He’d had girlfriends before, but none who ever thought he was
an alpha male instead of a nerd.


Sydney tried her
cell again and slammed it against the sofa cushion in frustration. “Circuits busy.”


“Try the radio.
Maybe there’s some news besides the curfew.”


“Do you even
have a radio?”


Arjun shrugged.
“There’s one in my car.”


“That’s doing us
a fat lot of good.”


“I emailed my
parents but haven’t heard back. I have a brother in New Delhi. He’s a doctor.”


“You think it’s
hit India yet?”


“Sure. Anywhere
with an airport is open season for infections.”


Sydney reached
for another beer from the floor beside her. “So it’s probably airborne. Holing
up won’t do us any good in that case. Not for long, anyway.”


“Depends on what
kind of virus it is. I’d advise against letting any zombies breathe on you.”


Sydney emitted a
grim chuckle. “And definitely don’t have sex with one.”


Arjun didn’t
know how to respond to that. Sex was not something he talked about with
females. Or males, for that matter.


“Something might
break off,” she added, “and that would be embarrassing for both parties.”


“Too much
information.”


Arjun went to
his desk, which was actually his kitchen table, and booted up his laptop again.
He still had a connection but no new emails had appeared since this morning. He
hoped his parents were all right. His father was the kind who would closely
follow government restrictions, fearful of having his citizenship revoked. His
mother was more rebellious but in the end would go along with her husband’s
decisions. That gave him some comfort—he imagined they, too, were barricaded
inside their house waiting for clarity.


He conducted a
quick skim of CNN, Fox News, and BBC. The headlines depicted a world in chaos,
with governments in disarray and a comprehensive disaster response lacking.
Arjun surfed to CBS and encountered Cameron Ingram again.


“Hey, Sydney,”
he said. “Your friend’s back.”


He boosted the
audio and turned the screen so she could see it from the couch. CBS played a
clip of the televangelist’s close encounter with the munching kind.


“That hair, man.
Does he think he’s a Fifties rockabilly star or something?” Sydney said with a
squeal of delight.


“He’s definitely
a star now. He’s been on every news show in the last three hours.”


“He’s not a rock
‘n’ roller, he’s a holy roller.” Sydney broke into an impromptu hymn, stringing
together random syllables with the phrase “zombie faith healer” eventually
rhyming with “pig squealer.” She was pretty drunk.


The news clip,
which edited out the gunshot, featured Ingram offering the deader salvation.
Despite its surreal quality, Arjun had to admit the guy projected a weird kind
of charisma. He doubted he could’ve maintained his cool with a zombie
slobbering down his neck.


The split screen
featured the news anchor and the footage, but then the footage cut away to what
looked like a remote live feed. Ingram, in a fresh suit and tie, wore an
earpiece and a lapel microphone. The preacher was a big deal around Raleigh,
but Arjun was still surprised he’d managed to steal the spotlight from a zombie
apocalypse.


“Hush,” Arjun
said to Sydney. “I want to hear this.”


Her sacrilegious
hymn trailed away and she fell into a sullen silence. Ingram’s voice came
through loud and clear, full of confidence and a carefully controlled fervor.


“I’ve spoken
with the president, and he’s assured me that all available resources will be
utilized,” Ingram said. “Under the Emergency Powers Act, he’s directed the
National Guard to defend all churches from the demons. Parishioners should be
protected from—”


“Excuse me,
Reverend Ingram,” the newscaster interrupted. “Why should churches get special
protection? Doesn’t that violate the First Amendment clause mandating the
separation of church and state?”


“Man-made laws
must now yield to a higher law,” Ingram said. “God has spoken.”


“So does this
mandate apply to all churches? Including Jewish synagogues, Buddhist temples,
Muslim mosques, and Unitarian Universalist fellowships?”


“The elected will
be separated,” Ingram says. “The bible clearly says the true believers, both
the living and the dead, will rise into the sky and join Christ. Those without
faith will be left to wander the Earth under Satan’s reign.”


“So these living
dead—the zombies or deaders, as they’re being called—are non-Christians?”


“‘Demons’ would
be a more accurate word. Fallen angels, Lucifer’s hordes, Satan’s army. Why
deny the evidence of your own eyes?”


“The Centers for
Disease Control is investigating the possibility of a rapidly mutating virus or
a bacterial contagion. We’ve even heard speculation that Russia released a
biological agent since the epidemic has been traced to a source in Alaska.”


“The White House
is addressing those rumors and we’ve been assured by the Russian president that
they’re suffering devastation as well. So are North Korea and China and the
rest of the heathen nations.”


“Why is this guy
getting to speak for the president all of a sudden?” Sydney asked.


“Apparently the
president experienced a spiritual awakening,” Arjun said.


Sydney rolled
off the couch with a groan and joined him at the laptop as the host grilled
Ingram: “Is the president ordering troops to protect your own megachurch in
Raleigh, as well as the four other churches you operate around the country?”


“First of all,
they’re not my churches, they are the Lord’s,” Ingram replied, which
Arjun thought was a smooth comeback. “I’m merely keeping the doors open until
His imminent return. Additionally, these churches will serve as shelters in
keeping with the president’s agreement.”


“Shelters open
to the public?”


“Well, only for
the elected, of course.”


The host’s
previously implacable façade crumbled a little. “So you’re going to turn away
non-Christians?”


“The Religious
Liberties measure passed by Congress protects our rights,” Ingram said. “Since
the evil ways of non-believers spawned this crisis, we’re justified. The world
brought this upon itself.”


“Circular
logic,” Sydney said, her sibilant mushy from beer. “The government can give him
an army but he doesn’t have to allow equal access to his shelter. Mixing church
and state on his own bullshit terms.”


“This isn’t
helping,” Arjun said, clicking away to another site. Their reprieve from the
world’s horrors had been brief, and plenty of footage depicted the zombie
outbreak around the globe. Thousands of people streamed videos on their
social-media feeds. Even with constant news coverage, Arjun had no way to judge
the scale of the slaughter.


Were a million
people infected, or a billion? Or more?


More importantly
for their survival, he was ignorant of conditions in the Raleigh area. Sporadic
gunfire and sirens still erupted outside, and passenger vehicles still sped
down the street. Plenty of people disobeyed the governor’s order to remain
indoors. Leaving Sydney to search the web for news, he checked out the window
again.


Several pillars
of smoke rose to the north. That made no sense, because the zombies appeared to
operate on a primal, instinctive level with no higher brain functioning. Aside
from the rapid spread of the outbreak, the symptoms were typical of the classic
zombie in films, books, and videogames. They’d have no motivation to start
fires if all they wanted to do was eat flesh.


Unless they’ve
discovered the joys of barbecue.


Either the
military was deploying explosives or people were rioting downtown. If the
flames reached the natural gas pipelines running beneath the city, Ingram’s
vision of hell on Earth might literally come to pass. Arjun’s view to the south
and west were obstructed, but from what he could see, the government district
was intact. Much of the automatic gunfire originated from that direction. Arjun
imagined the National Guard’s priority was protecting politicians, followed by
hospitals, police stations, and whatever churches Ingram had gotten on the
president’s list as federal shelters.


Several cars and
a van sped down the street, followed by a police cruiser with its bar lights
flashing. The cruiser didn’t seem to be chasing the others. It was as if they
were all fleeing the same danger.


If even the cops
were scared, Arjun wasn’t sure he wanted to know what that danger was.


“I’ve got an
idea,” Sydney said. Her words were a little clearer now.


“Better than
getting drunk and waiting for someone to rescue us?”


“No, dude. We go
to Ingram’s church. I saw a video on it. They’ve got a kitchen, a big food
pantry, and even a nurse’s clinic. You could survive for a year in there.”


“Are you crazy?
That’s at least a mile away. Besides, I’ll never pass for a Christian. They’ll
think I’m a Muslim terrorist and shoot me on sight.”


“Just talk the
talk.”


“I don’t know
the talk.”


“Talk like
Ingram. ‘Blah blah blah, the Lord is my shepherd’ and all that crap.”


“Are you a
Christian?”


“I’d be a Wiccan
but I’m too lazy. I hate rules.”


“I’ve noticed.”


“So let’s go.
Once we’re inside the church, we’re safe.”


“I’d rather wait
a while. We’ll keep it as a Plan B.”


Sydney returned
to the sofa and slouched back down. “Your funeral.”
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Rocky’s squad
navigated the run down Bicentennial Plaza with only minor resistance—Grabowski
had stopped to peg a zombie a block away who hadn’t even noticed them.


Once inside the
capitol building, Rocky read the directory in the lobby. Now he tested the
handle on the oversize oak door labeled “Southwest Suite.”


It was locked.
He drove the butt of his rifle against the wood. “Anybody in there?”


“You’re going to
rile up the zombies,” said one of the young soldiers.


“Fine with me. If
they’re locked inside, we move on.”


A muffled voice
came from the other side of the door. “Who’s there?”


“Specialist E-4
Rocky Maldonado,” he replied. “U.S. Army.”


“Any deaders out
there?”


“None that are
alive.”


“Wait a sec.
Don’t shoot.” The door handle clicked and the door swung open. A pale man with
a high forehead and wire-rimmed glasses peered out at them.


“How many people
are in here?”


“Four,” the man
answered. “We’re not breaking the law. We were told to come to work today.”


“Any other rooms
in there?”


“This is the
governor’s office. We’re his staff.”


“Where’s the
governor?” Grabowski said, pushing forward to peer into the room, which was an
array of desks, filing cabinets, and glass-enclosed bookshelves. Rocky put out an
arm to bar his entry, but Grabowski shoved his way inside anyway.


Rocky ordered
two of the troops to guard the door and followed Grabowski inside. The room
showed signs of a struggle: computers lying on the floor, papers scattered, and
splotches of dried blood along one wall. The office workers were huddled in a
corner behind a desk, two overweight women and an older man who gripped a lamp
with both hands as if it were a club.


Grabowski stood
before an interior door with the man who’d let them into the room. A large
brass plate on the door read “GOVERNOR OWEN MAYFIELD.” Rocky joined them before
Grabowski could take charge.


“Don’t open it,”
he shouted.


“The governor’s
in there,” Grabowski said.


“We don’t know
what happened,” said the man in glasses, bewildered and distraught. “The door
was locked when we got here. And we heard screams, and since then they’ve been
banging against the door.”


“Why didn’t you
open it?” Grabowski asked.


“What if it’s
those things in there? We called security but…one of the people in there is a
security guard.”


“You’re telling
me the governor’s a zombie?” Rocky asked. This mission was getting more FUBAR
by the minute.


“And the
Lieutenant Governor, the guard, and a secretary,” the man said. He stepped away
as the commotion grew louder. Now it sounded like multiple hands were
scratching at the door, trying to claw their way through.


“Wait a sec,”
Grabowski said. “If the governor’s a deader, then who declared the curfew and
martial law?”


“Me,” said the
older man, setting down his makeshift weapon. “I’m the Attorney General. Simon
Marks.”


He stepped
forward and extended his hand like a politician at a chicken-dinner fundraiser,
but the soldiers ignored him.


“All right,”
Rocky said. “One of my men will escort you from the building.”


“To where?”
Marks said. “The whole building’s contaminated.”


Rocky thought it
was weird that none of the people in this room had turned, while everyone else
they’d encountered was a zombie. He pointed at the spattered blood. “Where did
that come from?”


Marks pointed
across the room. A corpse lay half-concealed beneath a desk, a pool of
thickening blood around it. “I…put it down, I think is the proper terminology.”


Rocky gave the
exposed skin a cursory glance. He didn’t see any streaked veins or obvious
signs of illness. “You sure it was infected?”


“He tried to
bite Brenda,” said the man in glasses.


One of the
women—Rocky guessed it was Brenda—gave an audible sob. The other comforted her.


“Let’s get them
out of here,” Rocky said to Grabowski.


“Our orders are
to clear the building,” the private said.


“Those deaders
are locked in. They don’t pose any immediate danger.”


“It’s the
governor. We can’t leave him like that. It seems…unpatriotic somehow.”


Grabowski didn’t
understand that nationalities and allegiances no longer mattered. Political
boundaries had been erased and replaced by a single line—one between the living
and the living dead.


Before Rocky
could get Grabowski in line, his walkie-talkie hissed and Sgt. Jackson’s voice
came over: “Fox Alpha One. You there, Maldonado? Over.”


“Affirmative,
Sergeant. Over.”


“Stand down
on current ops. Repeat, stand down. Over.”


“Copy that,
Sergeant.”


“Proceed to
Hillsborough Street, ten blocks west of you, over. Perform an evasion and
escape and rejoin the unit, over.


“We have civilians,
Sergeant. And the governor is a…”


“Is a what,
Maldonado?”


“He’s an enemy
combatant, sir.”


“Dead or
alive? Over.”


“Both.”


The radio
emitted a soft hiss as Sgt. Jackson mulled the information. Then he came back
with, “Evasion and escape, immediately. Over.”


“What about the
civilians, over?”


“Not your
problem. You have your orders. Over and out.”


“Copy. Over and
out.”


The governor’s
staff members looked stricken. Marks said, “But I’m the Attorney General!”


Grabowski waited
outside the governor’s office, eager to bust in and empty a magazine or two.
Maldonado debated escorting the civilians to safety, perhaps just a block or
two along the way. Sgt. Jackson would never know and, given the chaos, would
have other things to worry about besides a court-martial.


But where was
safe? A building with other civilians? And how vulnerable would they be on the
streets without weapons or training? The Attorney General had gotten lucky once
with his lamp, but that ploy wouldn’t work if they were swarmed.


Maybe they were
better off right here, at least for the short term. They had access to water
and could lock the doors. This was familiar turf. True, they’d have to listen
to the scratching and thumping of the zombies next door, but at least they were
alive.


“You heard the
sergeant,” Maldonado said to the other soldiers. “Let’s move out.”


“We’re coming
with you,” Marks said. The two women’s wide eyes suggested they might not be
part of that “we.” The man in glasses chewed at his fingernails as if he’d
already developed a mild taste for human flesh.


“You’re on your
own. I can’t stop you from leaving, but I’d advise you to stay here and wait
for rescue.”


“We thought you
were the rescue,” said the man in glasses. His face glistened with sweat, even
with the air conditioning whistling from the vents.


Maldonado took a
closer look. The man wasn’t turning, was he?


The sergeant’s
words echoed in his ears: “Not your problem.”


“I’d recommend
you stay here and carry on,” Maldonado said. To Marks, he added, “After all,
you’re the acting governor now, right?”


Marks seemed to
consider the newfound power, unaware that conditions outside would soon render
governments useless. He straightened up a little, cleared his throat, and said,
“Of course, we’ll continue to serve this state to the best of our abilities.
Right, ladies?”


Even Brenda gave
an enthusiastic nod, probably relieved at not having to venture beyond the
capitol building. Maldonado gave them a casual salute and waved a grumpy
Grabowski out the door, waiting until the staff members locked it behind them.


“You should’ve
let me put the governor down,” Grabowski said. “When the public finds out,
morale’s going down the shitter.”


“I got news for
you, Grabo. Morale can’t get much lower.”


They retraced
their steps to the building’s entrance. The hallways were free of zombies, but
by the time they reached the lobby, a horde awaited them on the capitol
grounds. One zombie had climbed a statue of a horse and rider, possibly
mistaking the statue for prey. The terrain offered plenty of trees, though, so
they’d have enough cover while still enjoying wide firing lanes.


At least the
zombies weren’t shooting back. All they had to do was outrun them and stay out of
arm’s reach. They fanned out once they hit the open, staying quiet to avoid
attention. But Grabowski couldn’t resist. They’d barely covered forty yards
when he let loose a burst with his M-16. A couple of zombies collapsed, but a
dozen more discovered that fresh meat was in the area.


Cursing under
his breath, Rocky waved the troops to the next tree, a large oak that had
probably been a sapling when North Carolina was still a British colony. Rocky
gunned down a zombie that already looked like it was rotting, even though that
was impossible. The infection had started barely more than a day ago. Even the
most vicious virus couldn’t reduce a human to suppurating flesh that fast.


He shifted his
aim to a second target, a long-haired girl who couldn’t have been more than
ten. He hesitated. This was somebody’s daughter. But did age really matter
anymore? Wasn’t death a state beyond time?


And if she was a
deader, wasn’t it compassionate to make her deadest?


Before he could
act, a motion above caused him to tilt his head. Something heavy dropped on one
of the troops with a wet, doughy thump. The soldier screamed, and Rocky turned
to see a nearly naked figure snapping and snarling. The quarters were too close
for gunplay, so Rocky rushed forward and drove his boot into the thing’s ribs.


The zombie
rolled away, barely seeming to notice the blow. It certainly didn’t register
pain. If anything, it was annoyed at having dinner interrupted. The watery eyes
swept over Rocky, and its hungry glare reminded him that these things harbored
no humanity at all.


Instead of
lunging at its attacker, the zombie grabbed the scrambling soldier and pulled
him into a sickening embrace. In a parody of romantic passion, the thing’s lips
brushed along the slope of the soldier’s neck and then parted. The soldier
squealed again as teeth clamped down on his cheek and the zombie ripped away a
dribbling morsel. It was going in for another bite when Grabowski blew its head
into a stump of red cottage cheese.


“Why’d you
freeze?” Grabowski said to Rocky.


“I didn’t.” But
Rocky wasn’t sure if he had or not. The attack had been so swift and the entire
situation was so overwhelming that his brain might’ve overloaded. All the
training in the world couldn’t have prepared them for this.


“Watch my back,”
Grabowski said, kneeling to help the wounded soldier, who whimpered and moaned
while holding one hand against the gash in his face. Blood leaked from around
his fingers and stained the sleeve of his fatigues.


Rocky turned to
find the zombie girl, who was now twenty yards closer. She was in no hurry, but
she was determined. Her nose lifted in the air when she smelled the blood. She
picked up the pace, but managed barely more than a wobbling stroll.


Rocky sighted
his rifle to the middle of her forehead. He didn’t think about her next
birthday party, the boys she’d never kiss in high school, or the kids she
wouldn’t have. Her future was nothing now but one long, diseased forever.


Until he ended
it.


The gunshot
roared in his skull. She dropped like a watermelon balanced on a broomstick.


The other two
soldiers brought up the rear, firing sporadically. The noise had attracted a
crowd, as more zombies came out of the streets and between the trees. The unit
fought its way to the intersection, where they found better concealment among
the stranded vehicles. Grabowski was unable to provide firepower, focusing his
attention on helping the injured soldier. The victim was faint from blood loss
and shock, barely able to walk.


They fought
their way to an abandoned city bus. Rocky ordered the others to wait while he
did a quick recon. The bus was clear, so they helped their wounded comrade
aboard. One of the soldiers said he could drive it after finding the keys in
the ignition. He heated the glow plugs and then fired the diesel engine with a
belch of black smoke.


“We’ll never
make it to the rendezvous with this traffic jam,” Rocky said.


“Trust me,
boss,” the driver said. “I used to compete in dirt-track demolition derbies
back in Rockingham.”


“Buckle up,” Grabowski
said, sliding the wounded soldier onto a bench seat.


“No seat belts,”
said the other soldier.


“Hang the hell
on, then,” Grabowski said as the driver slipped the bus into gear and jerked it
forward.


Rocky stared out
the tinted windows at the zombies streaming along the sidewalks. The movement
of the bus caught their attention and they changed direction and followed. He
estimated two dozen of them. Vague ghosts of shapes flitted beyond the glass
storefronts and apartment buildings, but he had no way of knowing whether those
were the living or the dead.


Grabowski had
taken charge, instructing the driver where to turn. Rocky didn’t care. He was
glad to be relieved of the burden. Any additional blood would be on Grabowski’s
hands.


The bus’s front
fender sideswiped a utility truck, pulling away with a brittle crunch of glass
and grinding metal. The driver plowed between a narrow opening, parting two
import sedans like bowling pins. Their maximum speed didn’t get much over ten
miles an hour, but it was enough to gain some distance from the trailing
zombies. Unfortunately, more seemed to lurk around every corner, pouring out of
alleys and between parked cars, and in one case dropping from atop a building
to smash the hood of a BMW.


When the
well-dressed woman exited the BMW, Rocky at first thought she was infected,
because she moved with stilted, uncoordinated steps. Then he realized she was
in a state of panic and trying to flee on high heels. She waved at the bus with
a frantic hand as several zombies closed in on her.


“Stop the bus!”
Rocky bellowed.
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“Maybe we should
go back to the house,” Ian said, idling with several dozen other cars in a
massive traffic jam.


“And wait for Ramona
to get worse?” Meg glanced in the back seat at their daughter, who was still
sweaty and jaundiced-looking. Her symptoms had progressed past the worst Meg
herself had suffered. Despite her reassurances to Ian and Jacob, she was afraid
her daughter would change into one of those things.


“We can’t go
back,” Jacob said. “A million cars are behind us blocking us in.”


Someone ahead
blew their horn, and then a few more added to the din. “Idiots,” Ian said. “The
noise might bring more of the zombies.”


“What’s holding
us up?” Meg asked, straining to see ahead.


“Maybe the
police have blocked the road again.” Ian eased forward, futilely switching on
his turn signal to change lanes, but the drivers on either side only glowered
at him. There was no room for any of them to move. Although they were on a
four-lane road, the mob had taken it upon themselves to head in one direction
only—they were all trying to leave the city at once.


They were hemmed
in on both sides by retail businesses and guardrails, although a few drivers
attempted to cut through parking lots or side streets, only to find themselves
heading upstream against the one-way traffic. At least this section of the
city, just beyond the state university and capitol districts, was relatively
free of the infected.


“Stay here,” Ian
said, slamming the car into park. “I’ll go up and see what’s going on.”


Meg tried not to
sound snarky. “What about staying together?”


“I’ll only be a
second. Lock the doors until I get back.”


“Are you sure
that’s a good idea, Dad?” Jacob leaned over the front seat, his serious
expression making him look so much like his father.


Ian tousled
Jacob’s hair. “No sweat, Champ. If the traffic breaks, Mom can pick me up down
the road.”


Before Meg could
protest further, Ian was out the door and taking big strides between the cars
ahead. He turned and pulled his cell phone from his pocket, making a “Call me”
gesture with his pinky and thumb extended, then continued on his way.


She slid behind
the wheel and watched him until he disappeared. A few others also exited their
vehicles, all heading toward the front of the line. Even if traffic started
moving, the number of unoccupied cars would slow progress to a crawl. And the
Subaru only had a quarter of a tank of gas left.


“How’s Ramona?”
Meg asked Jacob, with the hope of distracting him from his worries.


“She looks like
a deader.”


“Jacob. She’s
your sister.”


“Yeah, but what
if she turns and tries to bite me?”


“That’s not
going to happen. We’ll get her to a doctor and she’s going to be fine. You’ll
see.”


“What if I
caught it, too? What if it’s inside me right now, making my cells get all weird
and rewiring my brain?”


“You watch too
much television.”


“No, I don’t
think I’ve watched enough. I don’t know all the scenarios.”


Despite the
stress and anxiety, Meg was pleased he used an advanced word like “scenario.”
The kid was smart. He was obviously thinking analytically about their situation
and not just surrendering to fear. But who knew what he was feeling on the
inside? Maybe he was holding himself together by the thinnest of threads, just
as she was.


“Let’s see what
the news says.” Meg switched on the radio. She was surprised to find Ian’s
default setting was a classic rock station that was actually playing music instead
of news. Jim Morrison’s darkly sonorous chorus to The Doors’ “Light My Fire”
was accompanied by splashing cymbals and an undulating organ melody that did
little to soothe her nerves. She punched up the next preset and a somber female
newscaster was in the middle of an update.”


“…the
outbreak is now widespread, with cases reported in all fifty states. More
reports are coming in from other developed countries, but some are claiming to
have successfully stopped the infection at their borders.”


Meg didn’t see
how this was possible, except in the case of isolated island territories with
little air or shipping traffic. The particularly virulent strain of the disease
meant that there was no real defense once it reached a population center.


“Israel, in particular,
claims to have no domestic cases, although some tourists were detained after
exhibiting symptoms. Israeli Prime Minister Yuval Kadin attributes the
remarkable reprieve to, quote, ‘God’s just and benevolent hand.’ Scientists
with the Centers for Disease Control express some skepticism with Israel’s
claim, saying preliminary findings show the viral strain overwhelms most
natural immunities in humans. CDC spokesperson Dr. Jennifer Meeks has more.”


Meg turned up
the radio a notch. She’d met Meeks at a conference and was impressed with both
the doctor’s intelligence and the no-nonsense way she’d risen to prominence in
a field previously dominated by men. The woman’s voice came across with a
clear, no-nonsense delivery that tried to couch the science in simple language:


“Early findings
suggest the infection is caused by a bacteriophage, which is a virus that acts
as a parasite inside bacteria. We’re still not sure of the origins, but it’s
possibly a dormant strain that has been reintroduced to a world that’s no
longer adapted to develop an immunity to it.”


Meg’s momentary
triumph of having pegged the nature of the infection was dampened by the fear
that she might’ve had something to do with its release. Still, she couldn’t
quite accept that the obscure samples she and Lang had harvested two days
before and eight thousand miles away had exploded into a worldwide catastrophe.


“The
bacteriophage is still mutating rapidly, which will make it difficult both to
develop resistance and pursue any possible vaccines or treatments. As for the
symptoms of …cannibalism that seem to arise, we quite simply have no previous
research to explain the behavior. Our working theory is that the virus attacks
the limbic system and disrupts instincts, emotions, and drives such as hunger.
So while the victims display all signs of being dead—no pulse, heartbeat, or
reaction to certain outside stimuli—some mutation in the nervous system causes
them to operate on a primal, involuntary instinct.”


Dr. Meeks seemed
to be winging it a little now. Maybe the administration had tempered her
statement, because anyone who saw these things in the street knew they were
dead. And not just dead—deader, just like the meme said.


Meg was even
more desperate to contact the CDC now. Her information might be useful in
homing in on a vaccine. Maybe the CDC could even track down the samples she’d
had shipped to BioGenix. If the virus’s spread was partly her fault, then at
least she could be part of the cure.


She turned down
the radio to a murmur and tried her phone. But again she found the CDC’s line
busy. She logged in and checked her email and found no reply to her repeated
messages, although she’d received one autoreply from Toolik that read:


 


We have received
your recent message. The Toolik Field Station is temporarily closed due to
inclement weather and we will reply when we are again online. Thank you for
contacting Toolik Field Station.


 


That was
bullshit. The weather in Alaska this time of year was frigid and moist, but
Toolik was designed for subzero survival. She could only imagine the state of
siege the research station was under. Hopefully, scientists had made the
connection between the sloth carcass and the sudden epidemic. But given the
violent deaths that had occurred there, she could easily see the site locked
down as a crime scene, with various law-enforcement agencies bickering about
investigative turf.


“Dad should be
back by now,” Jacob said.


“He can take
care of himself.”


“In the real
world, yeah. But he hasn’t accepted the one we’re in now.”


Meg called Ian
but got no answer. She leaned over the seat and pulled the blanket away from
Ramona’s face. Her skin was pallid and moist, the blue vein in her forehead
throbbing with pressure. Her temperature was stable, though.


“How are you,
sweetie?” she whispered.


Ramona’s eyes
opened and blinked, gummy with mucus. She gave a small groan and closed them
again, sinking down into the blanket hugging Mister Grizz.


“Mom?” Jacob
said, looking out the side window.


“Yeah, honey?”
She only half listened, her attention focused on her sick daughter.


“They’re
coming.”


“Who’s coming?”


A nearby scream
gave her the answer. She sat up to discover a pack of zombies spreading out
among the rows of stranded vehicles. It took her a moment to confirm their
condition, since they could’ve been impatient drivers. They were all
well-dressed and relatively normal-looking, but their unsteady gait and mottled
flesh gave them away.


The car in front
of her accelerated in panic, smashing into the rear of another car. The
collision triggered that car’s alarm and it rose in an ear-piercing whoop. Meg
checked the rearview mirror and the two lanes beside her. Still no possible
exit.


The driver to
her left, a man with a porn-star mustache and a cowboy hat, met her eye and waved
at her to stay where she was. As if she had a choice. He opened his door and
leaned out on one leg, brandishing a pistol. He held it in a two-handed grip
and fired. The rear window of an SUV up ahead shattered, while the nearest
zombie turned its attention toward the man.


Another zombie,
reacting to the sound of the shattered glass, crawled into the jagged opening.
Blood poured from its fingers as it dragged itself inside the SUV. The
occupants opened their doors and fled onto the crowded roadway. Someone else
opened fire, and more screams filled the air.


“Keep your heads
down!” Meg shouted to her children.


The man with the
pistol climbed onto the hood of his car. The approaching zombie was oblivious
to the chaos all around, intent on its prey. The man waited until it was ten
feet away and fired, punching a hole in its chest. The zombie stumbled
backwards a few steps, regained its balance, and continued its relentless
attack.


“The head,
dummy,” Jacob said. “Shoot it in the head.”


“You’re supposed
to be hiding,” Meg said, but she wasn’t ducking, either. She was horrified by
the zombie, but her analytical mind performed a clinical observation of the
thing’s behavior. It appeared to operate on a narrow range of stimuli,
attracted by noise and motion, just as the doctor on the radio had said. Once
settling on a target, it remained fixated despite the difficulty or danger of
reaching its prey. Of course, it displayed no sense of mortality—not a
surprise, given it was already dead.


The man fired
several more times, the rounds tracking their way up the creature’s torso until
one finally pierced the skull. The zombie swayed and then flopped forward, its
blood-streaked face bouncing on the hood of the car at the man’s feet. He
kicked it away and it slid off, leaving a long red racing stripe in its wake.


But the man
didn’t notice the zombie creeping up on his flank, drawn by the gunfire. Meg
hammered at her window, shouting at him and pointing. The man turned toward her
in confusion, motioning her to roll down her window. She opened her door
instead, but before she could warn him, the zombie reached out and grabbed him
by the ankle.


In a
supernatural burst of strength, the zombie yanked the man off balance. He
slammed onto the hood. He wriggled in the dented metal depression, unable to
get traction because of the blood slick. The man reached to Meg for help as the
zombie pulled him closer. Meg caught his wrist and planted one foot against the
car’s fender for leverage.


The man hung in
the middle of the tug-of-war for only a moment, and then the zombie sank its
teeth into the man’s leg. Meg could hear the cloth and flesh rip, the man’s
muffled grunts of pain punctuated with a wet, squelching sound. The zombie
worried the bit of meat in its jaws until it worked the morsel free. The man’s
eyes were wide with fear and shock and Meg forced herself to look away.


Jacob yelled
from the car and she ordered him to stay there. She gave one more titanic
effort to free the man, but the zombie renewed its grip and claimed its prey.
As the next bite burrowed into the man’s abdomen, the pistol bounced off the
hood and onto the pavement. Meg mouthed “Sorry” at the dying man, scooped up
the pistol, and retreated to the car.


“You should put
him down, Mom,” Jacob said. “A mercy kill.”


“I can’t.”


“Nobody ought to
die like that.”


“You’re right.
Now stop looking.”


Jacob obeyed for
a few seconds until the grunts and muffled screams faded, and then said, “Do
you even know how to use that?”


“Sure.”


She didn’t know
the make or caliber, but she’d fired a similar weapon. She’d dated a guy in
college who insisted on taking her to a firing range. He equated masculinity
with caliber size and sought to impress her with his arsenal. That was about
all he had going for him. He was lousy in the sack and a little quick on the
draw but at least he’d taught her a few basics of marksmanship.


Meg fumbled with
the magazine, finding the little slide lever that released it from the base of
the grip. Three rounds left. She slapped the magazine back into place and racked
a bullet into the chamber.


Another zombie
joined the first one feeding on the fresh prey. The two infected people didn’t
interact but exhibited a primitive form of awareness with one another. Meg
tucked the information into the mental case file she was building. She had a
feeling this biological experiment had a long way to run.


“Dad’s out there
with those things,” Jacob said.


“We’ll just have
to trust him to protect himself. Somebody will let him in their car, or he’ll
make it to a building.”


“And we’re supposed
to just sit here and wait?”


“It’s too
dangerous to look for him. And what if he comes back while we’re gone? Besides,
Ramona is in no condition to travel, and we couldn’t carry her far with just
the two of us.”


She called him a
second time, let the phone ring until it kicked over to voicemail, and asked
him to call immediately.


The passengers
in the vehicles around her were trapped as well. Meg guiltily averted her eyes
from their scared, imploring faces. They might expect her to use the gun to save
them.


Her family came
first, no matter how bad things got.
















 


 


 


CHAPTER NINETEEN


 


 


 


Rocky swung the
bus’s rear emergency door open just before the woman reached it.


Despite their uncoordinated
gait, the zombies had gained on her and were less than twenty seconds behind.
Rocky grabbed the sleeve of the woman’s blazer and tried to pull her aboard,
but his fingers slipped on the knit fabric.


“Hurry the fuck
up!” Grabowski yelled.


The driver
revved the engine, laying down a trail of black smoke. The bus rolled forward
just as Rocky reached for her a second time. He missed, but she caught the rear
bumper and dragged herself along, feet flailing wildly as they tried to keep up
with the bus. One of her high heels flew off and her stocking shredded against
the abrasive pavement.


Rocky
repositioned himself on his knees and grabbed both her wrists. She looked up at
him and nodded, giving a leap just as he yanked backward. She landed atop him, knocking
him prone on the floor of the bus, the door banging and swinging open again.


“Go, go, go!”
Grabowski shouted at the driver, who didn’t need any encouragement. 


Rocky nudged the
woman aside and leaned out to close the door. A zombie sprinted at an angle
from the sidewalk, arms stretching for him and slapping against the bus’s
chassis. The infected man resembled a former linebacker for the Carolina
Panthers, but Rocky rejected any connection to the past. It tried to hang on
but Rocky levered the door closed, popping off three of the thing’s fingers.


The severed
fingers writhed like inchworms on a griddle. Rocky kicked them under a bench
seat and turned to help the woman. Grabowski was in his face, spittle flying in
rage.


“Sarge said no
civilians, numb nuts. You risked our necks for her.”


“Back off,
Grabowski. What did you expect me to do?”


“Follow fucking
orders.”


“In case you
haven’t noticed, this isn’t dress parade. This is a war on terror, and terror
is kicking our asses.”


“No, this is a
war on zombies. The Colonel’s got a plan and we’ll find out as soon as we
rejoin the company. Otherwise we’re just swinging our dicks in the wind.”


“So we just let
innocent people die in the meantime?”


“You only
rescued her because she’s a babe. I didn’t see you sticking your neck out for
those fat old ladies in the capitol building.”


Rocky glanced at
her again. Maybe Grabowski had a point. She had wavy auburn hair, a cute Easter
outfit of pink and sky-blue pastels, and an attitude of class. He told himself
he would’ve saved her even if she was old and ugly, or a fat man smoking a
cigar, but was that the truth? She’d appealed to some sort of protective
instinct that might well have been drilled into him by society and the media
and not some sense of duty.


She slid onto a
seat and gave him a grateful but exhausted smile. “Whatever the reason, thank
you.”


Grabowski
sneered at her. “Just stay out of the way and keep your head down. There’s
liable to be some shooting.”


“Oh, of that,
I’m sure.” She didn’t flinch from Grabowski’s withering glare.


They all pitched
forward when the driver scraped against another vehicle while rounding a curve.
“Crossing Hillsborough Street!” he called out, slowing as metal squealed in
protest. The bus slowed to a crawl, easing between the rows of parked cars on
both sides.


Grabowski worked
his way up front to check on the wounded soldier. Rocky sat beside the woman.
“You okay?”


She rubbed her
chafed and bleeding foot as she kicked off her remaining high heel. “Just lost
a little skin. Nothing serious.”


“What were you
doing out today? We’re under curfew.”


“I work for the
state. I was ordered to Promiseland this morning.”


“The
megachurch?”


“Yes. We’re
using it as a base of operations.”


“Doesn’t
Promiseland belong to that pastor—what’s his name, the guy with the big
hairdo?”


“Cameron Ingram.
The president’s appointed him assistant director of Homeland Security. Sort of
a zombie czar, if you will?”


“What would a
preacher know about zombies?”


“I don’t know. I
just follow orders.”


“Well, I’m
starting to find out that following orders can get a whole lot of people
killed. Now, if you’ll excuse me…”


He headed for
the front of the bus, saw that the injured soldier was turning gray with shock
and blood loss, and leaned over the driver’s shoulder to look out the front
windshield. A few cars were moving, all trying to get out of town, but many had
been abandoned. The driver picked his way through the maze of steel and glass,
bludgeoning aside anything that blocked his path.


Rocky collected
his walkie-talkie. “This is Fox Alpha One, come in, Tango Fox One. Over. Say
again, this is Fox Alpha One, over.”


The sergeant’s
voice came over the air. “This is Tango Fox One. Where are you, Maldonado?
Over.”


“We’re on Ruffin
Street heading west. Traffic is blocking us. We’ve commandeered a bus. We have
one casualty and will need a medic standing by, over.”


“Proceed as
you are. You’ll see our company in a few blocks. Look for the big white cross.
We’ve established a base here, over.”


“Copy that. Over
and out.”


Rocky nearly
jumped when the woman’s voice came from directly behind him. “They’re at the
church. See?”


A gleaming white
cross came into view, towering above the surrounding buildings and stretching
six stories into the sky. Clusters of people hurried along the sidewalks, all
headed in the same direction as the bus. Some of them tried to flag a ride, but
the driver didn’t slow.


“Where are they
going?” Grabowski said. 


“Word must’ve
got out that Promiseland is an emergency shelter,” the woman said.


“I wasn’t
talking to you.”


“Look, we’re on
the same team. And we’re headed to the same place. We don’t need to be looking
for a fight.”


“She’s with the
government,” Rocky said to Grabowski.


“If you know so
much,” Grabowski said to her, “why don’t you tell us what’s going on?”


“I don’t know
much more than you do. A sudden infection, possibly caused by a biological
agent, worldwide outbreak, state of emergency. It might be the work of hostile
elements.”


“Basically shit
hitting the fan?”


“Diarrhea in a
hurricane,” she coolly replied. “The government’s still functioning, at least
for the moment. But that’s only good as long as the infrastructure and
communication holds.”


“Which is where
this megachurch comes in,” Rocky said.


“Exactly. The
plan is to establish centers of operation in every major city. If things fall
apart, each center can act independently to defend itself until such time we
can reconnect.”


“But why a
church? Why not the university or a state government facility?”


“Politics. But
once you see the church, it’ll make more sense.” She extended a hand. “Sonia
Thorpe, Department of Public Safety.”


“Should I
salute?”


“You saved my
life. I guess you know more about safety than I do.”


The bus rumbled
with a deep vibration. “Jets flying low,” the driver side, peering up at the
clouds.


A trio of F-16s
zoomed out of the horizon and overhead in a tight V formation, followed seconds
later by an ear-splitting series of explosions. Tiny chunks of debris rained
down on the shell of the bus. Smoke and dust roiled out in the direction from
which they’d come.


“What the hell
are they bombing?” Grabowski said.


Rocky swallowed
a dry, hard knot. “The capital district. They blew it all to hell.”


“But why?”


“Maybe they
don’t want anybody to know the governor’s a zombie.” He raised an eyebrow at
the woman as if she might know something about the mission.


She shook her
head in dismay. “The governor? No way. He just messaged us with orders.”


“That wasn’t the
governor. Somebody’s jerking your chain.”


“We’d better
reach base before somebody decides we’re the next expendables,” Grabowski said,
urging the driver to accelerate. The bus collided with a stalled SUV, screeched
to a halt, and the engine groaned and rattled. The driver changed gears and
reversed, shedding the wreckage. The noise drew the attention of a cluster of
deaders in a nearby parking lot. As they plodded toward the bus, the driver
attempted to squeeze through a pile-up.


“No good,” the
driver said.


Sonia pulled a
smartphone from her pocket and scrolled the screen with nimble fingers.
“According to Google maps, you can go through this parking lot and hit a
one-lane side street.”


“That’s a
gamble,” Grabowski said. “If we get stuck, we’ll have to fight our way on
foot.”


“At least you
have both your shoes.”


“Do it!” Rocky
said.


The driver swung
the bus into the parking lot, bouncing up on the curb and mowing over a parking
meter and two street signs. Behind them, a handful of people abandoned their
cars and sprinted toward the bus. 


Grabowski shook
his head at Rocky. “Don’t even think about it.”


“At least we can
give them some support.” Rocky returned to the back of the bus and opened the
rear door again. He held it in place with one boot while he fired at the
zombies in pursuit. Grabowski couldn’t resist joining in, as did the third
soldier, Larsen.


The driver
rammed a chain-link fence at the edge of the lot. A steel pole flew up and
lanced through a side window, shattering it and showering glass all over the
injured soldier. Grabowski ran forward to take up a position at the opening,
firing wildly. The bus shivered on its shock absorbers, the muffler breaking
free on a low concrete barrier, but the vehicle managed to reach the side
street intact.


“All clear, more
or less,” the driver said. Although a number of cars and service vehicles were
parked along the street, a bike lane was just wide enough for the bus to pass.
All it cost was some sheet metal and paint.


“Three blocks
ahead,” Sonia said.


With the street
relatively quiet, Rocky secured the door and rejoined the others in the front.
If anyone lived or worked in this section of town, they must’ve been scared by
either the news or the bombs and were staying indoors. Assuming anyone was left
who hadn’t turned.


The large white
cross came into view again, larger now and glinting in the sun, and then
Promiseland was visible on a slight rise before them. Rocky saw why it had been
chosen as a shelter and base. The facility itself was four stories high, built
of burnt-orange brick with plenty of windows. A ten-foot-tall brick wall
surrounded the property, and the gate they approached was constructed of thick
wrought-iron bars. Rocky imagined all the entrances were similarly sturdy.


Rocky activated
his walkie-talkie. “Command, this is Fox Alpha One, we’re in visual contact,
over.”


“This is
Tango Fox One. You must be in the bus, over.”


“Affirmative.
Approaching from…” Rocky shot Sonia a quizzical look.


“Mebane Lane.”


He repeated the name
to Sgt. Jackson, who told him the guards were waiting to open the gate. A few
bodies lay along the surrounding sidewalks, apparently taken out by the
platoon, but Rocky couldn’t tell whether they were infected or not.


Two guards
opened the gate for them, and as the bus rolled into the compound, Grabowski
let out a whistle of admiration. “Day-yum, boys, it looks like the entire
Seventh Division’s here.”


Rocky barely had
time to register the cluster of armored military vehicles before the injured
soldier let out a raspy growl and rose up in his seat. What Rocky at first took
for a miraculous recovery was actually the exact opposite of a miracle.


The deader
showed its teeth.
















 


 


 


CHAPTER TWENTY


 


 


 


“Your call
cannot be completed at this time.”


Meg wanted to
hurl the phone against the dashboard after hearing the recorded message for the
tenth time. The system was already collapsing, and they were barely into the
second day of the outbreak. Ramona was worse, alternating between fitful
drowsiness and eye-fluttering delirium. At one point, she mumbled that she was
thirsty but faded again before Meg could get the water bottle to her lips.


Jacob kept
surveillance from the rear seat, announcing each time he saw a zombie in one of
the storefronts or on the sidewalk. A few people left their cars and fled for
the safety of the surrounding buildings, but Meg didn’t know what lay inside
them. For all she knew, zombies might be trapped and waiting for someone to
open the door for them.


She scouted the
options anyway, just in case: a tire store with its bay doors closed, a floral
shop that three people had already entered, an Italian restaurant with its red
checkered curtains drawn tight, and what looked like a set of walk-up
apartments above it. On the side of the street farthest from their car, a hair
salon, a law office, a wealth-management firm, and a sandwich shop all looked
closed and dark. Beyond the businesses stood a row of four-story apartments,
probably rented by university students, and although occasional faces appeared
at the windows, Meg had no way to know if they were infected or not.


“What’s
everybody waiting for?” Jacob asked.


“Authority,” Meg
answered. “Somebody who knows what’s going on. Your dad will find out
something.”


“We can’t just
sit here,” Jacob said. “It’s burning up.”


Despite the
April weather, the sun’s glare trapped heat in the car. Meg was afraid to crack
the windows, partly from an irrational fear that the infection would carry
through the air. The notion was silly because all three of them were already
exposed, and so was Ian. Her heart skipped a beat when she thought of Ian
turning into a zombie after leaving the car. She forced away a vision of her
husband staggering after people drooling with hunger.


But she’d
recovered from her exposure to the Klondike Flu. Jacob might prove immune, too.
Maybe a natural resistance ran in families, so that even Ramona might dodge the
most terrible symptom. She checked the driver of the car behind them in the
rearview mirror. The elderly man with the wisps of cottony hair at his temples
gripped the steering wheel with all his strength, eyes bulging behind
wire-rimmed glasses. He grimaced and his dark skin was dotted with sweat.


His body
convulsed and he pitched forward, slamming face-first against the steering
wheel. The impact triggered his horn, and the blare disrupted the uneasy
silence that had befallen the traffic jam. When the man drew upright again, his
pink tongue curled out to lap at the blood pouring from his nose.


“He turned!”
Jacob said, elbows perched on the headrest of the back seat.


“He can’t get
us,” Meg said. “He’s buckled in and he probably won’t know how to work a seat
belt or a door handle.”


“What if he’s a
smart zombie?”


“We haven’t seen
any reason to think that,” Meg said, resorting to the cool demeanor of
scientific analysis. “Remember the ones we’ve observed. They have little
awareness of their surroundings, exhibit no personal identity, and operate on
some primal instinct that causes them to seek out living humans.”


“Hunger,” Jacob
said. “You always say facts are important. And the fact is they want to eat
us.”


“That’s the
working theory. We just need to survive long enough to figure out how to stop
it.”


The driver behind
them struggled against his restraints, banging his head and shoulder against
the door. Although they couldn’t hear him, his lips peeled back in a growl or
scream. Suddenly he stopped flailing about and seemed to focus on the movement
in the car in front of him. He reached out a brown hand until it struck the
windshield, where the fingers raked at the glass as if seeking escape.


“Don’t move,”
Meg said. “He’s seen us.”


“You said he was
stuck.”


“We don’t know
how strong these things are. The virus might cause some sort of mutation that
temporarily enhances strength, or at least minimizes fatigue. A flood of
adrenalin or endorphins in conjunction with the corruption of hormones in the
hypothalamus. So as the hunger grows, the creature is more suited to capturing
the prey it needs.”


Meg was so
intent on studying the specimen in the car behind them that she didn’t notice
the light tapping at first. When she turned at the sound, a drooling, distorted
face pressed against the window inches from her. The rheumy, red-veined eyes
peered right into hers, as if it had noted her theory and found it frivolous.
She gave a gasp of surprise but managed to stop herself from screaming.


“It wants in!”
Jacob said. “It’s smart.”


Meg checked to
make sure she’d locked the doors. So far, so good. But the zombie butted its
head against the glass, soft and then harder.


Thump thump
thump. Let me in.


Meg gripped the
pistol and slid into the passenger seat, ordering Jacob to move away as well.
The zombie slapped and clawed at the window. It had been a woman before the
infection changed her, but now it was nearly sexless, a haggard, frenetic thing
trying to dig its way to them. It unleashed a guttural moan, leaving a faint
mist of slobber and blood on the glass.


That wasn’t
breath; that was some sort of diseased excretion.


Meg pointed the
pistol at the creature.


“Don’t shoot,”
Jacob said. “If the glass breaks, it will get us. Or the next one will.”


But the zombie
seemed a step ahead of them. It drew back a gnarled fist and hammered it against
the window. Bone crunched and the hand lost some of its integrity, meat
splitting away from the knuckles, but the thing showed no sign of pain. It
delivered another blow, with strength far too unnatural for a woman who
might’ve weighed a hundred and ten pounds at most. This one sent a faint spider
web of cracks along the window.


“It’s going to
give,” Jacob said, more in awe than fright.


“Listen to me,”
Meg said, as the zombie drew back its broken hand for another go. “Unlock your door
and jump out when I count three. I’ll get Ramona.”


“Where are we
headed?”


“The florist’s.
The one where the people went earlier. Ready? One…two…”


Before she could
say “three,” the glass shattered and the clear safety lining folded in, a few
shards raining down onto the front seat with a musical tinkle. Jacob was
already out of the car and yanking on Meg’s door handle. She shied away from
the zombie’s probing arm, searching behind her for the door lock. At the moment
she clicked it, Jacob pulled open the door and she nearly tumbled to the
pavement.


Meg rolled to
her feet and collected the bundled Ramona in her arms, careful to keep the
pistol free in case she needed it. Mister Grizz fell from Ramona’s frail
clutches but Jacob was right there to retrieve it like a good big brother. The
zombie wriggled through the opening on the driver’s side, and Meg was relieved
it wasn’t smart enough to give faster pursuit around the outside of the
vehicle. One fact seemed important: when a zombie wanted to eat you, it didn’t
seem to be able to think of anything else.


Jacob led the
way, cutting in front of a neighboring car whose driver and passengers ducked
out of sight when the zombie snaked its way out of the passenger side of the
Subaru. Meg didn’t blame them, but she wouldn’t have minded a little help. Just
like she was, they were putting their own family first.


They reached the
sidewalk before the zombie regained its footing and staggered after them,
emitting a low chuffing wheeze. Meg made for the florist’s shop—BEST WAY TO SAY
YOU CARE—where white carnations, pink and red roses, ochre daisies, and
lavender chrysanthemums filled the windows. To Meg, they were like floral
arrangements for a final funeral, one where the past was dead and buried and a
nightmare was resurrected in its place.


Jacob reached
the door first, but it didn’t yield when he pushed against it. He tucked Mister
Grizz in his armpit and drove his shoulder against the glass door, but it
didn’t budge. He gave Meg a distraught look. “I know they’re in there.”


Meg tried the
door herself to confirm it was locked. She pounded on it like the zombie had
pounded on her car window, just as desperate and driven. “Let us in!”


A face appeared
behind the shadowed, tinted glass—young, lean, and scared. The man shook his
head and pointed behind her.


The zombie was
barely twenty yards away. Meg considered shooting it, but she would have to set
down Ramona. Plus, despite her assured statements to Jacob, she wasn’t certain
she could aim well enough to hit it, especially in the head. 


“Next door,” Meg
yelled at Jacob, who had already found the restaurant locked. But before they
could work their way down the street, a second zombie emerged from the traffic
jam. This one had the stain of a fresh kill coating a business suit, a tendril
of intestine dangling alongside the gore-sodden necktie. Jacob sprinted past
her in the opposite direction, telling her to follow.


Weighed down by
Ramona, Meg knew she couldn’t outrun her infected pursuers for long. Jacob
turned the corner ahead and Meg followed him into a narrow alleyway that held a
row of garbage cans, a fire escape whose metal steps were just out of reach,
and several HVAC units and propane tanks. A mutilated body lay in their path
and they hopped over it without looking too closely. They ran the obstacle
course through the dark urban canyon to the clearing beyond. At the end of the
alleyway, Meg glanced back to see a third zombie had joined the chase.


They were now in
a parking lot crowded with cars, but unlike many of the vehicles on the street,
these were unoccupied. Jacob tried a couple of doors, hoping to find a
temporary refuge, but they only lost some of their lead. “Over there,” Jacob
said, pointing to an apartment building across the street. They would have to
cross another parking lot, leaving themselves exposed, but Meg figured it was a
better bet than trying any more doors. 


“Somebody’s
bound to let us in,” Meg said, hoping she sounded more confident than she felt.
If the people in the florist’s shop were too scared to let her in despite
carrying a sick child, she wondered if anyone would be brave, heroic, or
foolish enough to help them.


“The stairs,”
Jacob said. He was thinking strategically—if they were trapped, the zombies
would be slower climbing the stairs and Meg had a better chance of shooting
them. On the other hand, if zombies were on the second floor—


Meg didn’t want
to think about the other hand.


But before they
could test the plan, a motorcycle rumbled out of an apartment alcove. Its lone,
leather-clad rider gunned straight for the three zombies, a shotgun barrel
resting between the handlebars. The stocky-figured rider bounced over the curb
at the sidewalk, rattling the shotgun and causing the bike to wobble, but
regained balance just before reaching the deaders. The shotgun erupted,
shredding their lower legs, and the three fell like soft timber.


As the deaders
flailed and crawled brokenly, leaving red skid marks in their wake, the
motorcycle cut a half-donut, popped a wheelie, and roared back across the
parking lot to where Meg and Jacob watched in awe from the stairs. It screeched
to a halt at the foot of the stairs.


The visor on the
rider’s black helmet flipped up, and a grin broke across a well-tanned female
face. “Need some help?”
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“She’s got
balls,” Sydney said. She’d joined Arjun at the window when he told her zombies
were chasing a woman and a boy across the parking lot.


“Wrong
equipment,” Arjun said when the rider took off her helmet and shook her short
blond hair out of her eyes. She had a Dutch cut hairstyle with dark streaks
dyed along the temples. The motorcycle idled with a low grumble as she talked
with the woman and boy. The woman held a small bundled figure in her arms.


“You know what I
mean.”


“We should’ve
helped them ourselves.”


“We wouldn’t
have reached them in time. Besides, your Plan A is to sit and wait, remember?”


“Sometimes plans
change.” He headed for the door.


“Where are you
going?”


“She has kids.”


“What if there
are more zombies in the hall?”


Arjun picked up
his skateboard. “Multipurpose defense system.”


“Well, maybe.
But what about me?”


“You can wait
here. You’ve had too much to drink.” He pulled his helmet from a peg on the
wall, as well as knee and elbow pads.


Sydney grabbed
the helmet from him and plunked it on top of her head. As she fiddled with the
chinstrap, she said, “Look at all those pads.”


“I don’t like
pain. And if a deader tries to bite me, he’s going to have to chew through a
lot of rubber first.” He slipped on his elbow pads and flexed his arms.


“Wow, you really
are good at this zombie thing.”


“We use
makeshift armor in games a lot. Players can cut up carpet, wrap themselves in duct
tape, and even use pieces of PVC pipe to protect their limbs.” He presented his
knee pads to Sydney. “You can borrow these if you’re coming. Try not to get any
blood on them.”


“You know what
would be cool?” she said. “A Storm Trooper cosplay outfit. I’d like to see a
zombie try to gnaw through one of those.”


Arjun was
already at the door, listening with one ear pressed against it. “You’d be too
slow. A deader would knock you over and crack you open like a boiled egg.”


After a few moments
when he heard only the soft idling of the motorcycle, he whispered, “Okay, let
me go first.”


He opened the
door a few inches and studied the hallway. The deader who’d tripped over the
recycling bin was gone, and all else was still. He nodded at Sydney and slipped
outside, tucking the skateboard under his arm. Several doors were ajar along
the hall and they walked briskly past them without looking inside. One
apartment had a radio turned on low, broadcasting what sounded like a news
report.


They reached the
stairwell at the end of the hall without incident, although now they could hear
gunfire from several blocks away. “Whatever happens, let’s not go that way,”
Sydney whispered.


“But guns might
mean protection,” Arjun said. “Police, military, or an impromptu citizen’s
militia.”


“I’d rather take
my chances with the deaders.”


“We’re going to
need weapons. Real weapons. And not just for zombies, either.”


“Tribal
violence? You’re such an optimist.”


They headed
downstairs toward the idling motorcycle. Arjun figured the group wouldn’t stick
around long, especially not out in the open. They’d just completed the final
turn in the stairwell when they saw the woman pointing a pistol at them.


“Chill!” Sydney
said. “We’re alive. We’re people.”


The boy was
helping load the bundled figure—which Arjun now saw was a young girl—onto the
back of the motorcycle, wedged between the driver and the backrest. Arjun at
first thought the girl was a deader, but in that case they would be putting a
hole in her head. Maybe she was just sick.


Which meant she
could turn at any moment.


The woman
lowered her pistol and moved to help secure the girl. Arjun and Sydney joined
them by the motorcycle after completing a wary scan of the parking lot and
street. The woman gave the girl a quick exam, pressing her wrist against the
forehead and pulling back the girl’s eyelids. She kissed the girl’s cheek and
said something Arjun couldn’t hear over the motorcycle’s engine. The boy tucked
a teddy bear against the girl’s waist.


The driver
wrapped the edges of the blanket around her waist and tied a secure knot,
effectively nesting the little girl in place. “Don’t worry, ma’am,” the driver
said to the woman. “I’ll get her there.”


“We’ll catch up
as soon as we can.”


The driver
pulled on her glossy black helmet and lowered the visor. She wedged the shotgun
under one leg and gunned the engine. Arjun couldn’t help admiring the leather
boots, pants, and jacket—probably sweaty on the inside but almost impossible to
bite through. After a quick good-bye wave, she accelerated across the parking
lot toward the street. Tears glistened on the woman’s cheeks.


“You did the
smart thing, Mom,” the boy said.


“Is your girl
sick?” Arjun asked, and the woman turned as if she’d forgotten anyone else was
there.


She nodded, introduced
herself and her son Jacob, and explained how they’d been driving to the clinic
when they’d gotten stuck in traffic. The motorcycle could go where cars
couldn’t, so the motorcyclist—whose name was Hannah—had volunteered to hurry
the girl for medical treatment while Meg hunted for another car.


“I know that
clinic,” Sydney said. “I went there when I thought I had an STD but it turned
out to be a yeast infection.”


“You do know you
don’t have to say everything you think, don’t you?” Arjun said.


“It’s not far,”
Sydney said, ignoring him. “Ten blocks or so. Near the big fancy church.”


“Yes, I know
where it is,” Meg said.


“What’s an STD?”
Jacob asked. No one answered. Arjun figured the kid would look it up on the
Internet later.


“You can hide in
our apartment,” Arjun said. “We’ve got food and power.”


Meg shook her
head. “No. My husband’s out here somewhere, too. I’m not stopping until we’re
all together again.”


From the
determined expression on her face, Arjun believed her. And she did have a handgun.
That was better than a skateboard.


Someone called
to them from an upstairs window. Arjun squinted against the sun but couldn’t
see the speaker. Then Sydney muttered, “Oh shit.”


A group of
figures emerged from around the corner, moving like a single, uncoordinated
organism. Arjun’s first thought was “More deaders,” but some of them
were armed—a couple of rifles, baseball bats, crowbars, and pistols. The crowd
was diverse, as if it had been in motion a while and collected people along the
way from different neighborhoods. It headed up the street in the direction the
motorcycle had gone.


Meg called out
to someone on the edge of the group, a black woman carrying a rusty hammer.
“Where are you going?”


“That church.
Promiseland. It’s being opened as a shelter.”


“They got the
army and everything,” said the man behind her.


The group didn’t
appear to have a leader, although several teenagers walked the fastest,
consulting their cell phones for directions and news. An older couple hurried
down the apartment stairs and joined the crowd, apparently deciding Promiseland
was a better bet than holing up. Nobody seemed to care that they were breaking
curfew.


“What do you
think, Mom?” Jacob said to Meg.


“Seems faster
than trying to find a car and fighting through traffic. And maybe there’s
safety in numbers.” She fixed Arjun and Sydney with a questioning look.


“Well,” Sydney
said to Arjun. “Plan B?”


He stepped close
enough to whisper to her. “The clinic is near there. And one thing I learned
from modeling outbreaks, sick people are the most vulnerable. If that kid was
infected—”


“You’re already
infected,” Meg interrupted, overhearing him. “We all are. I observed the
initial cellular changes. I’ve already cycled through my symptoms, or at least
the initial exposure. It’s possible the virus—technically, a bacteriophage—will
mutate and make another sweep through the survivors. Maybe multiple sweeps, an
endless loop of mutations and immunities. Hiding in your apartment won’t keep
you safe.”


Arjun considered
this. “Yeah, but infections don’t try to eat your flesh.”


“My mom’s a
scientist,” Jacob said with protective pride. “She’s going to help figure out
how to stop this.”


Arjun didn’t see
how she could do that when she couldn’t even protect her own kid. But the crowd
was already halfway down the block. Although he considered himself a loner, a
recluse who would rather stay up all night and program or play video games, he
also understood the game theory behind group survival. Loners tended not to
last long because they didn’t have enough resources to tackle all the threats.


Arjun tended to
view larger issues through the lens of classic game theory. This was a
Cooperation Game, not a Competition Game. Not yet, anyway. That would probably
come later.


“Good luck to
you,” Meg said, “and thanks for trying to help.”


She took Jacob’s
hand and they started after the crowd.


“I’m going,
too,” Sydney said. “An army, doctors, food, some authority figures. Seems like
the best bet to me.”


A trio of jets roared
low over the downtown area, followed seconds later by another thunderous round
of explosions. Some in the crowd shrieked and scattered, even though the bombs
had dropped a couple of miles away.


“If the military
is using air power, then this thing is scaling up,” Arjun said. “They wouldn’t
use a bomber against two or three zombies. That would be like taking down a
gnat with a shotgun.”


“They won’t be
bombing Promiseland if it’s a base,” Sydney said. She took a few steps after
the crowd. “You coming?”


Arjun looked
down at his skateboard. Despite his fantasies of wielding it like a samurai
sword against a pack of drooling deaders, he now felt silly holding it when the
real danger was borne in the air and already in his bloodstream. He tossed it
aside and joined Sydney.


She took his
hand and gave him a bleary grin. “Does this mean we’re going steady?”


“You’re funnier
when you’re drunk.”


“Maybe the
church will have some beer.”


“That’s the
Catholics, and I think that’s wine.”


Arjun looked back
at their apartment building. A couple of feverish-looking people came down the
stairs, half staggering, half tumbling. A few more had collected at the far end
of the street behind them. It looked like the deaders had formed their own
crowd.


And the deaders
were headed for Promiseland as well.
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Cameron Ingram
watched on the security monitors as the red-and-gray city bus pulled in and the
East Gate closed behind it.


He couldn’t see
the occupants through the tinted windows, but judging from the way soldiers
rushed to the side door, some type of struggle was underway.


“That’s why I
warned you about civilian refugees,” Ingram said.


“It’s part of
the deal,” said Col. Benton Hayes, commander of field operations in the newly
established headquarters. “We’re not here as part of your private security
team.”


The staff
members in the surveillance room fell silent. Ingram rarely visited the room,
which was on the top floor adjoining the church’s administrative offices. It
afforded a view of downtown Raleigh, which now featured dark, twisted pillars
of smoke swirling toward the heavens. Flames flickered and danced in the
treetops around the shattered dome of the capitol building. Each moment brought
the Biblical description of Armageddon out of the past and into the present.


Not that this
square-jawed military man would appreciate the Scripture. No, he served the
false idol of government and worshipped the graven image of a flag.


On the monitors,
gunfire erupted inside the bus, muzzle flashes acting as a strobe light.
Bullets punched through the windows, followed by a spatter of liquid against
the glass. Soldiers disembarked the bus, shepherding a well-dressed woman in
bare feet whose legs were draped in torn stockings. The final soldier pulled
the door closed behind him, wiping blood from his face.


Ingram frowned.
The infection had reached his sanctuary. Although Ingram was safe—God had
already proven his immunity—he didn’t know which of his staff members were weak
of faith. And these soldiers…they’d been trained to kill and their sins ran
through them like subterranean rivers.


Still, he needed
to protect the church until such time as the Lord made His return.


“I welcomed you
here,” Ingram said to the colonel. “I offered Promiseland to your president
because this is the hour of trial. This is the test that will determine who is
among the elect.”


“We’re facing a
contagious outbreak,” Col. Hayes said. “Until we can ascertain the cause, our
orders are to terminate with extreme prejudice.”


“The Book of
Corinthians tells us that when the trumpet sounds, we will not all sleep, but
we will all be changed,” said one of the staffers, a clean-cut man whose
necktie was out of place among the uniformed soldiers. Ingram gave him a
charitable smile for having recognized the import of the disaster.


“I’m a
God-fearing man myself,” the colonel said, removing his camo fatigue cap and
running a hand over his bald head. “But I’m sworn to obey orders. And until I’m
relieved of command, I’m going to bring civilians onto the church property and
protect them from harm.”


“How many of the
civilians are infected, though?” Ingram said. “You saw what happened on the
bus.”


“Someone on the
bus turned into a zombie, and we eliminated the threat,” Col. Hayes said.
“We’re checking all refugees for symptoms and establishing a quarantine
protocol. Once we mobilize more troops, we can turn the tide on this thing.”


Ingram didn’t
like the term “zombie.” To him, the infected were followers of the Beast. Moral
weakness had led to their turning and their wicked ways clung to them beyond
death. Their hunger for flesh was proof enough, since they sought to devour the
righteous.


Hayes triggered
his handheld radio and spoke into it, “This is HQ to Charlie Foxtrot Alpha.
Status report, over.”


The reply came
seconds later. “This is Charlie Foxtrot Alpha. We had a situation here. An
injured private showed symptoms during a mission. One of our guys swore the
private came back from the dead, over.”


“Stomp out any
rumors to that effect. The last thing we need is a panic and everybody shooting
each other, over.”


“Copy, over.”


“Some groups of
civilians are approaching on foot. Make sure they’re allowed past the gates.
Deaders are on their trail, over.”


“Copy, over.”


Hayes signed off
and checked the monitors. While many of the two dozen cameras were focused
inside the facility, four offered views from each direction at street level.
Ingram estimated maybe fifty or sixty people were in the approaching crowds.
They were coming to him for salvation, and he would provide it.


Assuming none of
them were sick. Assuming none were wolves in sheep’s clothing, agents of Satan.


“You’ve got
strong walls, Reverend,” Col. Hayes said. “Nothing can get in here unless we
let it.”


“Nothing can get
out, either,” Ingram said.


“What do you
mean by that?”


“The time has
come for judging the dead and rewarding the servants of the Lord. You’re
fighting the wrong war.”


Hayes’s wrinkled
face creased with intensity. “I saw your footage. The zombie didn’t bite you,
for whatever reason. But do you really want to go out beyond these walls and
test your faith again?”


Ingram was still
processing what had happened in the studio. “The Lord has burdened me with a
mission. I can’t abandon my people in these troubled times.”


Col. Hayes gave
a slight wave of dismissal and consulted with a lieutenant. The church staff
was busy working computers, chattering on the phone, and organizing provisions
to serve the emergency shelter. A FEMA regional director came over to where Ingram
sat in a high-backed chair and said helicopters would be dropping food, cots,
and medical supplies before nightfall. The gymnasium was large enough to serve
as sleeping quarters for several thousand people, and more could shelter in the
church sanctuary if necessary.


Ingram protested
that proposal, saying the sanctuary should be restricted for use by members of
his congregation. Hayes relented but insisted the option would remain on the
table.


The military was
busy erecting tents and mobile command units in the parking lot. Ingram counted
six transport trucks parked along the walls as well as a small fleet of Humvees
with machine guns in the roof turrets. This was not Michael’s army of angels
come to slay the dragon—it was a collection of the frightened and arrogant.
Still, the sight of weapons and regimented authority would provide comfort to
those who entered. Once delivered to Promiseland, they would be in Ingram’s
care.


One of the
staffers came to him after the FEMA director left. Ingram searched the elderly
woman’s face for signs of infection and was relieved that she was pure. Even
before the trials, his judgment had been sound.


“There’s a woman
to see you,” she said. “She claims she represents the governor’s office.
Department of Public Safety.”


Ingram had
spoken with the president, met personally with a Senator and a Congressional
representative, and received the blessing of the National Evangelical
Association. Why should he deign to meet with a minor functionary?


“She was the
woman on the bus, sir,” the woman added.


This drew
Ingram’s interest. He could find out about this alleged resurrection for
himself. “Bring her to my office.”


Ingram checked
the monitors again and saw little change in the surrounding neighborhoods. The
crowds had reached the gates and armed guards allowed them entry. Sporadic
gunfire erupted as the undead pursued their quarry. As bodies collapsed on the
street, Ingram watched for a moment, but none of them seemed to be arising to
walk the Earth once more.


The fire at the
capitol was spreading, though. If the wind shifted, Promiseland might be
threatened. But flames were part of the prophecy. He’d have to trust the Lord.


His bodyguard,
Cyrus, was waiting with the woman in the hallway outside his office. She’d
pulled herself together a little, brushing the worst of the tangles out of her
hair and shucking the shredded hose. She’d secured a pair of red sneakers from
somewhere that clashed with her business attire.


A soldier was
with her, a Hispanic with spatters of blood on his fatigues. Ingram had no
personal fear of infection, believing in his sacred protection, but others
might be weaker of spirit and thus susceptible. The woman introduced herself
with a familiarity she hadn’t earned.


Ingram opened
the door for Sonia Thorpe. When the soldier tried to follow her in, Cyrus
blocked his way with a burly arm.


“No guns
inside,” the bodyguard said.


The soldier
glowered with defiance but Sonia said to him, “It’s okay. Wait outside.”


When the door
closed, Sonia said to Ingram, “He saved my life, and now he thinks he’s
responsible for me.”


“Well, he needs
to see his commanding officer. Too much freelancing going on around here.
That’s no way to run the apocalypse, am I right?”


She gave a tired
smile. “None of us drilled for this. And our established protocols went all to
hell when—oh, sorry, Reverend, I didn’t mean to curse.”


“‘Hell’ is
written in the Bible,” Ingram said, sliding behind his oak desk and motioning
for her to sit. “And apparently walking the face of the Earth now.”


“Our emergency
plans called for public shelters at the university gymnasium, the football
stadium, and the state motor pool. So we were all surprised when the president
granted you regional authority over emergency management and made this our base
of operations. A ‘Zombie Czar,’ I believe the media called it.”


“The president
is a wise man. My understanding is he recently recommitted to his faith.”


“I don’t want to
be disrespectful, Reverend Ingram, but we’ve developed a series of plans based
on public-sector resources. Turning to the church in a moment of crisis throws
all of us off track. Not to mention a constitutional problem of joining church
and state.”


“Take a look
outside, Miss Thorpe. This moment is why the church exists.”


“Theology isn’t
going to save lives.”


“Perhaps not,”
Ingram said. “But it will save souls, and that’s more important.”


Ingram was used
to the look of secular frustration on her face. He’d stood strong against
plenty of politicians, academics, scientists, and atheists in his day,
following in his father’s tradition. He didn’t openly oppose other viewpoints,
but to him, all human knowledge was subjugated to the biggest mystery of faith.


“Since the
president declared a federal emergency, I fall under your authority,” Sonia
Thorpe said. “I won’t make any trouble. We’re all in this together.”


Ingram nodded.
“I wish the military officers had your attitude. And I can tell you’re a
believer.”


Sonia’s mouth
opened in surprise. “But I don’t…I mean, I haven’t been to church since…” She
trailed off, unable to finish her confession.


“It’s quite
simple, Miss Thorpe. You haven’t turned into one of those things. Therefore,
you are elected in the eyes of the Lord.”


“So all those
deaders out there, they’re people who haven’t been saved?”


“Don’t look so
shocked. After all, so it is written.”


Sonia stood,
wringing her hands with nervous energy. “I’d better check in with the military
command and get organized.”


“Cyrus will show
you the way,” Ingram said, not bothering to rise and escort her. He turned on
the widescreen television mounted on the wall. With news of the carnage playing
in the background, he set to work on a Good Friday message for the faithful.


He was still
uncertain of the purpose of God’s gift to him, or how he was supposed to use
it. Perhaps through prayer he could understand why he had the power to heal the
afflicted.


And then would
come the trials.


Oh, indeed, they
would come.
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Hannah Resnick
idled her Kawasaki Ninja, the twin-cylinder engine thrumming as she sized up
the vehicles jamming the entrance to the clinic.


A pair of
ambulances was parked nose to nose, effectively blocking traffic from the emergency
entrance. A frantic crowd gathered in a human tide and attempted to push its
way inside. A row of police officers protected the entrance, but some were
backed against the bricks and glass. One of them fired a warning shot,
silencing the crowd for only a moment before the angry, scared voices resumed
their desperate pleas.


Hannah made sure
Ramona was secured in place behind her and gave the throttle a twist. The bike
accelerated along the perimeter of the parking lot, passing the bodies of
zombies along the sidewalk and street, their heads riddled with gunshots.


A man nursing a
deep wound in his shoulder looked up from his desolate perch on the curb. She
ignored him. Too many damaged people to help them all.


Her plan was to
try a service entrance, maybe from the rear. She imagined all the doors were
locked, but she might have better luck persuading someone to let her in if she
only presented one patient. She imagined the medical staff was overwhelmed with
cases of the viral infection. She wouldn’t be surprised if some of the patients
had turned into deaders.


A chain-link
fence stretched along the rear of the clinic, which explained why no one else
had attempted Hannah’s plan. A gate closed off the narrow drive that featured a
loading dock piled high with cardboard boxes and laundry bins. A man in filthy
blue nurse’s scrubs smoked a cigarette in deep, hasty puffs, one foot propping
open a steel door. Hannah stopped the bike and called to him. He flicked the
cigarette onto the pavement and slipped inside, slamming the door behind him.


“Hang on, kid,
I’m getting you in there even if I have to drive through this fence,” Hannah
said to the child nestled behind her.


She wasn’t even
sure what had compelled her to rescue the family back at her apartment complex.
She’d stuffed her backpack with granola bars, a change of clothes, and a box of
shotgun shells with the idea of heading for the coast. She figured the Outer
Banks would be relatively zombie-free, especially if she was able to catch a
ferry to one of the remote islands. But when she saw the mother and two kids,
she forgot all about escape and sprang into action.


Now she’d taken
on the responsibility of this child’s life.


Ramona.


Knowing her name
made the mission even more important. Hannah rolled down to the far side of the
fence where a row of metal utility buildings led to the next property, which
featured an office park. The first floor of the clinic was devoid of windows on
the far side, although a couple of emergency exits were spaced along the brick
wall.


A cluster of
people trailed along the lawn, evidently giving up on the emergency room and
seeking another way inside. When one of the doors swung open, they ran toward
it. Hannah cut a donut, smoking rubber off her rear tire, and raced toward the
opening. She was twenty yards away when she slammed the brakes, digging a
groove in the manicured grass.


The first person
out the door wore scrubs beneath a white jacket, a stethoscope dangling against
her chest, but her wide, frightened eyes belied her professional look. A zombie
had her by the blond ponytail, slowing her escape. The physician’s mouth opened
in a scream, but Hannah couldn’t hear it over the engine. Hannah shrugged the
Weatherby semiautomatic down her shoulder, struggling with the sling. The butt
became tangled in the blanket. She fumbled with the knot of fabric at her
waist, trying to free the shotgun.


The people who’d
approached the door now backpedaled and fled in horror. The zombie dragged the
doctor to the concrete stoop just beyond the door, and a couple more zombies
spilled from the clinic. Hannah guessed they were patients who had turned while
undergoing treatment. Both sported blood on their clothes and their pallid skin
bore a corrupt greenish tint.


Hannah released
herself from the blanket, leaning the semiconscious Ramona against the
backrest. She left the engine idling as she dismounted, ready for a fast
getaway. The shotgun was level with her hip as she trotted toward the doctor.
The zombie that had taken the doctor down dragged itself up her back using her
ponytail as a rope. The doctor clawed at the concrete, trying to squirm away,
but the two-hundred-pound predator kept her pressed into place. The other two
deaders crouched and joined the feast.


“Help!” the
doctor wailed, reaching toward Hannah, desperation in her eyes.


Hannah couldn’t
fire the shotgun—the twenty-gauge would probably knock the zombies off her, but
the stray buckshot would kill the doctor in the process. The metal door swung
closed but didn’t latch because of the bodies blocking the entrance. The
zombies bumped and writhed against one another in their hunger, their
uncoordinated attack the only thing preventing the doctor from being torn to
shreds. But Hannah only had a few seconds to act.


The zombie
gripping the ponytail wallowed into biting position. In life, it had been a man
who probably woke up this morning with a mild fever and headache, not knowing
his life was changed forever. Hannah didn’t understand the science of the
infection—the news and official bulletins had been thinly veiled bullshit as
far as she could tell.


But the facts
before her were clear enough. These people were no longer people. They were
inhuman bastards that slavered over fresh meat.


She waded into
the melee just as the male deader sank its teeth into the back of the doctor’s
scalp. The bite didn’t penetrate deeply because of the skull, but the zombie
yanked out a small flap of skin and a skein of hair. As it raised its gory lips
for another bite, Hannah swung the gun’s butt flush into its face. It landed
with a satisfyingly sickening crunch as bone gave way. She delivered a second
blow, cracking the wooden stock as the zombie’s skull split like an egg.


The other two
deaders growled and flopped forward, driven by the scent of torn flesh. They were
probably related while alive, bearing similar curly dark hair and prominent
noses. They pushed at the deadest zombie blocking their meal, a brother-sister
tandem that showed little awareness of anything but their craving. Hannah
tucked the broken gunstock against her right elbow, curled her finger inside
the trigger guard, braced for the recoil, and fired.


The blast ripped
away great slabs of their faces, eyeballs bursting like boiled grapes. The
impact knocked them back inside the clinic, where they wriggled in involuntary
spasms as their nervous systems shut down for the second and final time. Hannah
shoved the sole of her boot against the zombie with the crushed skull and
rolled the corpse off the doctor’s back. She knelt and helped the woman to her hands
and knees, moaning in shock and pain.


“I know it sucks
bigtime right now, but we have to get you inside,” Hannah said. She glanced
around but no one else was in sight.


The doctor
nodded and rose unsteadily to her feet, swaying against Hannah for support.
Hannah read the name on the ID badge pinned to the woman’s coat. “Dr.
McPherson,” she said. “What’s going on in the clinic?”


McPherson wiped
a trembling hand across her lips. “’m-m-mergency cases,” she stuttered. “Too
many. Fever, vomiting, flu. Then they…”


Figures
approached from the office park, and judging from their gait, they weren’t out
for a morning stroll. “Wait here,” Hannah said. 


She ran to her
bike, killed the engine, and pocketed the key. She rolled it near the door and
dropped the kickstand, steadying Ramona atop the seat. The girl opened her
bleary eyes when Hannah lifted her off the bike.


“Where’s Mommy?”
she asked with a thin wheeze.


“She’s coming,
honey. Right now we need to get you in to see the doctor, m’kay?”


Hannah bundled the
girl in the blanket and carried her to the door, where the doctor stood inside
slumped against the wall. McPherson closed the door once Hannah was inside.
They were in an alcove that branched off a main hallway, and a frantic din
reverberated throughout the building—shouts, screams, a gunshot. A distraught
voice came over the P.A. system, paging a nurse.


“Are you okay?”
Hannah asked McPherson.


She put fingers
to her scalp and looked at the blood on her fingers. “I’m going to need
stitches.”


“Find us a room,
and I’ll help. Then you can check on Ramona here.”


“Do you have any
medical training?”


“Girl Scout
babysitter certification.”


The doctor
nodded, calmer now. “You saved my life. I’ll help her if I can.”


“Good. I know
all hell’s breaking loose here, but I promised her mother.


“No firearms
allowed in the facility,” McPherson said. 


“Those deaders
came from this clinic,” Hannah said. “Unless you plan to strangle them with
your stethoscope, you might need somebody riding shotgun.”


“This way.” The
doctor paused at the intersection of the alcove and the hallway. A couple of
attendants raced by, wheeling a stretcher. The patient was strapped down, blood
soaking the white sheet. He glanced at Hannah, who saw pain and bewilderment in
the man’s eyes.


She was already
hardened to the violence. She didn’t like it, since she considered herself a
sensitive person despite her façade of a tough tomboy. But the world was
rapidly dividing into those who got real and adapted and those who ended up as
zombie bait. She didn’t plan on going to the other side if she could help it.


The doctor led
them to the first available examination room, which was already occupied by a
mother and her two boys, all of them showing effects of the flu. They sat in a
chair in the corner, the boys in the woman’s lap. Hannah laid Ramona on the
examination table that was covered with sanitary white paper.


“The nurse told
us to wait,” the mother said. “But it’s been an hour.”


“I’ll check
you,” McPherson said. “But I need to stop bleeding first.”


She showed
Hannah some antiseptic cleanser and cotton pads. “This is going to sting a
little,” Hannah quipped as she soaked a pad.


The doctor
winced when Hannah applied the antiseptic. “How does it look?”


“I can see bone,
but it’s a clean tear for the most part.”


“Scalp wounds
always look worse than they really are. At least my brains aren’t leaking out.”
She handed Hannah a roll of cotton gauze. “Wrap me up like a mummy.”


After the
makeshift patch job was finished, McPherson told the waiting mother that Ramona
was an emergency case, with symptoms more advanced than those of her two sons.
While McPherson checked over Ramona, Hannah made sure the door was locked.
Outside, something large thumped against the walls.


Hannah pulled
the box of shells from her backpack and reloaded the Weatherby, ensuring four
shells were in the magazine. The mother started to say something and then
thought better of it, pulling her children closer in a hug. Hannah wondered how
they’d made it through the gauntlet of cops that barred the main entrance. They
might’ve arrived in the middle of the night, when most people were dutifully
obeying curfew, and had been left unattended in the confusion.


The doctor was
taking Ramona’s temperature with an ear thermometer when she suddenly froze,
dropping the digital device to the floor. She turned to Hannah with a quizzical
expression, and at first Hannah thought shock was setting in. After all, the
woman had just been attacked by a pack of living-dead humans who’d tried to eat
her flesh. But something in her eyes changed, pupils narrowing, veins swelling,
and the sclera going cloudy.


“Doctor?” Hannah
said as McPherson swayed back and forth. Hannah moved to catch the woman,
expecting her to pass out. But as soon as Hannah came within reach, the doctor
gripped her forearms with a startling ferocity.


Her mouth opened
and closed like that of a beached fish. She twitched as if suffering an
epileptic fit. A red blotch appeared in her bandages as the tremors
intensified. Then she let go of Hannah and her body went slack while Ramona
screeched weakly in dismay.


Hannah caught
the doctor and laid her on the floor on her back. She shook McPherson, hoping
to revive her, but the doctor didn’t respond. Hannah then put two fingers to
the woman’s neck. No blood pumped through her jugular.


Hannah’s
training kicked in and she immediately administered CPR, pumping the doctor’s
chest. “Get help!” she yelled at the horrified mother.


Just as woman
opened the door, Hannah realized that might’ve been a mistake.
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Meg pulled Jacob
into the middle of the crowd, keeping a tight grip on his hand.


The people
around them bumped and shoved as they made their way down the street. The human
stream parted for abandoned vehicles and collisions and then reconvened as if
flowing toward a single destination. The man to her right carried a handgun and
nodded in admiration when he saw Meg’s firearm.


“Taking care of
business,” he said.


“I’m taking care
of my family,” she replied. “If I can find the rest of it.”


“Mine’s down in
Charlotte. I’m hoping to get out of this hellhole and find some open road.”


“I doubt any
routes are open. The zombies hit the stalled traffic on Hillsborough Street.
None of it will be moving anytime soon.”


He gave a slight
shake of his handgun. “If those deaders behind us catch up, you and me are
taking target practice.”


“I just want to
reach the FirstCare clinic.”


“That’s where
somebody took my sister,” Jacob said to the man. “She’s sick. And I’ll bet my
dad will head there when he finds out we left the car.”


“Well, once you
find them, you better head over to Promiseland. I heard they had food, water,
medicine, and some military. Plus that preacher…did you see on the TV?”


“No,” Meg said.
“I heard something about an attack during his broadcast.”


“Reverend Ingram
calmed that zombie right down. And from a different camera angle, it looked
like the thing’s infection just disappeared. Like he’d performed a miracle from
right out of the New Testament.”


Meg took the
man’s belief as the delusion of a desperate man. Maybe the entire crowd
suffered the same fantasy. If they were all looking for miracles to save them
from this plague, then they might be even more dangerous than the deaders.


“It’s nothing
demonic,” Meg said, feeling like she was losing the debate before it even
began. “It’s a viral infection. I suspect it’s been dormant for millennia and—”


“Lady, this is
no time for science. Those fuckers are eating people. Whatever the cause, it’s
evil. And you fight evil with good, like the Reverend.”


“You just said
we fight it with guns,” Jacob said.


“The Lord helps
those that help themselves. If Jesus was alive today, you can be damn sure he’d
have a concealed carry permit and packing heat beneath his robes.”


Someone ahead of
them pointed at the skyline, where the tip of the white cross came into view.
“There it is! Promiseland!”


A murmur of
excitement ran through the crowd like electricity. Meg realized these people
now had hope, whereas the situation had been bleak earlier today. The church
provided a sense of security where the government had failed them. The
pilgrimage surged forward like a live organism twisting its way to the
outskirts of the city.


People drifted
from surrounding apartments and buildings to join in, but more zombies followed
them. They crossed the street where vehicles were jammed for blocks on end.
Gunfire erupted above them, and Meg saw a man with a rifle and scope atop a
Waffle Express. He was picking off zombies that trailed after the crowd, but
more leaked from the alleys and doorways to take their places.


“We’ll have to
leave the crowd soon,” Meg said to Jacob, pointing to a two-story bank. “The
clinic’s over that way.”


When she took
his hand and eased her way past the man with the handgun, he said, “We should
stick together, hon.”


“We’re not going
to the church.”


He sneered. “So
you’re one of those, huh?”


“One of what?”


“Turning away
from the Lord. Ignoring the signs.”


She tugged at
Jacob, but the man gripped the boy’s shoulder. “She’ll lead you to hell, son.”


He shrugged violently
away. “I’m not your son and my mom’s not your hon.”


The man shouted
after them but Meg ignored the asshole and worked her way through the crowd.
She had better luck holding back and letting others surge forward instead of
fighting against the stream. In minutes they were alone, and a few stragglers
limped to catch up to the others. A couple of men, probably self-imagined stars
of action movies, hung back with guns to take down any zombies that came close.


“This way,” Meg
whispered, crossing the bank’s parking lot and cutting through the overhang at
the teller’s window. She’d only been to the clinic once, when Jacob had stepped
on a nail and needed a tetanus shot. She pulled out her smartphone to check the
city map. No text or call from Ian. While she was zooming in, a chorus of
shrieks and screams arose a block away.


“Deaders got
them,” Jacob said.


The crowd poured
into the street, scattering in groups of twos and threes as they fled. Meg
pulled Jacob behind an ATM and ducked, watching from between the concrete
support columns. At first Meg thought the crowd had grown larger. Then she
realized what they were running from.


A wave of
zombies poured from the direction of Promiseland, hauling people down from
behind.


“Those poor
people,” Meg said, horrified by the slaughter but unable to tear her eyes away.
If they’d stuck with the crowd another couple of minutes, she might be sharing
their fate.


“The deaders
must’ve followed another group to the church and got stuck there waiting with
nothing to eat,” Jacob said.


The asshole with
the handgun turned and fired a couple of off-balance shots at a pursuing
zombie, and then he was taken down by one approaching from a different
direction. Meg took no karmic pleasure as the man’s flesh was torn from his rib
cage. Maybe he’d get rewarded in heaven just as he’d believed.


A zombie in a
tweed jacket and jeans waded in and plucked a toddler from its mother. The
zombie looked like a hipster professor gone postal, its lumberjack beard
clotted with gore. The deader’s eyeglasses hung from one ear, and Meg guessed
it was operating on smell more than sight. She covered Jacob’s eyes as the
zombie dug into the toddler’s flesh while the mother ineffectually beat on the
creature.


The zombie
munched the toddler as if it were a raw turkey drumstick, eating the soft parts
first. It yanked a string of pinkish-gray intestines from the ruined body
cavity, stifling the child’s screams. The wailing mother tried to climb onto
its back but the zombie barely noticed her weight. When he’d eaten his fill, he
tossed the carcass aside and grabbed the mother for dessert.


Jacob tried to
tear Meg’s hand away, insisting that he could take it, but the same sick
carnage was multiplied as more people fell prey. The deaders weren’t exactly
fast, but the victims bumped into each, stumbled, and ran in circles. Most of
the two dozen or so zombies were already feasting, and the few remaining ones
spread out giving chase in all directions.


More shots rang
out as others joined the rooftop sniper in fighting back. Meg debated using one
or two of her remaining three rounds, but she was too far away to do any good.
Some of the stray gunfire hit innocent people, and they fell moaning and
groaning, waiting for the ravenous teeth and tongues of the zombies.


“Come on,” Meg
said, leading Jacob around the side of the bank and away from the screams. A
few people fled down the block ahead of them, apparently trying a new route to
Promiseland. The tree-lined street looked familiar. She could hear another
crowd in the distance, with more screams, gunfire, and the whoop of a police
siren. Farther in the distance was the white cross of Promiseland.


“The clinic’s
that way,” she said to Jacob.


“Where the
zombies are,” the boy replied.


“The zombies are
everywhere.”


“Do you think that
girl could’ve gotten her motorcycle through that mess?”


“Well, she had a
shotgun. And she seemed pretty tough.”


“Looks like the
cops are keeping people out. Doesn’t that seem weird to you?”


Yes, it was
weird. Hannah wouldn’t have been able to shoot her way past the cordon of
police that defended the emergency entrance. The officers stood on tops of
bumper-to-bumper ambulances, gunning down the deaders that shambled from the
side streets and shadows. But here the zombies outnumbered the living, and corpses
were strewn across the parking lot and landscaping.


Meg and Jacob
hurried across the street, shielded by an SUV and a Sprint van. They came upon
a body face down in the street, and Meg instinctively knelt to check for a
pulse.


“Don’t touch it,
Mom,” Jacob said. “You might get infected.”


“I’m already
infected, honey.”


She lifted one
shoulder to look at the woman’s face. She was maybe ten years older than Meg,
her red, crinkly hair hanging over her forehead. The body was still warm. Meg rolled
the woman onto her side, not seeing any visible wounds.


“She’s dead,”
Jacob said.


“No. I felt her
move.”


The woman’s
fingers twitched and her eyelids fluttered. Meg slid a gentle hand along the
woman’s cheek to comfort her. The woman’s eyes snapped open.


Something was
wrong.


The woman
grabbed Meg’s wrist, squeezing with a manic intensity that seemed impossible
given her size. Jacob shouted a warning just as she made the realization
herself: “It’s a deader!”


Meg drew back
but the woman rose with her, still clinging to Meg’s wrist. Her mouth parted in
a wet snarl. The red-streaked eyes burned with hunger, staring at Meg but not
seeing her. At least not as a person.


Nothing more
than food.


Meg swung the
pistol in her free hand, clubbing the thing in the neck, but the snapping teeth
only drew closer. Meg could feel the cold saliva spitting from that vacuous
mouth, but there was no breath behind it, only the foul wind of putrescence
venting from deep inside her body.


This woman had
died and been resurrected as a monster.


“Shoot her in
the head!” Jacob cried.


Meg was afraid
he’d rush in to help and get bitten as a result. Even though he’d already been
exposed to Meg’s infection, she suspected direct viral contact with his
bloodstream would overwhelm whatever immunity had protected him thus far. Not
to mention whatever bacteria swam on those jagged teeth.


She jammed the
tip of the pistol’s barrel against the woman’s forehead, pushing as hard as she
could. The metal dug into flesh and Meg squeezed the trigger. The bullet
penetrated the woman’s skull and the back of her head blew out in a spray of
red and gray. Bits of bone slid across the pavement. A few drops of blood
spattered Meg’s face.


The woman’s body
went limp and Meg stepped away with trembling legs, stunned by the attack. She
had killed someone. Never mind that the woman had already died once—Meg had
sent her from deader to deadest.


“You did it,”
Jacob said with pride.


That made her
sick with guilt. She’d raised her son to be compassionate and to view violence
as a last desperate resort. But maybe this was the last resort—the final
line of humanity.


She wiped the
blood from her right hand onto her thigh, wondering if the virus could survive
even as it cooled. Two bullets left and a long way to go.


“She was dead,”
Meg said.


“But she came
back and became a deader.”


“You don’t
understand. She wasn’t just infected and turned into a zombie from there. She
came back from the dead.”


“That’s how this
works, Mom.”


“But that’s not
how science works.”


“Maybe science is
broken.”


Meg had no
answer for that.
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“Is it safe?”
Arjun asked, cramped into the front floorboard of a Prius.


Sydney, who was
piled above him on the passenger seat, lifted her head to look over the dash. “I
wouldn’t exactly call it ‘safe,’ but most of the deaders are, uh, occupied.”


“Feeding, you
mean.”


“At least
they’re not eating us.”


When the zombie
horde swarmed the crowd, Arjun and Sydney had been lagging behind, comforted by
those with guns who served as a rear guard. The guns did nothing to slow the
attack, because the zombies didn’t know they could die.


The two of them
had taken refuge in the Prius, fortunate to find the doors unlocked. But now
they were trapped.


“We can’t stay
here,” Sydney said.


“Why not?”


“No food, no
beer, no water, in that order, and I have to pee real bad.”


Arjun tried to
untangle himself from her and found her butt was pressing down on his back,
holding him in place. “Well, at least go in the back seat.”


“So we’re
supposed to wait for the army to show up and save us?”


A few sporadic
shots rang out, probably from the snipers on the surrounding roofs. But there
wasn’t enough firepower to clean up the street, since the noise and the smell
of blood would probably attract more zombies. “We can wait until dark and then
try to sneak out of here.”


“Can zombies see
in the dark?” she asked.


“Who knows?”


“You’re supposed
to be the expert.”


Arjun’s pulse
jumped in anger. “I never said I was an expert. I just wrote a few gaming
scripts. And I copied ideas from all the other game designers, who copied it
from screenwriters, who copied it from book authors. That’s what we do.”


“Boy, I sure
know how to pick them.”


“If you hadn’t
gotten drunk, we would’ve already reached the church.”


“I wasn’t drunk,
just a little buzzed. If you want to get me drunk, you need Scotch.”


“Never mind. Can
you…do you mind shifting a little bit? I can’t breathe.”


Sydney slid over
into the driver’s seat, cramped beneath the steering wheel. Arjun rose between
her parted legs and found himself looking down on her as if they were about to
make love. He immediately drew away until his back was against the passenger
door, but the nearness of her body heat was almost overwhelming despite the
circumstances.


He swallowed a
dry knot. “This is awkward.”


Sydney rolled
her eyes. “Dude, I think you’re cute, but we’re not on a date here. I want you
to keep me alive, not give me babies.”


Arjun blushed
but his dark complexion concealed the blood rushing to his cheeks. “Let’s
figure out a way to get to Promiseland, and then we never have to see each
other again, okay?”


Sydney gave him
a playful nudge with one foot. “Take it easy. For a game geek, you got no game
at all.”


Arjun dared a look
outside of his own. A zombie was feeding not ten feet from the car. He didn’t
see any route where they could conceivably run through the gauntlet of living
dead.


“If we could
coordinate with the snipers, maybe they could clear us a path,” Arjun said. “But
they don’t seem to have very good aim. They’re getting some hits but not very
many head shots.”


“Okay, Mister
Smart Guy. Let’s assume this was a video game you were scripting. How would the
protagonists escape?”


“Well, first,
they would have guns. Or they would discover an Easter egg that would give them
the keys to the car. But the keys wouldn’t do much good in this traffic jam.”


Sydney let out
an acidic belch. “What about a distraction? Maybe draw the deaders away so they
could make a run for it.”


“We already had
a distraction. It was called ‘other people,’ and it didn’t work.”


“If the deaders
are attracted to noise, maybe we could blow up the car or something.”


“That’s a really
stupid idea,” Arjun automatically replied, but then he considered it. “We’d
need a lighter and something to stick in the gas tank.”


“The lever to
open the gas-tank flap is right here,” Sydney said, reaching down beside the
driver’s seat. “And I’ve got a lighter in my pocket.”


“What are you
doing with a lighter?”


“I thought you’d
have some weed. Hope springs eternal.”


“I must be a
real disappointment to you, huh?” Despite her attractive features and shapely
figure, with her exotic slanted eyes and pouty lips, he wished he’d never
opened his apartment door to her.


“Not at all. We’ve
kept each other alive for hours. But if you let me get gnawed on, then
I’ll be disappointed.”


“Okay,” Arjun
said. “We’ll have to find something to stuff in the gas tank to act as a fuse.
That way we’ll have enough time to get away before it goes up.”


“No prob.”
Sydney began pulling up her T-shirt, showing her pale waist and dainty belly
button. Arjun saw it was an inny with a little silver hoop in it.


“Stop,” he said,
his mouth dry. He muttered a curse and began pulling off his own Polo shirt. He
was ashamed of his soft, hairless chest and felt vulnerable with his nipples
exposed. She glanced at him but didn’t show any disapproval.


“Give me the
lighter,” he said.


“The tank’s on
my side, and you got a zombie by your door.” She plucked his shirt from his fingers
and smelled it. “You need new cologne. I hope this stuff burns.”


“It’s cotton. If
it wicks down to the gas, it will.”


She was already
opening the door before he could formulate a plan. He crawled across the seat
to the opening, keeping a lookout as she removed the gas cap and began
threading the shirt down into the tank. “I smell fumes,” she said in a stage
whisper. “That’s a good sign.”


She touched the
Bic lighter to the wad of cloth protruding from the tank. Arjun scooted out of
the car, scanning warily for zombies. One, an old hag who sported maybe four
teeth in total, looked their way with a red grimace, but then returned to
feeding on a boy in soccer shorts, having a hard time tearing into the muscular
flesh.


“Do it,” he
said, but she’d already applied the flame. A wending black rope of smoke danced
into the air, followed by a blossom of orange heat.


“Which way?”
Sydney asked, backing away from the roiling fire.


“Toward the
church,” Arjun said, not so thrilled with their options, but he didn’t trust
any of the surrounding buildings and he wasn’t ready to hole up in another
vehicle.


They sprinted
toward the white cross, which was barely more than two blocks away now. Arjun
was acutely aware that they were the only living humans on the street. He felt
as exposed as a turkey in a pen at Thanksgiving. If he survived this, he
definitely was going vegan again.


Arjun slowed
down so he wouldn’t leave Sydney behind. The gunshots increased, which Arjun
took to mean the snipers were laying down cover fire for them. Somebody shouted
encouragement from a rooftop, but the words were swallowed by the whoosh
of the Prius going up in a fireball. Arjun braced for an explosion, but none
came. Maybe that only happened in movies and videogames.


A few zombies
turned toward them and gave chase. The closest, a bald man with a tattoo on his
skull, let out a wet growl as they passed. He abandoned the raw meat before him
and went after fresh kill. Arjun wondered if deaders ever got full or if their
hunger was bottomless.


The bald zombie
tumbled to the pavement, his head striking the fender of a pick-up truck. It
must’ve been hit by a bullet, because it rose, staggering, with turgid blood
oozing from a hole in his pants leg. A sharp shard of bone showed through the
cloth, but the zombie limped gamely along after them. It was slowed
considerably, though, and Arjun and Sydney soon left it behind.


They reached the
end of the block without incident, turning the corner to see the brick
promontory of Promiseland at the end of the street, hedges and maple trees
lining the surrounding walls. Bodies were scattered by the dozens, including
some that bore the characteristics of the living dead. The gunfire here was
more intense, and soldiers were arrayed along the tops of the church walls.


“Wave your
arms,” Arjun said. “Act like a scared human instead of a zombie.”


“That won’t take
much acting.”


They both
shouted and waved as they ran toward a main entrance blocked by a metal gate.
Arjun was worried about being half naked; the soldiers might mistake him for a
zombie anyway. But Sydney was enthusiastic enough for the both of them,
twirling around in a wild pirouette and making a crazy ballet leap that no
self-respecting zombie would be caught dead doing. By the time they were
halfway down the block, the soldiers were shouting back at them, urging them to
reach the gate.


They arrived to
find two soldiers parting it to allow them entrance. Arjun was trembling and
out of breath. Too much couch surfing and not enough exercise.


Sydney was
likewise exhausted, bent over at the waist gasping for air. As they gaped
around wide-eyed at the assembled military equipment in the church parking lot
and the teeming tide that had taken refuge at the church, she said, “If I’d
have known a zombie apocalypse was coming, I’d have taken better care of
myself.”


A grim-faced
soldier whose helmet rim hung down over his cold eyes said, “Are either of you
infected?”


“No,” Arjun
said, unsure if he was telling the truth.


“You’ll have to
be checked out by the medics before you can enter the shelter.”


“Fine,” Sydney
said. “Are you guys going to take back the city?”


“Yeah, once we
get our orders.” He pointed toward a white tent that bore a red cross. “Over
that way.”


Arjun followed
Sydney, taking in the shattered people who’d found their way here. Families
huddled together, sobbing, while others sipped bottled water with dull eyes
fixed on faraway places. Cohorts of soldiers ran here and there, seeming to
lack purpose, and Arjun realized the military had been taken as much by
surprise as everyone else. But the army had managed to bring in a few armored
troop carriers, supply trucks, and Humvees, so at least some organization was
evident.


“Arj, look at
this,” Sydney said, pointing to the pavement. A puddle of congealed blood glinted
in the afternoon sun.


Arjun noticed
several other splotches of brownish red in the parking lot. “Somebody’s doing
some killing here.”


“Yeah. And I
hope it’s not zombies doing the killing.”


Arjun didn’t
like the thought of people turning in the closed quarters of the churchyard.
But surely some of these refugees had been exposed to the virus or whatever
caused the outbreak. Hadn’t the soldier asked them if they’d been infected?


Arjun suddenly
didn’t feel so great about the sweat on his bare chest. “Come on. I need to
find a shirt.”
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When the zombies
tried to push their way into the room, Hannah yanked the mother inside and
slammed the door.


It didn’t close all
the way. One arm probed through, flailing and raking even though Hannah heard
bone breaking. “Help me,” she yelled at the mother, shoving her shoulder
against the door again and again.


The mother,
vacant-eyed with shock, was slow to respond, so Hannah screamed at her a second
time. The shotgun was out of reach, leaning against the wall by Ramona’s table.
Hannah’s boots couldn’t gain traction on the slick tiled floor, and she was
losing ground. The door slid two inches wider, and then a second arm appeared.


The moist,
rasping noises from the other side of the door grew louder. How many were out
there? Hannah didn’t think she could hold out much longer. Then the mother
jerked back to awareness and pushed against the door with both hands.


“Harder!” Hannah
urged.


The two boys
climbed down from the chair and joined their mother, weak but adding some
weight to the tug-of-war. The door slid nearly closed, stopped only by the
intruding arms. Hannah grabbed one by the wrist and twisted it back toward her.
Something snapped inside and it lolled like a wet rag. The other arm, elbow
deep, swung around and brushed the front of her leather jacket but couldn’t get
a grip.


While they
struggled, more gunfire erupted deep inside the clinic. Hannah wondered if the
police had retreated inside, yielding the outer grounds to the zombies. What
had happened to all the people out there trying to get in? And was it any safer
inside than out?


“You’re going to
have to hold them off for a second,” Hannah said. “I need to reach my gun.”


The mother shook
her head and mouthed a “No,” but Hannah didn’t give her a chance to argue. She
relaxed her stance and swooped for the shotgun, grabbing it just as the zombies
shoved their way inside.


There were three
of them: one in a physician’s coat like Dr. McPherson, another in nurse’s
scrubs, and a third in a soiled and torn Easter dress. Hannah didn’t want to
fire in the crowded room, because they might all go temporarily deaf, so she
leveled the gun with one hand on the butt and one on the barrel. She drove
forward, using the weapon as a bar to push them into the hall. They’d been
caught off balance when the door suddenly gave way, so she had the advantage of
momentum.


The one in the
Easter dress slipped and fell, causing the others to trip backwards over her.
Hannah didn’t give them a chance to regroup. She fired two shells into them,
aiming for their heads. Brains and blood painted the antiseptic walls.


She sensed more
movement down the hall, where the screams, moans, and gunfire grew intense. Instead
of taking stock of the situation, she retreated into the room and kicked the
door closed, locking it for good measure.


Panting, she
reloaded, and then draped a hospital gown over the doctor’s face so the kids
wouldn’t have to see the corpse. She looked up to find the mother staring at
her. “You almost got us killed,” the woman said.


“We’re dead
anyway,” Hannah said. “This place is crawling with them. No window, and no way
out.”


The two boys
pressed their faces into their mother’s blouse, and she wrapped them in a
desperate hug. Hannah checked Ramona and found no change, although the girl was
alert enough to maintain a tight grip on Mister Grizz.


She caressed the
girl’s cheek in reassurance. “I didn’t mean that. We’ll get you out of here.”


“I know,” Ramona
said in a small voice. “You promised my mom.”


Hannah opened a
cabinet and began pulling medicine from the shelves and shoveling vials, boxes,
and tubes into her backpack. She didn’t know what she’d need, but it wouldn’t
hurt to have a cornucopia of drugs. Maybe you had to hit the Klondike Flu with
everything in the arsenal.


“Hey!” the
mother said, her voice rising in alarm.


Annoyed, Hannah
turned, thinking the woman wanted some of the drugs. “What is it now?”


The mother
pointed to the floor. McPherson’s fingers twitched. Relief washed over Hannah.
Maybe she’d recovered from her fit.


Hannah knelt to
help her up. The doctor flexed her hands and sat up with the gown draped over
her, making her look like a ghost despite the circle of blood that had leaked
through. Hannah pulled the gown off from behind.


“Easy, Doctor,”
Hannah said, cupping one hand under the doctor’s armpit to give support. “You
had a seizure.”


The doctor let
out a heavy sigh that Hannah took as a sign of pain. McPherson tucked her knees
under her, palms on the floor, and then tried to stand. Her head hung down,
hair covering her face where it had spilled from the bandage.


Hannah wondered
if the woman was moving too fast after such a seizure. She’d likely be
light-headed and should probably lie on the floor for a while. But Hannah had a
friend with epilepsy who recovered from fits within minutes, often completely
forgetting they’d happened. She’d have to trust that Dr. McPherson was the best
judge of her own health.


The woman stood
with surprising energy, swiveling toward the mother and two boys. They all
emitted shrill screams that confused Hannah. Weren’t they glad the doctor would
be able to help them now?


But then the
doctor lunged toward the chair where the family sat. The mother reared back and
kicked up her legs, but the doctor plucked the youngest boy from her grasp,
bending down so fast Hannah couldn’t react. The doctor’s head dipped toward the
boy’s face and then an even higher scream pealed forth. The doctor pulled back
and blood streamed down the boy’s face.


She’d bitten off
his lips.


Hannah had
rested the shotgun beside the door after reloading. She didn’t have time to
retrieve it. She punched the zombie doctor in the back of the neck. The deader
ignored the blow and grabbed for the other boy. The mother slapped at the
doctor in a frenzy, managing to get her hands bitten in the process.


Hannah looked
around and saw surgical implements in a drawer she’d opened. She grabbed a
scalpel and plunged it into the base of the doctor’s skull, twisting deep until
the blade broke free.


The doctor
dropped like a sack of sand and lay still. Now Hannah could see the flushed,
blood-smeared face. The staring eyes were red with viral rage, although their
light was rapidly fading. The doctor had died and come back from the dead.


Exhausted,
Hannah slumped down beside Ramona while the mother mopped at her son’s torn
face with a white towel.


“Is the doctor
bad?” Ramona asked.


“Not anymore,
hon,” Hannah said.


“Who’s going to
help the sick children?”


God, Hannah wanted
to say, but the kid was too young for such bitter cynicism. Instead, she said,
“I’ve got some medicine. We’ll try to find your mom and maybe she’ll know which
ones to take.”


The sobbing
mother picked up her wounded child and went to the door, fumbling with the
handle. The other boy trailed right behind her, pale-faced, his cheeks flushed.
Hannah wondered if he was about to turn, too.


“Don’t go out
there,” Hannah said.


“My son needs
help.”


“You saw what’s
out there. You won’t make it—”


Before Hannah
could get off the examination table to stop her, the woman had opened the door
and carried her injured son into the hall, dragging the other one along by the
arm. By the time Hannah reached the door, the family was down the hall.


And heading toward
a horde of blood-streaked deaders that sensed fresh prey.


Hannah almost
risked her life in a futile rescue attempt, but the mother didn’t retreat.
Instead, she ran faster, as if she thought she could slip past them before they
reacted. She almost made it, too, but one of the zombies caught the older boy
by the leg. The boy kicked and struggled but the zombie dragged the young meat
into its jaws and dug into his calf.


The mother
might’ve escaped with the smallest boy if she’d let go of her other son’s hand.
But as she tried to tug him free, a pack of deaders swarmed them all.


Hannah closed
the door against the screams and hurried over to Ramona. “Hang on to Mister
Grizz. We have to go now. I want you to keep your eyes closed, no matter what.
Can you do that for me?”


Ramona nodded.
Hannah slung her backpack over her shoulder, followed by the Weatherby, and
then lifted Ramona against the other shoulder. Hannah wouldn’t be able to use
the shotgun in this position, but fighting was hopeless anyway. Their only
chance was to escape while the zombies were occupied.


She opened the
door, made sure the zombies were fully engaged—the phrase “Waste no part of
the animal” flitted unbidden across her mind—and sprinted toward the door
through which they’d entered. Someone at the far end of the hall fled into a
room and slammed the door. Around the corner, a gun barked with steady
precision as another person stood their ground in a world shifting beneath
their feet. The gun suddenly fell silent, followed by a shriek of agony.


Hannah hustled
through the alcove and gave only a glance into the side yard before she pushed
open the emergency exit. An alarm blared behind her. She almost laughed.


Then she was out
in the afternoon sun. Her Kawasaki was still parked by the door, although more
bodies covered the grass. A zombie in the adjacent parking lot saw her and
shambled forward, but she was already mounted on the motorcycle and levering up
the kickstand.


She started the
engine and balanced Ramona on the seat in front of her, holding her in place
with her knees. “Hang on, hon.”


The Kawasaki
sped across the lawn, churning up grass and chunks of mud. Hannah didn’t know
where she was going next, but she was giddy with joy to be in motion again.


If you kept
moving, they couldn’t catch you.
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The roar of the
motorcycle rose above the scattered gunfire and the distant screams and sirens.


“It’s Hannah!”
Jacob said, pointing toward the edifice of the clinic. Meg turned her attention
from the zombies around them and watched the bike peel across the lawn and head
up the street. She was relieved to see Ramona was still with Hannah, but that
meant they weren’t able to get inside the clinic. Judging by the bodies around
the building and the emergency vehicles blocking the entrance, she imagined the
facility was in chaos.


“They must be
headed for the church,” Meg said.


“If we go after
them, we might miss Dad,” Jacob said. He stood up beside the Honda CRV they’d
crouched beside for concealment.


Meg pulled him
back down, whispering, “Dad wouldn’t try to go inside with all the deaders
walking around.”


“He would if he
thought we were in there.”


That was true.
Meg dug her cell phone out of her pocket and speed-dialed Ian, but again she
got an out-of-service message. “We’d better head to the church and hope he
meets us there. Hannah must know it’s an emergency shelter.”


Jacob’s face
pinched with confusion. “You’re just going to leave him out here?”


“He can take
care of himself. Ramona is our main concern right now.”


Despite her
reassurances, she was alarmed by the increasing numbers of the infected.
Although their bodies were strewn across the streets, sidewalks, and parking
lots, more strolled along in their lost, crooked gaits. Some of them bore deep
bullet wounds, splotches of red soaking their clothes. Even as she scouted a
path around the gathering horde, she considered the scientific implications of
the transition.


Meg could almost
understand a viral infection that caused a walking coma. But she didn’t
understand how the body could continue functioning in an advanced state of
morbidity. Most of these wounds should’ve been fatal, and the central nervous
system should’ve shut down, including all autonomic responses. If they managed
to find a cure, what would they do about all the dead people who refused to die
a final time?


Gunshots
reverberated through the upper floors of the clinic. A body fell from a
shattered window, flopped onto the ground, and seconds later rose up again,
limbs twisted at impossible angles as it lurched along.


“That way looks
clear,” Jacob said, pointing to an alley between a Starbucks and Subway that
led to an adjacent street.


A car pulled out
of the clinic’s parking lot, squeezing through the abandoned vehicles, and
headed their way. Meg flagged it down, but it accelerated past her. The noise
garnered the attention of half a dozen zombies, who changed direction and
launched into a futile chase. Although they couldn’t catch the car, the pack
was headed right for Meg and Jacob.


“Go! Now!” she
said, motioning Jacob toward the alley.


She kept her
weapon at the ready. If they were trapped in the alley, they were done. The
remaining two rounds would not help at all against such numbers.


A dark thought
consumed her. She could use one on Jacob and the final round on herself.


No. She’d never
be able to go through with it. As long as there was breath, there was hope.


And she’d never
abandon Ian and Ramona that way. She followed her son.


Although slight
of build, Jacob was athletic, bent low as he sprinted. Meg struggled to keep
up, wishing she’d chosen better shoes. She glanced behind her. More of the
zombies had noticed them, but they were at least the length of a football field
away.


“They’re
herding,” she said, fighting for breath, fighting for hope.


“Because we’re
the only thing on the menu,” Jacob called without slowing.


As they entered
the alley, Meg surveyed the various trash cans, HVAC units, propane tanks, and
other obstacles that might conceal a deader. So far the infected exhibited no
cunning or intelligence, just instinct, but she took no chances. She told Jacob
to let her take the lead when they reached the adjacent street. The gunfire
grew louder, popping in the distance in an unsteady percussion.


The church was visible
two blocks away, its high white cross dominating the skyline, a lurid sunset
painting the sky blood-red behind it. A gated entrance was jammed with
vehicles, but there was an opening in the center as if the sea of metal had
been parted. The cars were dented, their windows smashed, and some sat on flat
tires. If the church was indeed a shelter, it didn’t seem too inviting.


The sinking sun
didn’t seem to touch the edifice, with its brick walls steeped in stark shadows
and its high windows glinting like murky eyes. Although a series of maple trees
lined the surrounding wall, the foliage looked withered despite the recent
spring rains. Armed men were arrayed along the top of the wall, and they
appeared to shoot at anything that moved as well as some things that didn’t.
But the facility was safer than any other building they’d encountered, and at
least it projected a semblance of organization and order amidst the chaos.


“How do we get
in there without getting shot?” Jacob asked.


“The
old-fashioned way,” Meg said. A dirty hand towel hung from a trash can behind
Starbucks, probably left by an employee on a smoke break. She plucked it free
and fluttered it in the air. “We surrender.”


She stuck the
pistol in the waistband behind her back. She wanted to be able to retrieve and
employ the weapon if necessary but didn’t think carrying a gun was sensible
given the trigger-happy atmosphere. She told Jacob to stand behind her and
follow as she stepped onto the sidewalk waving the makeshift flag. Glass
shattered nearby as a storefront collapsed but she remained rigidly upright.
She feared that if she dropped into a crouch or shuffle, she might be mistaken
for a zombie.


Meg walked
steadily up the median of the street, alert to any movement from surrounding vehicles.
A few of them sported dead bodies behind the wheel, but she couldn’t tell
whether they’d been “killed” before or after turning into deaders. One old
gentleman in a plaid tam-o’-shanter struggled against his seatbelt, his cheeks
rouged and mottled with infection. The front windshield of a Ford F-150 pickup
was completely blown out, with three bodies in the front with bloody stumps for
heads, including a child about Ramona’s age.


She waved the
flag more vigorously as she came within a block of Promiseland. A soldier atop
the wall pointed at her and spoke to the gunman beside him. The gunman raised
his rifle, aimed in their general direction, and fired. Meg flinched, although
she knew if the bullet were meant for her, she’d be dead before hearing the percussion.


Jacob tugged the
back of her shirt. “Over by that van, Mom.”


A deader lay
sprawled and broken beneath its wheels, shot through the spine but still
reaching for them. The gunman had saved them. “They see us,” she said. “They
know we’re not…those things.”


He gave her a
nudge from behind. “Maybe we can speed it up a little then.”


Meg broke into a
jog. This must be what it felt like to be on a battlefield, with bullets flying
all around and no one really sure of the objective. Her senses—already heightened
to an almost psychedelic edge by stress—kicked into overdrive.


The air carried
the acrid tang of gun smoke and distant fires, gasoline from punctured fuel
tanks, and a wet, sweetly rich aroma that could only come from eviscerated
human bodies. She wasn’t sure if she was imagining it or not, but already the
faint scent of rot and decay seemed to permeate the city.


They were close
enough to see the faces of the soldiers on the wall. Meg shouted at them to
open the gate. Indistinct figures moved behind the metal bars, followed by the
rough voices of stern men. The gunfire diminished, falling away to single shots
every ten seconds or so. By the time they reached the gate, which was sealed
not only by a large steel locking hasp but a thick chain, one man was waiting,
rifle at the ready.


“Open up,” Meg
wheezed.


“Who are you?”
the cold-eyed soldier asked. He barely looked college-aged.


“Meg Perriman,”
she answered.


Jacob came up
beside her and pressed his face against the iron bars. “She’s a scientist.
You’re going to need her.”


“Have you shown
any signs of infection?” the soldier asked, maintaining his grim monotone.


“I had some
symptoms, but I’m better,” Meg said. “Please. My daughter might be in there.
She was sick and—”


“If she’s sick,
then she’s not in here.”


Through the
bars, Meg could see a number of white tents, trucks, and soldiers in the
parking lot and spread across the lawns. One of the tents bore the American Red
Cross emblem.


“She’s not just
a scientist, Turd Face,” Jacob said to the soldier. “She knows about viruses
and stuff. She’s a viral…a virology..a virus scientist.”


The soldier
appraised Meg. “Is Jesus Christ your Lord and personal savior?”


“That’s
personal,” Meg said. “And none of your business.”


An officer in a
field cap came over and asked, “What’s the problem here?”


“This woman
claims she’s a scientist, Lieutenant,” the soldier said.


“Is that so?”
the lieutenant asked her.


“I have some
information that could be helpful. I’ve witnessed two possible permutations of
the infection. If we can get some fresh samples, we may be able to isolate the
specific bacteriophage responsible for the outbreak.”


“I don’t know
what all them one-hundred-dollar words mean, but you can enter as long as
you’re not sick.” He motioned to the soldier to open the gate. “But check in
with the doctors in the medic tent first, so you and the boy can be cleared.”


Meg and Jacob
entered the gate just as someone above shouted, “Hostiles at six o’clock.”


An automatic
weapon ripped off a hail of bullets that caused the two of them to hurry to the
medic tent. The soldiers were deployed on the tops of trucks parked beside the
walls, which gave them a sniper platform. Meg glanced back to make sure the
lieutenant was occupied, and then led Jacob around the tent and toward the main
building in the churchyard.


“We’re not
letting them check anything,” she whispered. She saw a crowd of refugees
through an open set of double doors. They entered the gymnasium, where chatter,
confusion, and distress held court.


“Tell me if you
see Dad or Ramona,” Meg said as she scanned the hundreds of faces sitting on
bleachers or else resting on cots lined up in a long row. Others were queued up
at a long table that served bottled water, snacks, and cold meals in pouches.
At another table, a woman in a FEMA jacket was bandaging a toddler’s arm.


“How are they
going to fit the whole city in here?” Jacob asked.


“They won’t have
to,” Meg said. “Most of the city turned zombie, and most of the rest are dead.”


“Hey, look,” Jacob
said, pointing into the crowd. “There’s Skateboard Boy and that girl from the
apartments.”


“Looks like the
army took his skateboard away.”


Jacob gave a
tentative wave in their direction, but neither of the two saw it.


Meg led Jacob to
the FEMA official, who glanced at Jacob and asked Meg, “Where’s he hurt?”


“Nowhere. I want
to offer my services.”


“Are you a
doctor?”


“She’s a
scientist,” Jacob said, but Meg stopped him before he could mispronounce
“virologist.”


“I was at Toolik
Field Station when the outbreak likely started,” she said. “I think I might
have information on the origin of the virus.”


The FEMA
official was skeptical. She finished applying the bandage, patted the toddler’s
head, and waved at the child’s mother to pick him up. Then she said, “You’re a
long way from Alaska.”


“That’s part of
the story,” she said, presenting the security ID she used at research labs. “I
might be the reason it’s spread so fast.”


The woman gave a
grim shake of her head. “You better tell it to somebody who can make a
decision. Come with me.”
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The view from
the church roof wasn’t the best in the city, being only sixty feet above street
level, but Specialist Rocky Maldonado had a clear view of the Capitol District.
Black smoke billowed up in multiple columns that twisted together and formed a
thick haze that merged with the encroaching dusk. Flames were visible in the
concrete canyons beyond, reflecting off glass windows in ten thousand mad
sparks. A squadron of jets skated over Raleigh from the south, flying low over
the half-dozen skyscrapers with their navigation lights barely visible.


Maldonado turned
away from the grim scene, focusing just a moment on the surrounding bloody
streets before turning his attention back to Sonia Thorpe, who was huddled up
with Col Hayes, Sgt. Jackson, and one of Reverend Ingram’s assistants. He’d
stayed by Sonia’s side since entering the compound, partly because he wanted to
know what was going on and partly because he found her fascinating. He’d known
some strong women in his time—his wife was his favorite example—but Sonia had
an instinct for deftly maneuvering through traditionally male power structures.


“We’re
carpet-bombing the west end to create a firewall,” Col. Hayes said to Sgt.
Jackson. “Once we cut off their reinforcements, we can work our way out and
clean up the mess.”


“But they’re making
their own reinforcements,” Sonia said. “Every time you kill somebody, they come
back deader.”


“It’s a numbers
game, Miss Thorpe. Even if we have to kill everybody twice, eventually we’ll
come out ahead. Or at least buy some time until we come up with some answers.”


“Don’t you think
we should get some answers first before we kill thousands of innocent people?”


Col. Hayes gave
an exasperated sigh. “Look, I know you have civilian authority on paper, but
until we establish some turf, you’ve got nothing to administer.”


Jackson,
noticing Rocky standing by and listening, ordered him to help with a
machine-gun nest. He joined a crew stacking sandbags along the roof parapet
while two soldiers assembled and belt-loaded an M2 Browning. A round from the
.50 caliber machine gun could drill a fist-sized hole in a human and pierce
most non-armored vehicles. Rocky thought the roof wasn’t the best tactical placement
for a machine gun, but nobody asked his opinion.


“Some deaders
got in the compound,” one of the soldiers said to another.


“Yeah,” his
neighbor replied. “There’s a stack of them around back. Throw ‘em on the burn
pile.”


“Not all of them
turned,” said a third as he shoved a khaki sandbag into place. “They’re putting
down people who show any symptoms at all.”


“Bullshit,” the
first one said. “You don’t turn unless you get bit.”


The third man
shook his head. “Some get infected and go that way. Somebody had to be the
first to turn, didn’t they? Unless they bit themselves.”


“One of our guys
turned,” Rocky said. “I put a bullet between his eyes.”


“Was he bit?”


“Yeah. And he
died before he turned. I swear to God, he was dead, and then his eyes opened
and it was like he was looking ten miles through me. Like he didn’t see me at
all, just saw something he needed to sink his teeth into.”


“I haven’t been
that close to one,” the first soldier said.


“Let’s hope we
get to stay up here,” the second one said. “It’s pretty safe. Even if those
things get over the walls, they won’t be able to climb up here.”


“Unless they
take the elevator,” said the third soldier with a broken-up grunt that passed
for a chuckle.


Rocky checked
his cell phone and found there was no signal. He’d tried to call home a dozen
times but received no answer. He forced his thoughts away from images of his
family fighting for survival, or worse—blotched with infection and aching for
the taste of raw flesh.


Rocky glanced
back over at the officers and Sonia. A woman emerged from the roof access,
escorted by a FEMA official. A boy followed after them, ignoring the guard who
ordered him to stop. The three joined the officers and made introductions.


Rocky patted the
third soldier on the back. “You guys got this job in hand. If any deaders come
up the elevator, use the M2 on them. Just make sure they’re dead first.”


“They’ll be dead
first and second,” he replied as Rocky headed toward Sonia and the
others.


He knew he was
disobeying orders, but the command structure was hopelessly shattered anyway.
He’d be happy to stand for a court-martial if they survived all of this.
Besides, it was getting dark enough that the sergeant would have difficulty
making out his features, and the non-com seemed plenty distracted regardless.


The new woman
was talking about the virus using big words that appeared to frustrate Hayes
and Jackson. Rocky didn’t understand much of it himself, but he gathered she
was some type of researcher. Hayes in particular appeared to have little
patience, but Sonia defended her with passionate gestures, raising her voice so
that the other soldiers looked their way.


“You’re worried
about your little piece of the action,” Sonia said to the colonel. “But until
we find the cause of this outbreak, there’s no victory. Just a bunch of
killing.”


“This isn’t a
pissing contest,” Hayes thundered. “My orders are to hold this ground and then
expand the perimeter. Until we do that, we don’t need any politicians fucking
things up.”


“This isn’t
political,” the researcher said. “It’s medical, it’s scientific, it’s
life-and-death.”


“If you’re so
smart, then why did you get caught in the outbreak like everybody else?”


“Because my
daughter was sick. And we went looking for help.”


Rocky felt a
pang of sympathy. If the girl was sick, chances are she’d either turned into a
zombie or been shot down. That made him think of his own kids again. Were they
at the mercy of people like Col. Hayes? Of people like him?


One thing was
sure: He’d rather have people like this woman searching for answers than
following a scorched-earth policy. She was right. They couldn’t slaughter their
way to winning, because the dead were endless.


Hayes seemed to
succumb to the two women, or perhaps he was frustrated and wanted to be rid of
them. “So you have your data from Alaska?” he asked the researcher.


She pulled out
her phone. “Just some back-up files, but it’s enough to get started until we
can locate the samples I had shipped here. Maybe I can link up with Toolik,
too.”


“Air traffic’s gone
all to hell, and obviously nothing much is moving on the interstate. But if you
can do some good, then we can try to get you to CDC in Atlanta.” He glared at
Sonia. “But only if you go with her.”


Rocky stepped
closer to the group, and Jackson arched a churlish eyebrow. “I’ll volunteer as
escort.”


Hayes nodded in
approval, not realizing he’d overridden Jackson’s orders. “All right. I’ll call
in a Lakota from Fort Bragg. The helicopter should be here in twenty minutes.
It’ll be full dark then. Make your way down to the parking lot. Sgt. Jackson,
have them clear a landing zone.”


“Yes, sir,”
Jackson said, motioning the group back toward the access door. “This way,
ladies.” He emphasized the last word as an insult to Rocky, who didn’t give a
shit.


“I’m not leaving
until I know my husband and daughter are safe,” the researcher said.


“Give a
description to Sgt. Jackson and we’ll work through the crowd,” Hayes said. “But
I can’t spend any more resources on this. Now go.”


The sky had
grown even spookier, with the dim glow of the fires casting crimson smudges
along the dark bellies of the clouds. The tallest building in Raleigh was
aflame, spitting off sparks like an obscenely massive Fourth of July firework.
Shadows moved in the murk beyond the church, evoking gunfire from the panicky
soldiers deployed along the walls.


The boy, who’d
remained silent all this time, took the researcher’s hand as they went
downstairs to the elevator banks.  Sonia thanked Rocky for volunteering.
Keeping his voice low so Jackson couldn’t hear, he said, “I’m just happy to get
away from these psychos.”


Just as the
elevator doors opened, the overhead lights blinked twice and then stayed out
for several seconds. When they came back on with a low hum, Jackson said,
“Power grid’s on the blink. Figured it was only a matter of time.”


“Maybe we should
take the stairs,” Sonia said. “I’d hate to be stuck in an elevator and miss the
chopper.”


Jackson waved an
annoyed hand. “You’re the boss.”


They were silent
until they reached the landing on the third floor. The stairwell was otherwise
unoccupied, and the muted gunfire added a strange, hollow resonance along the
concrete sleeve of the aperture.


Rocky put a
reassuring hand on the boy’s shoulder. “You’re not nervous about flying, are
you?”


“Heck, no,” the
boy said. “Wait until I tell the kids at school.”


The optimism of
youth,
Rocky thought. This kid assumed things would be back to normal next week.


The researcher
introduced the boy and herself to Rocky as they made their way to the second
floor. Rocky heard the worry in Meg’s voice as she spoke of her husband and
daughter. Sonia tried to call her own boyfriend, but the network was still
down. Jackson spoke into his radio, ordering a landing zone for the helicopter.


The lights
blinked.


Then darkness.


Jackson was just
signing off when the lights went out for good. Black dropped like a solid sheet
of the deepest corner of space, suffocating and cold and unknown.


After their
collective gasp faded, Jackson said, “Hands on the rail, everyone. Hold on to
the person in front of you.”


Rocky touched
Meg’s leg, flinched away, and lifted his hand higher. He grazed the grip of the
pistol stuck down her waistband. There was more to this woman than met the eye.
He clutched a fistful of her blouse and waited until Jackson gave them the
order to head down.


“Slow,” he said.
“One step at a time.”


Sonia held up
her cell phone like a flashlight, and Rocky followed suit, but the handheld
devices did little to penetrate the murk. A door creaked open below them,
letting in a scant wedge of lesser gray that framed the silhouette of a person.


“Hold it open,”
Jackson shouted. “We’re coming down.”


But the
silhouette stepped inside and the door swung closed. Jackson cursed under his
breath and told everyone to keep moving. Meg paused and Rocky bumped into her,
knocking her into Jacob, who said, “Ow!”


In the ensuing
hush, they heard the sandpapery scuffing of steps along the stairs.


“Who goes
there?” Jackson said. “If you’re Army, I’m ordering you to identify yourself.
If you’re not Army, I’ve got an M9 with a full magazine all ready for you.”


Rocky didn’t
think the sergeant would actually shoot a civilian in front of the others. But
then he heard a low growl that sounded like something that had crawled up from
Satan’s sewers. Then came a thud and a groan, and Jackson squawked in pain.


The muzzle of
his M9 flashed hot yellow and the discharge sent a loud shock wave rolling up
the stairwell. Jackson fired twice more, and in the stroboscopic flashes of
light, Rocky saw a long-haired woman burrowing her face and hands into
Jackson’s abdomen.


The women
screamed, and so did Rocky, but the boy pushed his way past Rocky, dragging his
mother back up the stairs. Jackson gurgled in the dark, his breath wheezing
away to the soft supplication of a final surrender. His intestines squelched as
the thing dug into the sergeant’s body cavity for organs. The slobbery chewing
of the deader snapped Rocky from his daze and he grabbed Sonia away from the struggle.


After urging her
up the steps, he fumbled for his M16, which he’d casually swung over his
shoulder. Now he regretted his lax attitude. He should’ve known nowhere was
safe, not even in the heart of this Christian fortress.


As he brought the
weapon to play, he eased backward one step at a time, trying to aim the light
from his phone at the dim figures below. He didn’t want to risk a ricochet in
the enclosed angles of the stairwell. And the thing seemed fully occupied at
the moment. Jackson wasn’t a small man.


Instead of
firing, Rocky retreated to the second-floor landing and pushed open the hallway
entrance. A faint fuzz of light leaked through. Over the wet sound of the
zombie gorging itself, he heard the scraping of footsteps and heavy breathing
on the flight above. He called to the others to join him.


“We can lock the
door and seal the deader inside here,” he called.


But he realized
the doors didn’t have locks. And if anyone came down the dark stairs, they’d be
exposed to the danger. He’d have to take care of this problem right now. He
propped the door open with the tip of one boot. Then he aimed at the smacking
noises and unleashed a quick burst that rattled and pinged off the railing.
Tracer rounds lit up the zombie and guided his aim to its head. The skull split
and brains spattered on the wall.


The two women
and the boy reached the second floor and Rocky followed them inside. He could
barely make out their faces from three feet away. Dim floodlights were spaced
at intervals along the hallway, likely powered by an emergency generator. Sonia
held her phone aloft like a lantern.


“Did you get
him?” Jacob asked Rocky.


“I think it was
a her, but it’s deadest as hell now.”


“If one got in,
then there’s probably more,” Sonia said.


“Maybe it didn’t
get in,” Meg said. “Maybe it was already here.”


“Turned, you
mean?” Rocky asked. “They were checking everybody and not letting sick people
into the compound. I heard they were killing anybody who showed symptoms.”


“No way,” Sonia
said.


“This preacher
runs a tight ship, and Col. Hayes doesn’t fuck around,” Rocky said. To Jacob,
he added, “Pardon my French, Little Dude.”


“Not a fucking
problem, Beeg Mon,” the boy replied, which drew a scolding nudge from his
mother.


“Since these
doors don’t lock, other deaders can push their way into the stairwell,” Sonia
said.


“If they’re
already inside, they might even be on this floor,” Meg said.


They all fell
silent and squinted into the surrounding gloom, listening. The muted gunfire from
outside had grown more frantic. Rocky wondered if the M2 was punching holes
into the crowd below, not discriminating between the living and the living
dead.


“Don’t forget,
we have a chopper to catch,” Rocky said.


“That’s one ride
I don’t want to miss,” Meg said. “But I don’t want to die getting there.”
















 


 


 


CHAPTER
TWENTY-NINE


 


 


 


When the first
scream ripped through the gymnasium, Arjun mistook it for a police siren.


The wail was so
strident and powerful that he couldn’t imagine it issuing forth from human
lungs. But in its wake, murmurs of unease swept across the crowd of refugees
like a tsunami, cresting in frantic exclamations and desperate cries. Arjun and
Sydney stood on the bleachers where they’d been sitting and eating prefab
sandwiches the church auxiliary had given out. He tried to pinpoint the source
of the scream, but the gym was a haphazard maze of small tents, cots, tables,
and families squatting on blankets spread along the floor of the basketball
court.


“Deader!” somebody
else shouted, and the cry was repeated. Two armed guards standing at the bottom
of the bleachers ran toward the commotion, swinging their elbows back and forth
to make room. A couple of goons in dark suits and sunglasses, whom Arjun took
to be part of the bigshot reverend’s private security team, spoke into
microphones attached to tiny headsets.


“Looks like some
heavy crap’s about to go down,” Sydney said.


“And we’re stuck
in the toilet,” Arjun said.


“We’d better get
unstuck, then.”


They were four rows
up and the rows of bleachers in front of them were packed. The rows behind were
more sparsely populated due to people’s natural laziness, and Arjun took
advantage of the extra space to work his way up and sideways. Sydney was close
behind him, tripping once and falling onto an old man who smelled of Vick’s
cough drops and stale cigars. The man pushed her away with disgust, and Arjun
tugged her to her feet.


They’d crossed
maybe a dozen rows when the first shot rang out. The screams swelled to a
crescendo, combining in an ear-splitting whirlwind of panic that echoed off the
cinder block walls. Another shot rang out, and more troops poured in from the
entrance that opened onto the parking lot. Arjun noticed that night had fallen
while they’d been sitting around waiting for someone to tell them what to do.


Then night fell
inside the gym as well when the lights went out. The gasps competed with the
sighs, and someone bumped into Arjun, nearly sending him tumbling down the
bleachers. He stooped low and shoved right back, forcing his way higher, now
pushing against the human stream that instinctively headed for the main exit.


“Keep moving!”
Arjun yelled, not sure if Sydney could hear him, but then he felt her hand in
his—somebody’s hand, anyway—and they threaded their way through the swarm. A
scattering of flashlights swept over the cavernous space, along with dozens of
winking cell phone screens, adding to the carnival of chaos.


They reached the
edge of the bleachers, but Arjun was reluctant to jump in the dark to the hard
floor maybe thirty feet below. “We have to climb down,” he shouted.


But Sydney was
already past him, sliding between the two protective rails and grabbing the
gridwork of the bleachers’ support system. He sensed her more than saw her,
impressed by her agility. She seemed completely sober now.


He followed,
cutting his hand on a protruding bolt and banging his knee twice in the same
spot. When his feet finally touched bottom, he called for Sydney. Despite the
syncopated drumbeats of gunfire, it was quieter here with the screening buffer
of the bleachers behind them.


And the people.
All those people absorbing bullets.


Even though he
was expecting it, he jumped when Sydney touched his face. “We got flushed,” she
said. “Treated like crap.”


“What do you
think happened?”


“It started in
the medic tent. Must’ve been somebody they were screening. I’m not sure if they
turned, or if somebody decided not to sit still to get poked and prodded by
these Victor Frankensteins.”


“You remember
the blood in the parking lot, right? I wouldn’t be surprised if they’ve been
making selections like the Nazis at Auschwitz.”


“Whatever’s
going on, I don’t want to hang around here and wait to see who wins.” Sydney
felt along his body, coming dangerously close to his belly button, before her
hand caught his again. “You can see the wall when the flashlights hit it.
There’s bound to be emergency exits in a place like this.”


Sure enough,
there was an exit sign powered by a back-up generator.


“Thank God for
the fire marshal,” Arjun replied as they shuffled forward in the gloom.


“Thank God for
the church,” Sydney said.


“I’ll tell that
to Reverend Ingram when I see him.”


Other people
joined them, finding crevices like cockroaches to escape the carnage. Arjun
wasn’t exactly thrilled with the company, since he didn’t know which of them
might be zombies waiting to happen. And although they’d all been searched upon
entering the churchyard, some had likely smuggled concealed weapons into the
building. The only thing more dangerous than a zombie beside you was another
person thinking you were a zombie.


The group
crammed into the tight space beside the bleachers pushed forward like slam
dancers storming the mosh pit at a punk concert. Arjun and Sydney were caught
up in it and held onto one another until they, too, were at the door.


“You sure about
this?” Sydney asked.


“When you get
flushed, you go where the pipe sends you,” Arjun answered.


The man and
woman behind him, five hundred pounds of raving American obesity, acted like a
plunger and sent him through. Arjun stepped to the side, pressing close to
Sydney, and heard the unmistakable rumble of feet ascending concrete stairs.
Someone at the head of the crowd said, “Got some bodies here! Wet ones!”


An unseen person
retched and the sour odor of vomit filled the cramped stairwell. Someone near
the door shouted, “Keep going. They’re killing everybody back there.”


“Yeah, asshole,
but this one’s torn open, and the other might be a zombie. What if they’re in
this part of the building, too?”


“I’ll take my
chances,” Asshole responded. “Better one of them than a bullet.”


The stairwell
was darker than the gym, and only the stray gleam of flashlights from the
packed doorway provided any light. The eyes of the others cast a dim, strange
glint that made them seem like monsters or aliens.


“No need to go
up the stairs,” another person said. “This door goes to the first floor.”


Arjun felt the
rush of cool air on his face as a draft passed between the two open doors, and instantly
the crowd surged forward again, as sinuous and writhing as an animal burrowing
into a hole.


“Let them pass,”
Sydney whispered, and they pressed themselves tightly against the wall until
the traffic eased.


“If they’re
going that way, I’ll take the second floor,” Arjun said. “I never trust popular
opinion.”


“I’m with you,”
Sydney said, which gave him an odd and inappropriate rush of pleasure. It was a
little weird to get a girlfriend because of an apocalyptic disaster. But they’d
both have to survive before he’d discover whether or not he was just fooling
himself.


And he planned
on surviving. He led her up the stairs and they soon came to the bodies the man
had mentioned. Arjun’s foot landed in something soft and sloppy, and the
coppery stench of entrails was unmistakable. “Uh, stay to the right,” he said.


“Is it a
zombie?”


Arjun dangled
his fingers down, bracing for the snap of cold teeth. He touched a slick, hairy
curve and realized it was a shattered skull. “If it’s a zombie, it’s definitely
deadest now. And if it was a person, it’s just plain dead.”


They continued
up the stairs, staying quiet as more people passed through the doorway below.
Someone had propped the two doors open so the crowd passed more or less in a
straight line onto the main floor of the church, but they were so loud Arjun
needn’t have worried about them following. Their numbers had decreased along
with the gunfire, and Arjun could only imagine the twisted bodies and tangled
limbs heaped on the gym floor and draped along the bleachers like bright red
bunting.


When they
reached the second floor, Sydney said, “This one?”


“There’s got to
be a sanctuary where they hold services, and it probably takes up most of the
inside of this building. We’re better off going up top.”


“You saw those
soldiers on the roof. Do you really want to take your chances with them?”


“Good point.
Let’s try this one. Maybe we can find an office or a closet to hide in.”


The second floor
offered a little more visibility than the stairwell, which caused some of Arjun’s
tension to drain away. The Red Cross T-shirt he’d scored in the medic tent was
soaked with sweat. He could smell the gore on his foot and knew the stench
would soon become unbearable, but he didn’t dare risk removing his Adidas. He
had a feeling he’d soon need to run.


The hallway was
short with a series of doors along the outside wall. From its configuration,
Arjun estimated that the corridor continued all the way along the outside of
the building, while the interior was taken up by the vaulted ceilings of the
sanctuary. Sydney confirmed this by saying, “I’ve seen the Promiseland services
on TV. The worship space has got to be a gajillion feet high.”


Arjun didn’t
want to challenge her made-up calculations. But the sanctuary was probably
large enough to hold any refugee overflow from the gym. In fact, the sanctuary
could’ve served as an even more comfortable shelter, but Reverend Ingram would
never allow the unwashed masses to soil his sacred playground.


They took
opposite sides of the hall and tried the doors one by one, finding all of them
locked. They’d been rejected maybe twenty times, and Arjun was debating trying
to kick one in at the risk of breaking his foot, when Sydney yelled, “Here!”


“Wait!” he said,
wishing he had a weapon of some kind, even his skateboard.


“It’s clear,”
she said, slipping through the door. Just as Arjun joined her, a voice from
inside said, “You better not be a deader.”
















 


 


 


CHAPTER THIRTY


 


 


 


Hannah was only
a hundred feet away from Promiseland when the lights went out.


She’d been
watching and waiting, unsure of trying to enter. She’d seen several carloads of
people turned away at the gates, as well as some groups on foot that the
soldiers wouldn’t let pass. Others were allowed inside, and all the while,
troops on top of the walls and roof of the church kept up a constant fusillade.


One couple that
had been turned away carried a child about Ramona’s size, which Hannah assumed
meant he or she was too sick to walk. She surmised that the soldiers were
afraid of the infection entering the shelter. She’d watched from the
street-side entrance for a while, hoping to see Meg, and then rode her
motorcycle in a three-block detour to a rear entrance, just as she’d done at
the clinic. But armed guards were posted there as well, and although fewer
people pleaded for entry, the same ratio was turned away.


Hannah ditched
the bike and helped Ramona into a nearby coffeehouse that had broken windows.
Ramona had recovered enough to be coherent, although she was still weak and
trembling. She could only walk with Hannah’s support, so they rested in the
abandoned shop while Hannah contemplated various ways to breach the wall.
Hannah was convinced Meg would try the shelter once she realized the clinic was
lost to the deaders.


As dusk settled,
Ramona told her about her Easter basket and the stuffed bunny she’d gotten as a
gift. Hugging her stuffed bear to her chest, she said, “Maybe Mister Grizz will
marry Honey Bunny and have little fuzzy babies.”


“Will they lay
eggs first?” Hannah asked, relieved to see the girl had recovered somewhat. But
part of her braced for the girl turning at any moment. Hannah wasn’t sure how
she would react if that happened.


“No eggs,”
Ramona said with a gap-toothed grin. “Because my brother would eat them.”


“Well, let’s hope
we find your mother soon, because she’ll stop him.”


“You think
they’re in the church?”


“Yeah. Your dad,
too, probably. Seems like everybody around here is going to church.”


“We go, but only
on special days. But we don’t come to this church.”


Hannah rested
her shotgun in her lap as they sat near the damaged storefront. She figured
they were pretty safe from zombies here. The way the troops were cutting loose,
she doubted any zombies were standing within half a mile of the place. But one
might come out of the bathroom, or the manager’s office, or a back door
somewhere. She didn’t want to take the risk of searching.


She’d already
planned on breaching the wall when night fell, but the shutdown of the power
grid compelled her to act. She could only see a vague blur of the girl’s face.
If not for the distant bonfires of the burning city, they would’ve been cast in
absolute blackness. The girl’s wide eyes were brimming with fear.


“Can you climb?”
she asked Ramona.


“Kind of,” the
girl replied.


“Can you pretend
to be a monkey?”


“I guess so.”


Hannah gave her
hug. “Good. Let me take care of Mister Grizz for you, and I’ll give him back
once we’re over the wall.”


“Why don’t we
just ask the soldiers if they’ll let us in?”


“It’s a long
story, but I don’t think they would like me. You’ll just have to trust me on
this one. Like your mom trusted me to keep you safe.”


Ramona nodded
and gave Hannah the bear. Hannah tucked it against her belly and zipped her leather
jacket halfway up to hold it in place, and then she shouldered her shotgun. She
helped up Ramona and said, “Stay close to me. We’re going down that line of
cars along the sidewalk. When we get to the minivan, we’re going up that tree
close to the wall.”


“What if they
shoot at us?”


Hannah was
tempted to lie, but instead said, “It’s too dark for them to see us. They
probably won’t shoot if we don’t look like those bad things.”


Hannah had given
a brief explanation of events to Ramona, since evidently the girl had missed
most of the onset of the outbreak and remembered little of their battle at the
clinic. Ramona readily accepted Hannah’s rather fabulist version, in which bad
people wanted to hurt good people. Hannah was careful to avoid linking the deaders
with the infection for fear that Ramona would worry about turning into one
herself. She needed the girl to stay positive and alert.


When the gunfire
erupted inside the compound just as the lights went out, Hannah knew it was
time. The soldiers along the walls turned their attention behind them, and
Hannah led the girl onto the street as they’d planned. Other shadows and forms
flitted among the cars, but none of them moved with the telltale lurching and
shuffling of the deaders. They probably had the same idea as Hannah, or perhaps
had already been turned away.


Or maybe they
were fleeing the area while the odds of not being shot in the back were higher.


When they
reached the tree, Hannah cupped her hands and urged Ramona to put her foot
there. “Like climbing onto a saddle,” Hannah whispered.


She then boosted
the girl to the lowest branches just over her head, nudging the girl higher
until Ramona was secure. Hannah then grabbed the thickest branch and walked her
way up, the soles of her boots slipping against the smooth bark of the maple.
She tried three times before she finally wrapped her thighs around the tree
trunk and levered herself up.


“What are they
shooting at?” Ramona whispered.


Hannah was cheered
the girl was aware enough to keep quiet. She was a quick learner. “Must be some
bad people inside.”


“So it won’t be
safe in there?”


“I’ll keep us
safe.”


The soldiers
who’d been stationed along the top of the wall had largely descended into the
compound to join whatever battle was taking place there. She saw that they’d
been standing on the tops of transport trucks parked alongside the wall. Since
she couldn’t see any troops, she reasoned they wouldn’t be able to see the two
of them. She only hoped no one shone a flashlight in her direction.


Hannah and
Ramona slithered out along an overhanging branch until they were above the top
of the wall. Ramona was right; she was a pretty skillful climber despite her
illness. She’d probably had to keep up with her older brother when they played.


The ledge was
narrow, maybe a foot wide, which would be easy to walk on the ground but not
suspended in the air. A stray bullet pinged off the bricks nearby. Hannah
didn’t want to be exposed any longer than necessary.


“Climb down onto
your belly and wiggle like a worm until you reach a truck,” Hannah said.


The girl obeyed,
sliding gracefully from the branches onto the wall and working her way to the
right. Hannah took a last look at the streets behind them. More shadows came
out of the deeper darkness, and she didn’t think these were people. They
shambled forward with the careening, awkward gait of the damned.


Without the
troops thinning their numbers and keeping them at bay, the deaders moved toward
the commotion erupting inside the churchyard.


I’ll be grateful
for these walls once we’re inside.


Some of the
windows of the main building cast a dim gleam aside from the reflection of
distant bonfires. Hannah imagined the facility had emergency generators in the
event of power failure, and one large tent in the parking lot was suffused with
the soft glow of an interior light source. It bore the stark logo of the Red
Cross, which Hannah noted was in ironic contrast to the white cross that
towered over the church and now reflected the muted orange light of hellfire.


“They can take
care of you there,” Hannah said, pointing to the tent.


“I know,” Ramona
replied. “Maybe my mom’s waiting for me.”


“There’s a truck
just ahead. Can you climb down onto it?”


“Yeah. Do you
still have Mister Grizz?”


Hannah felt
along her belly and for one disturbing moment she thought she’d lost the stuff
animal. But then she felt it along her side, where the bear had shifted during
the climb. “All good.”


The gunfire
seemed to increase. Much of it took place inside the main facility.
Occasionally a flashlight beam would sweep over the open double doors, giving
Hannah a glimpse of the carnage inside. While she never discerned enough detail
to make sense of it, her impression was of gunfire and bloody bodies. The troops
appeared to be gathered at the entrance, gunning down anyone who moved.


A steady thrum
arose in the distance, growing louder. Hannah recognized the whir of helicopter
rotors beating the air, verified by green and red navigation lights set on each
side the cockpit and winking red lights near the main and tail rotors. A
searchlight swept over the streets, illuminating a horde of zombies that had
emerged from the alleys and buildings.


The helicopter
descended toward the church parking lot. Hannah urged Ramona to hurry before
the searchlight revealed their whereabouts to the troops. The girl pivoted on
her rear and dangled her legs over the wall, and Hannah held her while she made
the short drop onto the truck roof. Hannah quickly followed, and they crouched
on the roof as the rotors buffeted the air around them, the chopper’s engines
drowning out the gunfire.


Troops holding
red-coned signal lights formed a cordon to signal the helicopter’s landing
zone. As it drifted in for touchdown, Hannah could see into the cockpit, which
was lit by green lights from the instrument panel. The pilot appeared to be
struggling with the controls as the co-pilot attacked her. The helicopter
dipped to one side, skewing toward the church sanctuary. The troops on the
ground scattered.


Hannah and
Ramona clambered off the truck and hid beneath its big front wheels, breathing
in the smell of motor oil and smoke. The helicopter appeared to regain its
equilibrium forty feet above the ground, but then a spurt of dark fluid
spattered the cockpit window. The helicopter canted crazily and teetered
straight for the wall near the main entrance, accelerating as it dropped. 



Hannah shielded
Ramona as the chopper bounced once off the asphalt and then crashed into the
wall, sending bricks flying into the air. Much of the fuselage plowed through
the opening before the main rotor broke free and was flung off into the
darkness beyond. Metal screeched like a monstrous, wounded bird, followed
moments later by a whoosh and a sudden bloom of fire.


The flames
illuminated the entire courtyard with coruscating ribbons of brilliance,
throwing the fleeing people into stark relief. The wreckage spat twisted scraps
in all directions, cutting one woman nearly in half. Another piece of shrapnel
slashed a large hole in the Red Cross tent, causing even more panicked flight.


So much for
getting medical attention.


Hannah covered
Ramona’s ears to muffle the screams and gunfire, but the little girl had
already absorbed so many horrors that the effort seemed futile. She wondered
how long they’d be able to hide here before the chaos settled down enough for
them to enter the facility and look for Ramona’s family. Hannah wasn’t even
sure that was the best play, and now questioned her commitment to this mission.
Then the girl’s eyes—wide, frightened, imploring, and hauntingly hopeful—met
Hannah’s, and the doubt was gone.


Then Hannah
remembered the shambling figures outside the walls. They’d be attracted by the
explosion and the flames, and they now had a way into the compound.


The zombies
seemed to make the realization at the same time as Hannah, because the first of
them staggered through the ruins, flickering like an inhuman torch.


Dinner time.
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THIRTY-ONE


 


 


 


“They’re inside
the compound, Reverend.”


At first,
Cameron Ingram didn’t register Cyrus Woodley’s words. He’d been staring at his
phone in the dark, as were several others in the surveillance room that
connected to the multimedia studio. The emergency generators kicked on, but
there wasn’t enough power to run the spotlights and monitors. Cyrus was posted
by the window with a couple of Col. Hayes’s officers, watching by firelight as
zombies streamed through the breached wall.


The helicopter
crash had shaken the entire complex, grit and debris drifting down from the
ceiling tiles, but Hayes assured him his troops could contain the invasion.
Ingram wiped his phone screen and dialed Sarah Beth’s number once again. Their
private jet had landed at Raleigh-Durham International an hour ago, but he
hadn’t heard from her since. In fact, none of his calls or texts went through,
even his attempt to respond to the president.


When Cyrus
repeated his words, Ingram set aside his phone. “We have to defend the
sanctuary,” Ingram said. “It’s one thing for evil to trespass against us, but
it shall not set foot on sacred ground.”


“You’re safer
here,” Cyrus said.


“No. The Lord is
with me wherever I go.”


As he stood and
headed for the door, one of the lieutenants said, “Sir, Col. Hayes requested
that you wait for further orders.”


Ingram wasn’t
quite sure of the powers conveyed to him by the presidential appointment, but
he figured this foot soldier didn’t know, either. “Tell the colonel he’ll have
to take it up with God.”


As Ingram exited
the control room, Cyrus on his heels, he heard the lieutenant calling Hayes on
his two-way radio. The emergency lighting on the fifth floor barely afforded
enough light to navigate the hall, but he knew the church property well enough
to walk it in his sleep. He’d worked closely with the architectural firm in the
facility’s design, particularly the 8,000-seat sanctuary with its massive pipe
organ, tastefully arrayed video screens, and stained glass. While its placement
in the center of the facility—with an outer layer of offices, workrooms, and
meeting spaces girding it—was more a metaphorical than practical protective
barrier, Ingram now wondered if some higher purpose had been at work all along.


How could there
not be?


“They might get
in the building, Reverend,” Cyrus said.


“Judging from the
gunfire, they’re already in,” Ingram said. “And probably have been all along.”


His decision to
open Promiseland to everyone but the afflicted had proven to be a mistake. He
thought he was fulfilling his duty, but Satan had exploited the act of
benevolence and generosity. True, Hayes and the government had forced his
response as well. He was now doubly determined that only the elected—those
accepting the Lord’s salvation—would find refuge in his church.


Ingram peered
through one of the stained-glass frames into the sanctuary below, but all he
could see was distorted darkness. He punched the button to his private elevator
and then remembered the power was out.


“The back
stairs,” he said, not waiting for Cyrus to catch up. Two soldiers emerged from
the control room, apparently ordered to follow by Col. Hayes. One of them
carried a spotlight that augmented the light from Ingram’s cell phone. Ingram
headed down the stairs, which led to a small sanctum and vestry behind the
pulpit. Ingram often spent his Sunday mornings there instead of his office,
praying and meditating in preparation for a worship service.


Few people were
allowed access to his most private and sacred space, but Cyrus knew the entire
layout of the facility and had free access to all of it. These two soldiers,
however, had yet to prove themselves worthy. But these were troubled times, and
he’d have to trust that God would send him allies in the war against Satan.


When they passed
through the sanctum to the main body of the worship hall, the distant fires
leaked through the stained glass of the vaulted steeple, throwing a watery
orange glow across the cavernous space. The light glinted off the organ pipes
where the instrument sat on a loft a story above the nave. A choir loft was
attached to the opposite wall, capable of seating a hundred and twenty. Seating
for the congregation was arrayed in three different sections, which led some of
his critics to claim it was more like a movie theater than a church. Ingram
ignored those who considered him a huckster and spiritual impresario—he only
wished he could spread the gospel in football stadiums and concert venues like
his father had, but times changed.


He was relieved
to find the sanctuary hadn’t been invaded, but numerous hands pounded on the
thick wooden doors. Emergency exits near the pulpit led onto the second floor,
but so far no one was trying to gain entry there.


“Do we let them
in?” Cyrus asked. The soldiers stood in the gloom, visible only as black
silhouettes behind the spotlight.


“Only the elected,”
the reverend replied. “Only the believers.”


“We won’t be
able to keep anybody out once you open those doors,” one of the soldiers said.


“Perhaps I have
to trust the Lord. If He led them here, it was for a purpose.”


Cyrus drew his firearm.
He’d taken care to show Ingram how to release the safety and chamber a round
using the slide-action, but Ingram had refused to use it himself. While he was
grateful for the weapons around him, he saw no need to sully his hands.


“You don’t know
how many deaders are out there,” the other soldier said.


“Hundreds, I’m
sure,” Ingram said. “The pale rider, Death, is granted a fourth part of the
earth to kill using hunger, the sword, and the beasts of the earth. And what
have we here but hunger?”


As Ingram walked
down the center aisle of the seating area, gunfire filtered in through the
protective walls, a dim and distant reminder of the safety of this space. Cyrus
kept close behind him, walking from side to side to make sure the place was
empty. The two soldiers waited in front of the pulpit, sweeping the spotlight
back and forth. The glittering light reflected the massive stained-glass
depiction of Jesus kneeling before a lamb that hung over the main entrance.
Those waiting outside would be able to see it and draw comfort.


Ingram put his
hands on the doors. The vibrations were urgent and powerful, God’s people in
need. He was ready to throw back the locks on the massive deadbolts when Cyrus
put a hand over his. “Allow me, Reverend. Stand clear.”


They would be
frightened when they poured inside and so would need some time to recuperate.
Ingram stood beside the first row of seats like an usher.


“Let them in,”
he commanded.


The doors opened
like Moses parting the Red Sea, and wild, scared faces appeared. Then the crowd
pushed its way inside. Despite the clamor and noise, there were only a couple
of dozen people, and they huddled behind Ingram, unable to recognize him in the
weak light.


“Shut it!” a man
implored. “They’re coming!”


Parents with a
small child knelt on the carpet and genuflected, marking themselves as
Catholic. While Ingram had evolved from Baptist to a more general Church of
Christ nondenominational leaning, he realized he’d have to broaden his
philosophy even more. Those details could be worked out, as long as the elected
were willing.


And if they
weren’t…well, the Tribulation would come soon enough.


Cyrus peered
into the gloomy hall, shining a penlight alongside the barrel of his handgun in
a two-fisted grip. “Got some bodies out here.”


“Because they’re
trying to kill us,” the loud man said.


“All shot,”
Cyrus said. “No bites.”


The gunfire was
louder now, reverberating inside the gym, and Ingram could only imagine the
slaughter taking place there. Perhaps it had been a mistake to allow the
soldiers into Promiseland. The army was crudely separating the chosen from the
damned, whereas Ingram could have accomplished the mission with grace. But as
he joined Cyrus at the doorway, he saw that the soldiers might not have been
killing as indiscriminately as it sounded.


One of the
people lying on the tiled floor of the foyer opened her eyes. Despite the
bloody wound in her abdomen, her face showed no suffering. Ingram knelt beside
her, taking her hand. “Shall we pray, my child?”


Cyrus’s pen
light danced across her pupils, which were brilliant and opalescent. Her cheeks
were flushed and mottled, not pale as they should’ve been if she were enduring
the onset of shock. Her mouth opened, and a low growl came out along with a
spray of spittle.


“Ask His
forgiveness and the kingdom of heaven shall be yours,” Ingram said.


“She’s
infected,” the bodyguard said.


“Infected with
sin. But that can be healed.”


Ingram placed
his hand on the woman’s forehead. She twisted her neck and snapped at his
fingers, missing by inches. Ingram pulled away and studied her as she tried to
roll onto her side.


He heard more
commotion and gunfire as the doors rattled at the end of the hallway. More
people had fled the gym and crowded onto the ground floor, searching for a way
inside. Ingram wasn’t sure how many he could help. Better to start with one
soul at a time.


“Help me bring
her in,” Ingram said to Cyrus.


Cyrus hesitated,
playing the light over the woman’s writhing form. “Are you sure you want her in
the sanctuary?”


“The Lord has
tested me. Tested all of us. And our faith is strong.”


Cyrus still made
no move to help him. The belligerent man inside the sanctuary appeared beside
Cyrus and said, “You want to drag that damned deader in here?”


“She is just as deserving
as you are,” Ingram said. In truth, he was a little afraid of her. Despite his
earlier encounter when he’d healed the afflicted—just before Cyrus killed it—he
wasn’t sure his power was real. If he could cure this demon, then he would know
that God had chosen him.


“This place,”
the man said. “They told us it was a shelter. That the army would protect us
from them. And now you want to bring one in.”


The soldiers
came into the hallway, drawn by the heated debate. One said, “Stand aside. Let
me put a bullet in its skull.”


Cyrus stepped in
front of the soldier. “If any killing needs to be done, it’s my job.”


“All I need is a
moment,” Ingram said. “Bring her in, and let’s see if she is worthy of
salvation. If not, you’re welcome to kill her.”


“She’s already
dead,” the soldier said. “I’d just be killing her the second time.”


The metal door
at the end of the hallway began to creak from strain as the crowd hammered
against it. Ingram had no way of knowing whether demons, the elected, or the
damned would come flooding through those doors. The woman squirmed toward him,
leaving a slick wet trail on the floor.


“All right,
let’s get her,” Cyrus said, stooping down beside Ingram and gripping her upper
arm. She angled her neck to bite him and he delivered a backhanded slap that
sent her head wobbling.


Ingram grabbed
her other arm and together they dragged her inside the sanctuary just as the
hallway door gave way. A great shouting and commotion arose, spiked with
screams and gunfire. The soldiers slammed the thick wooden doors leading into
the sanctuary. Cyrus and Ingram laid the woman on the carpet, and then Cyrus
slid home the metal crossbar and deadbolt just as the knocking began.


Ingram wondered
if this was how Noah had felt, when the floodwaters came and the unbelievers
suddenly wanted to board the ark. Was it too late for them?


“Let’s take her
to the vestry,” Ingram said to Cyrus.


Cyrus pulled out
a large hunting knife—Ingram had no idea where it might’ve been hidden beneath
the bodyguard’s expensive suit—and snipped a length of decorative gold braid
from a set of stanchions used for directing congregants. He yanked the woman’s
arms behind her back and tied her hands together. He hooked one of the
stanchions inside the knot, grabbed the stanchion base, and pulled, nearly
lifting the infected woman off her feet. He used the makeshift lever to guide
her toward the pulpit. 


The woman
snarled as Ingram led the way, washed by the great fire in the distance that
made the stained-glass figures dance. The refugees parted and allowed them a
wide berth. The Catholic family resumed its prayers, several of the others
whispered among themselves, and the new wave of the lost pounded ever harder on
the sanctuary doors.
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“I can’t stay
here,” Meg said to the others.


“It’s hell out
there, Dr. Perriman,” Rocky said.


“I know. And my
daughter’s out there in hell. And my husband.”


“Getting
yourself killed won’t help them,” Sonia said.


Meg wasn’t sure
how long they’d stayed hidden in the meeting room. She’d powered down her
phone, not knowing when she’d have an opportunity to recharge it. Rocky’s phone
had died shortly after 2 a.m., but not before he’d tried to make four or five
calls home. Meg had heard nothing from Ian and was unable to contact the CDC or
Toolik. As far as she could tell, the entire communications grid had collapsed.


At least Jacob
was asleep, exhaustion finally overtaking the stress and fear. His head rested
in her lap and his limbs twitched restlessly. She hoped he wasn’t dreaming of
deaders.


“They were
shooting everybody,” Arjun said. “Sick or not, it didn’t matter. We were lucky
to get out alive.”


The girl that
was with him, Sydney, was also asleep, slumped against the wall and Arjun’s
shoulder, snoring softly. The room was lit only by the red EXIT sign over the
door and the burning city’s flames filtering through the windows, casting them
all in steep shadows. Meg could only see everyone’s faces because they’d
huddled together in the rear corner of the room, which was filled with desks, hard
plastic chairs, and bookshelves. Meg imagined the room was used for Sunday
school or discussion meetings.


Rocky, who sat
facing the door with his rifle in his lap, said, “The shooting’s slowed down.
They must’ve cleaned out the compound.”


“Or else the soldiers
are all dead,” Arjun said.


“Mister
Optimistic,” Sonia said.


“Hey, I can look
at the bright side. At least the whole place didn’t burn down when the
helicopter crashed.”


“That was our
ride out of here,” Sonia said.


“And a chance to
get some answers,” Meg said.


“Not to be
disrespectful, but why do you think your information is so important?” Rocky
asked.


“The CDC has
plenty of brilliant scientists, and they’re probably already well on their way
to pinpointing the cause of the outbreak. But this is a peculiar strain that is
mutating so rapidly, it will be difficult to develop a vaccine. It would be
like trying to kill a fly with a hammer. Every time you swing, you’re only
hitting the place the fly used to be, not where it is now.


“I think the two
stages of mutation I saw—the one recorded by my lab partner at Toolik Field
Station and the one I observed myself the next morning—would help fill out the
evolutionary chart of this virus. A researcher starting from scratch right now
would only have samples from a day or so ago, and this thing likely stretches
back tens of thousands of years.”


“So it’s been
dormant all this time?” Arjun asked.


“No, not
dormant. It was alive and changing. It was just waiting to be released from its
prison.”


“Man. Wish I’d
thought of that for a video game.”


“So we have to
get you to the CDC,” Sonia said. “Maybe the colonel can call in another
helicopter.”


“I doubt we can
make it on wheels,” Rocky said. “We had a hard enough time getting that bus in
here, and it was only a dozen city blocks. Things have gotten even worse since
then.”


“Maybe the Army
will take us in one of these trucks,” Meg said.


“Same problem.
Traffic was functional when we were deployed, and even then we barely made it
here. That was Wednesday night.”


“Only two days
ago,” Sonia whispered. “Hard to believe so much has changed.”


“We could try to
get back to the roof and check in with Col. Hayes,” Meg said.


“You don’t want
to take your son out there,” Rocky said. “We don’t know if they’re still in the
stairwell.”


“So we just sit
here and wait it out?”


Rocky grunted.
“I can go check it out. It’s faster to travel alone, and if I get in a bind, I
don’t have to worry about hitting one of you with friendly fire. I can just
open up Spray and pray.”


“I can’t ask you
to do that.”


“You didn’t ask.
I volunteered. Besides, I believe Miss Thorpe’s the ranking official right now,
at least until Reverend Hairspray pops up.”


“I’ll give you
permission, but only if you call me ‘Sonia,’” Sonia said. “And that’s an
order.”


“Yes, ma’am. I
mean, ‘Sonia.’”


Rocky stood and
checked his gear. “Do you still have your two rounds?” he asked Meg.


She nodded.


“We’ll need to
find you another mag. I don’t have a sidearm but this might help in an
emergency.”


Rocky unstrapped
a knife holster attached to his boot. He started to hand it to Arjun, and then
changed his mind and gave it to Sonia. “Jab, don’t slash. Under the chin, in
the temples, or the base of the skull. One of the eyes if you’re feeling lucky.
Thrust in and pull out quick. Just like they teach us in Basic.”


“I’m not sure I
can do it,” Sonia said.


“You might not
have a choice.”


She pulled the
six-inch blade from its holster and attempted a couple of feeble thrusts.


“Harder,” Rocky
said. “Like you mean it.”


She did a little
better.


“Picture one
trying to eat your kid’s face,” Meg offered.


Sonia bellowed
and swung the knife sideways, jamming the tip into a corkboard that contained
pin-ups of Bible verses. She tried to pull out the blade but it was stuck. She
had to place the sole of her sneaker against the corkboard before she could
twist the knife free.


Jacob’s head
twitched in Meg’s lap at the noise. Meg stroked his hair, hoping Hannah was
still with Ramona. Maybe she should’ve kept Ramona with her, but if Arjun and Sydney
were right, her daughter might’ve been killed upon their arrival at
Promiseland.


Or she might’ve
already turned…


Meg pushed her
thoughts away from such horror. Things were bad enough without imagining worse.


“Like I told
you, go in clean,” Rocky said to Sonia.


“Sorry,” she
said, sheepishly bowing her head. “I don’t even have kids.”


“Rage is good.
Rage makes you strong. But we need to stay focused.”


“You’d better
go,” Meg said to the soldier. “I’m leaving at dawn, one way or another. Just as
soon as there’s enough light to find Ian and Ramona.”


Rocky headed for
the door. Arjun offered a soft “Watch your back.”


Rocky slipped
outside without responding. Arjun checked the lock behind him.


They sat in
silence for a while, all of them bracing for gunfire. Meg slipped into an
uneasy nap, jerking awake each time she unconsciously relaxed and slumped
toward the floor from her sitting position. She finally gave up and lay down
beside Jacob.


“I’ll keep
watch,” Arjun whispered. “You guys catch some Zs if you can.”


Meg awoke with a
dry mouth and a throbbing head due to the tension in her shoulders. At first
she didn’t know where she was and then it all came flooding back to her. Rocky
hadn’t returned, and the others were asleep. Arjun had failed to uphold his
promise, leaning against Sydney with his head tilted at an uncomfortable angle.


Meg checked her
phone, expending some of the dwindling charge in hopes of contacting Ian. Still
no messages, even though she now had a decent signal. She tried his number and
it kicked over to voicemail. She left a version of the same message she’d left
the other three times: “Call me as soon as you can, honey. The kids are
fine. We’re at Promiseland. Love you.”


She wasn’t sure
why she lied about being fine. She supposed she didn’t want Ian to worry about
Ramona. Chances were good that he had his own worries, but at least he knew
where to find her.


“Nothing?” Sonia
asked, opening her eyes.


“No, but at
least I’ve got a signal now. It’s cutting in and out.”


“We need to find
a charger. And some electricity. And food...and guns…and…everything.” Sonia sat
up and wiped away the sleep. “Any news?”


Meg checked her
Google News feed. The last story was dated the previous evening, with the
headline “Worldwide Catastrophes Amid Virus Scare.” The hastily written
article aggregated reports from several different news sources, including Al
Jazeera, the BBC, CBS, and the Associated Press, listing natural disasters
across the globe.


“This doesn’t
make any sense,” she said to Sonia, reading some of the article aloud. An
earthquake in Tokyo killed an estimated two thousand people, a mudslide in
Brazil wiped out seven villages along the Amazon River, and a Category 4
hurricane rose suddenly out of a tropical storm and devastated the Georgia and
South Carolina coasts.


“It’s not even
hurricane season,” Sonia said. “I heard about some other storms yesterday, but
it all got lost in the bigger news.”


“Yeah, they make
it sound like it’s all tied together. Listen: The unusual events pale in comparison
to the mysterious virus that is spreading from country to country and sparking
waves of violence. Health officials are struggling to cope with the numbers of
victims, and President MacMillan has imposed martial law in all fifty states.
Symptoms include rash, delirium, weakness, and eventually fever, with the
virus attacking the central nervous system. Emergency officials are advising
the public to stay indoors until order is restored.”


“Same nonsense they
were spouting from the start,” Sonia said. “If ever we needed real journalism,
it’s now.”


“Maybe their
reporters got eaten,” said Sydney, who’d awoken during the conversation.


“Well, they
can’t exactly come out and say that the victims are dead but still trying to
eat people,” Meg said, although she wasn’t sure why they couldn’t tell the
truth. Maybe sometimes the truth was just too horrible to acknowledge.


Sonia stood and
stretched. “The virus is one thing—you know yourself that there’s a scientific
explanation, even if we can’t find it yet—but these disasters are another
story. Sure, they’re natural, but they don’t just pile up like that. Something
else is going on.”


“Maybe,” Sydney
said, reading a Bible verse from the corkboard. “‘And he saith unto me, Seal
not the sayings of the prophecy of this book, for the time is at hand.’”


“The
apocalypse?” Meg said. “Or is it a coincidence that we just happen to be in a
church where such beliefs are posted? I guess you get to choose your own
adventure.”


“You’re right,”
Sydney said. “God would never do anything so literal.”


“I can’t believe
in a merciful God when all this suffering is taking place.”


Meg checked
Jacob, who was still free of symptoms and sound asleep. She arched her back,
working out the kinks from sleeping on the hard floor, and joined Sonia at the
window. The flames in the downtown area had died down, but the skyscrapers were
blackened and scorched. A thick haze hung over Raleigh, a mixture of fog and
smoke. No cars drove on the streets, but there was movement in the shadows of
the alleys.


At first Meg
thought everything had gone back to normal—well, except for the traffic—and the
populace was emerging as if awakening from a bad dream, but then she noted the
unsteady gait of the figures walking the streets.


“Deaders don’t
sleep,” Sonia said.


“There are more
of them. I don’t see them chasing anyone, either.”


“So what now?”


“I’m finding my
family, just like I said. Then I’ll worry about saving the world.”


“I’m still with
you if you want me to be.”


“The more, the
merrier,” Meg said, relieved to not face the struggle alone.


“You’re going
out there?” Arjun, who was now awake, asked in surprise. “Last night they were
shooting everybody and deaders were munching out like stoners at a breakfast
bar.”


“Nobody’s
shooting now,” Sydney said. “And we can’t stay here forever.”


Arjun looked
confused. “Uh…I…”


“Count us in,”
Sydney said. “We’re down for whatever.”


Meg woke up
Jacob and drew her pistol. “I guess we check it out, then. As soon as Rocky
gets back.”
















 


 


 


CHAPTER
THIRTY-THREE


 


 


 


Hannah listened
to the activity outside the truck while Ramona stirred beside her.


She heard voices
in the courtyard, which provided both relief and worry. That meant the soldiers
had won the battle, but they were likely to quarantine Ramona—or worse.


During the
zombie incursion of the previous night, she’d crawled into the bed of one of
the transport trucks. She put her hand in something wet, and then felt along
the floor until she touched the body. The flesh was already cool, but she had
no way to know whether the corpse was a soldier or a deader. The last thing she
needed was for a deader to sit up and gnaw on them.


Hannah rerouted
Ramona away from the body and then checked it more thoroughly. The figure was
female, but the combat belt indicated a soldier. The woman’s skull was caved
in, although Hannah couldn’t tell if the wound was from a bullet or a blow. She
also didn’t know whether the injury came before or after death.


She pulled
Ramona into a gap between stacks of ammo boxes and supply crates and dragged a
canvas tarp over their heads. She sat with the shotgun pointed at the tailgate,
tensing with every bang against the metal chassis. Stray rounds pinged off the
truck like the notes of a twisted xylophone, and the cab windows shattered as a
machine gun stitched a seam across the driver’s side.


Ramona clapped
her hands over her ears in the dark. Hannah had no sense of time, so she
couldn’t tell how long it took for the firefight to fade. Ramona fell asleep at
some point, clutching Mister Grizz in a fierce hug, while Hannah plotted their
escape in case of discovery. Eventually she fell asleep, too, until the first
gleam of dawn leaked into the truck bed.


She pulled the
canvas off them. Ramona stirred uneasily, sweat covering her face. Her skin was
still mottled and flushed, with dark circles under eyes and creases of
exhaustion in her face. Hannah put her wrist on Ramona’s forehead and detected
a slight warmth—a fever of maybe a degree or two above normal.


Was she turning
into a deader?


The voices grew
louder, passing along the flank of the truck. A vehicle engine started near
them, its low growl like an awakening beast’s. Hannah figured it was only a
matter of time before someone looked in the truck bed. And they’d find Ramona
was sick.


Ramona muttered
something and Hannah shushed her. Then she crawled between the crates to the
body. There was enough light to reveal the prone figure, and Hannah searched it
for weapons. The spare magazines she found in a pouch were useless without the
accompanying rifle. The only useful item she came away with was a two-way
radio, which she secured in her backpack. Then she embarked on her plan.


She smeared her
hands in the congealing blood and gore of the woman’s brains, scooping up as
much offal as she could. Then she returned to Ramona and said, “This is going
to be really gooey and gross, but it will keep you safe. Is that okay?”


Ramona nodded
agreement, and Hannah smeared the blood all over the girl’s face, careful to
stay away from her mouth in case the virus was still active. She added thick
clot at the hairline to suggest a wound, and then wiped some on her sleeves for
good measure. It didn’t hide all of her symptoms, but it masked the mottled marks
of the infection. As long as no one checked her temperature, she might fool
everyone for a while.


When she was
finished, she wiped her hands clean as best she could on the canvas, and then
said, “Listen, honey. We’re going to go out there and act normal, okay? And
that means scared. We saw the zombies and we heard all the shots and
didn’t want to come out. If anyone asks, we came to the church yesterday and
you cut your head while we were hiding. Okay?”


Ramona nodded again,
even managing a tired smile. The crusted blood and bits of meat on her face
made her look like an extra from a haunted-house attraction, but given the
carnage all around, she wouldn’t stand out that much. Hannah just had to make
sure the girl wasn’t mistaken for a zombie by a trigger-happy soldier, but she
wasn’t about to share that fear with Ramona.


“Ready?” Hannah
asked.


“Is Mom here?”
Ramona asked.


“We’ll find
out.”


“Then let’s go.”


They climbed out
of the back of the truck, Hannah careful to keep her shotgun draped in an
unthreatening manner. Ramona was weak and her steps unsteady, but Hannah put an
arm around her and pulled the girl against her hip. A moist slithering came
from beneath the truck and an abraded hand with dirty nails reached toward
them. When it came up empty, it clawed against the pavement and dragged itself
forward another slick six inches. It repeated the motion and then a head
appeared, blotched and raw, with great runnels of wet scars crisscrossing the
flesh. One watery eye glared at them, and the mouth opened like a bottomless
maw that issued forth a raspy growl.


Hannah didn’t
want to use the shotgun, so she led Ramona away from the deader. When they’d
gained enough distance, she looked back to see the hideous creature still crawled,
its legs amputated at the thigh and the stumps trailing glistening red strings.
Despite the activity all around, it seemed fixated on Hannah and Ramona,
dragging its broken body forward under the morning sun.


A sentry must
have spotted the zombie, because a shot rang, and then a second one, and its
skull cratered.


“Keep looking
straight ahead,” Hannah told Ramona. “Act casual, like you’ve been here all
along.


They strolled
into the Promiseland courtyard, stunned at the slaughter around them. A few civilians
worked alongside the uniformed military personnel, tending to the wounded and
collecting discarded gear. Other small teams were busy collecting bodies and
piling them in massive heaps on the hard surface of the parking lot. The Red
Cross tent was shredded, great rags dangling from its frame and waving softly
in the breeze. Medics treated the more serious cases under the tattered canopy.


The brusque odor
of chemical-tinged smoke filled the air, and charcoal-gray plumes rose along
the horizon on all sides. A truck had pushed the crashed helicopter into the
street beyond the walls, and crews collected the scorched and twisted metal
along with the loose bricks. While soldiers stood guard outside, the workers
fortified the opening with metal doors, steel beams, and thick pieces of
corrugated tin. No zombies would be breaching the walls again unless another
helicopter crashed.


Gunfire popped
and clattered in the distance, which Hannah took as a sign that the military
had expanded its territory and pushed back the infected hordes. “Hear that?”
Hannah said to Ramona. “That means we’re safe here.”


A private with
strained features saw them walking across the pavement and flagged them to a
stop.


“No civilians
outside without permission,” he said.


“We got caught out
during the zombie attack last night,” Hannah said. “We’ve been hiding since
then.”


“You got lucky.
A lot of people didn’t make it.”


“So it seems.”


The soldier
appraised Ramona with a squint. “You hurt?”


She nodded. “I
bumped my head.”


“You can’t use
our medics. That’s for essential personnel only. You’ll have to find a doctor
or nurse inside if you can.”


“Fine,” Hannah
said. “Is there any food?”


“You’re in luck.
Not as many mouths to feed today, so we’ll have extra. Check with FEMA inside
those doors there.”


As Hannah
started to hurry away, the soldier hailed her again. “You can’t have a firearm
in here. Where did you get that?”


Hannah waved
toward a landscaped area at the far end of the parking lot. “Over there in the
bushes. I thought I’d need it.”


“You’ll have to
surrender it.”


Other soldiers
and workers passed by, paying them no attention. For all the activity, there
didn’t appear to be much order and no one seemed to be in charge. But Hannah
didn’t want to risk causing trouble and having Ramona scrutinized. She removed
the shotgun with feigned awkwardness and said, “I don’t know how to use it
anyway.”


The soldier’s
stern features softened just a little, and Hannah saw that he was just a kid,
barely older than she was. He was probably scared shitless. “If you stick
around awhile, we might be offering instruction,” he said. “Who knows how long
this is going to last?”


The soldier’s
words caused Hannah to reflect on the future. She’d been so busy surviving from
moment to moment, her decisions made on impulse, that she’d not contemplated
what the days and weeks ahead would look like, much less the years. And she
realized all the survivors were in the same boat, even the authority figures.


They were making
it up as they went along.


Breath by
breath.


But at least
they were breathing.


As Hannah gave
the soldier the shotgun, she pointed to the open double doors where most of the
noise came from. Two men emerged carrying a dead body toward a pile of corpses
on the pavement. “We go in there?”


“Yeah. Don’t
worry; we’ve cleaned out the deaders. You’re safe now. It just doesn’t smell so
good.”


The inside of
the gym was just as bustling and chaotic as the exterior grounds of
Promiseland. A few people were mopping up blood, while others dragged or
carried bodies outside. The soldier was right—a corrupt, unhealthy odor hung in
the air, and the bleachers were pocked and scarred by bullets. One of the
fiberglass basketball backboards had shattered, and the rim hung naked from its
support post. On the wall behind the bleachers, a large wooden cross with a
stylized background featuring a sunrise was spattered with brownish red spots.


A man in an
orange safety vest motioned them toward a group comprised of FEMA officials, a
policewoman, and someone in medical scrubs. A series of tables served as a
barrier funneling any newcomers to the checkpoint. Ramona eagerly looked around
for her family, but with so many people in motion, it was difficult to pick
anyone out of the crowd. As the two of them underwent interrogation at the checkpoint,
Hannah played the role of bewildered big sister to a scared kid.


The medic dabbed
at Ramona’s face with a damp, dirty towel, and Hannah feared someone would
check the girl’s temperature. But the medic appeared reluctant to touch the
girl and muttered, “Restrooms are down that hallway. You can get cleaned up
there. If you need treatment, there are some civilian volunteers at the far end
of the first floor.”


The other
authority figures didn’t give them a thorough screening, which Hannah took as a
sign of their exhaustion. She was afraid they’d confiscate the radio from her
backpack, and maybe some of her food and personal supplies. What threat were
two people with a hundred dead zombies piled up outside and probably thousands
more walking the city?


A line of people
in rumpled, unkempt clothes waited outside the restrooms, and the smell was
already unbearable. Hannah wondered if the plumbing had backed up. The lights
were out in the hallway and only the natural light seeping through the doorways
provided illumination. Maybe the entire grid was down now—if the city lost
power, its plumbing and water systems would be on the blink as well.


Although Ramona
said she had to pee, Hannah wanted to get deeper inside the building. Maybe
they could find a more private area where Hannah could concoct a better
disguise for Ramona’s illness. They passed through a second entrance and found
a group of bleary-eyed people sitting on the carpeted floor and blocking the
hallway. They looked like war refugees who had been bombed out of their homes
and still hadn’t shaken the shell shock.


“Can we get
through?” Hannah asked.


“The Reverend’s
not letting anyone in,” said a crinkly-haired old woman who hugged a plastic
shopping bag to her chest.


“She wants down
the hall,” said a man lying on his back with his eyes closed.


“Well, it’s a
free country,” said the shrill woman. “Do what you want.”


Hannah and
Ramona passed by the large wooden doors that the others had clustered around.
She hadn’t noticed it in the dimness. Judging by the ornate carving and the
stained glass features above the arch, she figured it was the access to the
sanctuary—the heart of Promiseland.


They stepped
carefully through the crowd and came to the stairwell, which was darker than
the hallway. Even in the poor light Hannah could see large damp splotches that
had to be blood. As they ascended, they heard more voices above.


“Where do you
think your mother would go if she was in here?” Hannah asked.


“She’d be trying
to find me,” Ramona said.


“And where would
she think you’d be?”


“Probably away
from everybody else. I don’t like lots of people.”


“Don’t blame
you, honey. We’ll try one floor at a time and then work our way back down. It
seems easier to find people up here than down in the gym.”


The second floor
looked abandoned, which Hannah thought strange given the number of people
waiting downstairs. Then she realized the most people were probably waiting to
enter the church sanctuary, and that all the food, health care, and supplies
were on the first floor. Instead of seeking security inside the building, the
survivors sought the comfort of faith and government.


That was fine
with Hannah. Fewer unwashed people to smell.


“Maybe we should
try the third floor,” Hannah said. “Unless you’re too tired.”


“I’ll try, but I
don’t feel so good.”


“Me, either,
honey.” Hannah checked Ramona’s forehead again and found the fever had cranked
up another notch. Sweat dotted the girl’s face, turning the dried blood and
gore into a slick and sticky mess that threatened to slide down her cheeks.


Several men were
coming down the stairs toward them, talking loudly. A flashlight beam swept
around the corner and along the wall.


“Quick, lay down
and act like you’re asleep,” Hannah said.


Ramona collapsed
against her, and Hannah caught her before she tumbled down the stairs. She
eased down onto the second-floor landing in a sitting position, holding Ramona
in her arms. The girl’s limbs quivered and trembled as if she were having a
seizure.


Oh, damn, she’s
going to turn.
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The sun hung
glum and ochre over the smoking ruins that lay in all directions from the
Promiseland roof, the wind pushing a veil of haze across it.


To the west, a
jet glinted like a silver needle against the sky, but Cameron Ingram knew it
was a military aircraft, not a commercial flight. He didn’t know if Sarah Beth
had left the airport after landing the night before, or if she was barricaded
in the terminal. She might even now be on her way to Promiseland, but Ingram
had a difficult time imagining her catching a cab in this chaos. The aerial
bombing might’ve slowed the spread of the zombie infestation, but it had
devastated the electrical and telecommunications networks.


Whatever the
cost, Col. Hayes seemed pleased with a job well done. He signed off on his
two-way radio and gave a terse grin. “We’ve now cleared a ten-block radius and
we’re expanding our turf by the hour, Reverend Ingram. We’ve taken control of
the capitol district and by tomorrow we should link up with the Twenty-Seventh
Division coming south from Durham. Scout teams are nearly to the Beltway and we
should have a route cleared to the Interstate by evening.”


“What about the
people?” the reverend asked. “The ones who haven’t turned?”


“Some are out
and about already. Squads are collecting them into groups for transport to the
shelter here. We’ve got two other shelters in the outskirts that weren’t bombed
out. Some of the sick have been quarantined into various buildings and put
under armed guard. There’s plenty of looting, but we have authority to
requisition any supplies we need to keep civilians fed and sheltered.”


“And those who
refuse to leave their homes?”


“We don’t have a
protocol for that yet. As long as they’re not interfering with our work, we’re
leaving them alone. Let them take their chances. We’ll only kill them if we
have to.”


“And how will
you know when that time comes?”


Col. Hayes tried
to smile but the expression came off like the rictus smirk of a skeleton. “When
they try to eat us.”


The Promiseland
roof looked more like a fortress than a house of worship, despite the
forty-foot-high cross and stained-glass steeple at the center of it all. Machine
guns were posted at each corner, and soldiers stood watch along the length of
every parapet. Since the troops had taken the battle beyond the walls, the
compound was largely calmer, although occasional shots rang out as more zombies
were discovered.


Since the
debacle with the helicopter, the shelter had remained more or less isolated
from the outside world. A depleted advance squad from the Twenty-Seventh had
arrived just before dawn in a banged-up Humvee, describing a harrowing journey
through clogged highways and crowded streets. If not for four-wheel drive and a
high-powered engine, the vehicle wouldn’t have been able to skirt the massive
traffic jams that resulted from the sudden exodus.


The Army’s plan
was to use the combat heavies at Fort Bragg to conduct lane-clearing ops,
opening up routes between the region’s military bases in Cherry Point,
Jacksonville, and Goldsboro. The president had summoned all reserves to active
duty, and even though most units were nowhere near full strength, enough command
structure existed to carve out pockets of safe ground. The main problem, as
Col. Hayes surmised, was the fight would ultimately come down to
street-to-street and house-to-house combat—a war which might never end.


“Like Vietnam,”
Hayes said. “We bombed the hell out of the jungle for a whole decade, but
you’ll never burn down every single grass hut. There won’t be any ‘Peace With
Honor’ this time around, either.”


“This is a
different kind of war, Colonel,” Ingram said. “The enemy can summon an endless
supply of new recruits.”


“We’ll work on
that as some as we get some breathing room. Last I heard, the CDC, the NIH, and
Walter Reed were making this top priority, but since we can’t make contact, who
knows if they’ve made any progress? And the president’s executive order brings
the private sector into the fold, too, so we’ve got hundreds of eggheads
crunching numbers and dialing down their microscopes.”


Cyrus Woodley,
who’d clung steadfastly to Ingram’s side since the outbreak began, voiced a
rare observation. “We know people become deaders if they get bitten by other
deaders, but some of them turn just by getting sick. How do you stop that?”


“Like I said,”
Hayes said, without conviction. “Science. Our job is just to hold down the fort
until we can scrape together an infrastructure to deal with this thing.


“We each have
our mission,” Ingram said. “I gave you a free hand on military action, but I
see a larger battle here. Until we see the Lord’s plan for us, we need to
protect His holy ground. We’ve already been invaded by Satan’s armies because
we willingly threw open our doors to all who wanted inside.”


Hayes turned
away in anger for a moment, gazing in the direction of a renewed burst of
automatic gunfire in the distance. It reverberated up from the concrete canyons
in the distance, where the innocent and guilty died cheek to cheek.


“We screened for
sickness,” Hayes finally said. “You heard that doctor. She said we’re all
carriers, and some are more susceptible than others. We have no way of knowing
who might turn.”


Ingram peered
over the parapet at the piles of corpses in the parking lot. “We have no idea
how many of these people were among the elected. They came here in faith, and
your men and women blindly opened fire.”


“You can’t blame
us for that. What did you want us to do, let the outbreak run wild? You’d have
zombies up your asshole right now.”


“No need for
that language, Colonel,” Ingram said. “This is still the House of the Lord,
even with all these guns and all this blood.”


“I lost
soldiers, too,” the colonel said, regaining his composure. “Nothing scarier
than a zombie in uniform. The bottom line is that we need to keep an eye on
each other, for better or worse.”


“Because
sometimes you can’t see the demon inside,” Ingram said. “We need a way to tell
the good from the evil.”


Hayes gave a
quizzical squint, and then his radio hissed and squawked. The colonel excused
himself to field the call, joined by his adjutants. Ingram returned to his
fifth-floor office with Cyrus. Now that the control room was all but useless,
Hayes and his security team had largely abandoned it, but the cameras and
recording equipment maintained enough back-up battery power for Ingram to have
a message ready when the time was right.


“I have some
mission work for you if you’re willing,” Ingram said to Cyrus.


“I am ready to
serve,” Cyrus said. “Just like always.”


Ingram had met
Cyrus when the man was a drug-addicted mixed martial arts competitor with a
broken arm. Their encounter was one of serendipity, but Ingram later saw the
Lord’s hand at work. Ingram made it a habit to frequent the neighborhood around
Promiseland, adopting Jesus’s example of moving among the poor and the lost.
Cyrus had stepped from an alley and asked Ingram for money, using his size to
intimidate the smaller and older man. When Ingram demurred, more as a way to
engage the rough-looking addict than to cling to money, Cyrus had threatened to
“break his face and pluck out his gold teeth.”


Undaunted,
Ingram asked why the Lord had forsaken him so that he’d had to turn to the
devil. Confused, Cyrus said the devil was the only who gave a damn. Ingram took
the man to breakfast and an hour later, the big sobbing hulk had asked Jesus
into his heart and pledged a life of service. That service evolved over the
years as Ingram’s prominence grew, and sometimes the duty entailed acts that
only God could forgive. Through it all, Ingram assured him that a higher good
was served even if individual acts might appear evil at first blush.


“There’s a
tattoo shop three blocks over, on Rhine Road. It’s called Inkdom Inc. The one
with the drawings of dragons and roses in the window.”


“I know the
owner. Big Jones. He used to be my dealer. Well, one of them. He lives in a
little walk-up apartment above the shop.”


“See if Big
Jones or one of his associates is still alive, and bring him to me. Along with
his toolkit.”


“What if he
doesn’t want to come?”


Ingram nodded at
the slight bulge of the holster beneath the armpit of Cyrus’s jacket. “Make him
want to.”


“What if the
guards at the gate won’t let me out?”


“You are under
the direct orders of the head of the president’s Outbreak Response Task Force.
Anyone who interferes with our work is subject to immediate imprisonment. Tell
them we need to be ready when the next wave of evacuees comes in.”


“Yes, sir. You
can count on me.”


Ingram nodded
and smiled. “I know.”


After the
bodyguard was gone, Ingram collected a flashlight and returned to his private
stairwell leading down to the sanctuary. When he reached the narrow foyer
behind the pulpit, he could hear the people inside singing and praying. A warm
glow settled over him. Even in suffering, the faithful didn’t turn away from
the Lord.


He entered the
vestry where he and Cyrus had earlier tied up the infected woman. In the darkened
room, her wet sighs and low growls were those of an animal, a wild beast let
loose from the deepest bowels of hell. Ingram switched on the flashlight and
played the beam over the woman’s face. She twisted and writhed against the
chair, clacking her teeth together as her neck strained forward. A drool of
corrupted saliva ran down her mottled gray chin.


“Deader,” he
whispered, employing the secular slang for the demons. He alone seemed to see
these creatures for what they really were.


He wondered if he
could heal her. He harbored just enough doubt that he didn’t want Cyrus or
anyone else to witness his attempt. But now he felt that healing alone wasn’t
enough. That was a half measure, one for the faint of heart.


A truer test of
faith would be to resist Satan’s power. And Ingram could only know that through
fully embracing Satan.


By letting the
devil inside him.


All the way.


The charismatic
Pentecostal preachers would handle venomous snakes to prove their faith. Some
survived multiple bites, and some died the first time the poison reached their
heart. Was Ingram’s heart strong enough?


Holding the
flashlight with a trembling hand, he slowly removed his jacket and rolled up
the right sleeve of his cotton shirt.


“Lord, protect
me, if it be Thy will,” he whispered in prayer. “Please let me be worthy of
Your grace.”


Then he offered
his flesh and blood to the deader. But when those cracked gray lips brushed his
arm, he grew frightened and drew back. The zombie was quick in his hunger,
though, and its teeth closed on Ingram’s hand. It took the communion like a
vile penitent.


The pain washed
through like molten electricity, and he bit his own lip holding in a scream. He
immediately pulled his arm free—the teeth had barely punctured his flesh, but
already he could feel the poison seeping into his bloodstream.


The deader
smacked and blubbered in its aborted feeding, its rotting tongue licking
Ingram’s blood from its lips. It quivered with need, as foul as any hellspawn
that had ever walked the Earth.


Ingram, a little
woozy, picked up the stanchion with which Cyrus had shepherded the zombie to
the vestry.


“Get thee behind
me, Satan,” he said, swinging the base of the stanchion into the deader’s
skull.


He looked at the
bite mark just above his wrist. It bore the oval shape of an eye that
seemed to peer deep into his soul. He gently rolled down his sleeve, donned his
jacket, and climbed the stairs to his office to wait.
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Rocky wished
he’d stayed on the second floor and waited this thing out.


When he’d
entered the courtyard, he’d run into a sergeant from another squad who demanded
to know where his outfit was. Rocky explained that he’d been assigned to escort
a researcher and a safety official to Atlanta, but the sergeant didn’t believe
him.


“See this blood
on my clothes?” Rocky said. “That’s from Sergeant Marcus Jackson, my squad
leader.”


“What happened
to him?”


“Got bit. I put
him down.”


The sergeant
looked dubious, as if Rocky might’ve fragged his superior in order to avoid
some particularly nasty duty. “So who gave you these orders, then?”


“Col. Hayes.”


“Bullshit. The
colonel doesn’t break the chain of command like that. He delegates.”


“Why don’t you
go up and ask him yourself? HQ is up on the roof and he’s probably still
there.”


“I’ll do that,
Maldonado,” he said, reading the nametag sewn onto Rocky’s fatigue jacket. “In
the meantime, you’re on burn duty.”


Rocky wasn’t
sure what “burn duty” was until the sergeant pointed to a group of privates
standing around a pile of corpses. One man splashed gasoline from a jerry can
while others contributed scrap paper, hymnals, and fallen branches to the
funeral pyre.


“No way,” Rocky
said.


“Those things
were infected. Unless you want that virus getting inside you and all the rest
of us, it needs to be scorched down to nothing but a pool of black tar.”


“Some of those
people weren’t deaders,” Rocky said. “They got caught in your crossfire when
some grunt lost his shit.”


“Don’t go acting
all innocent, boy,” the sergeant said, emphasizing the derogatory remark
even though he was scarcely older than Rocky. “You’re part of this as long as
you wear that uniform.”


Rocky was
thinking he might need to remove this uniform the first chance he got. Even
though it gave him some freedom of movement and permission to carry a weapon,
he wasn’t sure he agreed to this kind of duty when he enlisted. He saw little
honor in what these soldiers had done, engaging in an indiscriminate massacre
because they feared for their lives.


But were they
really to blame? Many of them were fresh recruits, and others were National
Guard reserves who’d previously experienced nothing more dangerous than weekend
campouts in the woods. There sure as hell wasn’t a zombie chapter in the field
manual.


Instead of
arguing with the sergeant, who apparently did have more combat experience than
him, Rocky stood at attention, saluted, and marched briskly to the bonfire that
was now roaring and crackling. He smelled it before he was within fifty feet of
the flames—rancid barbecue made all the more cloying because of the sweetness
that imbued the smoke.


“You met Sarge,
huh?” a fuzz-faced teenager asked.


“Nice guy,”
Rocky said. “Very inspiring.”


“Don’t breath
that smoke,” said a diminutive but muscular woman with a ponytail bob
protruding from the back of her fatigue cap. “Might get the deader disease.”


Rocky saw no
need to share Meg’s theory that the virus was already inside them all. They
were relaxed for probably the first time in days.


“I got something
you can smoke,” one of the other soldiers said. He mimed puffing on a joint and
laughed.


“Sprinkle some
deader meat in that weed, and you’ll get crazy high,” said Fuzz Face. “Talk
about the fucking munchies!”


“Yo, old man,
help me with this one,” Toker Boy said to Rocky. He motioned to a body lying near
a Humvee, its head completely missing.


Rocky looked
around and saw the sergeant was still within view, enthusiastically chewing out
another private. Rocky followed Toker Boy to the corpse.


“You take the
hands and I get the feet,” Toker Boy said.


“Yeah, and I’m
the one who gets to touch exposed flesh.”


“It’s cool.
We’ve been doing this all morning, and you don’t see any of us getting sick, do
you?”


“I heard plenty
of soldiers turned last night during the shoot-’em-up.”


“Hell, yeah,
man. My buddy Sutherland was right next to me when he suddenly starting shaking
like somebody jabbed a live wire into him. Like a fucking Arab in a torture
cell at Guantanamo. He’d been looking a little pale, but I thought it was just
the stress, ya know?”


Rocky studied the
grisly neck opening, wondering if the virus in the torn flesh had died along
with its host or was even now mutating and seeking a new home. He almost wished
he hadn’t met Dr. Meg Perriman, because now he imagined even worse things
unfolding in the hours and days ahead. Toker Boy’s words came to Rocky and he
remembered where he was.


“…and just like
that, he threw down his weapon and turned on me. I would never have been able
to kill him if it wasn’t for his eyes. His eyes were wrong, man. I shit
you not.”


Rocky bent over
the corpse and gripped the two wrists, half expecting the body to sit up
and…what? It couldn’t bite him. But maybe the hunger hadn’t ended, and its
fingers would try to rip away Rocky’s flesh and cram chunks of him down that
exposed tube of torn gullet.


Then he noticed
that the corpse’s flesh wasn’t mottled. “Hey, this one wasn’t a deader.”


“Who cares?
Dead, deader, deadest. It’s all the same to this guy.”


“Our pile’s for
the infected. The rest they’re trucking outside.”


“What’s the
difference? We can carry him twenty yards and be rid of him, or we can drag
this bastard the length of a Par Three golf hole and then have to lift it onto
a truck bed. I say cut out the middleman and give the bad boy a slow roast.”


“And I say go to
hell, you psycho,” Rocky said, dragging the corpse toward a truck near the
entrance where crews loaded dead civilians. Toker Boy shrugged and returned to
the bonfire, where he cracked a joke and mimed warming his hands over the
flames even though the April temperature was already in the seventies. The wind
picked up suddenly, and the brisk breeze fanned the flames, causing melted fat
to crackle and pop.


Rocky had only
gone a few dozen steps when he eased the corpse onto the pavement and returned
to the Humvee. He looked underneath the vehicle and saw the decapitated head
staring back at him from beneath the oil pan. Rocky dropped into push-up
position and slithered forward until he could grab the head by the hair and
drag it clear. He carried it to the corpse, nested the head in the crotch, and
finished dragging his bundle to the pile of healthy dead.


Beyond the
gates, squads of soldiers patrolled the streets.  Some of them drove
abandoned vehicles onto the sidewalk and out of the way, clearing the streets.
Vehicles without keys were pushed to the side by several transport trucks
sporting thick steel bumpers. Despite the signs of widespread destruction on
the horizon, the immediate area looked relatively spared. Aside from broken
windows, scrapped automobiles, and corpses, the city looked like it could go
right back to business as usual. The wind increased, spraying grit against
Rocky and kiting pieces of trash into the air.


As a couple of
civilian volunteers took up the burden of the headless body, Rocky noticed the
interloping sergeant was no longer in the courtyard. He beat a circuitous
retreat back to the gym, noticing armed guards at the exterior portico that led
to the main sanctuary. He breezed through the checkpoint without stopping,
taking advantage of his uniform, and made it to the stairwell without being
challenged.


A flashlight
blinded him and he heard Grabowski’s voice. “Well, well, well, you made it
through the night.”


“So did you,”
Rocky said, squinting to see Grabowski and two others heading down the stairs.
“Not that I’m surprised.”


“Can’t kill me,”
Grabowski said. “I was born for this shit.”


“Let’s go,” one
of the other soldiers said to Grabowski. “Our squad’s gathering for patrol.”


“You coming with
us?” Grabowski asked Rocky. “Or did you find some kind of pussy-assed duty
where you stand around a bunch of officers?”


“I’ve got orders
from Col. Hayes. Bodyguard detail.” He didn’t feel like wasting time on the
asshole, but he resented Grabowski’s implication that he was soft. “I need to
check in.”


“Watch your step,”
one of them said. “Might have one that went from deader to deadest up there.”


Rocky was eager
to get back to Sonia and the others, so he didn’t want to risk getting caught
up in another disposal detail. “Not my problem.”


“Ours, neither.
Just letting you know so you don’t trip over it. There’s somebody with it. Big
sister, I think.”


“I’ll watch my
step.” He stood aside and as Grabowski and the other two passed, he added,
“Good luck,” to which Grabowski replied with a grunt.


Still blinking away
the afterglow of the flashlight beam, Rocky felt his way up the stairs. When he
reached the second floor, he nudged his boot forward to make sure his footing
was solid and there were no surprise steps.


“Ow,” a
woman said as the tip of his steel-toed boot bumped into something soft.


“Sorry,” Rocky
said. “Can’t see a thing.”


“Just don’t step
on my sister. She’s lying right here.”


“Is she okay?”


“I think she’s
dead.”


“Dead, or a
deader?”


“Just plain
dead,” the woman said.


Rocky bit back a
sigh. He wanted to just brush on past and not get involved, but the woman
sounded distraught and broken. “Anything I can do to help?”


“Just leave us
alone, please.” The woman’s words now sounded muffled, as if she’d put her
hands over her mouth. The stairwell was quiet aside from the muted sounds of
the crowd on the first floor. Rocky thought he heard a low, moist rattling.


“Are you sure
she’s just dead?” Rocky asked, easing his finger inside the trigger guard of
his M16. His eyes had adjusted enough that could barely make out their forms,
black shapes silhouetted against dark gray surroundings. The woman was hunched
over the smaller figure of her sister, but the girl wasn’t lying limp and
supine. Her legs twitched, scuffing her sneakers along the concrete floor.


“Yes,” the woman
said, now nearly sobbing. “I promised her mother…I…”


“Wait, I thought
she was your sister.”


Rocky moved
forward, skirting the two people and giving them as much room as possible. He
put his left hand on the door to the second floor, keeping his right hand in
firing position. He wasn’t sure if the woman was trying to fool him into
thinking the girl was dead or if she was so upset that she wasn’t aware that
she had a fresh zombie in her arms.


Rocky opened the
door to allow more light into the stairwell. The little girl certainly looked
in bad shape, with a blood-streaked face and quivering limbs, but she showed no
signs of the carnivorous hunger that marked the deaders.


“You might want
to get away from her,” Rocky said to the woman, whom he now saw was a young
adult. “I can…take care of it if necessary.”


“No,” the woman
wailed. “I promised her mother. We came here to find her.”


“Bad things
happened here. A lot of people didn’t make it.”


“She
would’ve. She’s a doctor. She’s important.”


“A doctor? Did
you check the medic tent?” Rocky knew they hadn’t, or the girl would have been
quarantined and secretly exterminated. A job that he himself should now take
on, if he held duty above personal morals.


“She’s not that
kind of doctor. She researches viruses.”


“Dr. Perriman?
Meg Perriman.”


At the mention
of the name, the girl stirred and whispered, “Mom?”


“Do you know
her?” the woman said, excited now, wiping at her tears.


“She’s here. At
least, I think she is. I was assigned to go with her to the CDC. She wasn’t
going to leave until she found her family.”


The woman
started to explain how she’d ended up with Meg’s daughter, but Rocky
interrupted her. “No need. She’s here on this floor.”


Together they
lifted the girl from the landing—Rocky noted how much lighter she was than the
headless corpse—and carried her into the hallway. Rocky kept a wary eye on the
girl’s face, bracing for her to snarl and snap at any moment. He got a better
look at the woman—leather jacket, blond bangs with brown streaks, high cheekbones,
fierce green eyes—and realized her display of weeping had been an act. She
looked like the kind who didn’t spray tears around at every little catastrophe.


Rocky heard
groups talking inside some of the other meeting rooms and hoped no one saw them
passing. One door had been kicked open and its handle was cantilevered and
twisted. People were already breaking up into tribes and fending for
themselves. He imagined much the same was happening across the city and the
world, new social orders and new rules arising to meet the desperate times.


When he reached
the door where he’d left the others, he knocked with the bottom of his fist and
said, “It’s me. Rocky.”


After a moment,
the door opened a couple of inches and Meg’s face appeared.


“I brought you something,”
the blond woman said, a little guiltily.


Meg let out a
cry of alternating relief and anguish, wrapping her daughter in a tight hug.
Sonia and Jacob gathered around while Sydney and Arjun hung back, unsure of
what to do.


“She’s worse,”
Jacob said. He turned to the blond woman, upper lip curling in anger. “You were
supposed to take care of her!”


The woman sagged
in defeat, and this time it looked like she was going to cry for real. But Meg
said, “It’s not your fault, Hannah. You kept her alive. Thank you.”


The little girl
let out a pitiful and small cry. “Mommy.”


“Get inside.”
Rocky was afraid someone would come outside to check on the commotion. He
herded them into the room, Hannah last of all. A head poked out of the room
with the busted door.


“All clear,”
Rocky boomed in his most authoritative voice. “We’re sweeping the rest of the
building now.”


He didn’t know
whether the nosy snoop was intimidated or comforted, but the head ducked back
inside without comment. Rocky entered and locked the door behind him. The
others were gathered around the girl who now lay on the carpet, still trembling
and sweating, her eyelids fluttering. The stuffed teddy bear in her arms was
grimed with dried blood but its stitched smile showed not a care for the end of
the world.
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“She’s burning
up,” Sonia said, pouring water from a plastic bottle onto a swatch of fabric
torn from a curtain.


Meg cupped
Ramona’s cheeks as Sonia dabbed at her daughter’s face. She felt so helpless. Despite
all her knowledge of the tiny organisms rapidly multiplying inside her
daughter’s body, she couldn’t do a thing to stop it. The fever had reached the
boiling point—if it didn’t break soon, Ramona would likely suffer brain damage.


If she lived.


Meg couldn’t
even contemplate that horror. She was scarcely aware of the others around her
until Hannah tapped her shoulder and said, “Here’s a first-aid kit.”


Meg shook her
head. “I’ve already given her fever reducers. She needs strong antivirals, not
a Band-Aid. And even those wouldn’t…”


Hannah was only
trying to help. And no doubt she’d faced terrible ordeals in bringing Ramona to
Promiseland. She could’ve easily abandoned the sick girl and gone off to save
herself. Or not bothering to offer help in the first place.


“Is she going to
die, Mom?” Jacob asked, kneeling beside his sister.


The lie came
almost automatically to her lips, but maybe she needed to start preparing her
son for the harsh days ahead. “I don’t know, honey.”


“Want me to look
for a doctor?” Rocky asked, his voice husky with emotion. “Maybe I can even get
a medic since I’m in uniform.”


“They don’t even
know what we’re dealing with,” Meg said. “Hell, I probably understand as much
as anybody, and I couldn’t even begin to come up with an answer.”


Ramona’s eyelids
parted and the panic in them broke Meg’s heart all over again. Her little baby
was scared. Whatever was happening to her, she’d ultimately have to face it
alone.


Her breath grew
shallow and raspy, the tremors easing. At first Meg thought she was drifting
into unconsciousness, but then Ramona gave a gasp and a final shudder, and a
long, anguished exhalation carried her final breath against Meg’s face. It
cooled a tear rolling down her cheek.


“No,” Meg
whispered, too broken and exhausted to wail. “Not my baby.”


Jacob fell onto
his sister, sobbing, imploring her to wake up. Sonia continued wiping the
girl’s face, almost robotic in her focus. The others hovered around, keeping a respectful
distance from the mourning family. Outside, the wind howled around the building
like a mournful lament.


“Make her come
back, Mom,” Jacob moaned.


Meg didn’t
respond. She hugged Ramona and Jacob and let her tears flow. She didn’t know
how long she remained like that, but Ramona’s skin already seemed cooler. Sonia
had done a thorough job of cleaning Ramona’s face, and now her daughter looked
almost healthy and wholesome. Even the mottled marks seemed to fade, leaving a
faint pinkish glow.


A surge of hope
raced through Meg. She’s alive. And didn’t her chest just rise and fall?


But when Meg put
her face next to her daughter’s, no breath of wind stirred her hair as it did
when Ramona was an infant. No pulse throbbed in her neck, and no blood
circulated through her tiny fingers. Mister Grizz tumbled from her grasp and
lay by her side, as forlorn as any of them.


No one spoke.
There was nothing to say.


Meg’s head
roared with anguish. Worst of all, she couldn’t escape the idea that she’d
caused this—she’d brought this horrible disease home and exposed her precious
children to it. And she herself had survived its symptoms, but her beautiful
daughter had been too weak or vulnerable or just plain unlucky to be immune.


Sonia put a
gentle hand on Meg’s back. “I’m so sorry.”


Hannah knelt
beside them and joined in the comforting, commiserating hug. Even Arjun and
Sydney pressed closer in sympathy. Only Rocky remained aloof, standing by the
door, probably thinking of his own child many miles away.


While the world
would always remember this Easter weekend as the beginning of an awful
apocalypse, Meg would only be able to think of her own unbearable loss. She
felt detached from her body, as if she’d disintegrated into a thousand pieces
that now floated over the scene of her daughter’s death. She would never be
whole again.


Had she loved
enough? Had she given all she could? Had she appreciated the gift of every
moment with Ramona?


She could never
be sure, and that brought fresh pain.


And Ian…he’d
missed this.


She wondered if
she would ever see him again, and a sick part of her took solace in the fact
that she’d never have to say, “I let our daughter die of the Klondike Flu. The
flu that I carried five thousand miles just to share with the ones I love.”


Bizarrely, part
of her mind worked on the words of an obituary that would never be printed. Ramona
Autumn Perriman, age eight, passed from this world…


Jacob was
talking to Meg, his head buried against Ramona’s chest, and she realized she
couldn’t go all the way, she couldn’t split from this world to escape the pain
no matter how much she hated being here.


“What, honey?”
she whispered, her throat dry and cracked from misery.


“She’s not
dead.”


“We’ll always
have her. She happened. That love can never go away.”


“No, I mean
she’s moving.”


Then Meg felt
it, not daring to believe because of her earlier false hope. And it wasn’t just
a perception. She saw it. Ramona’s fingers wiggled and flexed.


Meg called her
name, patting her face and brushing strands of hair from her forehead. The pinkish
hue had given way to a moribund shade of gray. The mottling that had marred her
daughter’s flesh returned with a vengeance, as if the blood vessels beneath
threatened to burst through her skin.


Meg fought the
urge to recoil from Ramona. She understood death on an intellectual level, as a
scientist, but when it came this close to home, rationality no longer applied.
Even though the animated part of Ramona had departed—the soul, the spirit, the
personality—Meg would cling to whatever she could get, even if it was this
cool, discolored husk.


“She’s alive,
Mom!” Jacob said with delight.


Ramona’s eyes
and mouth opened.


And Meg realized
what the others, aside from Jacob, already knew.


Her daughter was
not only dead, she was a deader.


Ramona’s gaze fixed
on Meg but didn’t see her at all, not as a mother. No, hunger gleamed in those
opalescent irises. Those eyes weren’t Ramona’s. They were burning pits glaring
up from some horrible yawning abyss.


Their ache was
unnatural.


Supernatural.


Sonia backed away
and Rocky touched Meg’s shoulder. “It’s time.”


“No.” It would
never be time to let go.


“You don’t want
to see her…you know,” Sonia said.


Jacob looked up
with bleary red eyes. “What? We need to help her.”


Meg gave her son
a sad shake of her head. “We can’t help her.”


Ramona bucked
and wiggled, hands curling into claws. The vitality was such a mockery of life
that Meg almost lost her mind.


She’s alive. But
she’s not. What is she?


“Let me take
care of her,” Rocky said. “I’ll be gentle.”


“T-take care of
her?” Jacob blubbered. “You’re not a doctor.”


Meg didn’t want
to say it—not that word, not in connection with her own flesh and blood—but
Jacob didn’t see what was happening here. Or maybe he saw and refused to accept
it. He was smart. He knew about the virus and zombies and what happened to you
if you died now.


And Meg realized
she’d have to be strong for the both of them. She couldn’t expect a
ten-year-old to bear the weight of what needed to happen. These people were
virtually strangers but she’d have to trust them with this task, because she
wasn’t up to it.


“We should go,
Jacob,” Meg said, pulling him away from Ramona, who glared up at them both, her
lips peeling back to reveal her swollen gums. A sibilant rattle slithered from
her throat, and Meg didn’t know if it was the remnants of her last breath or
some autonomic function of her new biological state.


Ramona struggled
to sit up, but Jacob’s weight was holding her down. Her arms lifted and flailed
against his back, fingers scratching at his shirt.


“Leave her be,”
she said to him, but the boy was bewildered and uncomprehending.


It was only when
Ramona snaked her neck forward and parted her mouth did Jacob realize she was
trying to bite him. Her face was contorted into a hideous Halloween mask,
mocking all the innocent beauty that had resided there in life. Jacob flung
himself backward and Meg caught him, scrabbling away from the monster that
Ramona had become.


Sonia pulled out
the knife Rocky had given her and offered it to Meg. She pictured herself
marring Ramona more than nature already had. She shook her head. No way could
she go through with it.


“She’s a
deader,” Jacob said in a hollow voice, the realization finally hammering its
way through the pain.


With the word
finally uttered, Meg could let go. Ramona—or the thing that Ramona had
become—made it easier by snarling at all of them, rolling onto her side and
trying to crawl. She kicked Mister Grizz to the side, meaningless to her now
because it lacked flesh, blood, and bones.


“The head,”
Arjun said as a reminder.


“I know,” Rocky
said, although he didn’t point the barrel of his rifle at the girl.


“It should be
me,” Hannah said. “It’s my fault.”


“It’s a virus,”
Sydney said. “It’s nobody’s fault.”


“I’ll do it,”
Sonia said, kneeling behind Ramona. “I’ve had enough practice.”


Meg nodded in
approval. Rocky’s tools were too crude and loud, and that was no way to send
her daughter off to…


To what?


Heaven?


Where did
deadest zombies go?


Before she could
complete the thought or conjure any comforting words, Sonia tossed the
makeshift wash cloth over Ramona’s face and slid the knife into the base of the
girl’s skull, thrusting upward. The wet penetration of the knife was like a
final deep sigh of farewell, releasing all of Ramona’s innocent sins.


Her daughter
endured two great spasms and a smaller shiver before collapsing, blood soaking
the cloth. Ramona covered Jacob’s tearful eyes. “Look away, honey. It’s not her
anymore.”


Meg only hoped
they both lived long enough to carry a mental picture of the Ramona they loved,
free of the taint of the last two days and with no trace of that sneering,
slavering thing that wanted to feed on them. She didn’t believe in an afterlife
where they would all reunite whole and happy, untouched by their mortal
experiences. Would Ramona stop aging in heaven? What era would they be stuck
in? Ramona as a child while Meg was a wrinkled octogenarian? Ramona as a zombie
angel? She couldn’t accept any of it.


“Come to the
window,” Sydney said, bookending her and Jacob along with Arjun to shield them
from Ramona’s corpse.


“We’ll handle
this,” Rocky said.


Numb, Meg let
herself be led to the far end of the room, where she found herself looking
outside at the broken city. This was no escape; it only accentuated the living
hell her life had become. Ian was out there somewhere in that desolate
hellscape.


“I know it’s not
really a comfort, but at least she died in a church,” Sydney said.


“You’re right.
It’s no comfort at all.” Meg instantly regretted her cruelty. But she felt
cruel and wanted to take out her rage on anything she could.


“She turned,”
Jacob said to himself, as if he were all alone in an impossibly bad nightmare.


“It’s over now,”
Arjun said.


“No,” Meg said.
“No, it’s not.”


On the horizon,
the winding pillars of smoke coiled themselves into fat, twisted knots, flames
painted their bases in fiery orange and muted crimson. The pillars rose higher
and widened into black gyres, taller than the skeletal skyscrapers in the
distance. The gyres swayed in a mesmerizing dance, graceful and menacing, and
glided toward Promiseland.


The sky
darkened. The howl turned into the scream of a giant banshee and the building
rumbled and shook. The glass rattled in the window, appearing to bend inward.


“Holy hell,”
Arjun said. “Those are tornadoes!”
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Arjun pulled
Jacob away from the window just as a large street sign sliced against the
building, sending a shower of glass across the both of them.


Arjun covered the
boy with his own body as more detritus whirled through the broken window. The
intense wind picked up papers and books and sent them flapping madly around the
room. The roar sounded like a freight train churning through the bricks and
steel of the church. Arjun shouted for Sydney but he could barely hear his own
voice in the din.


The sudden storm
was accompanied by a rattling staccato which Arjun thought was more debris
striking the building. Then a small object struck him in the back, stinging
enough to leave a bruise. More fell around him and he lifted his head to look
at the floor. Hailstones the size of fat marbles lay all around him, glistening
wet, gray from the smoke clotted inside them.


The shrieking
intensified and grit and dust from outside mingled with the trash swirling in
the air. Hail drummed against the building and the temperature dropped at least
ten degrees. Arjun wasn’t sure if he imagined it or not, but it looked like
sheets of flame writhed in the gyres as if torn from the ground and pulled
toward the heavens. He kept Jacob’s head covered, forgetting all about the girl
that had just turned into a zombie.


My next
videogame’s going to have hellacious fire tornadoes. With hail as big as
baseballs.


But that was a
pointless distraction. No one would want to play games after living through
something like this, especially in the survival-horror genre. Games were
escapism, made enjoyable because they weren’t real. In the face of reality, all
of Arjun’s creative efforts now looked childish and silly. He didn’t have half
the imagination of a sociopathic god.


The wind seemed
to die down as suddenly as it arisen, and Arjun dared to lift his head. The
others were huddled beside the window, covered with melting hail and sodden scraps
of paper. Sydney’s eyes were wide with wonder, a small cut above one eyebrow
glistening red with blood.


Rocky had
dragged the zombie girl into the hallway and now stood by the door. “Everyone
okay?” he bellowed over the dwindling breeze.


Several people
acknowledged their survival, while Meg sat leaning against the wall, staring
past the room and beyond the edge of the world. Arjun could only imagine the
pain she was in, but at least her son was safe. The boy wriggled free from
Arjun’s embrace and ran to her.


Sydney stood and
shook the glass from her clothes. Arjun pointed to her eyebrow. “You’re cut.”


She wiped at it
and looked at the blood on her fingers. “It’s nothing.”


“Where the hell
did that come from?” Hannah asked. “The sky was clear this morning. And we
don’t get tornadoes here in the Piedmont, especially this time of year.”


“Things fall
apart; the center cannot hold,’” Sonia said. “‘Mere anarchy is loosed upon the
world. The blood-dimmed tide is loosed, and everywhere the ceremony of
innocence is drowned.’”


“What does that
mean?”


“‘The Second
Coming.’ A poem by William Butler Yeats.”


“So basically
the shit’s hitting the fan and we’re screwed?”


“That’s a less
poetic way of putting it,” Sydney said.


“You’ve heard
the reports,” Sonia continued. “Earthquakes, tsunamis, wildfires, riots. All
over the world.”


“Zombies,” Arjun
said. “Don’t forget the zombies.”


The writhing
columns of smoke and dust were gone, rampaging on toward the east, although the
brisk wind still scoured the sides of the building. Arjun didn’t have a
complete view of the city, but he could see three massive swathes of
destruction, buildings flattened and ground to rubble, cars folded like tin
foil, and great sheets of asphalt peeled away to reveal raw red strips of soil.
Ruptured water mains shot filthy geysers into the air. Utility poles stood
warped and wobbly, snipped cables swinging in the air.


“Where’s
Ramona?” Meg asked, still sounding out of it.


“She’s out in
the hall,” Rocky said.


“What are you
going to do with her?”


“That’s your
choice. If the military or FEMA sees her, they’ll put her on the burn pile.”


Meg leapt to her
feet so suddenly that Arjun didn’t even see her move. She balled up her fists
and marched up to the soldier. “Nobody’s doing that to my daughter.”


Although Rocky
stood a good eight inches taller than the researcher, he backed away alarmed.
“Mrs. Perriman, I’d never let that happen. I’m just telling you what they
would do.”


“We’re not
them,” Hannah said. “Whatever you want, we’ll do it. A proper burial, a funeral
service here in the church, a pagan life celebration. Just name it.”


“We’ll bury
her,” Jacob said, bending over and collecting the teddy bear. “With Mister
Grizz, so she won’t be alone.”


The boy’s
solemn, determined voice brought tears to Arjun’s eyes, but he blinked them
away before Sydney saw them. He’d already been made to look weak, and he
couldn’t even stay awake after he’d promised to stand watch. He hadn’t
contributed much to the group’s survival, despite all his fictional experience
with doomsday scenarios, scavenging, and resource allocation. He resolved to be
strong from now on.


With the storm
passed, the fires got back to work diligently consuming the city. They all
agreed to help bury Ramona and made plans to leave the church grounds. Meg wanted
to take Ramona back to their home on the far side of the capitol district, but
Arjun suggested the place was likely burned to the ground. He expected her to
seethe at him but she just gave a defeated nod of agreement.


“First cemetery
we reach, then,” Meg said. “I saw one on Google Maps when I was trying to find
this place. It’s about a mile north.”


“We’ll need a
shovel or two, but we can scavenge local businesses on the way,” Rocky said.


“What about
after that?” Sydney said. “Are we going to come back here? Doesn’t look like
it’s gotten much safer out there.”


“We need to come
back unless we’re ready to fight off zombies,” Rocky said. “And we don’t have
the weapons for it. The Army’s cleared out some territory, but the storm’s
probably disrupted things again.”


“The church
didn’t seem to get hit too hard,” Sonia said. “We got the worst of it on this
side. Looks like it missed us by the skin of our teeth.”


“Reverend
Ingram’s going to love this,” Sydney said. “Another miracle. Another sign from
God that Promiseland is blessed.”


“If God is so
merciful, why did He dump all this on us in the first place?” Meg said.


No one offered
an answer. They shook themselves free of storm debris and cleaned themselves as
best they could with their scant supplies. Hannah passed out some of the food
she’d hoarded, but neither Meg nor Jacob ate anything. Rocky noticed the
two-way radio as Hannah rummaged through her pack.


“Where’d you get
that?” he asked.


“Finders,
keepers. It was in the back of a truck.” She was still in state of anger and
shock from Ramona’s death, which hung over the room like a spectral shroud.


“Don’t let
anybody see that. I lost mine.”


“Is it any good
if you don’t have another one to communicate with?”


“Sure. We can
listen in on HQ and find out what’s going on. Here, let me find the frequency.”


Hannah gave
Rocky the radio and Arjun stood by while the others made preparations to go
outside. Sonia took down a curtain, shook the dirt and glass from it, and went
into the hall to wrap Ramona’s body.


“You’ll need to
hide your weapon,” Rocky said to Meg. “Only soldiers are allowed to have them
in the shelter.”


“How are we
supposed to fight off…?”


Arjun saw that
Meg was reluctant to say “zombies” or “deaders,” so he intervened. “We’ll be
able to find some weapons outside. The tornado probably caused some casualties,
and also blew the doors and windows out of a bunch of homes. Given the ratio of
guns to people in this country, it shouldn’t take more than three or four stops
to get us loaded up.”


Meg held the
handgun out by its barrel. “I’m hopeless right now anyway. Anyone else?”


Hannah moved to
take it but Arjun stepped in front of her. He plucked the gun by its grip and
pointed it to the floor beside his right leg.


“You know how to
use that thing?” Rocky asked him.


“Sure,” Arjun
said with feigned indignation. It couldn’t be much harder than operating a
videogame controller, could it?


“Maybe our best
bet is to go out on burial detail and come back and regroup,” Sonia said.
“Reverend Ingram and the colonel will probably be better organized by then. We
can stock up on food and conduct a damage assessment.”


“I can stay here
with Jacob,” Sydney said.


“No effing way,”
Jacob said with a sniffle. “She’s my sister.”


“I’m not leaving
one of my children ever again,” Meg said. “He’s coming with us.”


“Okay,” Rocky
said to Meg. “Your call. Whenever you’re ready.”


Meg’s eyes went
cold and dark with determination. She was fully back from whatever netherworld
of sorrow she’d been imprisoned in. “I don’t want to think of her lying out
there rotting away. I’m ready.”
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The courtyard
was a mess.


The funeral
pyres of corpses had been extinguished by the storm. Blackened limbs entwined, charred
bone showing through here and there. The Red Cross tent had been carried away,
leaving behind only some twisted surgical cots, scattered medical supplies, and
three silver tent poles still leaning together. Skeins of gauze hung from the
surrounding trees. Canvas covers had been blown off several of the transport
trucks, and an oak tree had fallen across the cab of one, crushing it down to
the hood.


The soldiers and
civilian workers in the parking lot must’ve had time to evacuate before the
worst of the storm hit. Rocky didn’t see any fresh bodies lying around, and
soldiers were already at work cleaning up the damage and returning to their
posts. Luckily the place was in chaos, because no one staffed the checkpoint at
the main exit. Rocky carried the bundled Ramona over his shoulder.


She was so light
he imagined only her soul had kept her earthbound all this time. But her weight
also made him think of his son and if he’d ever see him again. Was a stranger
even now carrying Nicholas to an impromptu grave? Or throwing him on a pile
somewhere?


The group made
it to the courtyard gate before anyone questioned them. It was the same
sergeant that had grilled Rocky earlier and assigned him to corpse detail.


“What do you
have there, Maldonado?” the sergeant asked. He looked even older now, as if
he’d aged ten years since this morning.


“A body,” Rocky
said.


“A deader?”


“No.” He stared
at the noncom in defiance, almost daring the man to check his bundle. “You put
me on grave detail, and that’s what I’m doing.”


“Graves are for
military personnel only,” the sergeant said, the wind quivering the bill of his
cap. “And that one’s way too small to be a soldier.”


“It’s my
daughter,” Meg said, stepping beside Rocky with an almost palpable willfulness.


The sergeant
drew back a little and studied the rest of the group. “So you’ve put yourself a
little squad together, huh?”


“We’re going to
bury this child.”


The sergeant
jerked his head to the truck with a dozen dead people piled in the bed. These
were arrayed a little more respectfully than the zombies on the burn pile, but
it was an impersonal display of how far human decency had fallen in four days.
“Put her on the truck.”


“No. We’re doing
this.”


“That’s not protocol,
Specialist. We’re under emergency operations here. Besides, civilians aren’t
allowed outside the compound.”


“Look around
you, Sergeant. This situation is FUBAR, so what difference does it make?”


“We’re building
something here. When the structure breaks down, you have to draw a line in the
sand and make a stand. That means following procedure and obeying orders.”


“Rules are for
inside the base, right?” Arjun said. “It doesn’t look like there are any rules
beyond the gate.”


“Yeah,” Sydney
said. “Nothing but rubble and zombies.”


“I hate to pull
rank here, Sergeant,’ Sonia said. “I’m Sonia Thorpe with the North Carolina
Department of Public Safety, which puts me second to Reverend Ingram in
authority. And we’re going out there. Check with your boss.”


The sergeant
pulled his radio from his belt, holding up a finger to indicate that Rocky and
the others should wait. “Lt. Allison,” he said after triggering the mic, “I’ve
got a Sonia Thorpe here claiming she has authority to leave the compound.” He
nodded as he listened. “Yes, sir.”


Rocky couldn’t
hear the officer’s words through the static and the brisk wind. But he heard
the sergeant ask if Col Hayes had assigned Maldonado to an escort duty. He
listened a moment, and then said, “Dr. Perriman?”


“That’s me,” Meg
said.


The sergeant
clipped his radio to his belt. “Your story checks out, Maldonado.” He stepped
aside and waved to the guards at the gate. “Let ’em pass.”


Rocky adjusted
the dead girl atop his left shoulder and led the group through the gate.
Outside the walls, Sonia’s observation was proven accurate: the tornadoes had
torn up the commercial blocks around Promiseland, yet the facility itself was
virtually untouched except for a few shattered windows. Even the stained glass
in the steeple and the prominent cross had withstood the intense winds. Rocky
found himself wondering if indeed a miracle had spared the church.


They picked
their way through the ruins with Meg leading them. In places, it was difficult to
tell where the streets had been, since most of the signposts had been torn away
and cars shoved around as if they were made of cardboard. Bodies were strewn
here and there, but the group ignored them. They passed a few cars that sat
upright with their wheels more or less intact, but they didn’t bother checking
for keys. Even if one of the vehicles started, the street was too cluttered to
allow passage.


They came upon a
Nabisco truck flipped on its side, the rear doors yawning open. Hannah stuffed
her backpack with Ritz crackers and saltines, while Sydney and Arjun filled
their pockets with Oreos and Chips Ahoy! cookies. Jacob accepted a cookie from
Sonia, and Rocky was glad to see the boy had emerged from his sorrowful daze. 


“Too bad this
wasn’t a Budweiser truck,” Sydney said. “I could really use a drink.”


The humor was
welcome amid the grim surroundings and even Meg smiled. “I think we’ve only got
a block to go,” she said. “We turn right at that Waffle Express.”


The
round-the-clock breakfast restaurant was little more than a shell, with no
windows, the sheet metal stripped from its eaves, and loose bricks piled around
the sidewalk. But a couple of soldiers stirred inside it, apparently having
taken cover there when the tornadoes hit.


Rocky hailed
them and said, “Any deaders around?”


“Probably all
got blown back to hell,” one said. “But I don’t want to be out here after
dark.”


“Better get back
to TOC soon,” Rocky said to them.


“What’s that
mean?” Arjun asked him.


“Tactical
operations center. The church.”


“Have you seen
my husband?” Meg asked the soldiers, and then described him as tall,
dark-haired, and wearing black-framed eyeglasses.


“We encountered
some civilians before the storm and sent them to Promiseland,” one of them
said. “Since then, we haven’t seen anybody. At least anybody alive.”


They continued
along the ruined boulevard past apartment complexes, a bus station, an
ice-cream shop, and a row of office buildings that had lost their roofs.
Occasionally they’d see people in the distance moving among the wreckage, but
they didn’t interact with them. At one point, a couple of helicopters swooped
overhead from the east, their rotors battling the wind. A few jets also soared
high above the clouds, unseen and fleeting, and occasionally the muffled sounds
of distant explosions rose above the noise.


They came upon a
house whose garage door had blown away. Sonia and Hannah rummaged in the
garage, finding a pick and shovel, as well as some hand tools that could be
used for zombie extermination. Hannah wanted to search the house for firearms,
but Rocky was worried about getting caught out after dark.


The cemetery lay
on a slight rise of land above a creek, nesting in a pocket of urban forest.
Some of the markers and monuments had toppled, and the grass was torn away in
patches.


An uprooted tree
was jammed against the bridge that crossed the road ahead of them. Jacob
stopped at the bridge and looked down into the churning, muddy water, where a
pale, bloated body drifted downstream. He had Mister Grizz clasped to his chest
like a talisman.


“I’ll take her
the rest of the way,” Hannah said to Rocky. “I owe her that much.”


Meg nodded
approval and Rocky gave over his burden. He was glad to have free access to his
M16. He had a feeling he’d need it soon, and Arjun didn’t look too comfortable
with the Glock dangling by his side. The windstorm had left behind a thick
layer of black clouds that veiled the sinking sun. Heat lightning flashed in
brilliant silver threads.


“Think Ramona
will like this place?” Meg asked Jacob.


“Yeah. It’ll be
sunny here if the sun ever comes out again.”


Everyone looked
at the cemetery under the gloomy sky, with glowing pockets of fire in the
distance. It seemed like nowhere in the world would ever again provide eternal
rest.


“Hey, guys,”
Arjun said.


Rocky turned.
The trio of figures heading toward them might be refugees from the storm. They
looked injured and exhausted, their torn clothes flapping about them. Yet they
didn’t move as if they were together—they were simply near one another and
walking in the same direction.


“Deaders,”
Hannah said.


“I’d rather not
shoot them,” Rocky said. “The noise might attract more.”


Sonia hefted the
pick she’d scavenged, and she still carried the knife Rocky had given her.
Sydney tapped her shovel handle against the ground. She also had a hammer
tucked into her belt. “I’ll back them up,” Arjun said to Rocky. “You get the
others to the graveyard and pick out a spot.”


Rocky decided
he’d have to trust the women to handle the situation—a happy ending didn’t
appear anywhere in sight, and they’d need to learn some defensive skills if
they were to survive. Sonia had already proven herself when she’d been attacked
on the bus. Arjun and Sydney were wild cards.


“Okay,” Rocky said.
“But don’t let them close on you. Remember what I said: quick thrusts, in and
out clean, go for the head only.”


Meg, Jacob, and
Hannah had reached the entrance of the cemetery, and Rocky jogged to catch up.
An ornate wrought-iron sign read “Greenlawn Memorial Gardens,” and the stone
entryway was strewn with plastic flowers and faded wreaths. A mausoleum at the
top of the hill had cracked open, and the wind had carried away the dust of
those interred there. Jacob picked his way across the rough terrain to a patch
of upended turf near the fence.


“Here,” the boy
said.


“It’s perfect,”
Meg said, tears rolling down her cheeks.
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“Take this,”
Sydney said, passing Arjun the claw hammer.


He held it in his
left hand, keeping the gun in his right. He swung the hammer a few times to
test its balance, but the blows were weak and awkward. He’d either have to
switch it to his dominant hand or be ready to fire the weapon if necessary.


The zombies were
scarcely twenty yards away now, and they didn’t look so fresh. Arjun guessed
they were among the first wave of victims, which meant they’d endured two days
of decomposition. Yet their flesh was intact for the most part—if not for the
blotched, gray skin and strange eyes, they might’ve passed for homeless
vagrants hunting for a bottle instead of human flesh.


With the
frothing black clouds, the lightning, the howling gale, and the distant
glimmers of fire all around, Arjun felt like a warrior in a dark fantasy videogame
trekking across a bleak primordial landscape. But videogames only offered aural
and visual sensations. They didn’t deliver the pungent aroma of rot and smoke,
the stinging grit against your face and the tears caused by the wind, the
weight of the crude weapons in your hands, or the taste of fear that corroded
your tongue.


“One for each of
us,” Sonia said, swinging the pick like she meant business.


Sydney held the
shovel’s blade upside down and pointed before her, jabbing at the air every few
steps as the deaders drew closer. “I’ve got the dead bitch on the left.”


Arjun didn’t
know if the two women were feigning bravery or if they truly didn’t care, and
he was more afraid of letting them see his anxiety than of getting bitten.


The gun made him
feel a little better, although he wasn’t even sure if the safety was off. Hell,
he didn’t even know if it had a safety. He was pretty sure from his
research that Glocks didn’t have a conventional safety, but he’d never touched
a real gun in his life. There was a slidey thing in the middle of the trigger
that he believed counted as a safety, but if he needed to use the gun, he was
just going to yank on everything until something went pop.


But he had only
two bullets and there were three zombies. The math didn’t work out.


When they were
within ten yards of the deaders, Arjun saw them not just as unnatural avatars
from a fictional milieu, but as people who had only recently been human.
Sydney’s target might’ve been someone’s mother, sister, or aunt, caught out
shopping in a spring skirt and peach blouse, clothes that now hung around her
in rags. Her dark skin was marred with disease and filth, pus leaking from her
eyes. An open runnel of flesh ran up one leg, and the torn meat looked rancid,
with maggots roiling in the wound.


Arjun, who was
walking in the middle, was stuck with a teenager, barely old enough to drive,
but larger than Arjun all the same. The kid wore a Lebron James basketball
jersey and Nike shorts stained with putrescence. A deader had bitten chunks out
of his neck and shoulders, and ivory-colored bone gleamed with each lightning
strike. Arjun’s stomach lurched at the smell of it, and he fought down a hard
knot of rising vomit.


Sonia’s was a
soldier, fresher than the others, likely taken out by either the tornado or the
military’s attempt to clear the territory of zombies. He sported no visible
wounds, but his head cantered at an impossible angle, wobbling against his
shoulder with every jerky step. All of them hissed and snarled in harmony with
the wind, crying their hunger with whatever passed for breath in those
decomposing lungs.


“Are we good?”
Arjun said, forcing his voice to hold steady.


“Ready to
rock’n’roll,” Sydney said.


“I’ve been
waiting all day for this,” Sonia added.


Arjun couldn’t
break his gaze from the infected teen in front of him. That mouth yawned with a
vacuous need, teeth straightened by orthodontia, tongue squirming like a slug
in its dark wet hollow. The eyes gathered the coruscating light and reflected
it back like slimy mirrors. And lithe, trembling arms reached for Arjun,
fingers dirty and curled.


Arjun was only
inches from its grasp. At the last moment, he switched the hammer to his right
hand, nearly dropping it in the process. He raised the tool high and away from
his body, sidestepped the deader’s lunge, and swung with all his strength. The
blow nearly pulled him off balance, and the hammer head missed its target,
sinking into the meat of the teen’s back with a dull thwat.


Arjun gathered for
another blow and the thing clutched his T-shirt. It yanked him into its grasp,
that slavering mouth close enough to his ear that foul spittle misted his lobe.
Desperate, Arjun drove the hammer handle into the teen’s throat, which shut off
that damnable hissing. Adrenaline surged through him—the high from this
struggle was more intense than from any virtual-reality scenario—and he raked
the claw across the creature’s face, dislodging a couple of those perfect teeth
that so badly wanted to sink into him. Purplish blood oozed from the wound.


Beside him came
a snick as Sydney drove her shovel home. Arjun had been so enthralled that he’d
forgotten about the others. He dared a glance at her and she was poised like a
Viking, driving the blade under the deader’s jaw and digging deep into the
bottom of the skull. She must’ve severed the spinal cord because the deader
flopped like a sodden rag doll.


“Dig it, bitch,”
Sydney said, with a disturbing manic glee in her voice.


Arjun swung the
hammer sideways against the teen’s temple, crunching bone, but the teen refused
to go down. Arjun was tempted to use the Glock but he didn’t trust his left
hand. And he’d have to alter position to shoot, which would leave him
vulnerable.


With a desperate
cry, he lifted the hammer as high as he could and drove it straight down just
as the teen leaned in for a nibble. The hammer head smacked against the top of
the zombie’s skull and penetrated a good two inches. Arjun tried to withdraw it
but it was lodged there, bits of pinkish gray matter squirming out from the
wound. The teen tensed in a mighty spasm and then quivered as it collapsed.


“Help her!”
Sydney shouted, and Arjun snapped from his triumphant rush to see Sonia on the
ground, fending off her undead attacker. She’d driven the pick into the
soldier’s chest and a gaping hole leaked gore, but it wasn’t deadest yet. She
used the pick handle to bar its assault. But its mouth was dangerously near her
face, drooling and groaning with hunger.


Arjun didn’t
have time to retrieve his hammer. He punched the soldier in the back of its
crewcut head with the butt of his handgun, but the zombie didn’t respond.


“Get out of the
way!” Sydney cried.


Arjun stepped
back as Sydney swung the shovel, flinging infected blood and torn meat onto
Arjun’s skin. The blade hit flush against the back of the soldier’s head with a
dull clang, but still its mouth moved in for a taste.


Sonia’s eyes
widened with horror. Without thinking, Arjun leapt onto the soldier’s back,
nearly pushing the deader all the way down onto Sonia. He rode the zombie like
a rodeo cowboy, tightening his knees against its flanks and yanking the collar
of its field jacket as if it were a set of reins. He succeeded in raising the
head a good six inches.


That was all the
room Sydney needed to thrust the shovel into the soldier’s face, peeling off a
chunk of cheek and spooning out a slimy eyeball. Together, he and Sydney
leveraged the soldier off of Sonia, who rolled to her feet and gripped the pick
handle with both hands.


“Step away,” she
said. “This bad boy’s all mine.”


They complied,
and Sonia let out a shriek to rival a tornado as she drove the pointed tip of
the pick into the soldier’s forehead. The deader instantly went limp, and Sonia
pulled out the tool with a soft sloshing sound. She gave a mock salute and
said, “Semper fi, asshole.”


“That’s the
Marines,” Arjun said. “This guy is Army.”


“Whatever.” She
threw the pick over her shoulder and looked around for more.


“Come on,”
Sydney said. “We’ve got a hole to dig.”
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The trip back
was largely uneventful and silent, as a pall of sorrow hung over the group.


They didn’t
spend much time scavenging since dusk was approaching, although they stopped at
a Walgreens and collected some medicine and bottled water. The store had been
wrecked by the tornadoes and looted in the interim, which made Hannah believe
more survivors were around than she would’ve guessed. A couple of times, they
saw small packs of zombies in the distance, milling listlessly as if the storm
had blown them off course.


Once, a solitary
deader blocked their path, standing amid the twisted sheet metal of a
tractor-trailer, but instead of taking it on, they chose a detour around it.
Hannah carried only the ax they’d scavenged from the garage and she felt a
little vulnerable without her shotgun.


“Think Reverend
Ingram will change the rules and let us have guns now?” she asked Sonia. She
was almost jealous of the older woman’s bloody clothes and the alert, energetic
aspect that came from hand-to-hand combat.


“Who knows? I
think he’s operating under a mix of a power trip and religious delusions.”


“He has a point,
though,” Arjun said. “Who knows what’s happening out there in the rest of the
world, but we all heard evidence of natural disasters before the grid went down.
And these tornadoes…like, wasn’t that one almighty coincidence?”


“It doesn’t
really fit the Book of Revelation, though,” Sonia said. “Many theological
scholars believe John’s writings were all symbolism anyway, but some hardcore
evangelists take it seriously and literally. Seven seals, the Whore of Babylon,
and all that.”


“Some people
think John was just another schizophrenic like half the other maniacs in the
Bible,” Arjun said. “Either that or they were high on mushrooms or cactus.”


“I’m a believer,
but that part of it’s always been difficult for me,” Sonia said. “I can’t
square a loving and merciful God with a predetermined plan to destroy
everything He ever created.”


“It might be a
fairy tale, but plenty of people have made plenty of money trying to make it
real,” Hannah said.


Rocky waved his
M16 at the surrounding ruins. “Doesn’t look like money matters much now, does
it?”


“But how else do
you explain all these catastrophes happening at once?” Sydney asked. “I mean,
it comes down to either divine origin or science, and science doesn’t like too
many coincidences.”


“I don’t want to
hear any end-of-the-world bullshit,” Meg said, her anger choked off by a sob.
“My world ended a little today. I need something to blame real bad, but answers
won’t bring my little girl back.”


“Jacob took his
mother’s hand, and Hannah felt empathy for the two of them. The burial had been
emotional, with all of them reflecting on how much the world had changed and
how many had died and which lost loved ones they didn’t yet know about. Sonia
had tried to offer a graveside eulogy, or at least words of hope, but the
message sounded contrived and pointless in the face of such widespread
devastation.


Hannah had
parents in Michigan whom she hadn’t heard from since the outbreak, but that
possible loss was distant and theoretical. Meg’s and Jacob’s pain was
immediate.


A fact forever.


As the sun,
already hidden by the undulating cloud cover, began its descent into the
smoke-filled western horizon, they saw a light flicker inside an undamaged
house.


“Zombies don’t
use flashlights,” Arjun noted.


“You guys wait
here while I move closer,” Rocky said. “Survivors might get jumpy and start
shooting, especially if they only see our silhouettes.”


“They might not
like soldiers, either,” Hannah said. “Especially if you’re carrying a gun. Let
me go.”


Before anyone
could stop her, she marched toward the house, staying out in the open as much
as possible. An intact Toyota sedan sat in the driveway, the lawn was tidy, and
the maple in the yard still held most of its spring buds. It was like an
untouched pocket of the past amid a wasteland, already seeming like a museum
piece even though the infection had only started days ago.


Hannah cupped
her hands and shouted, “Hello! Anybody home?”


The beam of
light that had been bouncing around the house’s interior suddenly went dark. A
moment later, a male voice called from an upstairs window. “Go away. We don’t
have room for any more.”


“There’s a
shelter,” she replied. “At Promiseland. Big church not far from here.”


“So we heard.”


“It’s secure
from zombies, and there’s food and medical treatment.”


“No, thanks. Go
away.”


“Listen,” Hannah
said. “We’re with a group, and we’re heading there now. It’ll be safer with
more of us.”


“I heard bad
things about that place.”


Hannah wondered
how gossip could possibly spread in this ruined city. “We were just there this
morning. The army’s established a headquarters, and FEMA’s on site. They’re in
contact with the government.”


“And they’re
killing anybody who gets sick,” said the unseen man. “And some who ain’t. We’ll
take our chances out here.”


“Do you have
sick people in there?”


“None of your
business. Now move along.”


Hannah wasn’t
sure if the man was conveying a threat or just trying to get rid of her. She certainly
had no means of forcing these strangers to join them even if she had the
desire. “There’s a drug store up the road a couple of blocks,” she said. “In
case you need anything.”


The house stood
silent, dark, and brooding. A flash of lightning illuminated a grim face in the
upstairs window. She didn’t see a weapon trained on her, but the glimpse was
too quick to offer much detail. After another few seconds, she returned to the
group.


“They don’t want
to come. Said the shelter wasn’t safe.”


“Dad’s not in
there,” Jacob said to Meg. “He wouldn’t hide if he was worried about us.”


“You’re right,
honey,” she said. “He would go to the shelter because he’d expect us to be
there.”


“Let’s move out,
then,” Rocky said.


Sporadic
gunshots rang out here and there, an intermittent staccato that had been
silenced in the wake of the tornadoes. The stained glass steeple of Promiseland
glowed with light, suggesting FEMA or the Army had installed emergency
generators. When they were within three blocks of the church compound, they
encountered a squad of soldiers. They told Rocky the mission to clear the
northwestern corner of the city was back underway after being disrupted by the
storm. They also said the shelter would soon be near capacity and would then
stop accepting refugees.


“We’d better
hurry, unless we want to find a house of our own,” Sonia said.


“Hold up,” Rocky
said. “Let’s find out what we’re getting ourselves into. I know how the
military works. The grunts don’t know jack shit.”


He switched on
the two-way radio and adjusted the frequency until he heard Col. Hayes’s voice.
“…and Cherry Point’s a go to launch a bombing sortie at zero-eight-hundred
hours to clear out the eastern perimeter. A herd of tangos is moving up
Four-Forty so the fly boys are going to blanket the area with some clusters.
Copy on that, Lt. Granger?”


Another voice,
apparently the lieutenant’s, answered. “Roger that, sir. We’ll evac the
patrols in that sector. We have sporadic tango contact near the capitol. What
the bombs and the firestorm didn’t get, the tornadoes did. It’s a real charley
foxtrot, over.”


“Word from
the Head Shed is we can expect another major shit storm tomorrow. Only this
time it’s coming from the other direction. A hurricane’s brewing off the
Eastern Seaboard, supposed to dump two feet of rain on us, over.”


“Well, that will
put out the fires and drown us, over.”


“Yeah, but the
Preacher Man loves it. He’s down in the church praying like crazy for God to
finish off the rest of it.”


“How long are you
going to let him pretend to be in charge, over?”


“Well, the POTUS
is still alive and in communication, so that makes our guy a necessary evil for
now. If the situation needs to be corrected, I’ll let you know, over.”


“Roger. The one
will be my pleasure to correct. We’ll RTB at oh-nine-hundred as planned, over.”


“Good. More
people are getting sick, including some of our own. We’re going to need
clean-up squads tonight, over.”


“Roger. This is
some screwed-up shit. Not even a uniform and a weapon can stop a zombie
infection, over.”


“Stay frosty.
Over and out.”


The group stood
in stunned silence for a moment. Then Hannah said, “That’s what the people
hiding in that house were saying. Something about death squads. I didn’t even
think it was worth mentioning because it was so ridiculous.”


“We’ve already
seen what happens when people get scared,” Rocky said. “That slaughter in the
gym…how much was an accident and how much was based on orders? Hayes might’ve
thought there were too many infected and he didn’t want to risk some of them
turning.”


“So he wiped out
half the compound?” Sonia said. “That’s hard to believe.”


“Is it? You’ve
seen how both Hayes and Reverend Ingram think. They definitely believe not
everyone is suited for or worthy of survival. They just impose different kinds
of tests to weed out the undeserving.”


“Well, what do
we do?” Hannah said. “It’s too dark to stumble around hoping to find a place to
hide for the night. And if we got cornered, we don’t have the guns to protect
ourselves.”


“We go in,” Meg
said. “We’re all healthy, and the compound is still safe from zombies.”


“Except the sick
ones who turn,” Arjun said, and Hannah punched him in the arm. It was
disrespectful considering the way Ramona had died.


“We’ll hole up in
the room where we stayed last night,” Rocky said. “We take turns standing
guard, and then we’ll figure out our next move. It’s the smart play until we
know more.”


“Solid,” Hannah
said. Sonia and Sydney voiced their agreement.


Jacob glanced
around at the steepening shadows, perhaps thinking of his sister lying in the
cold, dark ground clutching a stuffed bear. “I just want to be where there’s
light.”
















 


 


 


CHAPTER
FORTY-ONE


 


 


 


The Reverend
Cameron Ingram waited for the sweat to pass.


The fever had
rolled over him during the afternoon, and he’d stayed locked in his office,
praying hard. He’d paused only to converse with Col. Hayes via the two-way
radio, careful to hide the strain in his voice. If he turned into a demon, he
didn’t want anyone to find him. Only Cyrus had a key to his door, and Cyrus
would not enter without permission.


The bite wound
festered rapidly, turning an ugly shade of purple, with clear pus oozing from
the torn flesh. Ingram asked God where he had failed, which sins had remained
unforgiven, and what secret doubt had he harbored that made him unworthy. God
might have answered, but Ingram was in such a state of delirium that he
couldn’t tell the voices apart.


He’d witnessed
the tornadoes of fire and fury twisting their way across Raleigh, God’s wrath
chewing up the urban atrocities that had housed so much iniquity. But when God
had spared the church, Ingram took it as another miracle. Perhaps he wasn’t
damned after all; at least not yet.


At one point, he
lapsed into unconsciousness, propped in his high-backed leather chair with his
jacket in his lap. He suffered wild dreams of a whirlwind in the desert, of
himself in ragged robes, blistered and starving, his throat parched from crying
out for water. Then his cries changed to a sibilant, reptilian susurration, and
he craved nothing but blood to quench the ache that raged through him. But
there was no living thing in sight, and he crawled on and on beneath the
blistering assault of the harsh landscape.


Ingram awoke
soaked in sweat, the office nearly dark. His cell phone had died, although he’d
taken one call from the president he only dimly remembered. The president had
warned him of global disasters and a collapse of governments under the strain
of the infection, and Ingram had reassured him that the Lord had a plan. He
might’ve begun ranting about Revelation and how the signs were upon them, and
the president redoubled his commitment to Christ and expressed his faith in
Ingram.


“You’re our last
hope,” President MacMillan had said.


“Our trust is in
the Lord, but I’m honored to serve you and our country,” Ingram had responded.


“The vice
president…he got sick,” the president said. “I’ve appointed you
second-in-command and made sure all appropriate agencies understand they now
have to answer to you. You saved me, and I’m forever grateful.”


Ingram realized
the man had given him dominion over a fourth of the globe. As had been written
in the Prophecies.


By presidential
order, FEMA supplies had been directed to the compound. The U.S. military
landed two Blackhawks in a nearby parking lot loaded with MRE’s, medical
supplies, generators, telecomm equipment, and fuel. Ingram had given orders
over the two-way radio, but he knew he’d soon have to make an appearance in
person.


He looked at his
hand and saw the bleeding had stopped and the infection had cleared. The teeth
marks were still there, dark blue with tiny indentations in his skin, but the
skin was no longer broken. The shape was clearly that of an eye, and two
wayward teeth had made a wiggly scar that looked like the numeral three.


The holy number.
The Trinity. The day Jesus arose.


Aside from
thirst and hunger and a little bit of dizziness, he felt fine. More than fine.
He felt potent.


Another miracle!


He studied the
mark, which he now considered a physical sign of God’s approval. Ingram had
tasted temptation—or rather, it had tasted him—and lived to tell about
it. The demons couldn’t harm him. He was under the protection of the Lord.


And that meant Ingram
was granted the approval of heaven. The Lord’s return was near, and Ingram’s
mission was to prepare the world for it. Hardships would come, and plagues
would strike, and demons would rise from their pits, but the elected would
stand strong in God’s grace. These times were preordained in order to separate
the believers from the damned.


He washed his
face with paper towels and bottled water in his private restroom, using the
last of the light to compose himself in the mirror. Not a strand of hair was out
of place. Even the dark half-moons under his eyes had faded, and he looked
years younger. Satan was no match for him.


When the knock
came, he let Cyrus inside. He didn’t share his experience—no, this was between him
and the Lord. No other mortal would understand the providence of the divine.


Cyrus gave him
an inquisitive look. “Are you okay, Reverend?”


“Never better,
Cyrus. Did you fulfill your task?”


“Just as you
asked. I found Big Jones and his assistant. She happens to be his live-in
girlfriend, but she knows the craft.”


“Living in sin,
huh?” Ingram said. “We don’t pass judgment. They can earn their way back into
grace with their service.”


Cyrus looked
like he wanted to ask a question, but he knew Ingram would share only what he
needed to know and nothing more.


“I have one more
mission for you,” Ingram said. “It might be even more dangerous than the last.”


“Anything.”


“Take one of the
Humvees and a couple of soldiers and go to the airport. Find my wife and bring her
back here.”


Ingram didn’t
know why, but he felt Sarah Beth had a role in this plan. He didn’t want to
think his desire for companionship was just human weakness, a fear of being
alone during this moment of trial.


It was only then
that he realized: perhaps he had died after all. The bite had killed him, and
he’d come back not as a zombie, but as an angel.


An avenging
angel of the Lord, as foretold in the Bible.


He’d been
resurrected.


“I’ll find her,
sir,” Cyrus said, noting the change that swept over Ingram’s face but holding
his tongue.


“And below? How
are the faithful?”


“They are
multitudes, Reverend. They’re gathered outside the church door, waiting for the
Word. Waiting for salvation.”


“Then they shall
have it.” After a moment, Ingram smiled and said, “If they truly are worthy.”


“What should I
do with Big Jones?”


“Are you with
me?”


“Will I follow
and obey you?” the muscular bodyguard asked. “Always.”


“Then you can be
the first to accept the mark.”


“What mark?”


Ingram showed
Cyrus his right hand. “The seal of the chosen.”


It was written
in the Book of Revelation and now it was written on his skin. The selection had
begun.


“Yes, I want the
seal,” Cyrus said, letting his stony façade slip just a little. “Please.”


Ingram smiled.
“Tell Big Jones to bring his ink and needles.”
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Meg awoke to an
amplified voice in the courtyard below.


She didn’t know
where she was at first, and then it all came flooding back.


The virus.


Zombies.


Storms.


Ian missing.


Ramona…


The tears came silently,
and she let them trail down the sides of her face, not bothering to open her
eyes. Jacob was snuggled beside her, and she put one arm over his chest. It
rose and fell with his breathing, and she was grateful for this simple,
involuntary act of nature. He was alive.


Rocky and Sonia
were already awake, sharing an MRE they’d secured the previous night upon their
return to Promiseland. The place had changed dramatically while they were away
burying Ramona. Col. Hayes had established a tactical operations center command
post in the churchyard, complete with an array of satellite telecommunications
equipment. Perhaps it was the contrast to the stark wasteland beyond the walls,
but the presence of electricity, floodlights, fresh supplies and equipment, and
what looked like an infusion of military recruits and FEMA staff made the
church seem like it was a century ahead of the rest of Raleigh.


The number of
refugees appeared quite a bit larger, and instead of gathering in the gym, many
camped outside the doors of the church sanctuary despite the menacing weather.
Some of them sang hymns while others crowded by the massive front doors,
kneeling in prayer on the hard stone steps. Meg found their desperate spiritual
pleas a little eerie, but perhaps some of them had lost loved ones like she
had. Unlike them, she didn’t ask God for relief from suffering.


No, she wanted
to feel her pain, not have it lifted.


After clearing
the checkpoints, collecting FEMA-distributed food, and returning to the room where
they’d spent the previous night, the first thing they’d all done was charge
their phones. But they discovered the network was still down, so Meg couldn’t
call Ian. They slept with the lights off, but the glow from outside made it
difficult to drift off as the wind sluiced through the broken windows. Meg was
haunted by thoughts of Ramona and dozed briefly and restlessly.


Rocky awakened
the others and they decided to meet with Col. Hayes and Ingram’s staff to
decide their next move. Meg still hoped to go to the CDC in Atlanta and Sonia
was confident the military had cleared enough terrain for a helicopter
transport.


“We’re sticking
with you,” Sydney said, speaking for Arjun. “I don’t dig the vibes in this
place.”


“Yeah,” Hannah
said. “Maybe Atlanta has some shelters that aren’t as weird as Promiseland.”


But the vibe in
the courtyard was even stranger than the night before. The wind had shifted,
just as Hayes had predicted, and now the clouds raced in from the east, dark
and swollen with precipitation. The crowd outside the sanctuary was persistent,
however, clustering under the portico and covering themselves with vinyl tarps,
shower curtains, ponchos, and ragged umbrellas as a sideways drizzle set in.


A line of people
stood outside the gym despite the foul weather. The indecipherable boom of an
amplified broadcast came from inside the building, which ordinarily would’ve
been a comforting sign that electricity had been restored, but something about
the cadence of the voice was disquieting.


Hayes at first
refused to see them, but Sonia demanded a meeting under the authority of the
North Carolina government. He then agreed to meet with Sonia, Meg, and Rocky,
along with one of Ingram’s assistants. The others decided to wait in the gym
for further news, with the goal of securing more food and water.


“What now?”
Hayes asked Sonia when they’d been escorted into the tent amid an array of
equipment, several radio operators, and a staff of technicians tracking
weather, flight plans, and field maneuvers.


“We want you to
keep your word and get us to Atlanta,” Sonia said. “Our mission hasn’t
changed.”


“We’ve already
suffered casualties because of you,” Hayes said. “Besides, Atlanta’s off the
boards.”


He seemed to
relish the shock on their faces. Meg asked, “What do you mean?”


“Burned like
General Sherman made another march to the sea,” said a lieutenant. “Last SITREP
we got put the body count at a hundred thousand, and most of the rest are
deaders. The ones that aren’t crispy critters now.”


“Anyway,” Hayes added,
“the birds are grounded because of the hurricane.”


“Aren’t you even
trying to find a cure for this virus?” Meg asked, incredulous.


“That’s now a
secondary objective, Dr. Perriman. President MacMillan and Reverend Ingram have
a strategy of securing our current assets in the wake of these natural
disasters and the outbreak. We also have reason to believe China and Russia
might mobilize if they get news of our limited response capacity. Zombies are
only one of the threats we face.”


“I want to talk
to Ingram,” Sonia said.


“I’m sorry,”
said one of Ingram’s assistants, a young man who’d managed to remain dapper and
well-coiffed despite the hardships. “Ingram’s promotion means he’s just not
available for minor civilian matters.”


“This isn’t
minor,” Sonia said. “And need I remind you that I’m currently the
highest-ranked state official at Promiseland?”


“North Carolina
doesn’t exist, either. Under the president’s executive order, federal authority
supersedes any local authority. Ingram is now in command of all field,
response, and rescue operations across the country.”


“He still needs
to meet with us,” Meg said.


“You’re welcome
to petition for an audience,” the prissy assistant said. “But he has more
important priorities than worrying about a researcher. This is the Lord’s
domain now. Science had its chance and failed.”


“Science hasn’t
even started yet,” Meg said. She was aware her rage was partly fueled by loss,
but she saw her work as one way to control her own fate, Jacob’s fate, and that
of the rest of the world. Even if she could only contribute a little knowledge
to the combined effort, she was determined to make a difference.


“Look, I don’t
want to come off like some kind of ramrod asshole, but you have to understand I
have family members I haven’t heard from, either,” Hayes said, unmoved. “You,
me, and millions of others have lost people. We have to expect collateral
damage under the circumstances. Now, if you’ll excuse me, I need to recall some
patrol units before the shit storm hits.”


Hayes turned his
back and a couple of soldiers nudged Meg and Sonia toward the exit of the
command tent. Rocky stepped in to stop them, but Hayes ordered him to stand
down.


“You ordered me
to protect them, Colonel,” Rocky said. “And that’s what I’m going to do.”


“Carry on,” Hayes
said with a wave of dismissal. “We’re done here.”


Meg, Sonia, and
Rocky made a desultory journey to the gym to find the others. The line was
shorter now, but they were able to avoid it and join the milling crowd.
Speakers mounted on tripod stanchions in each corner delivered a recorded
sermon from Reverend Ingram, and it was only then that Meg realized it was
Easter Sunday.


The line led to
a series of tables where some unseen activity was taking place. It looked like
an examination of some kind, because people sat in chairs being attended by
others. The attendants weren’t dressed as medics, soldiers, or relief
officials, however. They wore shabby Goth clothing, black and rumpled and
accented with spiked collars, earrings, and colorful tattoos.


Their group was
waiting near the entrance, and Sonia reported their disappointing meeting.


“They’ve gone
crazy,” Hannah said. “Mass delusion. That line…it’s for people who want to get
inside the church sanctuary.”


“Why doesn’t
Ingram just open the doors?” Meg asked.


“You have to get
marked first,” Jacob said.


“What are you
talking about?”


“Tattoos,” Arjun
said. “To prove you believe.”


“Believe in
what?”


Arjun shrugged.
“God, I guess. Or maybe Reverend Ingram.”


Meg pushed her
way through the crowd to one of the tables. A fat man wearing a scuffed leather
vest, a hoop in his left ear lobe the size of a quarter, and a gray pony tail
and beard, was bent over the arm of a young boy. On the table sat bottles of
multicolored inks in a suitcase, while the fat man worked with a device that
resembled a deformed cross between a can opener and a navigational sextant. The
device was tipped with a needle which the man stuck repeatedly into the boy’s
arm. The boy’s eyes were shut tight, tears welling along his eyelashes.


“What are they
doing?” Meg asked a woman standing beside them.


“The mark,” said
the woman, who was evidently the boy’s mother. “He’s entering the Kingdom.”


Meg was appalled
by the pride in the woman’s voice and disturbed by the rapt brightness of her
gaze. The woman held out her own arm, brandishing a tattoo that resembled an
eye containing the numeral three. The craftsmanship was crude and hasty, the
outline of the eye smeared and the bluish color inconsistent.


“Hey, get to the
back of the line, lady,” bellowed a man near the table. “No cutting.”


“I’m not getting
a tattoo,” Meg said to him.


“Then you can’t
stay here,” said another. “Get out.”


She looked
around and saw a number of people bore the same tattoo. At the other tables, half
a dozen tattoo artists feverishly applied ink to those waiting. One woman, who
had long hair dyed a brilliant shade of blue, appeared to be an associate of
the fat man, because she swapped a few bottles of ink with him. She worked her
needle into the arm of a frightened elderly woman.


“What’s it for?”
Meg asked the marked woman beside her, confused.


The woman lifted
her gaze toward the ceiling. “Listen to the Reverend.”


The loud,
beguiling voice she’d been studiously ignoring now washed over her:


“…and Jesus
was resurrected on the third day, which was in keeping with God’s promise. For
God so loved the world, He gave His only begotten son, so that whosoever
believeth in Him shall not perish, but have everlasting life. And on this
holiest of days, I invite you to join us in the Kingdom of Heaven, for the hour
is near. The times are dark. The signs are upon us.


“The seals have
been broken and the beast has been loosed upon the world. Satan has risen to
claim the Earth, but those who are chosen will sit before the throne of the
Lord.”


While the words
were poetic but meaningless, Ingram delivered them with a charismatic cadence
and imploring emotion. He appealed to the sinners to repent and give their
souls over to God “on this holiest of days, when the stone was rolled away
and the Lord passed from darkness into the light.”


Meg realized the
numeral three represented Jesus rising on the third day after the crucifixion.
She’d attended enough church to understand the symbolism of the myth, which had
been adapted from pagan fertility ceremonies clustered around the vernal
equinox. Apparently the idea of salvation resonated deeply with these scared
and bewildered people, and Ingram’s offer of spiritual deliverance was matched
by the physical safety offered by Promiseland. Ingram was either a master
manipulator, sociopathic con man, or a true believer who found evidence of his
faith in the devastation that lay all around.


Meg couldn’t
help wondering what would happen to those who refused the mark.


As she returned
to the group, Ingram’s amplified voice intoned, “Where will you be when the
first trumpet sounds?”


The words seemed
directed specifically to her.


“Not here,” she
whispered. “Anywhere but here.”
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“What do you
want to do, Arjun?” Sydney asked.


What Arjun
really wanted to do was wake up in his apartment, eat a bowl of raisin oatmeal,
and play Fortnite for the rest of the day. But he wasn’t even sure he’d
be able to find his apartment now, much less inhabit it. The food in his fridge
would’ve spoiled by now, and despite Sydney’s perception of him, he’d never
been much of a doomsday prepper. True, he had some canned goods and dried
grains, but with a Whole Foods two blocks away and a dozen restaurants within
easy walking distance, he’d never contemplated going hungry.


“Whatever you
guys decide, I guess.” Arjun saw the look of disappointment in Sydney’s eyes
and felt shame. Aside from taking down a deader near the graveyard, he’d not
shown much bravery. He’d stored the Glock in Hannah’s backpack before they’d
entered Promiseland the night before, and its lack made him feel even more
impotent.


Once the bizarre
truth of Ingram’s policy had settled in, the group gathered in the courtyard to
discuss their options. The rain fell in thin silver needles but hadn’t yet
become a storm. Arjun almost suggested they return to their makeshift camp on
the second floor, but the others appeared reluctant to step foot inside the
facility.


“I’m a
Christian, but I can’t stay for this,” Sonia said. “This just feels wrong.”


“I don’t want to
be around when the Reverend gets his next crazy idea,” Hannah said. “Maybe he
starts sorting us by race, or eye color, or the ability to recite obscure
verses from the Book of Matthew. Maybe he just starts judging us by our looks.
It wouldn’t be much of a leap for him to claim he can see which ones among us
are demons.”


“Well, he’s
letting black people and Asians get inked,” Arjun said. “They’d probably let me
pass if I wanted to stay.”


“Soldiers are
getting inked, too,” Rocky said. “There’s a separate line for them. So that
means Col. Hayes is on board with it. And probably even higher up the chain of
command, if the president’s given power to Ingram.”


“I don’t believe
the CDC is gone,” Meg said, hugging Jacob against her hip. “I don’t trust the
colonel. Anyway, I can’t get there on my own. But BioGenix is only thirty miles
away. It has a state-of-the-art lab and I’m willing to bet some of my
colleagues are already working on the virus.”


“What about
Dad?” Jacob asked. “He won’t know where we are.”


“We’ll have to
trust him to find us. It’s too dangerous to stay here and wait for him.”


“A lot of these
people are staying even though they have families outside the walls,” Sonia
said.


“Choosing fear
over love is just what humans do,” Hannah said.


“That could be
the entire story of God’s failed little biological experiment,” Arjun said.


“God didn’t
cause this virus,” Meg said. “I almost wish I believed that, because then I’d
have somebody to blame for Ramona’s death. But the only enemy I see right now
is the virus. And science has a better chance of curing it than some crackpot
preacher.”


“I have family
out there, too,” Rocky said. “And I’m still under orders to guard you guys.”


“You don’t have
to come with us,” Sonia said. “You enlisted. You’re part of something here.
Until we come up with a treatment, the military has an important mission
holding the line.”


“I can kill
deaders out there easier than I can in here,” Rocky said.


“I can, too,”
Arjun said in a false show of bravado that probably didn’t fool anyone. “I’ve
got a taste for it now. I’m ready to kick ass.”


“We’re all in,
then?” Meg asked.


They all nodded
agreement.


The soldiers at
the gate were allowing some people to leave while other refugees entered. While
the newcomers were given cursory examinations for signs of infection, those
leaving weren’t searched or hindered in any way. It almost seemed the
gatekeepers were eager to weed out the unwanted.


“We should get
moving before the storm sets in,” Sonia said, tacitly assuming command. “Rocky,
why don’t you stock up on ammo and any weapons you can get? Arjun and Sydney,
hit up the FEMA stations and see if you can score some food and medicine.
Hannah—”


“I hid my
motorcycle a couple of blocks from here,” Hannah said. “Might come in handy for
advance scouting and emergencies. Assuming a building didn’t fall on it. I’ll
meet you guys out front.”


Sonia nodded.
“Good. I’ll see if Col. Hayes will give us a map and a radio. If he’s getting
supply drops here, he might not be so tight with his equipment. And he’ll
probably do it just to get rid of me.”


“What about me
and Jacob?” Meg asked.


She waved toward
the front of the church sanctuary, where it looked like people were standing and
crowding forward in anticipation of the doors opening.


“See what’s
going on in there. The more intel we have, the better we’ll be able to handle
surprises. Because we’re going to run into other groups outside as well as
military patrols.”


“And zombies,”
Arjun added. “Don’t forget the zombies.”


None of them had
forgotten.
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The lightning
imbued the stained glass with an almost psychedelic glow.


The Reverend Cameron
Ingram stood in the pulpit, feeling the power of the gathering storm outside.
The seven angels were sounding. The prophecy told of fire and hail mingled with
blood, a third of the trees burnt up, and a great mountain of fire thrown into
the sea. Soon a great star would fall from the heavens and the rivers would
become bitter. Then the sun, moon, and stars would be darkened.


But a storm was
taking place in the sanctuary, too. Ingram could feel it welling within his
veins. He’d let Satan into his body—into his flesh, into his blood, into his
heart—and here he stood, in the House of the Lord. His triumph over the grave
was every bit as awesome and holy as that of Jesus Christ’s.


God had led him
to this moment and made him what he was.


With the Lord’s
return imminent, God trusted Ingram to lead the faithful against Satan’s
armies.


And Satan held
dominion not only over the dead and the infected, but also those who turned
away from God. Those who didn’t receive the mark proved themselves to be the
enemy. Their hour of reckoning was near.


But he would
deal with those enemies later. First, he had to welcome his great new nation,
and he had to inspire his army. The battle would be fierce, and their faith
would be tested again and again. The red dragon would soon come with its own
army. But they’d passed the first trial. And they would soon have allies.


The pounding on
the exterior doors of the sanctuary grew louder, and the soldiers waited by the
great deadbolts and locks for Ingram’s instruction.


“No one can enter
who doesn’t bear the mark!” Ingram said into the microphone, which not only was
amplified inside the sanctuary but was routed to the speakers in the gym and
around the facility.


A lieutenant
arranged a row of snipers in the choir balcony, and other troops were stationed
in each wing of the church, as well as on the pulpit behind Ingram. All told,
Hayes had assigned three dozen troops to the detail, each of them heavily
armed. Ingram’s orders were to kill anyone who didn’t have the mark, anyone who
was infected, and anyone who dared to profane the church with heresy.


Those he’d
allowed entry earlier had taken chairs near the front, surrounded by the food
Hayes’s men had distributed. They’d been the first to receive their tattoos,
inked by Big Jones and his ethereal assistant with the blue hair. Jones had
trained several of them so they, too, could help mark the faithful. They were
given extra rations and blankets for their service, so Big Jones already had
another dozen volunteers eager to join his artistic crew.


Ingram gave a
sweeping motion of his arms, as if lifting a great weight, and commanded, “Open
up!”


The soldiers
threw back the deadbolts and unlocked the hasp barring the double doors, and
the crowd pushed through. Ingram ordered them to hold up their hands as they
entered, so their marks might be seen. In the confusion, some nonbelievers
probably slipped in, but they would soon be found out. They flooded down the
aisles and soon filled up the seats in the middle portion of the church. Others
dragged their meager possessions and bundles into the corners of the sanctuary
to establish temporary camps.


Ingram heard
prayers and snatches of hymn and more than a few hallelujahs. A number of
congregants shouted his name, which pleased him. They recognized he was not
just a servant of the Lord, he was a vessel. After all, hadn’t God given him
this power?


Someone near the
front pointed to a man sitting slumped in the seat beside him and said, “He’s
sick! He doesn’t have the mark!”


Ingram motioned
to two of the soldiers behind him. They ran down the steps leading from the
pulpit and dragged the sick man toward an emergency exit. The man kicked and
screamed and proclaimed his devotion to God, but the devil’s sign was upon his
flesh. They had him nearly to the door when he went into convulsions.


“Wait!” Ingram
said into the microphone, and the frantic din died to a low rumble of mutters
and whispers as all eyes fell on Ingram. An infant wailed its irritation, and
its mother shushed it by covering it with a shawl. The soldiers in the balcony
swept their rifles from side to side, alert for another outbreak of deaders
among the refugees.


Ingram calmly
walked over to the sick man, carrying the microphone so all might hear. “How
have you sinned, stranger?”


The man, swaying
back and forth, eyes burning with fever, said, “All I did was come here to
survive,” he said, his voice quivering. “My family’s dead.”


“Your will to
survive is strong, but your faith is weak,” Ingram said. “You’re more concerned
with this world than the next.”


“Not true,” the
man said, trying to break free from the soldiers but too dissipated to do more
than collapse in their arms. “I didn’t do anything wrong. I didn’t ask for
this.”


“So you think
you know the Lord’s will better than I do?” Ingram said.


The man lapsed
into a seizure, limbs flailing wildly.


“Behold the
demons entering his flesh,” Ingram said to the rapt congregation. “His spirit’s
not strong enough to reject the devil!”


The soldiers
drew back from the man, but Ingram moved closer so the infected man’s raspy
breath came over the microphone. Moments later, the breath faded and the man
grew still, his body hanging limp in the soldiers’ grip.


“Is he dead?”
Ingram asked one of the soldiers.


The soldier felt
for a pulse, then checked the man for breath, careful to keep his fingers away
from the slack mouth. The soldier nodded in the affirmative.


“Stab him in the
chest just to make sure,” Ingram ordered.


The other
soldier drew his knife and seemed hesitant to use it. Ingram reminded him the
man didn’t accept the mark. “He’s not one of us.”


The soldier
complied, thrusting the knife into the man’s rib cage, working the blade so
that it penetrated his heart. Blood soaked his shirt. The congregation grew
louder, restless and frenzied. Ingram motioned for the soldiers to release the
man, and the body rolled to the pulpit floor.


Many in the
audience had likely seen or heard of Ingram’s televised healing of a zombie.
Now they would bear witness to another miracle. A murmur rolled through the
crowd as the tension mounted. Ingram engaged in a repetition of his earlier
sermons to vie for time.


Within minutes,
the infected man began twitching, drawing a gasp from the crowd.


Ingram stood
over the corpse. “Rise and walk, demon of Satan.”


The trembling
corpse squirmed forward, rising on its hands and knees. Ingram urged it
forward, inciting the crowd. A woman screamed, and several children wailed in
anguish. Then the deader found its footing and stood unsteadily, its mottled
skin already growing more corrupted. The deader shuffled forward, struggling to
keep its balance, but the microphone picked up its raspy hiss.


“This is our
enemy,” Ingram said to the congregation. “This is how Satan hopes to attack the
faithful. But we can stand strong and fear no evil.”


The zombie
shambled another three steps closer, but Ingram stood his ground. The two
soldiers backed away, their weapons at the ready.


“For the Lord is
with us,” Ingram said as the zombie reached for him.


The congregation
was simultaneously horrified and transfixed. Their cries echoed back to them
through the speakers: “Reverend!” “Lord, have mercy!” “Zombie!” “Kill
it!”


The zombie fell
on Ingram and he put up his arm to let the creature bite him. The thing’s eyes
were as bright as the flames of hell, mouth gaping open as it dug into his
wrist. He let it draw blood—the pain was agonizing but he wanted the theatrical
effect of carnage—and then pushed it away. The zombie licked its red-soaked
lips and lurched forward for another taste, growling with hunger.


“Kill the
demon,” Ingram said to the soldiers, and the soldier with the dripping knife
ran forward and drove it into the deader’s temple. It dropped to the floor with
a thud.


“God gave His
only begotten son so that whosoever believeth in Him shall not perish,” Ingram
said, holding his wounded hand high so that all could see it. The earlier bite
scar, which resembled the eye and the numeral three that he’d chosen as his
mark, was visible to those in the closest seats.


“And I shall not
perish,” Ingram said. “Because on this Easter Sunday, this most blessed day of
triumph over the grave, the Lord has chosen me to rise again.”


He paced back
and forth across the pulpit for several minutes, delivering his most powerful
sermon, reciting his favorite scripture, and convincing the congregation that
all bore witness to a miracle.


Ingram smiled.
Word of this wonder would spread, first among the troops, and then to the other
shelters and outposts the government had established. The president had granted
Ingram authority over all of them, and all needed to hear the message.


“Trust your soul
to me, and I will keep you safe,” Ingram said. “For I am a servant of the
Lord.”


He expected some
consternation and confusion and resistance, but all he received was a
smattering of applause from those unsure how to react. Then a woman stood and
said, “I will follow you!” and she dropped to her knees and bowed her head
toward him. Others mimicked her, kneeling in supplication, and soon most of the
people in the sanctuary were kneeling, even the soldiers. Ingram took care to
note which of the officers resisted.


“For I am your
new savior,” Ingram said.


He hadn’t asked
for this power. But God had given it to him anyway.
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They were
outside the gates fifteen minutes later, bundling themselves against the rain
that now fell in a steady drizzle


The wind pushed
the steam of dampened bonfires across the landscape, the cloying stench
clinging to their clothes. Although the military had opened a route east toward
the capitol district wide enough for trucks and Humvees, the group was headed
west toward Research Triangle Park.


Meg could easily
find the BioGenix lab traveling the main highways, but Sonia’s map showed a
more direct route that would shave a day or two from their journey on foot.


But first Meg
and Jacob wanted to stop by Ramona’s grave to say a final farewell before they
set off. There was no argument from the rest of the group, and the stop was
only a little out of the way.


Hannah rolled
ahead on her motorcycle, picking through the debris so she didn’t puncture a
tire. Occasionally she would radio back to warn of a zombie or other hazard,
and the group would detour to the next block. They came upon a wide, twisting
path where a tornado had carved its way through the buildings, and they
followed it several hundred yards until it veered from their course.


Sonia consulted
the map Col. Hayes had given her, using a flashlight Rocky had secured from the
shelter’s quartermaster. Rocky had been unable to get an extra rifle, but his
squad mate Grabowski had given him a revolver and two extra magazines for his
M16. Arjun and Sydney had pretended they were going to join the line for
tattoos and then slipped into FEMA’s food distribution center and begged for a
dozen meals and a twelve-pack of bottled water, which they’d divvied up into
Hannah’s and Rocky’s packs.


At first the
group didn’t believe Meg when she described the reverend’s performance as she’d
witnessed from outside the sanctuary doors. But the others had heard the
broadcast over the speakers, and her visual description matched what Ingram’s
monologue had implied.


“One sick son of
a bitch,” Sonia said.


“I think the
people are even sicker,” Meg said. “Falling for that.”


“Do you think he
was faking it, like those faith healers with their audience plants who roll
onto the stage in wheelchairs and suddenly are able to walk after a laying on
of hands?”


“I don’t think
so,” Meg said, and Jacob seconded this. “That blood looked real.”


“But how do you
explain Ingram surviving the bite?” Arjun asked Meg.


“I’m not sure. I
suspect he has some level of immunity we haven’t isolated yet, just like I was
immune to the original Klondike Flu.”


“But you’re not
going to go around sticking your hand in a deader’s mouth, are you?” Sydney
asked.


“Not anytime
soon,” Meg said.


“The correct
answer is ‘Never,’ Mom,” Jacob said.


“Hopefully we’ll
find some answers when we get you to your lab,” Rocky said. “But first we’ll
need to find a safe place to spend the night. The storm’s picking up just like
the colonel said it would.”


“Not as many
deaders as there were yesterday,” Arjun noted.


“Because the
army’s been out this way,” Rocky said. “And a lot of them probably got buried
in the debris. I wouldn’t count on it staying that way. After all, they’re
making more by the hour.”


“But there
aren’t as many people, either,” Sonia said. “They must be holed up because of
the weather.”


“This storm’s
keeping down the scavengers,” Arjun said. “That means more for us, when we’re
ready to stock up on supplies.”


As they
approached the graveyard, they came to the place where Arjun, Sydney, and Sonia
had put down the three zombies. The bodies were gone, and all that remained was
a little clotted brown blood mixed in the mud.


Hannah, who’d
diverted down a side road upon spying a convenience store, came roaring toward
them, the Kawasaki’s headlight bouncing up and down as it illuminated the
falling rain. She pulled up beside them and idled.


“Scored some Bic
lighters, batteries, a couple of flashlights, ponchos, work gloves,
toothbrushes, and some bungee cords,” she said. “And this.”


She pulled a big
black .32 revolver from her pack. “Clerk left it under the counter by the cash
register. Lots of money in the register, but that’s no good to us now.”


“Did you get any
candy?” Jacob said, peering up at his mother as if expecting a scolding. The
sorrow of his sister’s loss was still etched in his features.


Hannah grinned.
“Snickers satisfies!”


“After we’re safe
tonight,” Meg said to Jacob. “And after you finish your dinner.”


“Let’s go see
Ramona,” the boy said.


The group
crossed the bridge where the water level was now two feet higher than the day
before. Rocky trailed behind with his rifle at the ready, while Arjun and Meg
carried the two semiautomatic pistols. Hannah killed her engine and parked her
motorcycle at the bridge.


The graveyard
lay ahead in the gloom. With the darkening sky and the wall of rain, it looked
dismal and sinister instead of the peaceful meadow it had seemed previously.
The marble and granite markers were only faintly visible, alabaster smudges
against a wash of charcoal.


Meg’s rib cage
clenched in anticipation. Despite the numbness inside her, razors of new hurt
sliced at her heart. She couldn’t tell the tears from the rain.


They were nearly
at the cemetery entrance, passing the Greenlawn sign, when she realized
something was wrong. The ground was damaged from the storm, but some
perceptible disruption had taken place here.


She didn’t believe
what her eyes were telling her.


The spot where
they’d buried Ramona was a great gash of wet soil, muddy water trailing down
into the hole.


Meg dropped to
her knees, clawing through the mud, but it was obvious that Ramona’s body was
gone.


Jacob clutched
the soggy, dirty teddy bear that lay beside the disturbance, crying in anguish.


“All of them,”
Sydney said. “They’re all dug up.”


Meg saw Sydney
was right—the ground in front of every marker was ripped and torn, brown water
sluicing through the mud and flooding the holes.


“Not dug,” Rocky
said. “The dirt looks like it was pushed up.”


“From
underneath,” Hannah said.


It was true.


Whatever had
been buried here was now out there somewhere, in the darkness around them.


Meg didn’t think
science had an answer for this perversion of fundamental laws.


And she didn’t
want to think of Ramona walking alone and lost in the night, unable to stay
dead, deader, or deadest.


“Happy Easter,”
Arjun said, and no one responded.


The rain fell
on.
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